



e-ISSN 2564-7261

Research in Educational Administration and Leadership (REAL) is a peerreviewed international journal published biannually in July and December. Web: http://dergipark.gov.tr/real

Email for correspondence: journalthereal@gmail.com

Sponsored by EARDA (Turkish Educational Administration Research & Development Association)

©All rights reserved. Authors take responsibility for the content of their published paper.

INDEXED/ABSTRACTED

Thomson Reuters-Web of Science, Clarivate Analytics, Emerging Sources Citation Index (ESCI), Scopus, Education Resources Information Center (ERIC), Australian Education Index (AEI), Ulrich's Periodical Directory, Google Scholar, Academic Keys, Crossref

© Official Publication of EARDA-Turkish Educational Administration Research and Development Association



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021

EDITORIAL BOARD

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Kadir Beycioğlu, Dokuz Eylul University, Turkey

ASSOCIATE EDITOR

Cecilia Azorin, University of Murcia, Spain Serap Emil, Middle East Technical University, Turkey Ahmet Su, Akdeniz University, Turkey

SECTION EDITORS

Scott Eacott, University of New South Wales, Australia Kristin S. Huggins, Washington State University, USA Engin Karadağ, Akdeniz University, Turkey Yaşar Kondakçı, Middle East Technical University, Turkey Paula Kwan, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong Juan Manuel Niño, The University of Texas at San Antonio, USA

BOOK REVIEW EDITOR

Sedat Gümüş, Aarhus University, Denmark

EDITORIAL ADVISORY BOARD

Sadegül Akbaba Altun, Başkent University, Turkey Ahmet Aypay, Anadolu University, Turkey Burhanettin Dönmez, İnönü University, Turkey Yüksel Kavak, TED University, Turkey Servet Özdemir, Başkent University, Turkey Hasan Şimşek, İstanbul Kültür University, Turkey

ASSISTANT EDITORS

Köksal Banoğlu, Ministry of National Education, Turkey Nicola Sum, Monash University, Australia

EDITORIAL ASSISTANT

Havanur Aytaş, Middle East Technical University, Turkey



EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS

Pamela Angelle, The University of Tennessee, USA Khalid Arar, Sakhnin Academic College, Israel Helene Arlestig, Umeå University, Sweden Clelia Pineda Baez, Universidad de La Sabana, Colombia Bruce Barnett, University of Texas at San Antonio, USA Paulo Volante Beach, Univercidad Católica de Chile, Chile Mehmet Şükrü Bellibaş, Adıyaman University, Turkey Christopher Bezzina, University of Malta, Malta Lars G. Björk, University of Kentucky, USA Ira Bogotch, Florida Atlantic University, USA Inka Borman, Berlin Freie University, Germany Stefan Brauckmann, University Klagenfurt, Austria Jeffrey Brooks, Monash University, Australia Tricia Browne-Ferrigno, University of Kentucky, USA Tony Bush, University of Nottingham, UK Carol Cardno, Unitec Institute of Technology, New Zealand Simon Clarke, The University of Western Australia Lora Cohen-Vogel, Florida State University, USA Robert L. Crowson, Vanderbilt University, USA John C. Daresh, the University of Texas at El Paso, USA Ibrahim Duyar, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, USA Jean Pierre Elonga Mboyo, Teesside University, Middlesbrough, UK Serap Emil, Middle East Technical University, Turkey Fenwick W. English, University of North Carolina, USA Joyce L. Epstein, Johns Hopkins University, USA Colin Evers, University of New South Wales, Australia Joaquín Gairín Sallán, Universidad Autónoma de Barcelona, Spain J. Tim Goddard, University of Prince Edward Island, Canada Stephen P. Gordon, Texas State University, USA Margaret Grogan, Claremont Graduate University, USA Bennie Grobler, University of Johannesburg, South Africa Helen Gunter, University of Manchester, UK David Gurr, University of Melbourne, Australia Philip Hallinger, Mahidol University, Thailand Alma Harris, The Institute of Education, London, UK Maj-Lis Hörnqvist, Umeå University, Sweden Stephan G. Huber, University of Teacher Education Zug, Switzerland

R E A L

Michelle Jones, University of Bath, UK Zheng Ke, East China Normal University, China Ali Çağatay Kılınç, Karabük University, Turkey Theodore J. Kowalski, University of Dayton, USA Gabriele Lakomski, The University of Melbourne, Australia Angeliki Lazaridou, University of Thessaly, Greece Moosung Lee, University of Canberra, Australia Ann Lieberman, Stanford University, USA Joanna Madalińska-Michalak, University of Warsaw, Poland Julia Mahfouz, University of Idaho, USA Katherine C. Mansfield, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, USA Şefika Mertkan, Eastern Mediterranean University, North Cyprus Raj Mestry, University of Johannesburg, South Africa Peter Miley, University of Ottowa, Canada Paul Miller, Brunel University, London, UK Joseph Murphy, Vanderbilt University, USA Adam Nir, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel Joe O'Hara, Dublin City University, Ireland Shirley O'Neill, University of Southern Queensland, Australia Janet Okoko, University of Saskatchewan, Canada Izhar Oplatka, Ben-Gurion University, Israel Terry Orr, Bank Street College of Education, USA Deniz Örücü, Başkent University, Turkey Niyazi Özer, Inonu University, Turkey Rosemary Papa, Northern Arizona University, USA Amanda U. Potterton, University of Kentucky, USA Jayson W. Richardson, University of Denver, USA Mika Risku, University of Jyväskylä, Finland Mariela Rodriguez, The University of Texas at San Antonio, USA Pasi Sahlberg, Harvard University, USA Anna Saiti, Harokopio University, Greece Eugenie Samier, The British University in Dubai, UAE Pamela Sammons, University of Oxford, UK Claudia Santizo-Rodall, Universidad Autonoma Metropolitana, Mexico Martin Scanlan, Lynch School of Education, Boston College, USA Karen Seashore (Louis), University of Minnesota, USA Charol Shakeshaft, Virginia Commonwealth University, USA Carolyn M.Shields, Wayne State University, USA

Research in Educational Administration & Leadership



Chen Shuangye, East China Normal University, China Charles Slater, California State University, USA Howard Stevenson, University of Nottingham, UK Ciaran Sugrue, University College Dublin, Ireland Martin Thrupp, University of Waikato, New Zealand Jussi Välimaa, University of Jyväskylä, Finland Mieke Van Houtte, Ghent University, Belgium Duncan Waite, Texas State University, USA Allan Walker, Hong Kong Institute of Education, Hong Kong Charles Webber, Mount Royal University, Canada Helen Wildy, The University of Western Australia Philip A. Woods, University of Hertfordshire, UK Sally J. Zepeda, University of Georgia, USA



CONTENTS

	Articles
1-15	Exploring Teacher Leadership Across Cultures: Introduction to Teacher Leadership Themed Special Issue Charles F. Webber & Janet Mola Okoko
17-49	The Need for Cross-Cultural Exploration of Teacher Leadership Charles F. Webber
51-90	Exploring Cross-Cultural Perspectives of Teacher Leadership Among the Members of an International Research Team: A Phenomenographic Study Catherine Arden & Janet Mola Okoko
92-125	Conceptualizations of Teacher-leadership in Colombia: Evidence from Policies Clelia Pineda-Báez
127-162	Teacher Leadership in the South African Context: Areas, Attributes and Cultural Responsiveness C.P. van der Vyver, M.P. Fuller & J.B. Khumalo
164-198	Reflexivity: An Essential Feature of Teacher Leadership in Mexico, Colombia, and Spain Cecilia Fierro-Evans & Bertha Fortoul-Ollivier
200-239	Exploring the Concept of Teacher Leadership through a Document Analysis in the Australian Context Nicole Kahler-Viene, Joan M. Conway & Dorothy Andrews
241-275	A Study of Teacher Leadership Concept in Institutional Documents in Spain Gloria Gratacós, Begoña Ladrón de Guevara
277-311	& Inmaculada Rodriguez Sustainable Teacher Leadership Charles F. Webber & Jodi Nickel
313-340	The Key Role of Administrators in Supporting Teacher Leadership and Professionalism in Southern Mexico Edith J. Cisneros-Cohernour



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership

Book Review

Reading Educational Research and Policy Key Issues in Teaching and Learning by David Scott

342-346

Arzu Akkaya & Mithat Korumaz

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Exploring Teacher Leadership Across Cultures:

Introduction to Teacher Leadership

Themed Special Issue

Charles F. Webber

Mount Royal University, Calgary, Canada

Janet Mola Okoko

University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, Canada

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
This editorial situates the special issue in the context of some of	Article History:
the dominant understandings of teacher leadership that appear	Received
in literature that spans several decades and includes	August 15, 2020
comprehensive literature reviews. Then the origins of the	Accepted
International Study of Teacher Leadership are outlined and the	September 20, 2020
process of forming a large international research team,	
developing research questions, and creating a study design is	
explained. This is followed by an overview of the articles in the	Keywords:
special issue that present the findings from the first two stages	Teacher leadership,
of the International Study of Teacher Leadership, plus a report	Cross-cultural
about teacher leadership in southeastern Mexico. The editorial	research, Context.
concludes with a caution about the potential inappropriate use	
of the concept of teacher leadership across different contexts.	
Cite as:	

Webber, C. F. & Okoko, J. M. (2021). Exploring teacher leadership across cultures: Introduction to teacher leadership themed special issue. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 1-15. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.1





Introduction

Teacher leadership has been an increasing focus for researchers' attention over the past three decades and beyond. In the eighties, Howey (1988) proposed that selected teachers might teach part-time and spend the remainder of their workdays working alongside other teachers to enable both teacher and student learning. Howey (1988) also proposed more flexible teacher career patterns that could include "curriculum redesign and articulation, organizational monitoring, pedagogical development, or collaborative action research" (p. 30).

In the nineties, Little (1995) shared the image of "contested ground" (p. 47) to describe the rise of leadership in schools based on subject expertise and on successful engagement with interdisciplinary planning initiatives rather than on hierarchical leadership appointments. Katzenmeyer & Moller (1996) profiled the influence of teachers who lead throughout their school communities by collaborating with colleagues to improve teaching and learning.

In 2003, Lambert made the often repeated and sometimes contested argument that all teachers can and should be leaders. She reasoned that educational leadership, power, and authority should be manifested beyond formal authority structures so that teachers can participate in the shared and reciprocal construction of meaning. Also in 2003, Harris offered the related view that teacher leadership plays an important function in school improvement by fostering leadership that is shared by teachers in service of common goals. Harris (2003) cautioned that not all teachers need serve as leaders and drew upon distributed leadership theory to outline how formal leaders can share responsibility and authority among teachers in their schools. She underscored how distributed leadership was accompanied by the



need for ongoing professional development for teachers so they can facilitate, mentor, and collaborate effectively.

York-Barr and Duke's (2004) review of the literature related to teacher leadership provided a comprehensive summary of its benefits, manifestations, and the supportive conditions that it requires. They highlighted the benefits of sharing expertise such as better decisions, greater commitment to collective goals, and students' social and academic development. York-Barr and Duke (2004) noted the underdeveloped or even absent definitions of teacher leadership in many reports that they reviewed. However, they also highlighted the connections made in the literature between teacher leadership and related conceptualizations of leadership such as participative leadership, distributed leadership, and parallel leadership. York-Barr and Duke (2004) included their observations of the professional and experiential background of individuals identified as teacher leaders. They described the relationships among teacher leadership, school culture, roles, and organizational structures. Reflecting Harris' (2003) identification of the need for professional development for teacher leaders, York-Barr and Duke (2004) reported how teacher leadership can be viewed from a careerlong perspective. That is, partnerships between teacher education institutions and schools or districts can develop the leadership capacity of early-career and established teachers alike, as can workplace-embedded professional learning.

Wenner and Campbell (2017) added another important review of the teacher leadership literature. Their findings complemented and extended those shared earlier by York-Barr and Duke (2004). They too noted the lack of clarity in the definitions of teacher leadership that appeared in the literature and cautioned that this could result in discrepancies between the research literature and how teacher leadership is applied in schools. Wenner and Campbell (2017) also observed that the teacher leadership literature did not consider sufficiently how teacher leadership relates to equity and diversity, nor did it explore idiosyncrasies among teachers working in different subject areas. Their review described how teacher leaders can experience tensions related to altered relationships with colleagues and administrators, and to time availability and workload. Importantly, Wenner and Campbell (2017) related how the increased interest in teacher leadership has led to it being a salient factor in school reform initiatives and teacher evaluations.

In another recent comprehensive review, Nguyen at al. (2019) explored patterns in how teacher leadership research has been conducted and they identified themes in the study findings. They observed a dramatic increase in the number of teacher leadership publications in recent years, reflecting the growing interest in the topic. They also noted that only two cross-national teacher leadership studies were undertaken between 2003 and 2017 and suggested there was a need for studies of teacher leadership in non-Western contexts.

A current review of teacher leadership research (Schott et al., 2020) also noted that teacher leadership is a factor in how teacher evaluations, professional development programs, and school reforms are designed and administered. As in previous reviews, Schott et al. (2020) reported a strong Western focus, particularly within the United States, but with some attention to teacher leadership in Asian countries. Schott et al. (2020) reported that their analyses suggested that many of the studies did not meet a desirable level of methodological quality.



The extensive reviews by York-Barr and Duke (2004), Nguyen et al. (2019), Wenner and Campbell (2017), and Schott et al. (2020) are important contributions to current understandings of teacher leadership. Each of the reviews used well explained strategies for analyzing the reports selected for inclusion in the research that was considered. The reviews noted the ongoing uncertainty about how teacher leadership can or should be defined, even while the interest in teacher leadership among educational researchers, practitioners, and policy makers has increased.

The widespread use of the term teacher leadership is well documented, and its influence is evident in formal expectations for teachers in a wide range of cultural contexts. It is unlikely that it is coincidental that some of the frequently stated attributes of teacher leaders appear in teaching standards and school improvement initiatives in several countries. For example, in Canada, the Alberta Teaching Quality Standard (2018) requires teachers to demonstrate respect and care for members of the school community, and to elicit confidence in their work from students, parents, and other educational partners. The Professional Standards for British Columbia (2019) outlines expectations that teachers Educators have responsibilities to foster public confidence in their work, to contribute to democracy in Canada, and to support truth, reconciliation, and healing with Indigenous peoples. The Australian Professional Standards for Teachers (2018) outlines a graduated professional profile that explicitly states that newly graduated teachers will work effectively with parents, colleagues, and community representatives and progress through career stages culminating in lead teachers who also represent their schools and their profession throughout their communities. The South African Professional Teaching Standards Draft Announcement (2020) details how teachers are to promote social justice within their institutions and society, and how they are expected to collaborate with members of the school communities. The South African standards state that teachers are to earn the respect of community members and to maintain the dignity of the teaching profession. *Teachers' Standards* issued by the Department of Education in England (2013) highlight standards that must be reached in order to achieve qualified teacher status, standards that also are used to assess teacher performance and conduct throughout their careers.

Study Origins

It can be argued that despite teacher leadership not being well defined, it has a growing influence on teacher education, teaching standards, and teacher evaluations. This observation was discussed during a meeting among researchers from several countries who gathered in 2018 at an international conference hosted by Guangxi Normal University in Guilin, China. A major point that arose was the Western orientation of the understanding of teacher leadership and the need to explore teacher leadership in other contexts.

Participants in the meeting in Guilin used an earlier draft of the Webber article that is included in this special issue of *Research in Educational Administration and Leadership* (REAL) as a catalyst for discussing the viability of an international study of teacher leadership. Webber's (2018) discussion paper offered a rationale for the importance of teacher leadership and shared a summary of some of the attributes and indicators of teacher leadership to formal and informal leadership, school culture, professional development, and school improvement.



Following the meeting in Guilin, the initial group of researchers expanded its membership so that 10 countries are represented on the research team: Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. Interested colleagues met online over several months to develop overarching research questions and to design a five-stage study that began with a form of self-study to explore the understandings that team members bring to their collaboration. Other study stages include document analyses, interviews and questionnaires, case studies, and oral histories, all to be conducted in the 10 countries.

Themed Special Issue of REAL

The first stages of the ISTL are the phenomenographic analysis of research team members' understandings of teacher leadership and a document analysis conducted in the context of each research team member. These stages are meant to accomplish two things. First, the phenomenographic component allowed the team members to share their conceptions of teacher leadership that they bring to their collective work. The document analyses were designed to contextualize the exploration of teacher leadership within the various cultural settings of the researchers and to profile the explicit and implicit statements related to the attributes of teacher leadership. Both stages will inform the remaining components of the ISTL: interviews and questionnaires, case studies, and oral histories.

In the first article in this special issue of REAL focusing on teacher leadership, Webber shares an updated version of his 2018 discussion paper and provides more detail about how the research team decided to proceed with the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* (ISTL) (www.mru.ca/istl). This article offers a framework

for researching teacher leadership, presents the ISTL research questions, and describes the study design.

In the second article, Arden and Okoko share the results of the phenomenographic self-study that they conducted with 12 members of the ISTL researchers. They describe how they utilized mind mapping and semi-structured interviews to gain insights into how their fellow researchers relate to teacher leadership. The team members' conceptions of teacher leadership are described within three broad interrelated domains: (1) the school, school community, and formal education system, (2) the teacher-leader's professional self, and (3) the broader historical, socio-political and global contexts of teacher leadership.

In the third article, Pineda-Báez presents the findings of her analyses of documents in Colombia that focused on the recruitment, selection, and evaluation of teachers. She observed implied connections to teacher leadership in relation to pedagogical leadership, evaluation, peacebuilding, and diversity. However, there were few direct representations of teacher leadership in the documents and Pineda-Báez found that leadership was conceptualized mainly as a hierarchical phenomenon.

The fourth article reports how teacher leadership is conceptualized in the official documentation of educational organizations in South Africa. The analyses conducted by van der Vyver, Fuller, & Khumalo found that the documents referenced some of the attributes of teacher leadership found in Western literature but there was a stronger emphasis on cultural responsiveness and protection of human rights. The authors suggest that the relatively unique foci of teacher leadership in South Africa are the result of the historical, cultural, and socio-economic context of that nation.



Fierro-Evans and Fortoul-Ollivier provide a comparative analysis of educational policy documents focusing on leadership and teacher development in Spain, Colombia, and Mexico. Their analyses found limited references to teacher leadership per se, but the topic of reflection emerged as a focus within the documents in the three countries. They cautioned that reflection appears with different emphases and was described somewhat differently in each context. Nonetheless, the authors found that reflexivity offers insight and direction for teacher leadership development.

Kahler-Viene, Conway, and Andrews report the results of their analyses of educational documents at the national, state, regional, and local levels in Australia. They found differences in the dominance of various teacher leadership attributes at each of the four levels. Although accountability and advocacy for teacher leaders spanned the four levels, documents at the state level focused on professionalism and teamwork, while regional documents emphasized stability and inclusiveness.

A parallel analysis of institutional documents in Spain found that some attributes of teacher leadership appeared in government laws, teacher education programs, and school improvement proposals, but with an apparent limited understanding of the overall significance of teacher leadership. Gratacós, Ladrón de Guevara, and Rodriguez also observed few connections between principal and teacher leadership.

In the next article, Webber and Nickel report the results of their interrogation of the documentation of key educational stakeholders in Alberta, Canada. They observed six themes that related to teacher leadership: foundational understandings, student diversity, innovative curriculum and student engagement, community engagement, 21st century competencies, and reflection and professional learning. They then identified several issues within the themes with the potential to challenge teacher leaders and used the challenges to derive a profile of teacher leaders who have the capacity to serve, influence, and thrive.

The collection of ISTL reports is complemented by a separate report that draws from three studies conducted in southeastern Mexico to describe conditions that facilitate and inhibit teacher leadership and professionalism. Cisneros-Cohernour describes how traditional power structures in schools have limited the success of educational reforms intended to strengthen the role and influence of teachers. She identifies the need for professional development for school administrators who seek to enhance their capacity to facilitate teacher leadership.

The articles in this special issue confirm that teacher leadership is more easily discerned in Western contexts like Canada and Australia. In other settings—Colombia, Mexico, South Africa, Spain the attributes of teacher leadership were less obvious and stated more implicitly. They also addressed issues relevant to local contexts, such as correcting historical inequities and ameliorating the effects of civil strife. Further, it was evident in some contexts, such as Colombia, that hierarchical configurations served as the primary basis for enacting educational leadership.

Conclusion

The ISTL is intended to address the gap in understanding of teacher leadership across organizational and cultural contexts. Currently, teacher leadership is a term that is used in Western nations as if there is a widely shared understanding of what it is and what it



means for exercising influence and making decisions. Implicit meanings and competing assumptions about teacher leadership may contribute to uncertainty and confusion in school communities. Incorporation of teacher leadership in international policy making discussions without adequate consideration of contextual, organizational, historical, and cultural differences may lead to school community members struggling to accommodate the concept or, worse, ignoring other frameworks for facilitating more culturally appropriate decision making.

Calls for shared or distributed leadership among teachers, principals, parents, and students appeal intuitively to a commonsense desire to work collaboratively toward shared goals. Indeed, multiple researchers share the understanding that teachers are a key factor in school improvement. However, definitions of teacher leadership continue to evolve and the lack of clarity about the theoretical base of teacher leadership, its actual meaning, and how it is enacted is likely to limit its utility for enhancing academic outcomes and student wellbeing.

This special issue of REAL shares the findings of research conducted in North American, European, African, Latin-American, and Australasian contexts as part of the ISTL. The purpose of sharing the findings of document analyses conducted in different cultures is to contextualize idealized descriptions of teacher leadership. Future stages of the ISTL will permit the juxtaposition of what organizations say about teacher leadership with how the phenomenon actually is experienced by classroom teachers.

The importance of how teacher leadership is manifested in schools is more elevated now than ever. Educators are experiencing unprecedented technological change that has altered how students, teachers, parents, and community members interact. The COVID-19 global pandemic has introduced additional complexities to the work of educators at the same time that concerns about historical Black Lives Matter, Indigenous rights, injustices—e.g., decolonization, sexual orientation and gender identity-have come to the fore. Teachers around the world also are immersed in the education of extraordinary numbers of children and their families who have migrated to seek refuge from violence, economic uncertainty, and climate change. The role of teacher leaders merits additional study because of the pressing need for ongoing improvements to teaching and learning, and also because of the centrality of teachers and education systems in the development and nurturing of civil societies.

References

- Alberta Education. (2018). *Teaching quality standard*. Retrieved September 24, 2020, from https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/14d92858-fec0-449b-a9ad-52c05000b4de/resource/afc2aa25-ea83-4d23-a105d1d45af9ffad/download/edc-teaching-quality-standard-english-2020.pdf
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership. (2011). Australian professional standards for teachers. Retrieved September 24, 2020, from https://www.aitsl.edu.au/docs/defaultsource/national-policy-framework/australian-professionalstandards-for-teachers.pdf
- BC Teachers' Council. (2019). *Professional standards for BC educators*. Retrieved September 24, 2020, from https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/education/kindergarten-to-



grade-12/teach/teacher-regulation/standards-foreducators/edu_standards.pdf

- Department of Education. (2013). *Teachers' standards: Guidance for school leaders, school staff and governing bodies.* Retrieved September 24, 2020, from https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/sys tem/uploads/attachment_data/file/665520/Teachers_Standards.p df
- Harris, A. (2003). Teacher leadership as distributed leadership: Heresy, fantasy or possibility. *School Leadership and Management*, 23(3), 313-324. https://doi.org/10.1080/1363243032000112801
- Howey, K. R. (1988). Why teacher leadership? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 39(1), 28-31. https://doiorg.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.1177%2F002248718803900107
- Katzenmeyer, M., & Moller, G. (1996). Awakening the sleeping giant: Leadership development for teachers. Corwin.
- Lambert, L. (2003). Leadership redefined: An evocative context for teacher leadership. *School Leadership and Management*, 23(4), 421-430. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.1080/1363243032000150953

- Little, J.W. (1995). Contested ground: The basis of teacher leadership in two restructuring high schools. *Elementary School Journal*, 96(1), 47-63.
- Nguyen, D., Harris, A., & Ng, D. (2020). A review of the empirical research on teacher leadership (2003-2017): Evidence, patterns and implications. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 58(1), 60-80. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-02-2018-0023
- Schott, C., van Roekel, H., & Tummers, L.G. (2020). Teacher leadership: A systematic review, methodological quality

df

assessment and conceptual framework. *Educational Research Review*, 31. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-02-2018-0023

- South African Council for Educators. (n.d.) *Professional teaching standards: Draft for consultation with teachers and subject and phase specialists.* Retrieved September 24, 2020, from https://www.sace.org.za/assets/documents/uploads/sace_65860-2017-10-13-SACE%20Professional%20Teaching%20Standards%20LR.%202.p
- Webber, C.F. (2018, May). *A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership* [Paper presentation]. International Research Conference, Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China.
- Wenner, J.A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171. https://doiorg.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.3102%2F0034654316653478
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(3), 255-316. https://doiorg.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.3102%2F00346543074003255

About the authors

Charles F. Webber is Professor in the Department of Education at Mount Royal University in Calgary, Canada. Charlie also is Professor Emeritus at the University of Calgary and he holds an honorary appointment as Extraordinary Professor at North-West University in Potchefstroom, South Africa. He has served as an elementary and secondary classroom teacher, curriculum consultant, principal, professor, and dean.



Authorship credit details: Conceptualization of the study, designer of methodology, formal analysis, original draft preparation, supervision of broad research team, and project administration

Email: cfwebber@mtroyal.ca

Janet Mola Okoko is an Associate Professor in the department of Educational Administration, College of Education at the University of Saskatchewan in Canada. Her research is mostly in the area of school leadership preparation and development. She is currently focusing on teacher leadership, as well as school and system leaders' work with culturally and linguistically diverse newcomers/ migrants.

Authorship credit details: Conceptualization, writing – draft preparation, writing – review and editing the article, coordinating, and editing the special issue

Email: janet.okoko@usask.ca



Ε

.

The Need for Cross-Cultural Exploration of

Teacher Leadership

Charles F. Webber

Mount Royal University, Calgary, Canada

Abstract	Article
1105tract	Info
This article describes the need for additional cross-cultural study of teacher leadership. A rationale for researching teacher leadership is presented based on the need to provide clarity to	Article History: Received July 26, 2020
the definition of the concept and to understand better how to facilitate teacher leadership development. A primary research	Accepted September 27, 2020
question is shared: "How is teacher leadership conceptualized and enacted and what are the implications for educational stakeholders?" A set of attributes and indicators of teacher leadership is provided based on a review of literature focusing on teacher leadership. Then four additional concepts related to teacher leadership are described—formal and informal influence, school culture, school improvement, and professional development—followed by a summary of cautionary considerations. Finally, a multi-stage research design is presented in support of the International Study of Teacher Leadership, a cross-cultural examination of teacher leadership.	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Cross-cultural research, Context.
Cite as:	

Webber, C. F. (2021). The need for cross-cultural exploration of teacher leadership. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 17-49. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.2 R E A L

Introduction

This paper¹² offers a rationale for the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* (ISTL) by arguing for the need to identify the degree to which teachers around the world feel prepared for the school-based leadership responsibilities that they are expected to fulfill, duties that go beyond their classrooms to affect the larger school community. There is a need to address the research question: "How is teacher leadership conceptualized and enacted and what are the implications for educational stakeholders?" Such research would contribute to the wider understanding of teacher leadership, the impact of teacher leadership on school culture, and how professional development and university programs might contribute to teacher leadership knowledge and skill development.

Why Teacher Leadership?

Educational leadership is a widely discussed and often contested concept and, as Leithwood (2007, p. 41) observed, "Leadership by adjective is a growth industry"... [instructional, transformational, moral, constructivist, servant, cultural, emotional and] ... "most are actually just slogans." Harris (2003) also noted that "the literature on school leadership contains a bewildering array of definitions, theories, and models (p. 317).

With specific reference to teacher leadership and distributed leadership, Leithwood (2007) claimed that they "qualify more as

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: <u>www.mru.ca/istl</u>.

² This work was supported by an FCHE Innovation Fund grant awarded by Mount Royal University.



movements driven much more by philosophy and democratic values than by evidence that kids actually learn more if a larger proportion of district and school leadership comes from non-traditional sources" (Leithwood, 2007, p. 42). Further, he noted:

Much of the teacher leadership literature either describes teacher leaders engaged in administrative tasks or engaged in what most professions would agree are the normal responsibilities expected of a collection of professionals. Shared decision making and collaboration, for example, are really quite important to the success of schools. But why do we need to call them "distributed leadership"? These are activities that most of us value highly, but they should not be confused with leadership. Otherwise, the concept loses all unique meaning and significance. (Leithwood, 2007, p. 43)

That said, it is argued here that the depth and quality of teachers' engagement with their classrooms and school communities clearly influences how their students will experience and perceive their time in schools. Thus, Sterrett's (2015) definition of teacher leadership is relevant: "Teacher leadership is defined as collaborative involvement, initiative, and guiding direction from the teaching faculty to help realize the school goals, mission, and vision in a reflective manner" (Sterrett, 2015, p. 43).

Such a focus on achieving mutually agreed upon goals complements Leithwood's (2007, p. 44) claim that leadership is "all about direction and influence...improvement is the goal of leadership." Whether there is agreement that teacher leadership is leadership per se or a philosophy rather than a model, it is clear that that facilitation of teacher and principal achievement of their professional responsibilities merits attention.

The literature on teacher leadership contains multiple observations that it is a generic term that calls for clearer definition (Campbell, Lieberman, & Yashkina, 2015; Pangan & Lupton, 2015; Scott Williams, Lakin, & Kensler, 2015). However, several attributes of teacher leaders have emerged. For instance, the term is associated with teachers whose professional practice includes leadership within and outside of their classrooms (Dufour & Fullan, 2013). Teacher leaders also collaborate with colleagues in developing and maintaining professional school cultures (Lambert, 2003; Petersen, 2015). They are reflective practitioners (Dawson, 2014). They learn together with colleagues and they initiate positive change (Harris, 2003).

Angelle and DeHart (2016) made the important point that, "One commonality present in all of the definitions [in their review] is that leadership in a school does not have to be instilled in a single person but rather can be dispersed and shared with all school staff" (p. 90). Nguyen, Harris, and Ng (2020) clarified this point by noting that four key attributes of teacher leadership identified in their literature review are influence, "reciprocal collaboration and trust" (p. 67), engagement within and external to the classroom, and a focus on improving teaching and learning.

If teachers are to participate in shared or distributed leadership activities, then what are the types of experiences and support that will enhance their leadership skills and knowledge? In the case of principals, Webber, et al. (2014) found that their understandings of school-based leadership are often based on informal and unstructured experiences and that there was the widespread assumption that successful classroom experience is sufficient preparation for educational leadership. Further principals indicated a strong desire for formal, structured professional development, plus high-quality learning experiences that focus on localized learning needs.



The degree to which classroom-based teacher leaders share the foregoing perspectives of educational leadership with their principals is largely unexplored. Further, the literature related to teacher leadership suggests that teachers' existing understandings of the concept are varied (Cosenza, 2015; Gordon, 2004; Wenner & Campbell, 2017; York-Barr & Duke, 2004). A strong rationale for studying teacher leadership was provided by York-Barr and Duke (2004, p. 288) who stated, "Intentional and systematic efforts to support the capacity of teachers and principals to share in school leadership functions appear to be severely lacking."

The Association of Canadian Deans of Education (2017) established a set of principles of initial teacher education that includes the statements that, "Teacher education programs inspire educators to become societal leaders who work toward the public good, advocate for the betterment of society, and demonstrate their ethical and moral purposes in all professional engagements" (p. 2) and "Educators are responsive and responsible to learners, schools, colleagues, and communities, and work in partnerships with these groups" (Association of Canadian Deans of Education, 2017, p. 2-3). In addition, Ado (2016), Pangan and Lupton (2015), and Reeves and Lowenhaupt (2016) suggested that future teacher leaders should anticipate their career paths during their pre-service experiences and called for a reconceptualization of teacher leadership as the domain of seasoned professionals to include the notion of a leadership development continuum that begins at the pre-service level. Overall, the literature about teacher leadership suggests that it merits further study and clarification. In particular, it would be valuable to learn more about how classroom teachers understand the term and how prepared they feel to serve as teacher leaders.

What follows is a description of the attributes and indicators of teacher leadership, a summary of several key concepts related to teacher leadership, and the presentation of cautionary considerations for practitioners and researchers. The report closes with a description of focused local and cross-cultural studies of teacher leadership.

Attributes and Indicators of Teacher Leadership

Several influential research reports and reviews of the literature relating to teacher leadership informed this report, e.g., Frost (2012), Nguyen, Harris, and Ng (2020), Schott, Van Roekel, and Tummers (2020), Smylie and Eckert (2018), Wenner and Campbell (2017), Woods and Roberts (2019), and York-Barr and Duke (2004).

In addition, Table 1 summarizes the dominant attributes and indicators of teacher leadership that emerged from a review of related literature that was conducted for the purpose of this report. Interestingly, the summary profiles the attributes and indicators that are expected of all teachers in Canadian and many other contexts. For example, Table 1 aligns closely with the Alberta Education (2018) Teaching Quality Standard. That is, Alberta teachers are expected to provide inclusive learning environments, work closely with colleagues, apply foundational knowledge of Indigenous community members, and demonstrate consistent professionalism. They are held for engaging in career-long learning, accountable applying meaningful student assessment and evaluation practices, responding to change, and inviting community members and cultural advisors into schools and classrooms.

Australian Standards for Teaching (Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership, 2011) also are consistent with Table 1. The Australian Standards describe what teachers should know and



do within three domains of teaching: professional knowledge, professional practice, and professional engagement. Perhaps not surprisingly, expectations for teachers in other nations such as England and South Africa vary only slightly. For instance, the Department for Education (2011) in England has set formal expectations for quality in terms of teaching and in personal and professional conduct, which are parallel to the South African Council for Educators' (2018) expectations for professional ethics, team work, social justice, content knowledge, effective teaching methods, student assessment, and learner safety and well-being.

It is apparent that researchers' understandings of teacher leadership and policy makers standards for teaching quality have strong reciprocal connections.

Table 1.

Attributes	Indicators	Authors
Accountability	Take responsibility for outcomes	Bone, 2015
	Evaluation and progress monitoring	Owens, 2015
	provide focus	Webber & Scott, 2012
Advocacy	Student learning needs provide focus	Bauman, 2015
	Teacher leadership has an activist	Conway, 2015
	dimension	Lambert, 2003
Cultural	Curricula and pedagogy should	Nieto, 2015
responsiveness	include students whose identities	
	have been insufficiently considered	
Collaboration	Teachers should be part of decision	Bauman, 2014
	making	Pangan & Lupton, 2015
	Career stage considerations are	Steffy, Wolfe, Pasch, &
	important	Enz, 2000

Attributes and Indicators of Teacher Leadership



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 17-49

Openness to	Go beyond enculturation to build	Pangan & Lupton, 2015
change	capacity for transformation	
Professionalism	Teaching is always an ethical activity	Davis, et al., 2015
	Teachers are the single largest	Lambert, 2003
	influence on students' academic	Nieto, 2015
	achievement	
Reflection	Reflective practice should be ongoing	Carr, 2015
Risk-taking	Safety and trust are important	Lambert, 2003
Shared vision	Alignment of goals and mission are	Bond, 2015
	valued	Bone, 2015
Stability	Practices should be sustainable	Conway, 2015
Teamwork	Professional learning communities	Conway, 2015
	provide a venue for collaboration	Jackson, Burrus, Bassett,
		& Roberts, 2010

Related Concepts in the Literature

Four concepts related to teacher leadership are described below. Figure 1 depicts the four areas: formal and informal influence, school culture, professional development, and teacher leadership as part of school improvement.



Figure 1.

Concepts Related to Teacher Leadership

Formal and Informal Leadership

The distinction between formal leader and teacher leader has elicited ongoing discussion and debate. For example, Crowther (2015) distinguished between teacher leaders and expert teachers, observing that teacher leaders can be involved in school leadership while expert teachers focus on classroom pedagogy. Flückiger, Lovett, and Dempster (2015) presented a perspective on the role of middle leaders—department heads, curriculum leaders, etc.—in facilitating teaching and learning effectiveness. Similarly, Stoll, Brown, Spence-Thomas, and Taylor (2015) highlighted the major influence that middle leaders exert on school improvement. Campbell, et al. (2015) suggested that teacher leadership is not about "formalized organizational authority and responsibilities" ... [but about] ... "influencing, (co)developing and sharing professional knowledge" (p. 96). Gurr and Drysdale (2013) cautioned that the term teacher leadership actually can discourage classroom teachers from participating in professional sharing and collaboration because they do not feel prepared or willing to assume leadership roles.

However the discussion of formal versus informal teacher leadership eventually is resolved within academic circles, it is safe to say that the impacts of teacher leaders and school administrators such as principals and vice principals are significant. A pragmatic approach is contained in the description that the Innovative Designs for Enhancing Achievements in Schools (IDEAS) provides of "parallel leadership" (Andrews, et al., 2004, p. 18). Parallel leadership is the "relatedness between teacher leaders and administrator leaders that enables the knowledge-generating capacity of schools to be activated and sustained..." (p. 19). Within the IDEAS perspective, parallel leadership is characterized by collaboration balanced with individual responsibilities, alignment between vision and teaching and learning practices, sustenance of professional learning communities, and nurturing of positive school cultures.

Principals are well positioned to facilitate teacher leadership in order to maximize the realization of their shared vision and goals (Dawson, 2014; Sterrett, 2015). Also, professional influence can be exercised by more than those in formal leadership appointments (Smith, 2015; Stoll, et al., 2015). However, Harris (2003) cautioned, "this does not mean that everyone is a leader or should be" (p. 317). Rather, the focus of professional learning communities should be on relationships, connections, communication, shared goals (Campbell, et al., 2015; Carr, 2015; Harris, 2003).

School Culture

The impact of school culture on student learning long has been known to be significant (Deal & Peterson, 2016). The term school or



school district ethos has been used for decades to refer to culture, atmosphere or ambience (see Coleman & LaRocque 1990; McLaughin, 2005). Wolcott (1991) emphasized how important it is to distinguish the general abstraction of culture from how any one person acquires and makes sense of cultural information; hence, the role of individual teacher leaders is significant.

For the purposes of this article, the following discussion of school culture will be restricted to the ways people live together in schools (Webber, 1994). It is important to note that the aspects of school culture presented here in juxtaposition to the concept of teacher leaders are idealized attributes and do not include a strong focus on the negative aspects of some school cultures, those that Deal and Peterson (2010) referred to as "toxic cultures" (p. 182).

The literature focusing on teacher leaders is replete with references to norms, values, influence, shared language, purpose, and insider-versus-outsider organizational knowledge. For example, Lambert (2003) posited that leadership capacity resides within principals, teachers, parents, and students, which allows them to learn together, demonstrate commitment, and progress toward achievement of shared purposes. Bauman (2015) suggested that teachers and principals should know that striving to understand and influence their shared school culture is an ongoing process. She described the process as moving from "me to we" (Bauman, 2015, p. 52). Andrews, et al. (2004) observed the development of a shared professional language in schools with coalescing visions and goals. Conway (2015) suggested that alignment of vision, goals, and action can lead to leadership capacity building and "a dynamic culture of trust and hope with ongoing life…" (p. 30). Dawson (2014) stated that

teacher leadership development is unsustainable if it is unsafe for teachers to engage in professional experimentation and risk taking.

Others have written about the need to recognize the contributions to school culture that teacher leaders can make throughout their careers. For instance, Bond (2015) claimed that teachers who are experienced in the school context possess privileged insider knowledge that allows them to exercise influence in ways that outsiders and newcomers cannot. Conversely, early-career teachers can perceive existing patterns of behavior in ways that long serving colleagues do not, thus providing healthy disruptions to school cultures (Pangan & Lupton, 2015). Nieto (2015) observed that both early-career and long-service teachers can embrace and share culturally responsive teaching practices that manifest appreciation for students' identities while concurrently clarifying and expanding their personal and group identities.

Haskell McBee (2015) stated that "it is the informality of the teacher leader role that makes it work" (p. 19). This view is supported by Campbell, et al.'s (2015) claim that both formal and informal opportunities for teacher leadership are important and that, significantly, "teachers learn leadership by doing leadership" (p. 103). Lieberman (2015) suggested that facilitating teacher learning about leadership demonstrates respect and allows them to move past the notion that they are just teachers.

Professional Development

Steffy and Wolfe (2001) shared their understanding of the life cycle of career teachers based on the premise that teachers in supportive learning environments continue to develop throughout their professional careers. They are able to evolve through six stages:



novice, apprentice, professional, expert, distinguished, and emeritus. Progress is supported through critical reflection and examination of assumptions and beliefs.

Steffy and Wolfe (2001) suggested a range of professional learning activities that support teachers at different career stages. These included development opportunities frequently cited in other teacher leadership literature such as mentoring and writing (Lieberman, 2015), self-mentoring (Carr, 2015), and leading innovations and coaching (Sterrett, 2015). Bauman (2014) also coined the term autono-collaboration which she defined as being able to develop independently while concurrently embracing collaboration with colleagues, which is congruent with Steffy and Wolfe's (2001) reflection-renewal-growth cycle for career teachers and with leadership Lieberman's (2015) observation that professional opportunities help both novice and experienced teachers to grow professionally as teacher leaders.

Also embedded in the teacher leadership literature are references to how leadership development opportunities promote growth from pre-service to late-career stages. For instance, Pangan & Lupton (2015) reported how teacher education programs play a role in creating teacher leaders. They urged personnel who hire new teachers to consider the opportunities applicants had in their preservice programs to begin establishing professional identities during their field and clinical experiences. Other important considerations include opportunities new teachers had to co-teach and learn from master teachers in school classrooms. Another factor to consider is if the applicants had opportunities as teacher education students to observe, learn, and work in a range of school types and to become part of a school culture for substantive time periods. Importantly, Pangan & Lupton (2015) argued against overlooking the leadership that new teachers can offer and suggested that veteran teachers can learn a great deal from the new perspectives offered by early-career teachers. In fact, Sterrett (2015) noted that new teachers can benefit a great deal from leadership development opportunities and support their school communities in the process. As Pangan and Lupton (2015) observed, new teachers can "initiate, share, collaborate, mentor, and generate solutions for education" (p. 29).

Campbell, et al. (2015) found that, throughout their careers, teachers develop leadership capacity when they have opportunities to actually lead professional initiatives. That is, collaborating with colleagues and community members and managing human and financial resources is a form of significant leadership development. Similarly, Dawson (2014) described how experienced but disengaged teachers can rejuvenate their purpose and passion through teacher leadership opportunities. Finally, it is important to remember that new teachers can be new to their schools and districts or new to a grade level or subject area (Pangan & Lupton, 2015), not just new to the profession, and their diverse situations call for different forms of teacher leadership.

School Improvement

Teddlie and Stringfield (2007) summarized early school improvement research in the United States throughout the 20th century. They defined school improvement "as the examination of the processes and outcomes associated with interventions designed to improve schools" (para. 5). They tracked efforts to improve schools through a 1930s school reform study commissioned by the Progressive Education Association to post-Sputnik curriculum reform


initiatives in the 1960s and 1970s, both of which produced the finding that local adaption of any reform is essential for successful implementation. Related findings emerged from studies conducted in the latter half of the 20th century—Rand Change Agent Study, Follow-Through Classroom Observation Evaluation, Dissemination Efforts Supporting School Improvement—that outlined the need for local variability, the importance of principal support, the value of time-on-task, and the understanding that changes in beliefs can follow changes in behavior, rather than the reverse (Teddlie & Stringfield, 2007).

The related concept of school effectiveness also was the focus of studies conducted during the latter half of the 20th century in the United States. Teddlie and Stringfield (2007) described how this research led to the listing of several school effectiveness concepts that correlate strongly with student learning: principal leadership, instructional focus, safe school climate, high expectations, and use of student achievement data for monitoring program success.

Crowther (2004), who was the initial influence behind Australia's IDEAS initiative, stated, "IDEAS is fundamentally different from conventional school improvement processes on a number of counts" (Crowther, 2004, p. 3). In turn, Campbell, et al. (2015), in their description of the Teacher Learning and Leadership Program (TLLP) in Ontario, Canada, distinguished its approach from IDEAS by defining teacher leadership as that of influencing, creating, and sharing educational knowledge rather than participation in formal organizational authority and responsibilities.

The point of the preceding (incomplete) overview of school improvement in relation to teacher leadership and school effectiveness is that our understandings of these concepts continue to



grow and evolve, and that certainty about their utility and the benefits of their implementation continues to elude researchers and practitioners. Even when certainty is claimed, it is important to know that the application of school improvement and school effectiveness initiatives has varying degrees of acceptance and success.

Cautionary Considerations

The brief overview of teacher leadership presented here as an issue that warrants further research is understandably incomplete. Therefore, the following cautionary considerations are offered with the intent of fostering debate and focusing further research.

Table 2 presents five issues related to teacher leadership along with possible research questions and a list of related factors. The issues are societal context, leadership capacity, group dynamics, political beliefs, and the evidence base supporting teacher leadership.

Table 2.

Issues	Questions	Factors to Consider
Context	Is current teacher	Cultural norms
	leadership literature	Cultural appropriation
	transferable across	Colonialism
	cultures?	Governance structures
		Societal history
		Financial capacity
		Population mobility
		Social stability
Leadership	How do we know that	Budgeting
capacity	that everyone can be or	Facilities management
	wishes to be a leader?	Scheduling

Cautionary Considerations



		Position descriptions
		Predictability
		Responsibility
Group	How do group dynamics	Socialization influences
dynamics	influence the capacity of	Individual expectations
	teachers and principals to	Trust
	share leadership?	Risk tolerance
		Conflict
		Alliances
		Work ethic
		Communication skills
		Career stage
		Commitment
		Ability
		Homeostasis
		Folklore
Political	What level of professional	Accountability
beliefs	autonomy for teachers is	Advocacy
	appropriate in society?	Governance
		Legal framework
		Standardization
		Assessment
		Terminology
		Privilege
		Entitlement
		Safety
Evidence base	What evidence indicates	Direct
	that teacher leadership	Indirect
	affects student learning?	Measures



Context

Context is a factor that influences how we understand and live teacher leadership. For example, Owens (2015) characterized some schools in England as fraught with racism, violence, and socioeconomic disadvantage. At first reading, the descriptors seemed transferable to other contexts, at least those in the West. However, even a brief reflection suggests that the context of English schools in a nation that is small geographically but with a relatively large population is very different from the contexts of Australia or Canada, for example, notwithstanding other Commonwealth countries. Owens' (2015) description may be accurate within the context of England and clearly diversity of all sorts is evident throughout that country, but the massive differences in history, language, dominant cultures, economics, religions, and more, suggest that how teacher leaders act in England versus Kenya, for example, is likely to be very different.

Even within countries, wide contextual diversity exists. In Canada, there is variability within cities such as Toronto, Calgary, and Vancouver—cultural, economic, linguistic, religious, and economic—that demands differences in the practices of teacher leaders depending upon their own cultural literacy, gender, language, and more. It is unlikely that the descriptions of teacher leadership contained in this report can be applied similarly across those highly multicultural cities or in the many rural, isolated, and Indigenous schools scattered across such a vast and sparsely populated nation as Canada. Indeed, teacher leadership in the rural remote Canadian schools studied by Crow (2008) undoubtedly will be understood and manifested differently from teacher leadership in Toronto schools. Despite such widely varying contexts, much of the



literature about teacher leaders offers interpretations, conceptual frameworks, and recommendations as if they are appropriate elsewhere. Cautious interpretation is warranted.

Leadership Capacity

Lambert (2003, p. 33) stated, "In the same way that everyone is born to learn, everyone is born to lead." While recognizing the merit in inviting and appreciating the sharing of all teachers' knowledge and insights, it is reasonable to ask if every teacher can or even wants to be a leader? Leithwood (2007) asked, "It begs the question, what do we mean by leadership?" ... [and] ... "It also begs the question, if everyone is a leader, who are the followers?" ... [and] ... "What could this possibly mean?" (p. 43).

Earlier in this report, the apparent attributes and indicators of teacher leadership were summarized. No doubt the list is incomplete and should be contested. However, it is academically sound to ask that advocates for teacher leadership, including this author, be able to articulate clear descriptions of the assumptions and values inherent in their belief that teacher leadership is a positive construct. Equally sound considerations are the tensions between valuing leading and egalitarianism, and the infrastructure that will be needed to change from top-down governance to professional autonomy for teachers.

Group Dynamics

School staff member interactions are characterized by the full complement of opportunities and challenges seen in other workplaces. For example, as Gallavan (2015) asserted, existing practices can become accepted and resistant to examination, teachers may form close relationships and be reluctant to challenge one another's perspectives and practices, and conflict can escalate to the point where toxic work environments are firmly established. Traditional teacher isolation may be hard to overcome, union influences may mitigate against the effectiveness of distributed or shared leadership, and not everyone will necessarily be accepted as teacher leaders by their peers. As Lambert (2003) and Campbell, et al. (2015) qualified, participation in professional initiatives does not automatically lead to the development of leadership capacity and, in fact, may have negative consequences. For example, new teachers may feel unrecognized and senior teachers may feel usurped.

Apparent Political Beliefs

The literature reviewed for this report contained numerous mentions of high-stakes testing, unprincipled politicians seeking quick fixes in order to be re-elected, overly prescriptive curricula, the need for teachers to practice advocacy, interference with teachers' facilitation of deep learning, pockets of teacher resistance to reforms that are not in the best interests of students, inappropriate educational standardization, "wrong drivers" and "right drivers" for change management, and more. In fact, these types of statements have appeared so frequently in the educational literature throughout the West in recent decades that they have become uncontested and taken-for-granted.

The almost universal acceptance of the mantra of bad politicians, unfortunate standardized tests, and so forth, gives rise to the questions that follow to be offered with some trepidation, even in a context in which trust and safety are posited as values underpinning teacher leadership, the very focus of this report. Nonetheless, it may be useful for teacher leaders to consider how educators should be accountable to students, parents, and legislators



in the context of Western societies where public education is viewed by most as an essential component of society.

Also, when is educator resistance to lawful policies designed by various levels of legitimate governments appropriate and what agencies should have responsibility for policy making in the public sphere? When are standardized testing programs appropriate and should members of the public have access to test data in aggregate form, even if those data are misused and misunderstood? Finally, should it be safe to offer responsible questions about taken-forgranted viewpoints that dominate academic discourse?

Evidence Base for Teacher Leadership

The need for further research that measures the utility and impact of teacher leaders seems clear (Scott Williams, et al., 2015). It may be that the impact of teacher leadership on student learning is indirect and challenging to measure. Teacher leaders may not have the skills, resources or time to engage with research about their professional practices (Stoll, et al., 2015). Perhaps the suggestion that educational principles should be applied with caution across cultures (Webber, et al., 2014) is unnecessary. However, there seems to be sufficient evidence in the literature in support of further crosscultural study of teacher leaders.

A Framework for Researching Teacher Leadership

The literature discussed earlier in this report provides a solid base for considering teacher leadership, in its various manifestations, to be an important dimension of teacher professionalism. The literature also suggests that there is potential value in contributing to the wider understanding of teacher leadership and of how professional development and university programs can contribute to teacher leadership knowledge and skill development.

As a result, an international team with members from 10 countries formed in 2018 during a conference hosted by Guangxi Normal University in Guilin, China, to plan a cross-cultural study, called the International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL) (www.mru.ca/istl), that is focused on the primary research question, *How is teacher leadership conceptualized and enacted and what are the implications for educational stakeholders? The team's secondary research questions include: How do school-based educators conceptualize teacher leadership? What are the values, beliefs, and assumption underpinning teacher leadership discourses? How prepared are classroom teachers to serve as teacher leaders?*

The ISTL team members collaborated to design a five-part research plan as presented in Table 3.

Table 3.

Research Plan

Study Component	Description	
Phenomenographic Component	This initial stage of the study involved the use of semi-structured interviews to map the diverse understandings and experiences of teacher leadership among the members of the ISTL teacher leadership team.	
Document Analyses	Research team members examined key documents in each cultural context, e.g., school authority policies, accreditation requirements, standards documents, position descriptions, department of education policies, teacher education curricula, union position statements, and government and organizational web materials. Documents were analyzed utilizing these lenses: conceptualizations of teacher	



	leadership, values, beliefs, commonalities, contradictions, guiding principles, and accountabilities. The analyses provided contextualized descriptions of how the construct of teacher leadership is described in each of cultural setting.
Interviews and Questionnaires	Informed by the document analyses, research team members continue to conduct individual interviews with a sample of educational stakeholders and to invite them to complete questionnaires related to teacher leadership. Invitees include representatives of public and private school systems.
Case Studies	This study component was interrupted by the COVID-19 pandemic. However, it involves immersion in the context of one-to-two schools selected because of teacher leadership reputation. The case studies employ ethnographic-like strategies.
	An interim strategy used during the pandemic is to conduct online video and audio interviews with a sample of teacher leaders and formal leaders from specific schools to garner a beginning understanding of how teacher leadership is lived in those schools.
Oral Histories	Despite pandemic-related restrictions, researchers have been able to conduct a series of online video and audio interviews with samples of current or past classroom teachers selected because of their perceived extraordinary influence within a school or local educational authority.

The study components (see Figure 2) reflect the ISTL team's desire to explore the personal and collective understandings of teacher leadership that they bring to the study. The goal is to ground the overall study in a description of the beliefs and values that influence research team members' data gathering, analyses, and reports of study findings.

The study components also are intended to investigate the coherence of, (a) educational organizations' public expectations for teacher leaders, (b) educators' personal understandings of teacher leadership, (c) contextualized manifestations of teacher leadership, and (d) retrospective accounts of how teacher leadership is lived.



Figure 2.

Study Components

The study components are intended to address the now frequent descriptions of the importance of cross-cultural research focusing on teacher leadership, as espoused by Harris and Jones (2015), Schott, van Roekel, and Tummers (2020), and Smylie and Eckert (2018). They also address Hallinger' (2018) description of the importance of studying leadership in context. Finally, the study components were influenced by Wenner and Campbell's (2017) observation that international studies of teacher leadership can draw upon and contribute to the common literature. Further, they noted



that shared concerns arise in a range of international contexts that can inform practitioners, policy makers, teacher educators, and researchers.

Conclusion

The International Study of Teacher Leadership research team is contributing in several ways. First, it is helping to clarify understandings of the concept and to describe the beliefs and actions that distinguish teacher leaders from other teachers. Also, the research team members are describing how some views of teacher leadership are dominant and striving to go beyond its Western theoretical and empirical base. They are delving into the value of sharing cross-cultural understanding of teacher leadership and they seek to explain why context matters.

The researchers are examining who is leading the discourse and about leadership considering who should. teacher Organizational expectations for teacher leaders are being compared with what teachers think about how they can fulfill their teacher leadership functions. The relationships between teacher leader autonomy and teacher leader accountability are being highlighted. Study participants are sharing their views about how their ability to serve as teacher leaders varies at different career stages and describing the factors that influence their teacher leadership capacity. Researchers and study participants are describing the reciprocal connections among teacher leadership, organizational culture, professional development, and school improvement. The ISTL research team also is describing the types of pre-service and professional development initiatives that facilitate growth in teacher leaders' knowledge and skill.

Finally, the research team is keeping open the possibility that teacher leadership is a fluid concept. Perhaps the overlapping definitions and descriptions in the literature simply are evidence of the value of teacher leadership as a malleable concept that can lead to greater collaboration among school community members and to more effective teaching and learning.

References

- Ado, K. (2016). From pre-service to teacher leader: The early development of teacher leaders. *Issues in Teacher Education*, 25(1), 3-21.
- Alberta Education (2018). *Teaching Quality Standard*. https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/14d92858-fec0-449b-a9ad-52c05000b4de/resource/afc2aa25-ea83-4d23-a105d1d45af9ffad/download/edc-teaching-quality-standard-english-2020.pdf
- Anderson, K. (2008). Transformational teacher leadership in rural schools. *The rural educator*, 29(3), 8-17.
- Andrews, D., Conway, J., Dawson, M., Lewis, M., McMaster, J., Morgan, A., & Star, H. (2004). *School revitalisation: The IDEAS way*. Melbourne: Australian Council for Educational Leaders.
- Angelle, P.S., & DeHart, C.A. (2016). Comparison and evaluation of four models of teacher leadership. *Research in Educational Administration and Leadership*, 1(1), 85-119.
- Association of Canadian Deans of Education. (2017). Accord on teacher education. Available online: https://csse-scee.ca/acde/wpcontent/uploads/sites/7/2017/08/Accord-Initial-Teacher-Education.pdf



- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership. (2011). *Australian professional standards for teachers*. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/docs/default-source/national-policyframework/2020/final-australian-professional-standards-forteachers-(web).pdf?sfvrsn=816d53c_2
- Bauman, C. (2014) An Exploration of the Interconnectedness between elementary teacher job satisfaction, school culture and student achievement: A study in two Canadian elementary schools (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Queensland.
- Bauman, C. (2015). A refreshing perspective on teacher leadership: How teacher leaders effectively combine the use of autonomy and collaboration to enhance school improvement. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 46-59.
- Bond, N. (2015). Teacher leaders as professional developers. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 57-69). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Bone, S.C. (2015). Teacher leaders as school reformers. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 105-119). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Campbell, C., Lieberman, A., & Yashkina, A. (2015). Teachers leading educational improvements: Developing teachers' leadership, improving practices, and collaborating to share knowledge. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 90-105.
- Carr, M.L. (2015). Teacher leaders and the art of self-mentoring. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (31-42). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Coleman, P., & LaRocque, L. (1990). *Struggling to be good enough*. London: Falmer.

- Conway, J.M. (2015). Sustainable leadership for sustainable school outcomes: Focusing on the capacity building of school leadership. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 29-45.
- Cosenza, M.N. (2015). Defining teacher leadership: Affirming the teacher leader model standards. *Issues in Teacher Education*, 24(2), 79-99.
- Crowther, F. (2004). Australian schools World-class and getting better. In D. Andrews, J. Conway, M. Dawson, M. McMaster, A. Morgan, and H. Star. *School revitalisation: The IDEAS way* (pp. 3-4). Melbourne: Australian Council for Educational Leaders.
- Crowther, F. (2015). Teacher leaders and expert teachers Equally important but not to be confused. *Australian Educational Leader*, 37(3), 6-7.
- Davis, B.H., Gilles, C., McGlamery, S., Shillingstad, S.L., Cearley-Key, T., Wang, Y., Smith, J., & Stegall, J. (2015). Mentors as teacher leaders in school/university induction In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 70-81). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Dawson, M. (2014). Learning to lead through leading learning: Reducing career stagnation in experienced teachers. *Leading and Managing*, 20(2), 105-116.
- Deal, T., & Peterson, K.D. (2016). *Shaping school culture* (3rd ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Department for Education. (2011). *Teachers' standards: Guidance for school leaders, school staff and governing bodies.* https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/sys tem/uploads/attachment_data/file/665520/Teachers_Standards.p df
- Dufour, R., & Fullan, M. (2013). *Cultures Built to Last: Systemic PLCs at work* (Bloomington, IN: Solution Tree Press).



- Flückiger, B., Lovett, S., & Dempster, N. (2015). Middle leaders: Career pathways and professional learning needs. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 60-74.
- Frost, D. (2012). From professional development to system change: Teacher leadership and innovation. *Professional Development in Education*, 38(2), 2005-227. DOI:10.1080/19415257.2012.657861
- Gallavan, N.P. (2015). Classroom teachers as team players. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (120-131). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Gordon, S. (2004). Professional development for school improvement: Empowering communities for learning. Boston: Pearson.
- Gurr, D. & Drysdale, L. (2013) Middle level secondary school leaders: Potential, constraints and implications for leadership and development, *Journal of Educational Administration*, 51(1), 55-71.
- Harris, A. (2003). Teacher leadership as distributed leadership: Heresy, fantasy or possibility *School Leadership and Management*, 23(3), 313-324.
- Harris, A. and Jones, M. (Eds) (2015), *Leading futures: Global perspectives on educational leadership*. Sage.
- Haskell McBee, R. (2015). How teachers' definitions of teacher leadership change. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 19-30). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Holmes, M., Leithwood, K., & Musella, D. (Eds.). (1989). *Educational policy for effective schools*. Toronto: OISE Press.
- Jackson, T., Burrus, J., Bassett, K., & Roberts, R.D. (2010). *Teacher leadership: An assessment framework for an emerging area of professional practice*. Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Services

- Lambert, L. (2003). *Leadership capacity for lasting school improvement*. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Leithwood, K. (2007). What we know about educational leadership. In J. Burger, C. Webber, & P. Klinck (Eds.), *Intelligent leadership: Constructs for thinking education leaders* (41-66). Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Springer.
- Lieberman, A. (2015). Teachers at the forefront. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (7-18). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- McLaughlin, T. (2005). The educative importance of ethos. *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 53(3), 306-325.
- Nguyen, D., Harris, A., & Ng, D. (2020). A review of the empirical research on teacher leadership (2003-2017). *Research in Educational Administration*, 58(1), 60-80,
- Nieto, S. (2015). Leading as a moral imperative. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 183-195). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Owens, E. (2015). Teacher leaders internationally. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 145-155). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Pangan, C.H., & Lupton, A. (2015). First-year teachers: New and ready to lead! In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 120-131). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Petersen, S. (2015). Re-imaging teacher leaders leading school improvement: The untapped potential. *Leading and Managing*, *21*(2), 1-28.



- Reeves, T.D., & Lowenhaupt, R.J. (2016). Teachers as leaders: Preservice teachers' aspirations and motivations. *Teaching and teacher education*, 57, 176-187.
- Sackney, L. (2007). History of the school effectiveness and improvement movement in Canada over the past 25 years. In T. Townsend (Ed.). *International handbook of school effectiveness and improvement* (pp. 167-182). Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Springer.
- Schott, C., van Roekel, H., & Tummers, L. (2020). Teacher leadership: A systematic review, methodological quality assessment and conceptual framework. *Educational Research Review*. (forthcoming).
- Scott Williams, P., Lakin, J.M., & Kensler, L.A.W. (2015). Measuring the impact of teacher leaders. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 183-195). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Smith, C. (2015). The special education teacher as a servant leader. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 82-92). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Smylie, M.A., & Eckert, J. (2018). Beyond superheroes and advocacy: The pathway of teacher leadership development. *Educational Management, Administration & Leadership*, 46(4), 556-577.
- South African Council for Educators. (2018). SACE draft professional teaching standards.

https://www.sace.org.za/assets/documents/uploads/sace_36738-2019-03-06-

SACE%20Draft%20PTS%20for%20Gazette%2028082018%20(0000 0003).pdf

Steffy, B.E., & Wolfe, M.P. (2001). A life-cycle model for career teachers. *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, *38*(1), 16-19.

- Steffy, B. E., Wolfe, M. P., Pasch, S. H., & Enz, B. J. (2000), *The model and its application*, in Steffy, B.E., Wolfe, M.P., Pasch, S.H., & Enz, B.J. (Eds), *Life cycle of the career teacher* (pp. 1-25), Kappa Delta Pi and Corwin Press, Thousand Oaks CA.
- Sterrett, W. (2015). Maximizing teacher leadership. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 31-42). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Stoll, L., Brown, C., Spence-Thomas, K., Taylor, C. (2015). Perspectives on teacher leadership for evidence-informed improvement in England. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 75-89.
- Swan Dagen, A., Morewood, A., & Smith, M.L. (2017). Teacher leader model standards and the functions assumed by national board certified teachers. *The Educational Forum*, 81(3), 322-338.
- Teacher Leadership Exploratory Consortium. (2012). Teacher leader

 model
 standards.

 Available
 online:

 http://www.education.udel.edu/wp

content/uploads/2013/07/Exploratory-Consortium.pdf

- Teddlie, C., & Stringfield, S. (2007). A history of school effectiveness and improvement research in the USA focusing on the past quarter century. In T. Townsend (Ed.), *Springer international handbooks of education: international handbook of school effectiveness and improvement* (pp. 131-166). Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Springer
- Webber, C.F. (1994). School culture. In R.R. O'Reilly & amp; S. Sikora (Eds.), *Becoming a_Canadian teacher* (pp. 152-167). Calgary: University of Calgary.
- Webber, C.F., Mentz, K., Scott, S., Okoko, J.M., & Scott, D.E. (2014). Principal preparation in Kenya, South Africa, and Canada. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 27(3), 499-519.



- Webber, C.F, & Scott, S. (2012). Student assessment in a Canadian civil society. *Journal of Management Development*, 31(1), 34-47.
- Wenner, J.A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171.
- Wolcott, H. (1991). Propriospect and the acquisition of culture. *Anthropology and Education*, 22(3), 251-273.
- Woods, P.A., & Roberts, A. (2019). Collaborative school leadership in a global society: A critical perspective. *Educational Management*, *Administration & Leadership*, 47(5), 663-667.
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(3), 255-316.

About the author

Dr. Charles Webber is Professor at Mount Royal University in Calgary, Canada. Charlie also is Professor Emeritus at the University of Calgary and he holds an honorary appointment as Extraordinary Professor at North-West University in South Africa. He has served as a classroom teacher, curriculum consultant, principal, professor, and dean.

Email: cfwebber@mtroyal.ca

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Exploring Cross-Cultural Perspectives of Teacher Leadership Among the Members of an International

Research Team: A Phenomenographic Study

Catherine Arden

The University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Australia

Janet Mola Okoko

The University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, Canada

Abstract	Article Info
This paper reports a phenomenographic study exploring diverse understandings and experiences of teacher leadership among 12 members of the International Study of Teacher	Article History: Received March 1, 2020
Leadership research team comprised of 20 academics located in 10 countries. Mind mapping and semi-structured, online interviews were used to explore the ways that the participants	Accepted September 7, 2020
related with the phenomenon of interest: 'teacher leadership'. Phenomenographic analysis of interview artefacts revealed nine qualitatively different conceptions of teacher leadership in the study's outcome space across three broad domains: A: The school, school community and formal education system; B: The teacher leader's professional self; C: The broader historical, socio-political and global contexts of teacher leadership. In addition to providing a 'touchstone' for the team's ongoing research, these findings serve as an experiential framework for thinking about teacher leadership, potentially encouraging more inclusive, more complete and richer understandings of the phenomenon.	Keywords: Phenomenography, Teacher leadership, Cultural variation, Educational leadership, Sociocultural contexts.



R Ε

Cite as:

Arden, C. & Okoko, J. M. (2021). Exploring cross-cultural perspectives of teacher leadership among the members of an international research team: A phenomenographic study. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 51-90. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.3

Introduction

This article¹ reports a phenomenographic study investigating the culturally diverse understandings, experiences and perspectives of teacher leadership among the membership of an International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL) research team comprised of 20 academics working in universities in Australia, Canada, Latin America, South Africa, Tanzania, China and Europe. Through their collaborative research, the team seeks to contribute to the wider understanding of teacher leadership and of how professional development and university programs might contribute to teacher leadership knowledge and skill development (www.mru.ca/istl). The impetus for this phenomenographic study, which is one of five components of the ISTL research program, emerged as a direct result of discussions at a 2018 conference in which ISTL team members expressed interest in exploring perspectives of teacher leadership among the team to inform their ongoing collaborative research.

The recent literature on educational leadership and teacher leadership suggests that both teachers' and researchers' understandings of these concepts are widely varied (Cheng & Szeto,

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the International Study of Teacher Leadership conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: <u>www.mru.ca/istl</u>.



2016; Nguyen, Harris & Ng, 2017; Spillane & Coldren, 2011; Webber, 2018). Moreover, much of the literature on teacher leadership is said to be based on a normative conception of educational leadership and has been found to offer interpretations, conceptual frameworks and recommendations reliant on a knowledge base in which Western notions of leadership are embedded as if they were culturally transferable (Hallinger & Walker, 2011; Litz, 2011; Webber, 2018). Hallinger (2011, p. 310) further argued that education scholars have been "much slower to embrace international or cross-cultural perspectives in their research" than scholars from other disciplines, which he claims has resulted in a "'blind spot' in the conceptual lenses employed" in the empirical study of educational leadership (Hallinger & Walker, 2011 pp. 299). Exploring how a group of researchers from culturally and geographically diverse communities views teacher leadership is seen as a useful starting point in the quest to illuminate, and potentially go some way towards eliminating, this blind spot.

Using a phenomenographic approach, the researchers set out to explore, capture, map and share the diverse conceptions, experiences and perspectives of teacher leadership in order to answer the following research questions:

- 1. What are the qualitatively different ways that members of the International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL) research team experience 'teacher leadership'?
- 2. How might we draw on insights gained from this study to inform our work as a research team?

The purpose of this study was thus twofold: firstly, to provide a 'touchstone' for the larger ISTL project by illuminating the diverse conceptions and experiences of teacher leadership among the membership of the research team. This would in turn provide a "point of comparison" and "stimulus for dialogue" (Pham, Bruce & Stoodley, 2005, p. 230) among the culturally diverse team members, thereby strengthening the ISTL research community by fostering a shared and more culturally inclusive understandings of teacher leadership. Secondly, it was hoped that the findings would add to the body of knowledge about teacher leadership by providing an "experiential framework" (Pham et al., 2005, p. 220) for more culturally nuanced thinking about teacher leadership and teacher leadership research.

In this paper, the authors locate the study in the emerging literature on culturally diverse perspectives of teacher leadership and present a sociocultural theoretical framework (Rogoff, 2003) to guide interpretation and discussion of the findings through a cross-cultural learning lens. The choice of phenomenography as the approach taken to exploring diverse perspectives and experiences of teacher leadership among participating ISTL team members is justified and the study's conceptual framework and methodology outlined. Procedures and instruments for data collection and analysis are reported. The findings - a set of nine qualitatively different ways of experiencing teacher leadership - are presented in the form of nine categories of description in the phenomenographic outcome space, mapped to reflect their structural relationships and representing a point-in-time snapshot of the collective consciousness (Pham, Bruce & Stoodley, 2002) of teacher leadership among this particular group of culturally diverse and geographically dispersed researchers. The findings are then interpreted with reference to the study's theoretical framework to highlight sociocultural nuances of the findings. Implications of the findings discussed with a view to promoting more culturally inclusive and diverse conceptions of teacher leadership



among the ISTL team and, potentially, the broader teacher leadership research community.

Literature Review

As scholars like Spillane and Coldren (2011) and Cheng and Szeto (2016) stated, there is hardly any consensus on the definition of teacher leadership, but its essence is mainly grounded in the act of influencing others to contribute to school improvement or education practice. When it comes to how it manifests, some scholars have taken the instructional aspect and described it as skills demonstrated by teachers who influence others in improving the quality of teaching and learning beyond their classrooms (Danielson, 2006). Similarly, Liberman (2014), after reviewing various studies, described teacher leadership as a way of organizing learning and understanding the connection between knowledge and practice, associating it with a teacher's ability and capacity for developing and nurturing community among peers. Other authors have focused on teacher leadership as a cultural construction that affords some teachers more authority than others (Scribner & Bradley-Levine, 2010). Scribner and Bradley-Levine (2010) described teacher leadership and the related interactions as either legitimized through roles, content area expertise, or gendered leadership roles. Cansoy and Parlar (2017) concluded that teachers' perceptions of teacher leadership mainly focused on organizational development and that the significant predictors of leadership were professional development and collaboration with colleagues. Frost and Durant (2003) challenged the orthodoxy of school organization and argued teacher leadership is part of distributed leadership. Others have challenged the notion of teacher leadership as an individual empowerment viewing

phenomenon and advocated for an organizational or system development approach to teacher leadership (Gul, Demir & Criswell, 2019; Smylie & Denny, 1990).

There have also been studies that have examined the concept from a country-specific lens such as Wang and Ho (2018), who looked at teacher leadership in early childhood education in China and concluded that both the formal and the informal roles were important dimensions of teacher leadership in the policy-driven Chinese context. Liljenberg's study (2016) that examined modes and practices of teacher leadership in the Swedish context identified three leadership modes - coordinating, change-focused and learningfacilitating - and concluded that leadership perspectives affected the modes, and also the ability of teacher leaders to promote pedagogical development and school improvement. Beachum and Dentith's (2004) study of teacher leaders and the cultures of school renewal in a USA urban school district proposed teacher leadership as a model and theory of leadership for school renewal. Their study revealed that teacher leadership thrived with the presence of support for teachers as leaders, including: (1) specific school structures and organizational patterns; (2) particular processes and identities; and (3) a deliberate use of outside resources with consistent, strong community relationships.

However, teacher leadership research has been criticized for failing to adequately conceptualize teacher leadership as being situated in and subordinate to sociocultural communities beyond the school setting – that is, the school as an organization and the school community or district. These broader social and cultural contexts include, for example, nation states and their cultural, economic and political contexts and histories (Dimmock & Walker, 2000; Hallinger,



2018), globalized cultural communities (Litz, 2011) and the macro context of society more broadly seen from a sociological perspective (Ylimaki et al., 2017).

The findings of Nguyen, Harris and Ng's (2020) review of empirical studies of teacher leadership support this critique. They found that the key factors influencing teacher leadership reported in this literature were "school culture, school structure, principal leadership, peer relationships and person-specific factors" (p. 68). They further noted that the studies included in the review were those that had used one or more of "teacher leadership", "teacher leader" or "teacher leaders" (p. 72) in their articles. Studies investigating perspectives and practices of educational leadership relevant to teacher leadership that did not use these specific terms (either in English or as translated from an article published in another language) were not included and are therefore not represented in the findings. Among their recommendations for future research, two are particularly relevant to our study and the work of the ISTL research team: more studies investigating indigenous teacher leadership models and practices in non-Western countries; and a stronger focus on "defining the core theoretical dimensions of teacher leadership" (Nguyen et al., 2020, p. 73).

Sociocultural Perspectives of Teacher Leadership

It is widely accepted by scholars in various fields or specialisations of educational leadership that, when viewed through a sociocultural lens, leadership – including teacher leadership – is a culturally mediated endeavour (Hallinger & Walker, 2011; Hallinger, 2011, 2018; Rogoff, 2003), whereby "individual views about educational success [and leadership] are shaped by personal sociocultural and linguistic experiences" (Ylimaki et al, 2017, p 75). Thus, educational leaders' understandings and practices of leadership develop from the cultural traditions of their local communities, and notions of what constitutes effective leadership are context-specific and subject to cultural bias (Okoko, 2018; Rogoff, 2003; van Emmerick, Euema & Wendt, 2008). It is also well accepted that globalisation and the resulting internationalization of education are facilitating the cross-fertilisation and exchange of new ideas and new ways of thinking, increasing adoption and hybridization (Bottery, 2006; Litz, 2011).

Hallinger seeks to make a contribution to "framing the challenge faced by the field of education leadership and management in developing a global knowledge base that takes account of the diversity of contexts in which school leaders practice" (2018, p. 6). His (2018) conceptual article on the contexts of school leadership takes a refreshing look at how factors in economic, political and sociocultural contexts - labelled by Leithwood as "widely-shared contexts" (cited in Hallinger, p. 18) - influence school leadership. Hallinger (2018) noted that reference to such broader contexts of teacher leadership such as national culture really only came to prominence with Hofsteder's framework of national culture. Inspired by this framework and the work of other scholars in the field interested in exploring these "widely-shared contexts" of educational leadership, Hallinger (2018, pp. 11-12) concluded that it was being recognized that "in order to achieve results, leaders must adapt their leadership styles in ways that are consonant with the prevailing values and norms in their different socio-cultural contexts" and that as researchers, we need to "build our knowledge base from data gathered in a more diverse set of national social contexts". It is this latter agenda to which this study seeks to contribute.



Theoretical Framework

This study draws its theoretical underpinnings from sociocultural theory of human development (Rogoff, 2003) as it is applied to leadership and specifically educational leadership and, by extension, teacher leadership. Drawing on Vygotskian sociocultural historical theory to inform her theorizing about the cultural nature of human development, Rogoff's (2003, p. 168) central premise is that "humans develop through their changing participation in the sociocultural activities of their communities, which also change". Adopting this sociocultural lens leads to a number of propositions underpinned by guiding assumptions and beliefs about the nature of educational leadership and teacher leadership that are important for this study:

Proposition 1: Teacher leadership, as a form of educational leadership, is a socio-cultural construct emerging from and situated within the ideas and practices of particular cultural communities (Rogoff, 2003).

Proposition 2: These cultural ideas and practices "[r]elate to broad historical patterns (such as industrialization and bureaucratic organization, and other historical changes)", to "cultural variation in goals of [human] development" and to the "[p]atterns of cultural processes – the cultural ways in which people can organize their way of life" (Rogoff, pp. 23, 166). Teacher leadership as a form of educational leadership is concerned with human development goals and priorities, such as and especially related to the goals and practices of child-rearing (Rogoff, 2003) and therefore also – but not exclusively – to processes of school and community leadership and organization.

Proposition 3: "Cultural differences are generally variations on themes of universal import [such as education and child-rearing], with different emphasis or value placed on particular practices rather than all-or-none differences" (Rogoff, p. 64). Thus, the idea of teacher leadership can be seen as a cultural variation of educational leadership as a global "theme of universal import" (Rogoff, p. 64). From this perspective, understanding cultural variation becomes central to understanding and theorizing about the nature of educational leadership, and concomitantly, teacher leadership.

Proposition 4: "To continue to function, a community adapts with changing times, experimenting with and resisting new ideas in ways that maintain core values while learning from changes that are desired or required" (Rogoff, pp. 81, 91). Thus, as noted by Litz (2011, p. 52), ideas of teacher leadership are subject to both "cultural globalization" (an increased cultural diversity of perspectives) and "cultural standardization … where the ideas, values and practices of a dominant culture permeate other cultures, resulting in "cultural uniformity".

Proposition 5: "The process of trying to understand other people is essential for...scholarly work" (Rogoff, p. 30). Thus, "the creative process of learning from cultural variation" (p. 162) in understandings and practices of teacher leadership – has intrinsic value for educational researchers and practitioners interested in teacher leadership as well as potential extrinsic value in terms of contributing to knowledge in the field, a point also noted by Hallinger and Kantamara (2000) and Hallinger (2018).

The central premise of this last proposition is now elaborated for the purposes of this study with reference to how a group of teacher leadership researchers from diverse geographical and



sociocultural communities engaged in just such a "creative process of learning from cultural variation" (Rogoff, p. 162) in order to develop shared understandings of their research object and territory (Bruce et al., 2002) – teacher leadership and teacher leadership research respectively – by participating in this phenomenographic study.

Methodology

Design and Methods

Reflecting a "broadly interpretive epistemological orientation" (Collier-Reed, Ingerman & Berglund 2009, p. 2) with links to sociocultural, social constructivist and situated cognitivist epistemologies (Booth, 2008), phenomenography was selected as the most suitable approach to investigate the ways that the members of the ISTL research team, as the study's participants, relate with the phenomenon of interest, teacher leadership. In line with the aim of discovering variations (differences), rather than commonalities (Marton, 1998), in ways of understanding and experiencing teacher leadership, purposive sampling of the full membership of the ISTL research team (that is, all 20 team members from 10 countries) was aimed for in order to maximize heterogeneity (Akerlind, 2012) (in this case, cultural, gender and geographical diversity) of the sample. After obtaining university ethics clearance, all 20 members of the research team were invited to participate in the study. Twelve of these 20, representing all 10 countries of origin of the team's membership at the time of the study, agreed to participate in the research. The countries represented in the findings include, in alphabetical order, Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, Spain, South Africa, Tanzania and Turkey, comprising of five female and seven



male members of the ISTL team. Further details of the participating team members are withheld to maintain participants' anonymity.

Analytical Framework

The central unit of analysis and description in phenomenographic studies is the 'conception' or 'way of experiencing' the phenomenon and is inclusive of meanings, understandings, experiences and perspectives the participants ascribe to the phenomenon (Barnard et al, 1999, p. 215) - in this study, the phenomenon of teacher leadership. For the purposes of analysis, a conception or way of experiencing is comprised of a referential and a structural component, which are said to be co-constituative and "dialectically intertwined" (Akerlind, 2005 p. 70). The referential component refers to the meaning that the phenomenon has for the subject (for example, its significance and value) (Bruce, 1990), and the structural component "describes how relevant parts of the world are seen and are related" with reference to:

- i. what is thematized or focal in [the participant's] awareness;
- ii. what is at the margin of awareness or in the ground; and
- iii. how the subject delimits or discerns the object from its context (Bruce, 1990, p. 6).

Figure 1 illustrates the application of these concepts to the analytical framework for the ISTL study.



Referential and structural components of awareness



Figure 1.

The experience of teacher leadership as a relational phenomenon showing referential and structural components of awareness. Adapted from Pham, Bruce & Stoodley (2005)

Data Collection

Consistent with the kinds of data collection techniques traditionally used in phenomenographic research (Marton, 1988; Sin, 2010), individual, semi-structured interviews in combination with mind-mapping (Buzan & Buzan, 2003; Arden 2016) were used to explore participants' conceptions and experiences of teacher leadership. A one-hour online interview was conducted with each participant using Zoom videoconferencing technology, with interviews video-recorded for later analysis. Participants were also asked to complete a pre-interview mind-mapping activity in which they mapped their response to the question: What does 'teacher leadership' mean to you? Each participant completed and emailed his or her mind map to the researchers prior to the interview so that they could be printed out by the researchers for use during the interview, for reference and for the purposes of annotation. Both co-researchers conducted the interviews together, alternating between the roles of lead interviewer and supporting interviewer. The interview protocol including both the online interview and mind mapping components was piloted by the principal researcher with an academic colleague with a background in teacher leadership prior to being used for the study. The data from the pilot interview have not been included in the study.

Participants' mind maps were used as the point of departure for the interview, with participants asked to "talk through" (describe and explain) their mind maps of teacher leadership, starting at any point. The lead interviewer took responsibility for guiding the interview process and where necessary, redirecting the participant back to their mind map, whilst the supporting interviewer would focus on notetaking and asking probe questions to interrogate different aspects of participants' awareness, understandings and experiences of teacher leadership illustrated in the analytical framework in Figure 1. As each participant talked through his or her mind map during their interview, the interviewers annotated their copies of the participant's mind map, noting down critical, verbatim utterances on the relevant sections of the mind map and taking other notes for later reference. Using this procedure allowed participants to talk freely about their own conceptions and experiences of teacher leadership without having to be guided by a priori concepts and constructs inherent in



structured interview questions, thus minimising the interviewers' influence on the interviewees' thinking and thereby helping to maximize the trustworthiness of the data gathered (Arden, 2016; Collier-Reed, Ingerman & Berglund, 2009).

Phenomenographic Data Analysis

The resulting artefacts from the interviews – zoom interview recordings, participants' original mind maps along with those annotated by the researchers and other researcher notes – were then subject to analysis following a systematic phenomenographic analysis process that had been trialled and refined as part of the pilot interview and involving the following four broad stages.

Stage 1: Focus on individuals to identify discrete ways of experiencing teacher leadership evident in the interview data

Immediately on conclusion of each individual interview, the researchers would sit and work independently on the first stage of the phenomenographic data analysis process to identify discrete and significant conceptions of teacher leadership reflected in the data from each of the individual interviews. To support this process, the researchers completed a data analysis template designed to guide and document the identification of referential components of awareness (the *meanings* of teacher leadership evident in the data) and then the structural components (the *structure of the participant's awareness* of teacher leadership evident in the data). On completing this first step individually, the two researchers would then share their completed data analysis templates via email and discuss their findings in a zoom meeting to check their interpretations. An important part of this first step was to validate the discrete meanings of teacher leadership identified in the data using the structure of the

individual's awareness of teacher leadership (structural components), as recommended by Cope (2004).

Stage 2: Moving focus away from individuals to sorting of data extracts into "pools of meanings" (Marton, 1988, p. 198)

The researchers moved backwards and forwards between individual interviews and collective meaning units and sorting data extracts into discrete pools of meaning that reflect significant variation. This required the researchers intentionally and deliberately to (a) move away from a focus on individuals to 'meanings' identified in Phase 1 and (b) focus on identifying significant variation in meanings rather than commonality. The process of moving focus away from individuals to meanings and from commonality to variation was almost counter-intuitive, and required intentionality, discipline and vigilance on the part of the researchers.

Stage 3: Identifying Dimensions of Variation and Forming Tentative Categories of Description

The researchers then worked with these pools of meaning from the first six interviews in order to identify dimensions of variation that helped to characterize and differentiate the ways of experiencing teacher leadership. Dimensions of variation are dimensions that run as threads across the different ways of experiencing reflected in each category (Pang, 2003) and serve to illustrate the ways in which the experiences of teacher leadership vary. These preliminary dimensions of variation emerging during the Stage 2 data analysis process are presented in Table 1.



Table 1.

Tentative Dimensions of Variation. From Arden and Okoko (2019)

Dimensions of variation	Variations
What form does teacher leadership take in the way it is experienced in each category?	Idea/Construct/Abstraction, Process, Act, Ideal, Conviction/Mission/Value, Philosophy, Individual Person/Human?
What is the leadership domain in each category?	Personal, profession, academy, school, (formal) education system, classroom, community, geopolitical, social, teachers' work?
What is the nature of the desired change/influence sought in the way TL is experienced in each category?	Curriculum innovation, pedagogical innovation, cultural change, school improvement, legitimise/valorise teaching profession, social justice, personal development, political change, new research agenda?
How or by whom is this influence acknowledged/recognised?	Peers (teachers), education system, broader community, academy, government?
"Making a difference" – for whom? Cui bono (who benefits? Whose interests are served?)	Students, teachers, the teaching profession, the school, society?

Having completed the above steps, the researchers were able to identify and characterize the eight distinctively different conceptions of teacher leadership shown in Figure 2, each of which was then given a label designed to reflect the meaning of that particular conception of teacher leadership in a way that would hopefully make sense to others, which is referred to in the literature as communicative validity (Akerlind, 2012). Representative quotations from the interviews capturing this way of experiencing teacher leadership are provided for each conception. These preliminary findings from analysis of the first six interviews (representing data collected from ISTL members from Australia, Romania, South Africa, Mexico, Tanzania and Canada) were shared with the research team
R E A L

Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 51-90

and delegates at an international conference (Arden & Okoko, 2019), serving as an initial test of their communicative validity.



Figure 2.

From Pools of Meaning to Tentative Categories of Description. From Arden and Okoko (2019).



Stage 4: Consolidation of Categories and Construction of the Outcome Space

Following the conference, a further six interviews were then conducted with ISTL team members (from China, Canada, Turkey, Tanzania, Spain and Colombia), with interview artefacts analyzed following Stage 1 of the data analysis process, but this time incorporating the data from the second lot of interviews into a revisiting of Steps 2 and 3. This resulted in reconfiguration and further refinement of the initial eight conceptions along with the identification of a ninth conception. Further work on data analysis and interpretation was completed to elaborate dimensions of variation, after which the researchers were able to formalize a stable system of meanings (Marton and Booth, 1997) into nine categories of description, supported by selected extracts from the data and validated with reference to the distinctive meanings, structure of awareness and dimensions of variation. These findings, which include detailed tables elaborating the dimensions of variation used to differentiate the nine ways of experiencing teacher leadership) were subsequently shared with the ISTL team members via an unpublished written report and zoom presentation (Arden & Okoko, 2019-2020). The final step in the phenomenographic analysis process - construction of the outcome space - was then completed and presented as part of an ISTL Teacher Leadership Symposium (Okoko & Arden, 2020). These findings are now presented in the following section, beginning with a description of the conception/way of experiencing teacher leadership in each of the nine categories supported with quotations from the interview transcripts.



Findings

The findings are representative of the set of significant variations in the ways that the participants experienced the phenomenon of teacher leadership, at the collective level, at the time of the study. The conception or way of experiencing in any one category does not necessarily represent one particular individual participant's way of experiencing teacher leadership; rather, different conceptions and ways of experiencing teacher leadership are evident in different participants' perspectives and understandings across the whole sample.

The following nine qualitatively different conceptions of teacher leadership were identified as a result of Steps 1-3 of the phenomenographic data analysis process:

- 1. Leading the school (the *organizational* conception)
- 2. Leading by choice (the *informal* conception)
- 3. Leading pedagogical innovation (The *pedagogical* conception)
- 4. Leading with and for others (The *collaborative-enabling* conception)
- 5. Leading for the right reasons (The *ideal* conception)
- 6. Leading as a life's work (The *vocational* conception)
- 7. Leading generative social change (The *social pedagogical* conception)
- 8. Leading system change (The *political* conception)
- 9. Leading thinking (The *academic* conception).

Descriptions of the way of experiencing teacher leadership in each category are now presented, supported with quotations from the interviews. As illustrated in the study's analytical framework in



Figure 1, the way of experiencing teacher leadership in each category is constituted by a referential component (what the experience of teacher leadership means in this conception) and a structural component (the structure of awareness of teacher leadership) in that category.

Category 1: Leading the school (the *organizational* conception)

In this category, teacher leadership is experienced as leading the school. Focal in awareness in this way of experiencing teacher leadership is the teacher-leader's agency as an influential leader in the context of the school as an organization, the broader school community and the formal education system:

"Promote school goals"; "how you steer the direction of your school"; "being able to navigate and steer the ship"; "how you influence the development of the school culture".

Seen from this perspective, teacher leadership is personified, inhabited by the individual teacher-leader who is decisive, charismatic, accountable and *"prone to action"*:

"Accountable to the school community"; "There needs to be a hard edge to the thing in practice...you can't be a windmill".

The significance and value of teacher leadership lie in being effective, able to *"inspire others"* and *"leaving behind a legacy"* of positive change.

Category 2: Leading by choice (the *informal* conception)

Teacher leadership is experienced as a teacher's choice; a voluntary decision taken to enact leadership in relation to a particular change or improvement goal, project or initiative in the teacher-leader's own way and on their own terms: *"rising to leadership and*

doing it in their own way". Focal in awareness is again the teacherleader's agency. However, in this conception, leadership is experienced as being neither formally sanctioned nor formally recognized within the system or hierarchy of the school as an organization, but:

"emerges in the willingness of teachers to go beyond what is expected or mandated"; "A willingness and capacity to discern the less obvious...what's happening in the informal dimension"; "from the heart; not from authority".

Moreover, formal recognition of leadership is seen as being counterproductive, working against the informal leader's ability to exercise their leadership with those who receive formal recognition as leaders risking being *"absorbed into the system and lose track of what they were trying to do."*

Category 3: Leading pedagogical innovation (the *pedagogical* conception)

The experience of teacher leadership in the pedagogical conception is of leading pedagogical innovation, expressed as:

"Daring to try new approaches and wrestle with new ways to meet students' needs".

As is the case in the conceptions in categories 1 and 2, the individual teacher-leader's agency and willingness to go above and beyond are focal in awareness in this way of experiencing teacher leadership. However, in this conception, the significance and value of teacher leadership is seen as the teacher-leader drawing on his or her acknowledged expertise as a pedagogue to lead curriculum and pedagogical innovation:



"going beyond day-to-day teaching"; "building connections with knowledge"; "experimentation"; "excellence."

Category 4: Leading with and for others (the *collaborative-enabling* conception)

In this category, teacher leadership is experienced as a collaborative endeavour in the context of teachers' collegial work: *"good colleagues help each other out."* Focal in awareness is the teacher-leader's ability to forge connections with others, facilitate communication and collaboration, and enable shared leadership:

"encouraging others"; "working in partnership with parents"; "students as allies"; "build collective responsibility".

The significance and value of teacher leadership in this conception lie in collaborating with others to help them achieve their desired and shared goals:

"taking people from where they are to somewhere better"; "as a teacher-leader, you have an obligation to engage with development a generation of knowledge that enables and allows people to practice their profession nobly".

Category 5: Leading for the right reasons (the *ideal* conception)

The emphasis in this way of experiencing teacher leadership is on the motivations and ethical qualities of the teacher leader more so than the activity and its purpose or end goals:

"effort guided by a deep moral conviction and an ethical mindset"; "doing things for the right reasons"; "being transparent"; "an ability to witness... to respond in front of others". Teacher leadership in this conception is underpinned the teacher-leader's qualities of self-awareness, authenticity and reflexivity:

"a teacher-leader knows who they are and why they want to do what they want to do"; "strong sense of self-awareness"; "teacher leaders must understand who they are in the context they are working in".

The significance and value of teacher leadership in this conception thus lie in its ethical dimensions rather than in its outcomes or achievements.

Category 6: Leading as a life's work (the *vocational* conception)

In this category, teacher leadership is experienced as a journey of personal and professional growth, change and development over time:

"learning to change, adapt"; "a constantly reflective attitude"; "You need to be able to change and adapt".

Focal in awareness are the rapidly changing contexts and conditions of teachers' work and the recognition that there are no simple, 'one size fits all' solutions to the complex challenges facing teacher-leaders:

"How do teacher-leaders know who they are in this context?"

The significance and value of teacher leadership in this category lie in commitment to resolving personal-professional contradictions of being a teacher-leader:

"Struggling to resolve the personal and professional contradictions"; "Reflection and self-analysis...cognitive dissonance... questioning values, assumptions, beliefs, understanding"; "finding your place".



Category 7: Leading "generative social change" (the *social pedagogical* conception)

Teacher leadership is experienced as leading "generative social change". Teacher leadership is more than just being a good teacher and should "go beyond the classroom":

"Changing lives"; "Make positive changes in students' learning and in their lives"; "By God, you'd better understand that as a teacher, you are preparing students to thrive in the context in which they live".

The social-pedagogical mission of teacher-leaders is focal in awareness:

"sense of mission"; "go to families"; "modelling active citizenship"

The significance and value of teacher leadership in this conception lie in the teacher leader's collaborative efforts to addressing social disadvantage and inequality:

"working with others in vulnerable, challenging and complicated contexts"; "develop solutions to problems"; "develop the capacity for critical thinking about societal problems"; "invite other teachers to become involved in students' lives".

Category 8: Leading system change (the *political* conception)

The experience of teacher leadership in this category is leading system change in the interests of promoting the teaching profession, specifically the status and influence of teachers:

"teachers raise their voices and take their concerns to the policymakers"; "voice for the profession"; "daring to speak up"; "challenge, mobilize, [and] disrupt [the] status quo". There is an awareness of teacher leadership as a struggle against entrenched systems and policies that serve to perpetuate social disadvantage as well as poor working conditions for teachers:

"Concerns about the situations of teachers in my country...their safety"; "Staff wellbeing...teacher wellbeing".

There is also a sense that these conditions work against the emergence of newer understandings and practices of teacher leadership:

"Teachers do not recognize themselves as leaders"; "Obstacles...road blocks..."; "Teacher leadership expressed is influential...[but there is] a lack of political engagement in my country...in the arrangement of power and resources"; "The image of teachers is battered...there is suspicion and a lack of trust"; There is a diminished view of teacher leadership...teachers don't have influence".

Category 9: Leading thinking (the academic conception)

In this category, teacher leadership is experienced as a new idea:

"new and exotic idea"; "a lens through which to view aspects of a teacher's work"; "exciting...hopeful".

This conception of teacher leadership is situated in the context of academics' work and global scholarship, providing a platform for academic research:

"a new place for research"; "everything is new here which is great for me as I can work on it".

Focal in awareness is that teacher leadership is an idea that has been "borrowed" from elsewhere and needs to be contextualized to the participant's particular geographical context:



"Teacher leadership is a highly-contextualized phenomenon"; "a borrowed construct"; "trying to make it work for our context."

As such, teacher leadership – as an idea – provides a platform for researchers to lead new ways of thinking about teachers' work that challenge *"old ideas"* and *"critique the discourse"* of educational leadership:

"Educational leadership in my country has been conceptualized as topdown and hierarchical...teacher leadership turns that on its head"; "What are the conditions for teachers that promote teacher leadership?"

Dimensions of Variation in the Collective Experience of Teacher Leadership

It can be seen that the collective experience of teacher leadership among the participant group is constituted by significant variations that emerge from a foundation of threads that are common. These common threads lie across three interrelated dimensions: the *referential* dimension, which refers to the meaning of teacher leadership – what it means, what form it takes (including what kind or type of leadership is reflected); the *structural* dimension, which refers to which aspect or aspects of teacher leadership are focal in awareness; and the *teleological* dimension, which refers to the nature of the positive change or influence sought. These common threads that characterize the collective experience of teacher leadership also serve to characterize the significant variation in these experiences, as shown in Table 3.



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 51-90

Table 3.

Dimensions of Variation in the Collective Experience of Teacher Leadership

	Dimensions of Variation		
Conceptions of Teacher Leadership (TL)	Referential - What form does TL take?	Structure of awareness of TL - What aspect of TL is in focus?	Teleological - What is the nature of the positive change/influence sought?
Category 1: Leading the school	Organizational leadership	Influence, Legacy	Organizational change/School improvement
Category 2: Leading by choice	Emergent leadership	Agency	School improvement
Category 3: Leading pedagogical innovation	Curriculum /Pedagogical leadership/ innovation	Expertise	Curriculum/ Pedagogical Innovation
Category 4: Leading with and for others	Collaborative/ enabling leadership	Collegiality, Service	Generative collective action, collaboration
Category 5: Leading for the right reasons	Ethical/Moral leadership	Accountability	Formation
Category 6:	Vocational/ Career	Commitment,	Personal mastery/
Leading as a life's work	leadership	Reflexivity	Professional Growth
Category 7: Leading generative social change	Social-pedagogical leadership	Social Justice, Advocacy	Generative social change
Category 8: Leading system change	Political leadership	Activism, Advocacy	Disruption, system change
Category 9: Leading thinking about teacher leadership	Thought leadership	TL Research	Transformation (new ways of thinking about TL)



As shown in Table 3, the teleological dimension of the experience of teacher leadership as influencing positive change of some kind is a dimension of variation that runs across all conceptions of teacher leadership, so that just as aspects of "meaning" and "awareness" are co-constituative of a conception or way of experiencing any phenomenon (as illustrated in the analytical framework), it would appear that the goal of influencing positive change is a constituent element or aspect of teacher leadership.

These findings are now interpreted with reference to the study's theoretical framework and their implications for the promotion of more culturally inclusive and diverse conceptions of teacher leadership discussed.

Interpretation and Discussion

Outcome Space: An expanding awareness of cross-cultural contexts of teacher leadership across three broad teacher leadership domains

Further analysis of the structural components of the conceptions of teacher leadership in the above nine categories of description in the study's outcome space reveal that they fall into three broad clusters representing three interrelated teacher leadership "domains" in which the experience of teacher leadership is broadly situated, as shown in Figure 5. Detailed tables elaborating the dimensions of variation used to differentiate the nine ways of experiencing teacher leadership provide further supporting evidence for these findings (see Arden & Okoko, 2019-20).



Figure 5.

Nine qualitatively different ways of experiencing teacher leadership across three broad, interrelated teacher leadership "domains"

As shown in Figure 5, the conceptions of teacher leadership in the first three categories in Domain A (leading the school; leading by choice; and leading pedagogical innovation) are situated epistemologically in the context of the school, the broader school community and the formal education system. The teacher-leader's agency, influence and - in the case of the pedagogical conception expertise are thematized, enacted within - and in the case of the informal conception - despite the formal organization and system. The teacher leader is seen as a champion, an innovator and/or an expert, with the nature of the desired change or influence sought being school improvement, pedagogical innovation and/or student success. Referring back to the sociocultural theoretical framework presented earlier in the paper, a link can be made with Proposition 2: that



teacher leadership, as a form of educational leadership, is concerned with human development goals and priorities, such as and especially related to the goals and practices of child-rearing (Rogoff, 2003) and therefore also – but not exclusively – to processes of school and community leadership and organization.

In contrast, the conceptions of teacher leadership in Domain B (leading with and for others; leading for the right reasons; and leading as a life's work) are situated in the context of the teacher's professional self². Here, it is the teacher-leader's philosophical or ethical orientation and practice that are thematized, with the teacher leader seen as being agentic in addition to collaborative, ethical and committed to their vocation. The nature of the desired change or influence sought is still positive change, but that is achieved through enabling collective agency, professional learning and development and personal mastery. Thus, there is a developmental aspect to this way of experiencing teacher leadership that includes an awareness of professional change and growth over time that clearly distinguishes the experience of teacher leadership in this cluster.

Proposition 3 of the theoretical framework is pertinent to what we can understand from these findings about the experience of teacher leadership in the six conceptions in Domains A and B, insofar as "cultural differences are generally variations on themes of universal import...with different emphasis or value placed on particular practices rather than all-or-none differences" (Rogoff, 2003, p. 64). This is evident in the different emphases and value placed on "particular practices" of teacher leadership reflected in the six

² The researchers acknowledge the contributions of ISTL team members to the further refinement of this interpretation during a facilitated engagement with the study's findings at an ISTL team meeting held early in 2020.

conceptions in Domains A and B, such as the focus on organizational leadership on the one hand versus leading curriculum and pedagogical innovation or on working collaboratively with others. Returning to Proposition 2 in the theoretical framework, what remains constant across all conceptions in the outcome space is the goal of influencing positive change and development.

The experiences of teacher leadership in the three conceptions in Domain C (leading generative social change; leading political change; and leading thinking about teacher leadership) are uniquely situated in a broader frame of the geographical, socio-political and global contexts of teachers' work, teacher leadership and educational leadership. In these contexts, the teacher-leader is seen as an activist for social, political and educational change respectively in the interests of social justice and breaking down what are seen as oppressive and dysfunctional systems that are supported by "old" ways of thinking about education, teachers and teachers' work. Within these "wider shared contexts" (Hallinger, 2018, p. 18), teacher leadership is experienced as a social-pedagogical, socio-political act and, related to this, as a new idea and platform for change. A connection can be made between the findings and the proposition (Proposition 1 in the theoretical framework) that people's conceptions of teacher leadership emerge from their participation in "dynamic cultural communities" that include local, national and global communities "whose cultural practices may overlap or conflict with each other" and are often related to "national and international politics" that are in turn related to development goals and priorities (Rogoff 2003, pp. 50, 81, 104).

Proposition 4 is also relevant to interpreting the conceptions of teacher leadership in this cluster: "To continue to function, a



community adapts with changing times, experimenting with and resisting new ideas in ways that maintain core values while learning from changes that are desired or required" (Rogoff, pp. 81, 91). It is here that the cultural nuances and differences in the experience of teacher leadership are most evident in the findings, confirming the need among "educationalists" for "deeper appreciation of emerging and alternative models and the increasing complexities of global educational leadership patterns" (Litz, 2011, p. 58). A key finding from this study is that in some countries, teachers' ability to exercise their influence as teacher leaders is stymied by the low status of the teaching profession, negative societal perceptions of their role and the challenging and difficult social and political conditions of their work. For these teacher leaders, the "new idea" of teacher leadership reflected in the academic conception in Category 9 presents opportunity and hope for change.

Conclusion

The findings of this study are presented as a useful starting point in the quest to illuminate, and potentially go some way towards eliminating, Hallinger and Walker's (2011, p. 299) so-called "blind spot" in the empirical study of educational leadership. The findings provide a foundation of shared understandings as well as an opportunity to learn from differences in understanding that serve as an "experiential framework" (Pham et al., 2005, p. 220) for thinking about teacher leadership, potentially encouraging more inclusive, more complete and richer understandings of the phenomenon. We have learned that there are important differences in understandings of teacher leadership based on geographical context, but that at the same time, there is significant commonality in understandings across contexts. We have come closer to a better understanding of how others see and experience teacher leadership and teacher leadership research, so that our own understanding of the both the research "object" (teacher leadership) and the research "territory" (teacher leadership research) is enhanced (Pham et al 2005, p. 2). In conclusion, we propose that the phenomenographic study affords a different kind of engagement on the part of readers with the findings; a kind of naturalistic generalization whereby ISTL researchers and readers familiar with the field of teacher leadership should be able to recognize their own conceptions of teacher leadership in the data in addition to meanings and perspectives that are new to them, that will perhaps prompt further inquiry. In the words of Rogoff (2003, p. 11), "Culture isn't just what other people do…The practices of researchers, students, journalists and professors are cultural, as are the practices of oral historians, midwives and shamans".

References

- Akerlind, G. (2005). Learning about phenomenography: Interviewing, data analysis and the qualitative research paradigm. In J. Bowden, & P. Green (Eds.). *Doing Developmental Phenomenography* (pp. 63-74). Melbourne: RMIT University Press. Retrieved from http://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=036613195 735528;res=IELHSS
- Akerlind, G. (2012). Variation and commonality in phemomenographic research methods. *Higher Education Research and Development*, *31*(1), pp. 115-127.
- Arden, C. (2016). An inquiry into learning in rural community informatics: Understanding, facilitating and accounting for



learning in the GraniteNet project [Doctoral Dissertation]. Available from https://eprints.usq.edu.au/30291/

- Arden, C., & Okoko, J. (2019). Exploring cross-cultural perspectives of teacher leadership among the members of an international teacher leadership research team: A phenomenographic study. In Y. Kondakci, S. Emil and K. Beycioglu (Eds.). *Proceedings of the 14th International Congress on Educational Administration (EARDA), held 2-4 May, Cesme, Izmir, Turkey,* pp. 709-15
- Arden, C., & Okoko, J. (2019, 2020). Exploring cross-cultural perspectives of teacher leadership among the members of an international teacher leadership research team: A phenomenographic study. Report to ISTL Team [unpublished reports]. Contact authors.
- Beachum, F., & Dentith, A. (2004). Teacher Leaders Creating Cultures of School Renewal and Transformation. *The Educational Forum, 68*(3), 276-286.

doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/00131720408984639

- Bottery, M. (2006). Educational leaders in a globalizing world: A new set of priorities? *School Leadership and Management*, 26(1), 5-22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13634230500492822
- Bruce, C. (2006). Changing foci and expanding horizons: Some reflections on directions for phenomenography and variation theory. In C. Bruce, *Proceedings Phenomenography and Variation Theory: The Ways Forward.* Hong Kong, China: Faculty of Education, University of Hong Kong.
- Buzan, T., & Buzan, B. (2003). The MindMap book. London: BBC Books.
- Cansoy, R., & Parlar, H. (2017). Examining the relationship between school culture and teacher leadership. *International online journal of educational sciences*. doi: 10.15345/iojes.2017.02.001

- Cheng & Szeto (2016). Pedagogies across subjects: what are preservice teachers' tpack patterns of integrating technology in practice? *Journal of Educational Computing Research*. 55 (3) 346-373
- Collier-Reed, B. I., Ingerman, A., & Berglund, A. (2009). Reflections on trustworthiness in phenomenographic research: Recognising purpose, context and change in the process of research. *Education as Change*, *13*(2), pp. 339-355.
- Cope, C. (2004). Using the analytical framework of a structure of awareness to establish validity and reliability in phenomenographic research. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 4(2), 5-18.
- Danielson, C. (2006). Teacher leadership that strengthens professional practice. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Dimmock, C. & Walker, A. (2010). Developing comparative and international educational leadership and management: A crosscultural model, *School Leadership & Management*, 20(2), 143-160, DOI: 10.1080/13632430050011399
- Gul, T., Demir, K., & Criswell, B. (2019). Constructing teacher leadership through mentoring: functionality of mentoring practices in evolving teacher leadership. *Journal of science teacher education*, 30(3), 209-228. Doi:10.1080/1046560X.2018.1558655
- Frost, D. and Durrant, J. (2003) Teacher Leadership: Rationale, strategy and impact. School Leadership & Management, 23:2, 173-186. Doi:10.1080/1363243032000091940
- Hallinger, P. (2011). Developing a knowledge base for educational leadership and management in East Asia. *School Leadership and Management* 31(4), pp. 305-320 DOI: 10.1080/13632434.2011.606267



- Hallinger, P. (2018). Bringing context out of the shadows of leadership. Educational Management Administration & Leadership 46(1) 5–24 https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143216670652
- Hallinger, P., & Kantamara, P. (2000). Educational change in Thailand: Opening a window onto leadership as a cultural process. *School Leadership and Management*, 20(2), 189-205. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13632430050011425
- Hallinger, P., & Walker, A. (2011). School leadership in Asia Pacific: Identifying challenges and formulating a research agenda, School Leadership & Management, 31(4), 299-303, DOI: 10.1080/13632434.2011.606988
- Lieberman A., & Miller, L (2005) Teachers as leaders *The Educational Forum.* 69 (2) , https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ683740.pdf
- Liljenberg, M. (2016). Teacher leadership modes and practices in a Swedish context - a case study. *School Leadership & Management*, 36(1), 21-40. Doi:10.1080/13632434.2016.1160209
- Litz, D. (2011). Globalization and the changing face of educational leadership: Current trends and emerging dilemmas. *International Education Studies* 4(3), pp. 47-61. Canadian Centre of Science and Education. DOI:10.5539/ies.v4n3p47
- Marton, F. (1988). Phenomenography: Exploring different conceptions of reality. In D. Fetterman (Ed.), Qualitative approaches to evaluation in education: The silent revolution. (pp. 176-205). New York: Praeger.
- Marton, F., & Booth, S. (1997). *Learning and awareness*. New York: Routledge.
- Nguyen, D., Harris, A., & Ng., D. (2020). A review of the empirical research on teacher leadership (2003–2017): Evidence, patterns and implications. *Journal of Educational Administration 58*(1), pp. 60-80 DOI: 10.1108/JEA-02-2018-0023

- Okoko, J.M. (2018). Framing school leadership preparation and development for Kenya: Context matters. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 1–18 DOI: 10.1177/1741143218792913
- Okoko, J.M., & Arden, C. (2020). Exploring cross-cultural perspectives of teacher leadership among researchers: A phenomenographic study. Learning Walkthrough – Educational Leadership Network, International Congress for School Effectiveness and Improvement (ICSEI), 6-10 January, Marrakech, Morocco.
- Pang, M. F. (2003). Two faces of variation: On continuity in the phenomenographic movement. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 47(2), pp. 145-156
- Pham, B., Bruce, C., & Stoodley, I. (2002). Understanding and influencing a learning community: Researchers' ways of seeing the significance and value of research projects. *Building learning communities through education: Refereed papers from the 2nd International Lifelong Learning Conference June 2002*, (pp. 16-19). Yeppoon, Queensland. Retrieved from http://researchgate.net
- Pham, B., Bruce, C., & Stoodley, I. (2005). Constituting information technology research: The experience of IT researchers. *Higher Education Research & Development* 24(3), pp. 215-232. DOI: 10.1080/07294360500153927
- Rogoff, B. (2003). *The cultural nature of human development*. New York: Oxford University Press
- Scribner, S., & Bradley-Levine, J. (2010). The meaning(s) of teacher leadership in an urban high school reform. *Educational administration quarterly*, 46(4), 491-522. Doi:10.1177/0013161X10383831
- Sin, S. (2010). Considerations of quality in phenomenographic research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 9(4), pp. 305-319.



- Spillane, J. P., & Coldren, A. F. (2011). *Diagnosis and Design for School Improvement: Using a Distributed Perspective to Lead and Manage Change*. Teachers College Press.
- Van Emmerick, H., Euema, M., & Wendt, H. (2008). Leadership behaviors around the world: The relative importance of gender versus cultural background. *International Journal of Cross Cultural Management 8*(3): 297 –315. DOI: 10.1177/1470595808096671
- Wang, M. & Ho, D. (2018) Making sense of teacher leadership in early childhood education in China. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*. Doi: 10.1080/13603124.2018.1529821
- Webber, C. (2018). A proposed design for researching teacher leadership: Discussion starter. 1st International Conference on Culture and Symbiosis Education hosted by Faculty of Education, Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China, 26-27 May
- Ylimaki, R., Fetman, L, Mtyajasik, L, & Uljens, M. (2017). Beyond normativity in sociocultural reproduction and sociocultural transformation: Curriculum work-leadership within an evolving context. *Educational Administration Quarterly* 53(1), pp. 70-106 https://doi.org/10.1177/0013161X16669200

About the authors

Catherine Arden is a senior lecturer in adult and vocational education and member of the Leadership Research International (LRI) at the University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Australia. Catherine's research interests include educational leadership, career development in education, adult community learning and communities of practice, social pedagogy, informal learning and phenomenographic research.



Authorship credit details: Conceptualization, Methodology, Formal analysis, investigation, resources, writing – original draft preparation, writing – review and editing.

Email: Catherine.Arden@usq.edu.au

Janet Mola Okoko is an Associate Professor in the department of Educational Administration, College of Education at the University of Saskatchewan in Canada. Her research is mostly in the area of school leadership preparation and development. She is currently focusing on teacher leadership, as well as school and system leaders' work culturally and linguistically diverse newcomers/ migrants.

Authorship credit details: Conceptualization, methodology, investigation, writing – original draft preparation, writing – review and editing.

Email: janet.okoko@usask.ca

Research in Educational Administration & Leadership

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

RE

L

Conceptualizations of Teacher-leadership in

Colombia: Evidence from Policies

Clelia Pineda-Báez

Universidad de La Sabana, Chía, Bogotá, Colombia

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
This study sought to examine the conceptualization of teacher leadership in official education policies in Colombia with the aim of expanding the notion of this concept and providing	Article History: Received January 22, 2020
information on the qualification of teachers in similar contexts. Content analysis was used to analyze documents focused on	Accepted September 20, 2020
the recruitment, selection, and evaluation of teachers. The findings show that the concept of teacher leadership is nonexistent in Colombia and that the documents conceptualize leadership in terms of hierarchical figures, leaving aside the role of teachers in school improvement. However, traces of teacher leadership are found in connection to pedagogical leadership, promotion of a culture of evaluation, peacebuilding, and awareness of diversity. The study highlights the need to promote the image of the teacher as a leader and to improve the quality of initial and in-service preparation programs	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Leadership, Colombia, Teacher qualification.
Cite as:	

Pineda-Báez, C. (2021). Conceptualizations of teacher-leadership in Colombia: Evidence from policies. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 92-125. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.4



Introduction

Teachers' effectiveness, solid pedagogical practices, and teacher leadership strongly influence student achievement (Adnot et al., 2016; Evans & Popova, 2016; Hitt & Tucker, 2016; Ingersoll et al., 2017). This understanding is especially relevant in the Latin American context, where, despite advancements in expanded coverage and investment, substantial gaps in the quality of educational experiences offered to students remain (UNESCO, 2016). Recent data show that students in the region scored below average in mathematics, reading, and science in the Program for International Student Assessment (PISA), lagging two to three schooling years in comparison with their peers in other countries (OECD, 2019). Colombian students' performance on this test shows a continuous tendency to lag two years behind (Bonilla-Mejía et al., 2018; OECD, 2018, 2019), which, apart from structural problems in the Colombian educational system, may be attributed to weak teaching methodologies and shortcomings in the preparation of teachers (OECD, 2018).

School leadership in Latin America has gained attention in recent decades and is becoming a central topic in the research and policy agendas of various countries (Aravena & Hallinger, 2017; Flessa et al., 2018). However, little is known about the role of teachers as leaders in the region. The present study intends to fill this gap by exploring how teacher leadership is conceptualized in official education policies in Colombia. The study is part of a multi-layered initiative that seeks to better understand teacher leadership in various international contexts and to provide information on the qualification of teachers. It presents an analysis of official documents regarding the recruitment, selection, and evaluation of teachers and, moreover,



discusses the findings and implications in the light of key contextual factors for teachers' professional development.

Context of the Study

This section briefly describes the Colombian educational system, the general characteristics of its public education teachers, and its policies for teacher recruitment, preparation, and evaluation. The Colombian Political Constitution (Asamblea Constituyente, 1991) guarantees the right to education and emphasizes that the state is responsible for the regulation and supervision of educational services to ensure their quality. General Education Law 115 (Congreso de la República, 1994) regulates public education services in connection to the needs of the country and establishes the parameters for services for both formal and informal education. The Colombian formal education (which includes five years of primary school and four years of lower secondary education), upper secondary school (for two years), and higher education.

There are 299,017 teachers in the public sector in Colombia, mostly female, with an average age of 47.4 years (Bonilla-Mejía et al., 2018). Data show that the teaching force in Colombia is becoming more qualified, with teachers in secondary schools holding graduate degrees in a higher proportion than those in primary or early childhood education (Bonilla-Mejía et al., 2018; Figueroa et al., 2018). There is a high concentration of teachers in urban areas and, despite efforts to decentralize education, the distribution and permanence of teachers in rural and remote areas remain challenging (Bonilla et al., 2018; OECD, 2018). Two main reasons account for the inefficient and unequal proportion of teachers working in disadvantaged contexts.



One has to do with the uneven distribution of financial resources regulated by the General System of Transfers (OECD, 2018) and the second with the use of provisional teacher contracts to fill positions in those areas. The first reason has repercussions on the selection and professional development of teachers, which, consequently, affects student achievement (Brutti, 2016; García et al., 2014). The second reason widens the gap between rural and urban achievement and raises questions about incentives to attract qualified teachers in rural and remote regions (Figueroa et al., 2018; García et al., 2014).

Entry into the teaching profession was regulated from 1979 by Decree 2277, which established that a person holding a high-school diploma and a degree in teaching (*licenciatura*) could enter the teaching profession (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 1979). There was no evaluation period, and the guidelines for promotion through the 14 levels of the professional ladder were not clear (Figueroa et al., 2018). However, since 2002, Decree 1278 has governed all teachers' entry into the public education system (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2002). The National Civil Service Commission (*Comisión Nacional del Servicio Civil, CNSC*) uses a meritocratic model for the entry, permanence, evaluation, and promotion of teachers covered by Decree 1278. The model includes an evaluation of their aptitudes, experience, competencies and interpersonal abilities.

The Ministry of Education provides the policies and guidelines for the preparation of teachers at different levels (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2013). Table 1 summarizes the main routes to becoming a teacher in Colombia. A person holding a teaching education degree (*licenciatura*) can be a teacher, but so can a person holding a degree from any other field if they complete pedagogical programs of study from accredited institutions.



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 92-125

Table 1.

Routes to Becoming a Teacher in Colombia

Academic requirement	Description
Normalist Normalista	Requires two years of post-secondary or complementary education (different from tertiary education) in addition to the requirements for a high-school diploma. Allows teaching at the early childhood and primary level. Offered by higher teaching schools (<i>escuelas normales</i>).
Professional degree in education (<i>licenciatura</i>)	A four- to five-year degree. Title earned in a higher educational institution. Allows teaching at pre-school, primary, and secondary educational levels.
Professionals from other fields with a specialization in pedagogy	Professionals from different disciplines (e.g. lawyers, engineers) who complete postgraduate studies or a program in pedagogy. Offered by higher educational institutions. Teach at the secondary level.

School principals evaluate teachers annually using the parameters established by the MEN (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2008). This evaluation comprises evidence from eight functional competencies in three domains—academic, administrative, and community—which account for 70% of the evaluation; the remaining 30% includes seven behavioral competencies. Together, the school principal and the teacher design an improvement plan based on the evaluation. A dismissal may occur if a teacher has poor performance for two consecutive years.



Rationale

Research on school leadership is scarce in Colombia and has tended to focus exclusively on the role played by principals (Pineda-Báez et al., 2020; Pineda-Báez et al., 2019), overshadowing the role that teachers play in school leadership. The information provided by the present study contributes to widening the understanding of school leadership in Colombia by examining it from the lenses of policies and in connection to teacher leadership. Recent studies show the need to articulate principals and teachers' actions to improve education practices in this country (OECD, 2018). There is reason to believe that there are Colombian teachers who display leadership qualities, but their work has not been recognized (Barbosa et al., 2018). The argument of this article is that teacher leadership is important for school improvement in Colombia and that it should be promoted. In an international context, Conway, for example, (2015) argued that both principals and teachers are key actors in school improvement. Crowther et al. (2009) added that shared school vision, values, and trust between principals and teachers are necessary conditions to improve school capacity.

Additionally, as Hallinger (2018) proposed, there is a need for a more profound understanding of the context of leadership practices. Jointly, the individual context in which leaders act and their wider sociopolitical, cultural, and economic contexts should be examined so that improvement proposals can become more effective. Harris and Jones (2018) added that context and culture shape policies and their implementation and caution that, without understanding them, "our accounts of education reform will continue to be partial and potentially misleading, thus making our attempts at education change fragile" (p. 204). An in-depth understanding of leadership in context is required for assertive pedagogical practices and for school improvement (Conway & Abawi, 2013). Wenner and Campbell (2017) characterized the term *teacher leadership* as still "muddy", particularly for stakeholders. They called for more grounded research to support teacher-leaders. This is very important for the Latin American context, especially considering the limited skill capacities of the teaching force (Bruns & Luque, 2015) and the need for better qualification (Rivas, 2015).

Related Literature

Teacher leadership has multiple connotations. Angelle and DeHart (2016) stated that the word is commonly associated with school culture, teachers' actions to improve students' learning, skills, competencies, and with instructional, distributive and parallel leadership theories that stress the role of collective work. York-Barr and Duke's definition (2004) is widely accepted, as it encompasses the main characteristics of teacher leaders: their capacity to mobilize others and their role in student learning. The authors state that "teacher leadership is the process by which teachers individually or collectively influence their colleagues, principals, and other members of school communities to improve teaching and learning practices with the aim of increased student achievement" (2004, p. 287-288). Teacher leaders are good communicators, demonstrate skills to motivate, inspire, and energize peers and other members of the community to transform the school (Danielson, 2006; York-Barr & Duke, 2004).). From the lens of teacher preparation, programs usually aim at developing these competencies, but do not necessarily focus on teachers' mindsets to make their leadership flourish (Matsumoto



et al., 2018). The essential feature of teacher leaders is their capacity to influence and orient all members of the school community to reach intentional development goals. When teachers engage professionally with their colleagues, promote commitment, advocate for students and seek collective solutions, they are promoting engagement in professional communities. Research has demonstrated that teacher leaders' commitment impacts students' progress and success (Calderone et al., 2018; Crowther et al., 2009; Hallinger & Heck, 2010; Hitt & Tucker, 2016; Katzenmeyer & Moller, 2009).

Recent research on the meanings attributed to teacher leadership show the concept still requires a solid theoretical foundation and that studies have not addressed issues of equity and social justice (Wenner & Campell, 2017). To fill this gap, Bradley-Levine (2018) conducted a case study in three marginalized schools where teachers were deeply committed to promote advocacy through critical pedagogical activities and collaboration. The study showed that social justice, or ethical leadership, emerges when the needs of marginalized students are met through critical practices and collective work. A similar view is presented in King's study (2017) in Ireland that demonstrated that strong commitment to inclusion and teacher leadership preparation at the preservice level are indispensable for inclusive school practices. Nevertheless, this theme remains under researched.

A different perspective was undertaken by Harrison et al. (2019) whose research pointed at four distinct characteristics of teacher leadership. One is *legitimacy* or the path that enables teachers to influence others. The second refers to *support for leadership activities* that implies the role of teachers as entrepreneurs and the external support they receive to accomplish their objectives. The third is

objective, which responds to the question: "how directly must teachers influence teaching and learning to be considered teacher leaders?" (p. 9). The last one is *method,* or the routes teacher leaders use to influence others and that involve dialogue and modeling of good practices, among other aspects.

Szeto and Cheng (2017) stated that teacher leadership is part of the distributed models of leadership and that teachers may be appointed by principals to assume that role. Nevertheless, they cautioned the community about the need to examine the role of culture and hierarchical structures on teacher leaders' designation and performance. Smylie and Eckert (2018) added that teacher leaders can be appointed through different pathways such as selfinitiation, exhortation and advocacy, but that teacher leadership development "intentional, requires or systematic, systemic development of teachers' capacity for leadership and teachers' leadership practice" (p. 557).

Smylie and Eckert (2018) highlighted that teacher leadership has received attention in the United States and in Europe as demonstrated by the increasing number of programs to promote it. Other countries such as Australia (Conway & Andrews, 2015) and Hong Kong (Szeto & Cheng, 2018; Szeto & Cheng, 2017) have also advanced in the study of this theme in connection to its development and sustainability. Conversely, the dearth of research in Latin America is a signal that more research is required to examine its meanings and application, this information is crucial to advance in the understanding of the role teachers can play in policy construction (Harris & Jones, 2019).



Methodology

Design and Methods

Content analysis was the framework used in this study. It is a form of research that allows inferences to be made from texts, "provides new insights, increases a researcher's understanding of particular phenomena, or informs practical actions" (Krippendorff, 2004, p. 18). An inductive approach that involved moving from general descriptions of leadership in key documents to instances describing teachers' roles was used to gain an understanding of the conceptualization of teacher leadership in the Colombian context.

Data

This study used historical documents, or an "organization's records, minutes, and policy documents" produced in a given period that reflect the interest of the researcher (O'Leary, 2014, p. 178). As criteria for inclusion, we considered only official documents produced by the Colombian Ministry of Education, in charge of regulating all education policies in Colombia. Only documents that contained policies concerning the teaching profession in this context were included. All documents are available from the Ministry's official web page (https://www.mineducacion.gov.co).

Data was drawn from 11 documents. A criterion for selecting four of them is that they represent milestones in the Colombian educational system. One was the Political Constitution (Asamblea Constituyente, 1991), which has governed the country since 1991 and grants citizens the right to education. The second document was the General Law of Education, Law 115 (Congreso de la República, 1994), which provides fundamental guidelines for the country's educational system. The third was Act 2277 (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 1979), which is the old statute for teachers, and the fourth was Act 1278, or the new teacher statute that has regulated the selection, recruitment, professionalization, and evaluation of teachers in the country since 2002 (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2002).

The remaining seven documents were selected because they are pivotal in the selection and evaluation of teachers and consequently, include descriptions of teachers' profiles and expected performance that provide information about how teachers are portrayed. One of these documents was the Manual of Functions, Requirements and Competences for Principals and Teachers (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2016). Also included in the analysis was the general policy for the education of teachers (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2013), along with three guidelines for their evaluation (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2014; 2012; 2008). The final two documents were the most recent (at the time of writing) national development plans (Departamento Nacional de Planeación, 2019) and the national education policy (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, n.d.). Documents that contained information about salary scales and decress about health and teachers' well-being were not included in the analysis.

Data Analysis

A combination of inductive and deductive processes was used to analyze the data (Klenke et al., 2016). Two phases were used. The first examined the occurrence of the word *leadership* in all documents and used open codes to identify meanings associated with it. The second phase used 11 teacher-leadership attributes and indicators (accountability, advocacy, cultural responsiveness, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, reflection, risk-taking, shared vision, stability, and teamwork) synthesized in a comprehensive



review of the literature by Webber (2018). In addition, open coding (Charmaz, 2006) was used to label the data and to expand the connotation of the attributes. A total of 63 codes emerged. Axial coding ensued, and the codes were grouped into larger categories that were constantly revised in the light of memos, an analytical tool for gathering reflections on the meaning of the data themselves (Charmaz, 2006). To give credibility to the analysis, the researcher applied semantic validity and textual evidence (Weber, 1990). An expert in school leadership in the Colombian context was invited to examine the accuracy of the words used in the codification of the data. In addition, textual evidence that was consistent with the interpretation was used.

Findings

Data yielded 324 matches that included the string *leader* and suffixes such as *-ship* or verb conjugations. Of these, 59 matches with the phrase *teaching support leaders* were excluded. This label was introduced in 2016 by the national government for teachers supporting the pedagogical work in schools, but due to pressures from the largest teacher union in Colombia, the label was eliminated. Another set of 86 matches were ruled out because they did not refer to education. The remaining 179 matches were analyzed to examine the meanings attributed to them. Figure 1 presents the main categories that emerged from the meanings attributed to the word leadership.



Figure 1.

Main Findings that Emerged from the Analysis



Positional Roles and Hierarchical Structures

Of 86 occurrences of the word *leadership*, 43 were associated with the principal, which suggests that leadership in the Colombian context is positional, assigned by work status and legitimized by normativity. Consequently, leadership relates to principals' actions, particularly in connection to the managerial aspects of their schools. The image of principals as leaders reinforces figures of power and


leaves aside the work and contributions of other members of the community, particularly teachers. This also places principals at the center of accountability, as they are held responsible for the internal organization of the school and for external pressures represented in students' retention, promotion, and achievement, as shown in this excerpt from Act 1278:

[The evaluation includes] an account for at least their leadership; efficiency; work organization; school results, measured in accordance with students' retention and promotion rates and with results of students' basic skills in external evaluations (Act 1278, Art. 34, p. 8).

A school leadership framework is non-existent in Colombia, but leadership functions are an essential component of the evaluation of principals. Leadership, however, is one of the components of the behavioral competencies that both teachers and principals are expected to demonstrate (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2016). It embraces actions to motivate and mobilize others in the light of a shared vision, aiming at the creation of a common identity. One of the analyzed documents defines leadership as follows:

Leadership: Ability to motivate and involve members of the educational community with the construction of a common identity and the development of the institutional vision. (Manual for the Evaluation of Principals and Teachers, Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2008, p.12).

It is interesting to note that there have been efforts to introduce a new teacher role called *teaching support leader*, but the largest union in Colombia (FECODE, 2017) met the proposal with strong opposition and, in 2017, the government eliminated the label. These teachers were to have acted as liaisons between classroom teachers and principals and to have been in charge of supporting and



coordinating pedagogical proposals for holistic approaches to student development, but the union claimed that there was a blurry line between the functions of regular classroom teachers and those performed by support teachers.

Teachers as Pedagogical Experts

Teachers are an influential force in student progress and achievement. The analyzed documents emphasize excellence in pedagogy to improve students' learning opportunities. Teachers should possess strong theoretical foundations in curriculum, pedagogy, and teaching methodologies and should demonstrate strong epistemological foundations in the disciplines they teach. Reflection, criticality, and research skills are central attributes of the teacher as a pedagogical leader. As reflective practitioners, teachers adopt a critical view of the content they read and assume an inquiryoriented position in which they examine and question their own practices. During the 1980s, a strong pedagogical movement highlighted the need to build up the image of the teacher as a professional and a critical intellectual (Calvo, 2004). This idea required teacher preparation programs to include the development of research skills that would encourage teachers to examine their practices and contexts in depth and to propose innovative solutions to problems they encountered. This excerpt on the profiles of inservice teachers demonstrates these attributes:

[Teachers] know the curriculum, promote the development of pedagogical projects that articulate different areas, grades and levels. Likewise, teachers encourage the development of research, according to needs of the environment; demonstrate updated knowledge, curricular and didactic mastery of their discipline and of the areas they are in



charge of; efficiently and effectively manage the resources necessary for the development of their pedagogical activity (MEN, 2013, p. 92).

As pedagogical experts, teachers use ICT skills creatively in the classroom. The guidelines for teacher preparation programs (MEN, 2013) accentuate the need to become a researcher and an advanced ICT user. Similarly, this is a component of the evaluation of teachers. One document proposes that they should "incorporate pedagogical and didactic criteria in the use of information and communication technologies (ICT) to their educational processes" (MEN, 2016, p. 11). There has been considerable investment in the qualification of teachers by past government administrations, centered on honing research skills to improve pedagogical innovation and foster collaboration (Secretaría de Educación Distrital, 2015). Nevertheless, the outcomes of those experiences have yet to be examined and scrutinized (Jurado, 2016).

Teachers as Part of a Culture of Evaluation

This theme concerns government efforts to create a culture of evaluation in schools at both the macro- and micro-levels, where teachers play a determinant role. At the macro-level, they are expected to contribute key information on student development and performance to nurture the school and national quality systems. Colombia has begun to take part in international examinations (OECD, 2018) that have yielded important data for the analysis of student performance and to determine pathways toward school improvement. The national guidelines for teacher education (MEN, 2013) include evaluation as one of their three transversal axes. The other two are pedagogy and research. This document explicitly states that teacher education programs must prepare teachers to learn to evaluate and learn to be evaluated. With respect to learning to evaluate, programs ought to "prepare teachers as evaluators so that they provide feedback about contextualized and situated teaching and learning" (MEN, 2013, p. 67). This feedback is crucial for school improvement plans and the assessment of educational quality at the national level.

At the micro-level, teachers as evaluators are to become liaisons between the school and students' families. The aim is twofold, first, to keep families informed about students' progress and difficulties and, second, to increase parental participation in their children's educational processes. This aspect, as will be explained in the following category, is essential for the promotion of a healthy school climate. In general, teachers "keep students and their families informed of students' personal and academic situations (school records, discipline, absences and performance, among others)" (MEN, 2016, p. 41).

Concerning the second perspective—that is, being evaluated the documents emphasize the value of critically examining teachers' actions and performance in the light of the competencies they should possess. The lens of evaluation proposed is not punitive and focuses on feedback from the principal. If the evaluation is not successful, teachers are recommended to take courses at accredited institutions (MEN, 2008). However, the documents do not specify feedback guidelines, nor do they mention peer evaluation or self-assessment formats. Teachers are evaluated annually, and their competency assessment is required for promotion. Both the macro- and microlevels imply that teachers should be cognizant of evaluation procedures and of their applicability. It is important to highlight that teacher leaders would use their competencies in assessment and evaluation to scrutinize problems and drive the community to look



for collective solutions to improve students' experiences. However, as mentioned before, this would require that policies and preparation programs stimulate teachers' mindsets to become leaders and enact their leadership in their teams.

Promoters of Coexistence, Conflict Resolution and Peace

The analyzed documents emphasized that teachers play an important part in promoting a healthy school climate and peaceful educational environment. They enact school values such as collegiality and respect for others. In their classrooms, they create pedagogical activities designed to promote harmonic coexistence. One analyzed document (MEN, 2016) stated that teachers should "develop their academic activity through pedagogical projects and other support activities for students' holistic development, oriented to school coexistence" (p. 66). Being an assertive communicator is fundamental to facilitating dialogue among all members of the school community, especially families, and to involve them in solutions for school conflicts. Teachers must be knowledgeable about the Coexistence Manual, an institutional document that establishes school rules, behaviors, alternatives for solving conflicts, and agreements and the consequences of breaking those agreements (Chaux et al., 2013).

Colombian teachers are expected to promote dialogue, negotiation, understanding, and participation both inside and outside the school community and should be able to "identify conflicts and promote their peaceful resolution, in order to foster a climate of understanding and recognition of differences" (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2016, p. 75). The Colombian government introduced a citizenship competencies plan, (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2011) aimed at fostering environments of respect for human rights, democracy, and peace that teachers are expected to help implement in their classrooms. This is of enormous importance, considering that Colombia is going through a Peace Negotiation Agreement that seeks to end the violence perpetrated by different actors for more than 50 years within the country and that has permeated schools.

Being Culturally Sensitive and Promoting Diversity: A Diffuse Area

The importance of being sensitive to students' individual needs, to their socio-cultural backgrounds, and to their contexts appears recurrently in the analyzed documents. The General Law of Education (Congreso de la República, 1994) establishes that "education is a process of permanent, personal, cultural and social development that is based on an integral conception of the human person, his dignity, his rights and his duties" (Article 1). Teachers' awareness of these factors leads to their adapting the curriculum and pedagogical activities to students' learning paces and styles, their cultural heritages, and the characteristics of their contexts. The guidelines for teacher preparation programs (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, 2013) state, for example, that programs must prepare teachers not only to recognize students' individual capacities but also their diverse social, ethnic, cultural, religious, and sexual orientations. Teachers promote an intercultural lens in which "teaching is contextualized, focused on dialogue and interlocution between students' own knowledge and foreign knowledge" (MEN, 2013, p. 56).

Although being culturally sensitive is emphasized in the analyzed documents, it is noticeable that terms such as *inclusion*, *Indigenous students*, *rural students*, and *special-needs students* are



seldom mentioned. None of the documents specifies alternatives for teachers to work with these kinds of groups. This is an important fact, considering the diversity of the Colombian population, which includes are Afro-descendant, Indigenous, and Rom groups that speak 68 different languages (Ministerio de Cultura, 2013), as well as a considerable number of special-needs and rural students who require specialized attention. The implications of these findings will be discussed in the following section.

Conclusions & Recommendations

The first finding from the present study is that the term *teacher* leadership does not appear in the analyzed policy documents and whenever the word *leadership* is used, it refers to principals, school coordinators, and hierarchical figures. The language used in the documents indicates that those in formal positions continue to lead the way in the education of Colombian students and that teachers are passive recipients of policies who operate in vertical organizational structures. In order to build the notion of teachers as "co-constructors of educational change and key contributors to policy making" (Harris & Jones, 2019, p. 123), the language used in policies and official documents in Colombia should accentuate the image of teachers as leaders. This would help make their work visible and receive recognition. Furthermore, it would help build collaboration among all members of the school community and confront the distorted vision of leadership that has permeated education in Latin America (Flessa et al., 2018).

Including the notion of the *teacher leader* would stimulate teachers to think of themselves as influential in school change and open spaces for principals to see them as their allies, which would, in turn, strengthen school capacity. The literature on school leadership has consistently stressed the importance of shared leadership (Printy & Marks, 2006), with principals delegating influence, interacting with teachers, and empowering them to improve learning experiences (Pineda-Báez et al., 2020; Sebastian et al., 2016; Szeto & Chen, 2018). Such empowerment leads to collective forms of leadership that influence decision-making (Ni et al., 2018). Moreover, studies show that team efforts, derived from teacher leadership, impact the improvement of students' reading and math achievement (Hallinger & Heck, 2010) and performance in advanced science and math (Calderone et al., 2018). This study reinforces the suggestion from the OECD (2018) to address conditions at the organizational and institutional levels to improve the quality of the educational experiences offered in schools. This recommendation implies stimulating synergies between principals and teachers instead of implementing programs targeted at each group separately.

Despite the fact that the notion of teacher leadership is nonexistent in the policies reviewed, it is possible to find traces of some teacher leadership attributes. The second finding from this study indicates that teachers are implicitly conceptualized as pedagogical leaders—the pillars for creating and consolidating favorable teaching and learning conditions. For the purpose of capitalizing on the knolwdge and experience that teachers as pedagogical leadership among their colleagues. Sergiovanni (1998) argued that pedagogical leadership develops "social and academic capital for students, and intellectual and professional capital for teachers" (p. 38). The Colombian educational system urgently requires the consolidation of a teaching framework that emphasizes teacher-leadership skills to foster these types of capital. It is



indispensable to capitalize on the knowledge and expertise of teachers who excel in their practices despite adverse circumstances. The systematization of the information from teachers who receive the *Premio Compartir* (an award given by a private organization that selects best teachers annually), in addition to that provided by other teachers in programs such as *Let's All Learn* (Ministerio de Educación Nacional, n.d.), can be used to formulate a teacher-leadership framework. Such a framework would benefit from combining bottom-up and top-down approaches (Fullan, 1994) that could facilitate the creation of a profile for teachers in Colombia and foster the expectation of the teacher as a leader. A framework agreed upon and created by teachers and other stakeholders could be a democratic tool that favored contextualized, situated, and diversified teaching and learning. It would also gain more acceptance and support from the Colombian teachers' union.

The third finding emerging from this study relates to the role of teachers in promoting a culture of evaluation. This is a key factor for changing and improving school processes and has two important implications. First, it is indispensable that teachers learn to interpret and use the data provided in national and international tests more efficiently. Consequently, literacy is required to nurture the use of such data for classroom and school improvement. Second, the evaluation of teachers requires periodicity and the assertive use of feedback. Teacher evaluation in Colombia is performed annually and, even though there are instruments to guide principals, the aim is not necessarily formative. The hypothesis of this study is that principals have limited information on feedback processes and on how to promote collegiality and exchange of ideas to enrich the schools' plans. Research demonstrates that feedback in teacher evaluation is more effective when it is performed periodically, with principals focusing on a disciplined dialogue with teachers about their individual practices and their roles in the overall functioning of the school (Tuytens & Devos, 2017).

However, providing useful feedback is a cumbersome task that is "complicated by local contexts, organizational constraints, and principals' knowledge of instruction, curriculum, and content-area pedagogy" (Wieczorek et al., 2019, p. 358). Research in Colombia has demonstrated that the immersion of Colombian principals in managerial tasks constrains their capacities for interacting with teachers (Sandoval-Estupiñan et al., 2020). Accordingly, Colombian education needs diagnostic studies on the interaction between principals and teachers during feedback sessions, the content of the feedback, and how the two parties perceive the usefulness of the instruments and the feedback sessions. Tuytens and Devos (2014) argued that when teachers perceive feedback as useful, they feel motivated to continue their professional development. Listening to teachers' voices about their experiences in the evaluation process is also essential to help both the school system and the teachers themselves understand their constructions and the enactment of their effectiveness (Warren & Ward, 2019).

The fourth finding highlights teachers' role in promoting peace, tolerance, and respect both inside and outside the classroom. This teacher-leadership attribute responds to the contextual needs of the country. Colombia has one of the longest internal conflicts in Latin America, which has generated poverty, displacement, and the exclusion of many children from the educational system. However, in 2016, the country signed a *Peace Agreement* that aims at improving conditions of equality and well-being for all citizens. The plan places education at its center and implies that teachers should lead the way



in guiding students to learn to act in a more democratic environment. Teachers have a key role in sustaining peace efforts in Colombia's post-conflict situation. They are fundamental in promoting scenarios of participation in which students value others and learn to dialogue, negotiate, and solve their conflicts. This is indispensable to mitigate the effects of the prolonged conditions of violence in the country that have permeated the schools.

The final finding has important implications for teacher preparation in Colombia and other countries in Latin America with similar characteristics. One of the implicit teacher-leadership attributes identified in the analyzed documents is teachers' awareness of diversity. This implies teachers should develop their expertise in the design of pedagogical proposals that help students develop their full capacities. However, it is unclear how wellprepared teachers are to achieve this aim. The documents reviewed do not provide guidelines or alternatives for working with the diverse classrooms in both rural and urban areas. This calls for substantial reforms in the policies guiding initial teacher preparation and in-service professional programs. Teachers must be sufficiently prepared to address the needs of the numerous Indigenous, Afrodescendent, and rural students in the country and be prepared to advocate for marginalized students as suggested by Bradley-Levine (2018). A recent study on rural education in Colombia (Fundación Compartir, 2019) indicated that, to impact education in rural areas (where many Indigenous and Afro-descendant groups live), teachers need better preparation to enable them to understand students' diversity and contextual characteristics. The present study endorses these recommendations and, furthermore, suggests that teacher preparation programs should make provisions for teachers to address the education of students with special needs and students with disabilities. Access to the educational system for these populations in Colombia is still limited, and retention and graduation rates are low (Correa & Castro, 2016).

To sum up, the present study emphasizes that the field of teacher leadership is still incipient in Colombia and that horizontal and collegial work is still required to improve school practices. Although there are traces of the concept of teacher leadership in the documents analyzed, the country would benefit from a framework that clearly establishes the vision of the teacher as a leader and from teacher preparation programs aimed at preparing teachers to work with the country's diverse population. Questions emerge regarding how teachers themselves understand their leadership role and how leadership practices are enacted in this context.

References

- Adnot, M., Dee, T., Katz, V., & Wyckoff, J. (2016). Teacher turnover, teacher quality, and student achievement in DCPS. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 39(1), 54–76. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373716663646.
- Angelle, P. S., & DeHart, C. A. (2016). Comparison and evaluation of four models of teacher leadership. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 1(1), 85-119.
- Aravena, F., & Hallinger, P. (2017). Systematic review of research on educational leadership and management in Latin America, 1991– 2017. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 46(2), 207-225. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143217745882.
- Asamblea Constituyente. (1991). *Constitución política de Colombia*. Imprenta Nacional.



- Barbosa, A. M., Briceño, C. A., Gómez, Y. M., Lizarazo, M. M., & Maguín, T. (2018). *El ejercicio del liderazgo docente en Colombia :* voces de los maestros [Unpublished master's thesis]. Universidad de La Sabana, Chía, Colombia.
- Bonilla-Mejía, L., Londoño-Ortega, E., Cardona-Sosa, L., & Trujillo-Escalante, L. D. (2018). ¿Quiénes son los docentes en Colombia? Características generales y brechas regionales. *Documentos de Trabajo sobre Economía Regional y Urbana, 276*. Centro de Estudios Económicos Regionales (CEER)- Banco de la República.
- Bradley-Levine, J. (2018). Advocacy as a practice of critical teacher leadership. *International Journal of Teacher Leadership*, 9(1), 47-62.
- Bruns, B., & Luque, J. (2015). *Great teachers: How to raise student learning in Latin America and the Caribbean*. World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/20488.
- Brutti, Z. (2016). Cities drifting apart: heterogeneous outcomes of decentralizing public education. *IEB Working Paper*, 26. http://ieb.ub.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/2016-IEB-WorkingPaper-26.pdf.
- Calderone, S., Kent, A. M., & Green (2018). Teacher leaders and student achievement: Can the dots be connected? *Revista Eletrônica de Educação*, 12(2), 395-407.
- Calvo, G. (2004). La formación de docentes en Colombia. Estudio diagnóstico. UNESCO-IESALC.
- Correa, M. L. & Castro, M. C. (2016). *Discapacidad e inclusión social en Colombia*. Fundación Saldarriaga-Concha.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory. A practical guide through qualitative analysis. Sage Publications.
- Chaux, E., Vargas, E., Ibarra, C., & Minski, M. (2013). *Procedimiento* básico para los establecimientos educativos. Documento final de la

consultoría para la elaboración de reglamentación de la Ley 1620 de 2013. Unpublished document.

Congreso de la República. (1994). Ley General de la Educación, Ley 115.

- Conway, J. (2015). Sustainable leadership for sustainable school outcomes: Focusing on the capacity building of school leadership, *Leading & Managing*, 21(2), 29-45.
- Conway, J. M., & Andrews, D. (2015). A school wide approach to leading pedagogical enhancement: An Australian perspective. *Journal of Educational Change*, 17(1), 115-139. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-015-9258-0.
- Conway, J., & Abawi, L. (2013). Creating enduring strength through commitment to schoolwide pedagogy. *Improving Schools*, 16(2), 175-185. https://doi.org/10.1177/1365480213493714.
- Crowther, F., Ferguson, M., & Hann, L. (2009). *Developing teacher leaders* (2nd ed.). Corwin Press.
- Danielson, C. (2006). *Teacher leadership that strengthens professional practice*. Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Departamento Nacional de Planeación. (2019). *Plan nacional de desarrollo 2018-2022: Pacto por Colombia, pacto por la equidad.* Gobierno Nacional de Colombia.
- Evans, D. K., & Popova, A. (2016). What really works to improve learning in developing countries? An analysis of divergent findings in systematic reviews. *The World Bank Research Observer*, 31(2), 242-270.
- FECODE. (2017). *Cartilla de acuerdos FECODE-MEN 2017.* Secretaria de Prensa de la Federación Colombiana de Educadores. https://www.fecode.edu.co/images/cartillas2017/Cartilla_Acuerd osFecodeMEN_2017.pdf.



- Figueroa, M., García, S., Malonado D., Rodríguez, C., Saavedra, A. M., & Vargas, G. (2018). La profesión docente en Colombia: normatividad, formación, selección y evaluación. *Documentos de Trabajo. Escuela de Gobierno Alberto Lleras Camargo, 54,* 1-96. Universidad de los Andes.
- Flessa, J., Bramwell, D., Fernández, M. & Weinstein, J. (2018). School leadership in Latin America 2000-2016, *Educational Management*, *Administration & Leadership*, 46(2), 182-206.
- Fullan, M. (1994). Coordinating top-down and bottom-up strategies for educational reform. In R. J. Anson (Ed.), Systemic reform: Perspectives on personalizing education (pp. 7-23). OERI, USDE. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED376557.pdf#page=12.
- Fundación Compartir. (2019). *Docencia rural en Colombia: Educar para la paz en medio del conflicto armado.* Fundación Compartir.
- García, S., Maldonado, D., Perry, G., Rodríguez, C., & Saavedra, J. E. (2014). *Tras la excelencia docente: ¿Cómo mejorar la calidad de la educación para todos los colombianos?* Fundación Compartir.
- Hallinger, P. (2018). Bringing context out of the shadows of leadership. *Educational Management, Administration and Leadership,* 46(1), 5-24.
- Hallinger, P., & Heck, R. H. (2010) Collaborative leadership and school improvement: Understanding the impact on school capacity and student learning. *School Leadership & Management*, 30(2), 95-110. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632431003663214.
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2019) Teacher leadership and educational change. *School Leadership & Management*, 39(2), 123-126. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632434.2019.157496410.1080/13632434.2 019.1574964.
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2018). Why context matters: a comparative perspective on education reform and policy implementation.

R E A L

Educational Research for Policy and Practice, 7, 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10671-018-9231-9.

- Harrison Berg, J., & Zoellick, B. (2019). Teacher leadership: toward a new conceptual framework. *Journal of Professional Capital and Community*, 4(1), 2-14.
- Hitt, D., & Tucker, P. (2016). Systematic review of key leader practices found to influence student achievement: A unified framework. *Review of Educational Research*, 86(2), 531–569.
- Ingersoll, R. M., Sirinides, P., & Dougherty, P. (2017). School leadership, teachers' roles in school decisionmaking, and student achievement. *CPRE Working Papers*. http://repository.upenn.edu/cpre_workingpapers/15.
- Jurado, F. (2016). Hacia la renovación de la formación de los docentes en Colombia: ruta tradicional y ruta polivalente. *Pedagogía y Saberes*, 45, 11-22.
- Katzenmeyer, M., & Moller, G. (2009). *Awakening the sleeping giant: Helping teachers develop as leaders* (3rd ed.). Corwin Press.
- King, F. (2017). Evolving perspective(s) of teacher leadership: An exploration of teacher leadership for inclusion at preservice level in the republic of Ireland. *International Studies in Educational Administration-ICEA*, 45(3), 5-24.
- Klenke, K., Martin, S., & Wallace, J. R. (2016). Content analysis in leadership research. In *Qualitative research in the study of leadership*, (2nd ed.), (pp. 93-122). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Krippendorff, K. (2004). *Content analysis: An introduction to its methodology* (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Matsumoto, V., Yoshioka, J., & Fulton, L. (2018). Cultivating teachers candidates' passions into leadership for tomorrow: The gift that keeps on giving. In J. Hunzicker (Ed.), *Teacher leadership in*

professional development schools (pp. 201-2016). Emerald Publishing Limited.

Ministerio de Cultura. (2013). *Diversidad cultural*. Ministerio de Cultura.

https://www.mincultura.gov.co/areas/poblaciones/publicaciones/ Documents/Cartilla%20Diversidad%20Cultural.pdf.

- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2016). *Manual de funciones, requisitos y competencias para directivos docentes y docentes.* Aprobado mediante Resolución 15683. Ministerio de Educación Nacional.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2014). Evaluación de competencias para el ascenso o reubicación de nivel salarial en el Escalafón de Profesionalización Docente de los docentes y directivos docentes regidos por el Decreto Ley 1278 de 2002. Imprenta Nacional.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2013). Sistema colombiano de formación de educadores y lineamientos de política. Imprenta Nacional.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (n.d.). Colombia, la mejor educada en el 2025. Líneas estratégicas de la política educativa del Ministerio de Educación Nacional.

https://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1759/articles-356137_foto_portada.pdf.

- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2012). Orientaciones y protocolo para la evaluación del periodo de prueba de los directivos docentes y docentes que se rigen por el estatuto de profesionalización docente (decreto ley 1278 de 2002). Subdirección de Referentes y Evaluación de la Calidad Educativa.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2011). Orientaciones para la institucionalización de las competencias ciudadanas. Cartilla 2 mapa. Programa de competencias ciudadanas. Amado Impresores, SAS.

- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2008). *Guía n.º 31. Guía metodológica evaluación anual de desempeño laboral*. Ministerio de Educación Nacional.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (2002). *Estatuto de profesionalización docente. Decreto Ley 1278.* Ministerio de Educación. https://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1621/articles-86102_archivo_pdf.pdf.
- Ministerio de Educación Nacional. (1979). *Estatuto docente Decreto Ley* 2277. http://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1621/articles-103879_archivo_pdf.pdf.
- Ni, Y., Yan, R., & Pounder, D. (2018). Collective leadership: Principals' decision influence and the supportive or inhibiting decision influence of other stakeholders. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 54(2), 216–248. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013161X17723427.
- OECD. (2019). PISA 2018. Results (volume I): What students know and can do. PISA. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en.
- OECD. (2018). OCDE Reviews of school resources: Colombia 2018. OCDE Publishing.
- O'Leary, Z. (2014). *The essential guide to doing your research project* (2nd ed.). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Pineda-Báez, C. Bauman, C. & Andrews, D. (2020). Empowering teacher leadership: a cross-country study. *International Journal of Leadership* in Education, 23(4) 388-414. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2018.1543804.
- Pineda-Báez, C., Bernal-Luque, R., Estupiñan-Sandoval, L. Y., & Quiroga, C. (2019). Challenges facing novice principals: A study in Colombian schools using a socialisation perspective. *Issues in Educational Research*, 29(1), 205-222.



- Printy, S. M., & Marks, H. M. (2006). Shared leadership for teacher and student learning. *Theory into Practice*, 45(2), 125-132. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15430421tip4502_4.
- Rivas, A. (2015). *América Latina después de PISA. Lecciones aprendidas de la educación en siete países 2000-2015.* Fundación CIPPEC.
- Sandoval-Estupiñán, L. Y., Pineda-Báez, C., Bernal-Luque, R., & Quiroga, C. (2020). Los retos del director escolar novel: formación inicial y liderazgo. *Revista Complutense de Educación*, 24 (4), 117-126.
- Sebastian, J., Allensworth, E., & Huang, H. (2016). The role of teacher leadership in how principals influence classroom instruction and student learning. *American Journal of Education*, 123, 69–108. https://doi.org/10.1086/688169.
- Secretaría de Educación Distrital. (2015). *La estrategia de formación posgradual. Balance preliminar 2012-2015.* Imprenta Nacional.
- Sergiovanni, T. J. (1998). Leadership as pedagogy, capital development and school effectiveness. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 1(1), 37– 46. http://doi.org/10.1080/1360312980010104.
- Smylie, M. A., & Eckert, J. (2018). Beyond superheroes and advocacy: The pathway of teacher leadership development. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 46(4) 556–577. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143217694893.
- Szeto, E., & Cheng, A. Y-N. (2018). Principal–teacher interactions and teacher leadership development: Beginning teachers' perspectives. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 21(3), 363-379. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2016.1274785.
- Tuytens, M., & Devos, G. (2017). The role of feedback from the school leader during teacher evaluation for teacher and school

improvement. *Teachers and Teaching*, 23(1), 6-24. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2016.1203770.

- Tuytens, M., & Devos, G. (2014) How to activate teachers through teacher evaluation. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 25(4), 509-530. https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2013.842601.
- UNESCO. (2016). State of the art and policy guidelines on the training and professional development of early childhood teachers in Latin America and the Caribbean. UNESCO. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000247650.
- Warren, A. N., & Ward, N. A. (2019) "It didn't make me a better teacher": Inservice teacher constructions of dilemmas in highstakes teacher evaluation. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 30(4), 531-548.

https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2019.1619185.

- Webber, C. F. (2018). A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership. Paper presented to the International Research Conference, hosted by the Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University in Guilin, China, May 26-27, 2018.
- Weber, R. P. (1990). Basic content analysis. Sage.
- Wenner, J. A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171.
- Wieczorek, D., Clark, B., & Theoharis, G. (2019). Principals' instructional feedback practices during race to the top. *Leadership* and Policy in Schools, 18(3) 357-381. https://doi.org/10.1080/15700763.2017.1398336.
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74 (3), 255-316.



Acknowledgments

This project was funded by the School of Education and the Dirección General de Investigación, Universidad de La Sabana - Code EDUMSC-34-2019.

This report is based on research done as part of the International Study of Teacher Leadership conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, contact Charles Webber at cfwebber@mtroyal.ca and see the study website: mru.ca/istl

About the author

Clelia Pineda-Báez is an Associate Professor at the School of Education, Universidad de La Sabana, Colombia. Her main research interests are school leadership, student engagement, retention, and bilingual education. ORCID: 0000-0002-1369-4190

Email: clelia.pineda@unisabana.edu.co

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Teacher Leadership in the South African Context:

Areas, Attributes and Cultural Responsiveness

C.P. van der Vyver, M.P. Fuller & J.B. Khumalo

North-West University, Potchefstroom, South Africa

AbstractInfoThe purpose of this interpretive qualitative study was to determine how teacher leadership is conceptualised in official documentation in South Africa. Document analysis of national official documentation was performed, using the attributes of teacher leadership as indicated by Webber (2018) in a priori coding in the content analysis. The document analysis revealed that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in which teachers act as leaders in formal and informalInfoArticle History: Received February 15, 2020Accepted September 20, 2020Keywords: Teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa analysis, Areas of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in which teachers act as leaders in formal and informal	Abstract	Article
<i>determine how teacher leadership is conceptualised in official</i> <i>documentation in South Africa. Document analysis of national</i> <i>official documentation was performed, using the attributes of</i> <i>teacher leadership as indicated by Webber (2018) in a priori</i> <i>coding in the content analysis. The document analysis revealed</i> <i>that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded</i> <i>with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique</i> <i>to the South African context also emerged. The findings</i> <i>revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa</i> <i>are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is</i> <i>determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of</i> <i>teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in</i>	Abstract	Info
determine how teacher leadership is conceptualised in official documentation in South Africa. Document analysis of national official documentation was performed, using the attributes of teacher leadership as indicated by Webber (2018) in a priori coding in the content analysis. The document analysis revealed that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in	The purpose of this interpretive qualitative study was to	2
teacher leadership as indicated by Webber (2018) in a priori coding in the content analysis. The document analysis revealed that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in	, , , ,, ,,	
that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in		,
realized traditions and an londous in formula and information	that some of the attributes of teacher leadership corresponded with those identified by Webber; attributes that may be unique to the South African context also emerged. The findings revealed that attributes of teacher leadership in South Africa are embedded within cultural responsiveness, which is determined by the unique context of the country. Attributes of teacher leadership feature within specific leadership areas in	Teacher leadership, Attributes, South Africa, Document analysis, Areas of teacher leadership, Cultural

Van der Vyver, C. P., Fuller, M.P. & Khumalo, J. B. (2021). Teacher leadership in the South African context: Areas, attributes, and cultural responsiveness. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 127-162. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.5





Introduction

In a report commissioned by the Centre for Development and Enterprise, a crisis in South African education was identified, as Spaull (2013, p. 3) indicated that the country "has the worst education system of all middle-income countries that participate in crossnational assessments of educational achievement." Ngozo and Mtantato (2018) reported that the quality of the education system is still declining. Although some improvement has been made, the Department of Basic Education (DBE) (2019) still indicates "the need to improve the quality of basic education significantly" (p. 6). A key contributor to effective education is effective leadership (Bhengu & Myende, 2016; De Villiers & Pretorius, 2011). Grant (2019) acknowledges that teacher leadership (TL) is critical in the transformation of South African schools. This transformation includes aspects such as functionality, social justice, managing diversity and providing equal learning opportunities for all.

School leadership practices in South Africa, in many instances, still follow a top-down managerial leadership approach, which has long been a favoured leadership model in the South African education system (Bush, 2007). Since managerial leadership emphasises the execution of orders prescribed by external imperatives, it is the most fitting style for leaders working in centralised school systems (Bush, 2007). Despite this model not being suitable for diverse organisational contexts, managerial leadership was considered relevant in South Africa to realise functional schools with a vital requirement for maintaining the calm and orderliness that allow learning to take place (McLennan & Thurlow, 2003).

Bush (2007), however, contends that principals and teachers working under such bureaucratic systems will lack innovation and



are destined to fail and to be inconclusive leaders when it comes to managing diversity and complexity. The responsibility of leadership should expand beyond the leadership of the school principal to a collective leadership within the school. This collective leadership is built on distributed leadership theory to include teachers in leadership and decision-making. However, the introduction of more distributed and shared leadership in the form of TL is inhibited by managerial leadership in the South African context (Bush & Glover, 2016).

In this article, we set out to understand what official documentation in South Africa, directly and indirectly, indicates about TL, directly in terms of specifically referring to teacher leadership in the wording of documentation and indirectly implying teacher leadership in the wording of the documentation.

Context of the Study¹

Various authors have claimed that culture and context influence principal leadership as well as TL in the school (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012; Hallinger, 2018). Similarly, we want to argue that the specific cultural context in a country influences the manifestation and conceptualisation of TL. Hallinger (2018, p. 11) refers to the influence of different contexts, including the "natural culture context, economic context and political context", which goes much wider than the local context of the school. South Africa's past, with the legacy of apartheid

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: <u>www.mru.ca/istl</u>.

and the influence thereof on the education system, is well known (Spaull, 2013). Shortly after the establishment of democracy in 1994, the Report of the Task Team on Education Management Development indicated resistance to change in the education system, which was characterised by inequity in the provision, fragmentation and deterioration of a culture of learning and teaching (Department of Education (DOE), 1996). The government, however, showed a commitment to change, which was evident in the emergence of education policies after 1994. The South African Schools Act (1996), for instance, advanced the move from centralised decision making to a school-based system of management and leadership, which involves all stakeholders, including principals, educators, parents and learners. The Department of Education recognises that successful learning is the norm that should be used in the measurement of quality management and leadership.

Based on the National Development Plan (Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012), the need to improve the quality of basic education is emphasised in the Medium-Term Strategic Framework (Department of Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation, 2020). After the democratic elections in South Africa, the Department of Education (DOE, 1996) acknowledged that management and leadership should engage all members of educational organisations and not be the task of only a few. The range of policies and official documents developed after 1994 created the opportunity for TL to develop in schools, but it is not described clearly. One example is found in the Norms and Standards for Educators (Ministry of Education (MOE), 2000), which require the teacher to take on seven roles, of which one is the role of leader, manager and administrator. Despite empowering policies such as these, as well as other documents stating the importance of leadership, there seems to be a lack in adjustments to current



leadership practices that would lead to improved academic performance. Although school leadership, including TL, is indicated as an essential element for successful and effective schools (Driescher, 2016), school leadership still is based on a bureaucracy and a chain of command. Unfortunately, the influential position of classroom educators as teacher leaders is not completely acknowledged in the South African education setting, as TL is, at most, limited to the classroom (Driescher, 2016). The development of teachers as leaders allows for sharing the workload, leads to the empowerment of staff and, to some extent, erodes the bureaucratic top-down approach that has characterised education for many years.

TL seems to be an under-researched concept in the South African context (Grant, 2019; Grant, Gardner, Kajee, Moodley & Somaroo, 2010). The lack of clarity about what TL is, limits the effectiveness thereof and, furthermore, provides a strong rationale for exploring TL (Webber, 2018). With the former argument in mind, that TL is determined by context and culture, which also applies to South Africa the question that guided the research was: How is TL conceptualised in official documentation in South Africa with regard to areas, attributes and cultural responsiveness?

Conceptual Framework

Teacher Leadership as Distributed Leadership

Distributed leadership is seen by Grant (2017, p. 473) as a "robust and appropriate theoretical tool for investigating school leadership practice in post-apartheid South Africa." The concept of distributed leadership has come to theorise leadership in a manner that could be viewed as an alternative to shared, collaborative or participative leadership (Harris, 2013). The current trend in school

leadership that accentuates distributed leadership is reinforced by Bush's (2011) argument that "distributed leadership has become the normatively preferred leadership model in the twenty-first century" (p. 88). Similarly, distributed leadership can also be regarded as "one of the most influential ideas to emerge in the field of educational leadership" (Harris, 2010, p. 55) and is "particularly helpful in providing greater conceptual clarity around the terrain of teacher leadership" (p. 316).

One of the assumptions of distributed leadership is that leadership does not only reside in formal positions but can also be practised outside of a formal position of authority. Leithwood, Mascall and Strauss (2009, p. 13) concurred that both formal and informal leadership approaches "co-exist and inter-relate and this interrelationship" consequently leads to improved school performance. Teachers taking up leadership roles and the practices of leadership exhibited by many teachers in South Africa inherently coincide with the model of distributed leadership. TL, for the purpose of this article, is acknowledged by the authors as a manifestation of distributed leadership practice within schools (cf. De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012; Grant, 2008).

Aspects of Teacher Leadership

There are four central aspects of TL that add to a better understanding of the concept, namely "formal and informal dimensions, influence of teacher leadership on school culture, teacher leadership as professional development, and teacher leadership as part of school improvement" (Webber, 2018, p. 4). These aspects are illustrated in Figure 1 below.





Figure 1.

Central Aspects of TL (Webber, 2018, p. 5)

TL includes both formal and informal dimensions of the practice of this leadership theory in schools. In the South African context, formal leadership is exercised by people in formal positions of authority, such as principals, deputy principals, department heads, subject advisors, heads of years or grades and even senior and master teachers, among others (Ash & Persall, 2000). Formal leadership for teachers can include management and pedagogical responsibilities (Muijs & Harris, 2007). Manuel (2012) mentioned that the importance of the presence of informal leadership in schools has largely been unrecognised, as it was merely seen as setting a good example.

The second dimension of TL identified by Webber (2018) is school culture. The influence of school culture on the achievement of learning outcomes is well documented (Deal & Peterson, 2016; Webber, 2018). In the South African context, one of the prerequisites for TL is "a collaborative culture with participatory decision-making and vision sharing" (Grant, 2008, p. 523). The right conditions need to exist within the school for TL to thrive; thus, leadership within the school should be redefined (Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development, 2015). A culture of collegiality and shared decision-making can lead to the practice of TL in the school (Grant, 2008).

Thirdly, to date, several studies have demonstrated that TL can contribute to improved teaching and learning practices and lead to sustained school improvement (Crowther, Ferguson & Hann, 2009; York-Barr & Duke, 2004). The fourth dimension of TL includes professional development. The need for teachers to develop professionally and improve their leadership capabilities is accentuated in policy documents, including the Norms and Standards for Educators (MOE, 2000) as well as the Personnel (DBE, 2016). Administrative Measures Several professional development opportunities that teachers can use to develop their own leadership exists. These activities include mentoring, selfmentoring and leading innovation, and coaching (Lieberman, 2015; Sterrett, 2015).

Related Literature

Recently, there has been renewed interest in TL, which warrants a more in-depth scrutiny to unpack the concept. The rationale for exploring TL stems from the fact that it would "contribute to the wider understanding of educational leadership, the impact of teacher leadership on school culture and student achievement, and how professional development and university programs might contribute to teacher leadership knowledge and skill development" (Webber, 2018, p. 1). An earlier definition of TL clarifies it as the "development, support, and nurturance of teachers who assume leadership in their schools" (Lieberman & Miller, 2004, p. 154). In addition, the concepts of distributed leadership and TL are "implicit in current South African education policy documents" (Grant, 2006, p. 512). According to Naiker and Mestry (2013), South African teachers are historically dependent and passive; therefore, TL offers a shift to empowerment



and shared responsibility. If teachers are properly nurtured and their leadership skills are developed, they are likely to contribute to school improvement and cultivate a school culture that is conducive to successful learning. In the South African context, Grant (2008 defines TL as follows:

A form of leadership beyond headship or formal position. It refers to teachers becoming aware of and taking up informal and formal leadership roles both in the classroom and beyond. It includes teachers working collaboratively with all stakeholders towards a shared and dynamic vision of their school within a culture of fairness, inclusion, mutual respect and trust p. 88).

De Villiers and Pretorius (2011, 2012) refer to as teacher leaders, who act as leaders within and outside the classroom, improve teaching practice through influencing others and accept responsibility and accountability for the realisation of goals, acting as change agents. Teachers need to move from playing the role of followers into the role of being leaders, which could be formal or informal roles (Grant, 2006). Gumede (2011) observed that in practice, TL does exist in South Africa, as teachers in South African schools engage in different leadership tasks, such as motivating others, collaborating in learning areas and mentoring new teachers. Teachers are practising TL without realising and labelling it as such.

There are specific attributes associated with teacher leaders. Webber (2018, p. 2) observed that the literature on TL identifies various attributes of teacher leaders, including "[p]rofessional practice that includes leadership within and outside the classroom; collaboration with colleagues; reflective practitioners; learning together with colleagues and change agents." Webber (2018) identified the following attributes: accountability, advocacy, cultural responsiveness, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism,



reflection, risk taking, shared vision, stability and teamwork. These attributes guided the a priori coding in the document analysis.

Methodology

Design and Methods

The research methodology is underpinned by the interpretivist paradigm to deepen our understanding of the concept "teacher leadership" within the South African context. The specific research strategy pursued included document analysis of official national documentation. In the sampling of the documentation, the following inclusion criteria were applied: national-level documents; official publications; publications after 1994; and relevance to education. Sampled documents included legislation, policy documentation, reports, guidelines, plans and frameworks. After scrutinising the available documentation, 17 documents were used for analysis.

It is important to take note that most legislation changed or was promulgated shortly after the establishment of the democratic dispensation in 1994. That provides an explanation for the large number of documents dating from 1996-2001. It is also important to note that the former Department of Education (DOE) in South Africa, divided into two departments in 2009, namely the Department of Basic Education (DBE) and the Department of Higher Education.

Data Analysis

The data obtained from the documents were analysed by means of content analysis. Firstly, a priori coding was applied during the analysis, using the attributes identified by Webber (2018). Secondly, open coding was used to identify emerging attributes and leadership areas related to TL. To enhance the trustworthiness of the research,



two independent researchers coded the data separately. Thereafter, the analyses were compared, and the findings confirmed, based on what each researcher had discovered separately.

Findings

Particular themes emerged during the data analysis. The article focused on the conceptualisation of TL regarding areas, attributes and cultural responsiveness. Quotations from documents are included to support and illuminate the findings. The findings are structured according to main divisions: (i) areas; (ii) attributes (corresponding with Webber, 2018); and (iii) emerging attributes.

Areas of Teacher Leadership

Only three documents predominantly focused on areas in which TL features. Words associated with leadership - "be in charge, share responsibilities, manager, act as head, authority, leadership role and organizing" (DBE, 2016a; MOE, 1999; MOE, 2000)- appeared in the documents. The first area mentioned was the classroom -"manage learning in the classroom and carry out classroom administrative duties efficiently" (MOE, 2000, p. 47). The second area identified is within the broader school community. The teacher has to "participate in school decision-making structures" (MOE, 2000, p. 47), "take on a leadership role in respect of the subject, learning area or phase" (DBE, 2016a, p. 18), "foster administrative efficiency within the department" (DBE, 2016a, p. 29) and be involved in extramural activities such as "sport, artistic and cultural activities" (MOE, 2000, p. 50). Third, it was evident that teachers are expected to "develop supportive relations with parents and other key persons and organizations based on a critical understanding of community and environmental development issues" (MOE, 2000, p. 85). It was clear



from the documents that teachers are expected to fulfil leadership roles beyond the classroom and the school.

Attributes of Teacher Leaders

Webber's (2018) attributes of TL guided the a priori coding in the document analysis. Some attributes clearly corresponded with the attributes identified by Webber. The findings of the correlated attributes are indicated below as particular themes emerged under each attribute.

Cultural Responsiveness

Seven documents accentuated aspects regarding cultural responsiveness (Constitution of the republic of South Africa, 1996; DOE, 1995; DOE, 2001; MOE, 1999; MOE, 2000; National education policy act, 1996; South African Council for Educators Act, 2000). Teachers need to establish a democratic, supportive and empowering learning atmosphere and adopt teaching strategies, activities and learning programmes that are sensitive to race, gender, culture, ethnicity, geographic location and language differences among the learners. Teachers should be knowledgeable about the Constitution and the Bill of Rights and be aware of discrepancies regarding communities, ethics, religion and culture. Teachers should be sensitive to current social and educational issues, such as violence, drug abuse, poverty, child and women abuse, environmental degradation, HIV/AIDS, COVID-19 and other infectious diseases. It is imperative that teachers demonstrate responsiveness to changing circumstances and adhere to specific democratic values and principles, for example respect, equality, non-discrimination, human dignity, human rights, freedom and equity. Education White Paper 6 accentuates the importance of an inclusive approach, especially



towards learners with special educational needs. Inclusive education and training systems are required, where teachers have the necessary strategies and interventions to cope with a wide range of learning and teaching needs (DOE, 2001). The National Education Policy Act (1996) mentions the protection of the "fundamental rights of every person" and "against unfair discrimination", as well as "achieving equitable education opportunities and the redress of past inequality in education provision" (p. 4).

Accountability

This attribute indicates that teacher leaders must take responsibility and be accountable for their actions. The National Development Plan 2030 specifically refers to "an education accountability chain, with lines of responsibility from state to classroom" (Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012, p. 34). The White Paper on Education and Training accentuates that a "culture of accountability" should exist in education, where the necessary responsibility is taken, and accountability is applied (DOE, 1995, p. 17). Learner performance and work performance are extremely important aspects, and teachers are held accountable to ensure that specific standards are upheld, as improvement results are measured annually and curriculum coverage, learner attendance and teacher attendance are monitored (DBE, 2016b; Employment of Educators Act, 1998; National Education Policy Act, 1996; Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012). Teachers have in loco parentis status and, therefore, have the responsibility to ensure classroom discipline and be accountable for every learner placed in their care (South African Schools Act, 1996, p. 69). Institutional governing bodies will hold teachers "accountable for the quality of provision and the services provided" (MOE, 1998, p. 32). It is important that teachers be "well grounded in the knowledge, skills, values, principles, methods, and procedures relevant to the discipline, subject, learning area, phase of study, or professional or occupational practice" (National Education Policy Act, 1996, p. 47). It is further expected that teachers uphold "the principles of academic integrity and the pursuit of excellence in the field of education" (MOE, 2000, p. 51). For teachers to ensure that particular standards are met, they need to take responsibility to "take the initiative to identify the areas in which they need further development and approach the department for assistance to access training opportunities" (Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012, p. 307). Teachers also have a responsibility towards "achieving the mission, vision and goals that have been set" (DBE, 2016b, p. 9).

Inclusiveness

It is important that teachers are part of the decision-making process. The White Paper on Education and Training emphasises the "principle of democratic governance" and that all role players should be involved. Furthermore, it indicates that the "Ministry of Education is committed to a fully participatory process of curriculum development," which includes teachers as important role players (DOE, 1995, p. 17,22). The Report of the task team on education management development, focuses on the inclusiveness of management, where the focus is on participation and collaboration, where "all members of [the] educational organization engage" and inclusive." "management becomes much more Education management development is seen as "the key to decentralization and transformation that requires a broad and more inclusive understanding" and "can no longer be seen as being the preserve of the few" (DOE, 1996, p. 16,30,33). Two documents prescribed the inclusion of teachers in the school governing body if selected (DBE,



2016a; South African Schools Act, 1996). It is important that TL is functional where teachers are given the opportunity to take part in school decision-making structures or the development of policies, codes of conduct or any other development activities (DBE, 2015; DBE, 2016a; DBE, 2016b; MOE, 2000; South African Schools Act, 1996).

Openness to Change

Two documents specifically mentioned that teachers should "demonstrate responsiveness to changing circumstances and needs" (MOE, 2000, p. 85) and must be "adaptable and responsive to change and political astuteness in situations of ambiguity, adversity or opposition" (DBE, 2016b, p. 4).

Professionalism

Thirteen of the documents stated that teachers need to act professionally and accentuate the importance of professional aspects that need to be adhered to. Professional development is essential for all teachers to improve their skills and knowledge and to learn current educational approaches, practices and methods (DBE, 2016a; DBE, 2016b; DOE, 1995; MOE, 2000; Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012). Structured programmes must meet the need of every teacher and promote professional development that would ensure expertise and specialisation (DOE, 2001; DOE, 2004; DOE, 2016; Employment of Educators Act, 1998; MOE, 1998; MOE, 2000). The National Development Plan 2030, states that "teaching should be a highly valued profession" and "attention should be given to the continuing development of teachers and promotion of professional standards" (Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012, p. 70, 303). Ongoing professional development can take on various practices,
such as onsite training, meetings, workshops, seminars and conferences, especially for middle management (DBE, 2016a; DOE, 2001; MOE, 1998; MOE, 2000;). Teachers must "participate in departmental committees, seminars and courses in order to contribute to and/or update one's professional views/standards" (DBE, 2016a, p. 20). The documents emphasised that all teachers must be registered with the South African Council for Educators and other relevant professional bodies (DBE, 2016a; Employment of Educators Act, 1998; MOE, 2000; National Education Policy Act, 1996; South African Council for Educators Act 31 of 2000; South African Schools Act, 1996;). They must always act in a professional manner (DBE, 2015), adhere to a code of professional ethics (South African Council for Educators Act, 2000) and may not behave in a "disgraceful, improper or unbecoming manner" (Employment of Educators Act, 1998, p. 14). Teachers must practise "and promote a critical, committed and ethical attitude towards developing a sense of respect and responsibility towards others," "uphold the constitution and promote democratic values and practices in schools and society" and advocate "the principles of academic integrity and the pursuit of excellence in the field of education" (MOE, 2000, p. 51).

Reflection

Teachers are required to reflect on various aspects and propose required adaptations. Five documents accentuated the necessity of reflective practice in the teaching profession. Teachers need to reflect on the following: learning experience; teaching strategies and the value of various learning experiences; the influence of social justice on learning; learning barriers; integrating HIV/AIDS knowledge into learning; the impact of change and ability to adapt; utilize strategies to improve; ongoing development; knowledge and experience of



ethical issues; their own professional practices and appropriate intervention strategies (DBE, 2015; DBE, 2016b; DOE, 2004; MOE, 2000; Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012).

Risk Taking

Sometimes teachers need to take required risks, especially in an ever-changing educational environment. This attribute, according to Webber (2018), refers to an educational environment where safety and trust are established, and teachers are encouraged to take risks. However, only one document mentioned the aspect of taking risks, but it did not refer to an environment that would increase risk taking. It is merely stated that support should be given to teachers in the form of incentives that would "facilitate technological change, experimentation with new ideas, and risk taking" (DOE, 2004, p. 26).

Shared Vision

Five documents indicated the importance of working towards a shared vision. There should be a supportive management culture where "stakeholders feel ownership of the school's mission and ethos" (DOE, 1996, p. 8). Teachers should "become instructional leaders who share the responsibility for achieving the mission, vision and goals that have been set" (DBE, 2016b, p. 9). It is important that teachers work "from a shared vision towards collectively agreed outcomes and by focusing on elements of teachers' practice" (DBE, 2015, p. 7). There must be a "sense of unity of purpose", and teachers must believe that they can make a difference (DBE, 2016a, p. 10). All stakeholders must be actively involved "in the realization of the mission" (DOE, 1996, p. 30) and the "development of a common purpose or mission" (DOE, 1995, p. 17) in order to create an

environment that would enhance and cultivate a culture of school improvement.

Teamwork

Although teamwork is an essential aspect of TL, only three documents mentioned it. Different concepts associated with teamwork were used in the documents, such as co-operate, collaborate, share, partnership, jointly, team teaching and peer learning (MOE, 2000; DBE, 2016a; DBE, 2015). Peer learning and team teaching are important activities where teachers can learn from one another (MOE, 2000; DBE, 2015). It is also imperative that teachers "work in partnership with professional services" (MOE, 1999, p. 46) and "co-operate with further and higher education institutions" (DBE, 2016a, p. 29).

Emerging Attributes

During the analysis process, some attributes emerged that were deemed significant in the South African context. The first additional attribute that emerged was support.

Support

MOE (2000) indicated that teachers must "demonstrate an ability to develop a supportive and empowering environment for the learner and respond to the educational and other needs of learners and fellow educators" (p. 85). The Personnel Administrative Measures applied the word "assist" quite often, repeatedly mentioning that it is important to assist the principal in various aspects and activities regarding the learners, community, organizations, committees and other stakeholders crucial to the school (DBE, 2016a,). It was made clear in both the documents that the teacher must fulfil a supportive role towards learners, parents,



colleagues, department heads, the school management team (SMT) and the principal (MOE, 2000; DBE, 2016a).

Caring

A teacher leader needs to care and have compassion for others, including caring for and protecting learners from violence. "Educators must take reasonable measures where necessary to prevent a learner from harming himself or herself or others" (MOE, 2002, p. 3). Three documents emphasised the caring aspect through the pastoral duties that teachers must fulfil about the protection, safety, progress, welfare and wellbeing of learners (MOE, 2000; DBE, 2016a; South African Council for Educators Act, 2000).

Being a Manager

Teachers are not only "managers of the learning process" (DOE, 1996, p. 14) but also need to be a manager in all other related areas, "[m]anaging classroom teaching of various kinds (individualized, small group etc.) in different educational contexts and particularly with large and diverse groups" (MOE, 2000, p. 50). The teacher should "manage learning in the classroom," which means that teachers need to manage all the aspects associated with teaching and learning, such as the learners, the school stock, textbooks, resources, planning, the curriculum, equipment, the budget for the department and subject work schemes (MOE, 2000; DBE, 2016a).

Mentoring

Teacher leaders who have been teaching for some time should be experts in their subject areas, "feel at ease with the content and should be a role model with whom learners and student teachers can identify" (MOE, 1999, p. 16). They have "a professional obligation towards the education and induction into the profession of new



members of the teaching profession" (South African Council for Educators Act, 2000, p. 18). Teachers can act as mentors for student educators and colleagues or coaches for less experienced or inexperienced staff members (DBE, 2016a; MOE, 1999; MOE, 2000; South African Council for Educators Act, 2000).

Researcher and Lifelong Learner

It is very important that teacher leaders take part in research. It is essential to ensure quality through effective teaching and learning; therefore, it is vital that teachers do systematic research in their learning areas, educational problems, approaches and methodologies (MOE, 2000; National Education Policy Act, 1996). Continuous change is apparent in any education system, and teachers need to "keep abreast of educational trends and developments", and it is imperative to promote the ongoing development of teaching as a profession (South African Council for Educators Act, 2000, p. 18). The National Education Policy Act (1996) accentuated the importance of "providing opportunities for and encouraging lifelong learning" (p. 4), especially for training in information and communication technology (Presidency Republic of South Africa, 2012) and the efficient use of e-learning methodologies (DOE, 2004).







Figure 2. *Conceptualisation of TL*



Discussion and Implications

Context and Cultural Responsiveness

TL in South Africa can be conceptualised as depicted in Figure 2. Nearly half of the official documents placed emphasis on cultural responsiveness (Webber, 2018), focusing on democracy, nondiscrimination, equality and racial, cultural, gender, language and religious issues. The focus was on the protection of everyone's human rights. This emphasis is a result of the historical, political and socioeconomical context of South Africa. Context influences the conceptualisation and manifestation of leadership and TL, as indicated by different authors (e.g., De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012; Grant, Gardner, Kajee, Moodley & Somaroo, 2010; Hallinger, 2018). Grant et al. (2010, p. 405) rightfully acknowledged this aspect by stating, "Teacher leadership is likely to vary depending on the historical, cultural and institutional settings in which it is situated. This is particularly pertinent in South Africa where the apartheid legacy with its dysfunctional schooling system has 'not simply disappeared." In this sense, because of the context, not only is cultural responsiveness seen as an attribute of TL in the South African context, but it encapsulates all other attributes of TL as indicated in the second outer circle (Figure 2).

Areas of Teacher Leadership

In the document analysis, different areas of TL were identified. First is the classroom, where the teacher leads both curriculum issues and teaching and learning. Second is the school, where the teacher leader provides leadership in the learning area or subject, in the school phase, department or extra-mural programme (including sports, culture, arts, etc.). Third, the teacher leader provides



leadership beyond the boundaries of the school in the community, acting as cluster leaders or serving learning area committees and extra-curricular committees.

These areas, indicated in the third outside circle of Figure 2, concur with the zones identified by Grant (2006, 2008) or areas highlighted by other authors (e.g. De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012; Grant et al., 2010; Gumede, 2011). In all these leadership areas, teacher leaders should show cultural responsiveness in their leadership of others.

Attributes of Teacher Leadership

The attributes of teacher leaders (Webber, 2018) fall within both the formal and the informal dimensions of TL (Indicated in the centre of Figure 2). Whether or not appointed to formal leadership positions, teacher leaders should show these attributes. The attributes identified in the document analysis that correlated with the identified attributes of Webber (2018) include accountability, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, reflection, risk taking, shared vision and teamwork.

Teacher leaders are *accountable* for learner performance (results), work performance, curriculum coverage, classroom discipline and quality of their work. Accountability goes hand in hand with the teacher leader being a professional. Accepting accountability will ensure sustained school performance. De Villiers and Pretorius (2011) indicated that accountability is embedded in the definition of TL. *Inclusiveness* as an attribute links TL to distributed leadership. In most documentation, emphasis was placed on the participation of teachers in decision-making. Mancoko (2015) points out the importance of shared decision-making or collective decision-making for the

realisation of TL. Participation in decision-making leads to greater organisational commitment, job satisfaction and productivity (Grant et al., 2010). Driescher (2016) went further and indicated that participation in decision-making ensures more commitment to the decisions made and creates relationships of trust. Inclusion further implies that teachers are part of decision-making structures within the school, for example serving on the school governing body, and taking part in the development of policies and establishing the code of conduct within the school. Therefore, school principals and school management teams should make sure that teachers are included in decision-making processes.

The attribute openness to change was only indicated by a few documents. Teacher leaders are described as agents of change in the literature (Driescher, 2016; Grant, 2006, 2019). Many authors not only see teacher leaders as change agents but accentuate that teacher leaders should initiate and lead change within the school (Driescher, 2016; Grant, 2006). In the words of Grant (2019, p. 48), "South African teachers in mainstream schools should initiate and lead change initiatives in the interests of learners and learning." The documents analysed placed great emphasis on professionalism as an attribute. There is a need for teachers to display professional behaviour in all their endeavours, promoting the professional standards of the teaching profession. In South Africa, all teachers should be registered as professionals with the South African Council for Educators in order to be appointed as teacher. Teachers should also uphold the code of professional ethics. Professional growth through development is a way of professionalising teaching and teachers should be exposed to development as leaders. Grant (2006, p. 528) claimed, "One way to restore the dignity and professionalism of teachers, is to develop a culture of TL and distributed leadership in



schools where teachers are able to reclaim their voices and where principals are able to regain their legitimacy."

Reflection came to the fore as an important attribute of TL in the document analysis. Teacher leaders need to be reflective practitioners (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2011, 2012; Grant, 2019; Grant et al., 2010). Reflection implies being critical of one's own practices; therefore, teacher leaders, apart from other aspects of reflection, should reflect on their own pedagogy (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012).

Risk taking as an attribute of TL was identified in only one document. Acting as change agents, teacher leaders must come up with new ideas and initiatives and should be encouraged and feel safe taking risks. Grant (2006) indicates that TL is about courage and risk taking. De Villiers and Pretorius (2011) also encouraged teachers to take initiative. School management in South African schools should foster an environment in which teachers feel safe and are encouraged to propose new initiatives and take risks.

Working towards a *shared vision* is also seen as an attribute of TL (Webber, 2018) that became evident in the document analysis. Mancoko (2015) mentioned that one of the most important qualities of a teacher leader is to have a vision. When teachers are part of the vision development of the school, they share the responsibility of achieving this shared vision. As acknowledged by De Villiers and Pretorius (2011), teachers who collaborate in a shared vision, influence others for improved teaching and learning in the school. It is therefore important for school management to continuously revisit their vision for the school and to make teachers part of the process in establishing a new vision for the school.

Teamwork as an essential attribute of TL came to the fore in some of the documents. In the documents and other literature, teamwork is

also described as collaboration, first with the teachers in the school, but also with teachers from other schools (Grant, 2006). Teamwork and collaboration include sharing ideas, peer learning and team teaching. One of the skills attributed to teacher leaders is the ability to work with others (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2011). De Villiers and Pretorius (2012) rightfully claimed that collaboration contributes to school improvement and success through the development of new understandings and practices that are shared. It is essential that the school principal and management establish a culture within the school that promotes collaborative practice and collective decision making (Mancoko, 2015).

Emerging Attributes of Teacher Leadership

The attributes discussed in the previous section corresponded to most of the attributes identified by Webber (2019). Attributes identified by Webber that were not identified in the document analysis were *advocacy* and *stability*. Attributes that may be more specific to the South African context of TL emerged from the document analysis.

The literature indicates that school management should establish a school culture that is supportive of TL (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012); specifically, the role of the school principal in the support of TL is emphasised (Smylie & Eckert, 2018; Wenner & Campbell, 2017). *Support* was very prominent in the documentation – support from teacher leaders. According to the documents, teacher leaders should provide support to different stakeholders, including school management, fellow teachers, learners and parents, as well as stakeholders outside the school community. Support from teacher leaders is also acknowledged by the literature; however, emphasis is placed on support to fellow teachers (Cosenza, 2015; De Villiers &



Pretorius, 2012, Driescher, 2016; Hirsch & Bergmo-Prvulovic, 2019) and support to learners (Smylie & Eckert, 2018; Wenner & Campbell, 2017). Documentation indicated that teacher leaders should be *caring* towards others showing concern for fellow teachers and learners. De Villiers and Pretorius (2011) proclaim that teacher leaders should be caring and compassionate towards others. The caring of teacher leaders manifests in pastoral care (Gumede, 2011) that are mainly directed towards learners (Grant, 2019; York-Barr & Duke, 2004) and fellow teachers (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2012). Caring as an attribute of TL echoes in the words of Harris and Jones (2019, p. 123): "Good teachers are responsive to individual needs, are sensitive to the contexts in which they teach and care deeply about the young people in their charge."

Teachers as leaders have the capability of being managers, specifically managing their classrooms and the learning process in the class. Apart from *managing* learning and the curriculum, teacher leaders should also be able to budget and manage resources. Driescher (2016) specifically mentioned that teacher leaders should be able to effectively manage the curriculum and the instructional programme. Being managers, teacher leaders should have administrative proficiency in terms of coordinating, managing time, delegating and monitoring the progress of learners (De Villiers & Pretorius, 2011). Teacher leaders need to be equipped for their management role through preservice and in-service training and development.

One of the attributes that emerged from the document analysis, which is acknowledged by many sources of literature, is the attribute of *mentorship*. Mentorship relates to the informal dimension of TL, where teachers take on the role of mentors and coaches of less experienced or struggling colleagues in the school or other schools. Muijs and Harris (2007) indicated that teacher leaders should be mentors and that teachers' management skills could be enhanced through mentorship and coaching. Mentorship is seen by Grant et al. (2010) and Driescher (2016) as a core function of TL in the support and development of teachers. It is necessary for teacher leaders to be equipped for this important role.

The final attribute that emerged was *research and lifelong learners*. This attribute closely links to the reflective practice of teacher leaders. To be agents of change, teacher leaders should be involved in action research in their learning areas, identifying problems and evaluating new approaches and methodologies. In this regard, Grant (2006, p. 520) emphasised that teacher leaders should "continually research and evaluate their work to change and improve it." Teacher leaders should thus be equipped with skills to enable them to do action research, which should be incorporated in initial teacher training and professional development (Muijs & Harris, 2007).

Conclusion and Recommendations

Although TL is a relatively uncommon and under-researched phenomenon in South Africa, official Departmental documentation after 1994, with the establishment of democracy, directly and indirectly acknowledges TL. Teachers are encouraged by policy and legislation to take up their roles as leaders in their classrooms, schools and communities. Although TL does not replace the leadership of the principal, it supports the principal and the school management team in providing leadership in the school through the model of distributed leadership, contributing to sustained school improvement and success.



Most teachers in South Africa may still be unaware of the concept of TL and distributed leadership. Despite this fact, many teachers in South Africa already enact the role of teacher leaders without seeing themselves as leaders, as they are not appointed in formal leadership or managerial positions. The enactment of TL may still be confined, mainly to the classroom. Teachers in South Africa need to be made aware of, first, the concept of TL and, second, the areas, attributes and cultural responsiveness of TL.

Finally, they should be empowered to take up formal and informal leadership positions, as indicated by official documentation. This empowerment can happen through initial, preservice training as well as in-service professional development in the attributes and areas as identified in this research. Future research with regard to TL in South Africa should focus on the role of TL in addressing school change and improvement. TL could be the answer to many underperforming and dysfunctional schools in South Africa.

References

- Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development. (2015). *Teacher leadership. The what, why and how of teachers as leaders.* A report on the Fall 2014 ASCD Whole Child Symposium. Retrieved on December 27, 2019 from https://www.ascd.org/ASCD/pdf/siteASCD/wholechild/fall2014 wcsreport.pdf
- Ash, R. C., & Persall, J. M. (2000). The principal as chief learning officer: Developing teacher leaders. NASSP Bulletin, 84(616), 15– 22. DOI:10.1177/019263650008461604
- Bhengu, T. T., & Myende, P. E. (2016). Leadership for coping with and adapting to policy change in deprived contexts: Lessons



from school principals. *South African Journal of Education*, 36(4), 1–10. DOI:10.15700/saje.v36n4a1322

- Bush, T. (2007). Educational leadership and management: Policy, theory and practice. *South African Journal of Education*, 27(3), 391–406.
- Bush, T. (2011). *Theories of educational leadership & management* (4th ed.). London: Sage.
- Bush, T., & Glover, D. (2016). School leadership and management in South Africa. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 30(2), 211–231. DOI:10.1108/IJEM-07-2014-0101
- Constitution of the Republic of South Africa 1996.
- Cosenza, M. N. (2015). Defining teacher leadership. Affirming the teacher leader model standards. *Issues in Teacher Education*, 24(2), 79–99.
- Crowther, F., Ferguson, M., & Hann, L. (2009). *Developing teacher leaders: How teacher leadership enhances school success* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Deal, T., & Peterson, K. D. (2016). *Shaping school culture* (3rd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Department of Basic Education (South Africa). (2015). Professional Learning Communities – A guideline for South African schools. Pretoria: Department of Basic Education.
- Department of Basic Education (South Africa). (2016a, February 12). Employment of Educators Act, 1998 (Act no 76 of 1998): Personnel Administrative Measures (PAM) (Notice 170). *Government gazette*, 39684, p. 201.
- Department of Basic Education (South Africa). (2016b, 18 March). National Education Policy Act, 1996 (Act no 27 of 1996): Policy on the South African Standard for Principals. (Notice 323) *Government Gazette*, 20844, p. 28.

- Department of Basic Education (South Africa). (2019). Annual Performance Plan. Pretoria: Department of Basic Education.
- Department of Education (South Africa). (1995, March 15). White Paper on Education and Training. (Notice 196). Government gazette, 16312, p. 79.
- Department of Education (South Africa). (1996). Changing management to manage change in education: Report of the task team on education management development. Pretoria: Department of Education.
- Department of Education (South Africa). (2001). *Education White Paper* 6: Special needs education. Department of Education: Pretoria.
- Department of Education (South Africa). (2004, August 26). White Paper on e-Education. (Notice 1922). *Government gazette*, 26762, p. 46.
- De Villiers, E., & Pretorius, S. G. (2011). Democracy in schools: Are educators ready for teacher leadership? *South African Journal of Education*, 31(4), 574–589. DOI:10.15700/saje.v31n4a453
- De Villiers, E., & Pretorius, S. G. (2012). A changing leadership paradigm: South African educators' perceptions of the dimensions of a healthy school culture for teacher leadership. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 32(2), 205–219. DOI:10.1080/09718923.2012.11893066
- Driescher, C. J. C. (2016). *Classroom teacher leadership in top-performing secondary schools.* (Master's dissertation, University of Pretoria, Pretoria).

Employment of Educators Act. 76 of 1998

Grant, C. (2006). Emerging voices on teacher leadership. Some South African views. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 34(4), 511–532. DOI:10.1177/1741143206068215

- Grant, C. (2008). We did not put our pieces together: Exploring a professional development initiative through a distributed leadership lens. *Journal of Education, 44, 85–107.* Retrieved on December 17, 2019 from http://joe.ukzn.ac.za/Libraries/No_44_Jul_2008/Wedidnotputour pieces_together_exploring_a_professional_development_initiativ e_through_a_distributed_leadership_lens.sflb.ashx
- Grant, C., Gardner, K., Kajee, F., Moodley, R., & Somaroo, S. (2010). Teacher leadership: A survey analysis of KwaZulu-Natal teachers' perceptions. *South African Journal of Education*, 30(3), 401–419. http://dx.doi.org/10.15700/saje.v30n3a362
- Grant, C. (2017). Distributed leadership in South Africa: Yet another passing fad or a robust theoretical tool for investigating school leadership practice? *School Leadership & Management, 37*(5), 457–475. DOI:10.1080/13632434.2017.1360856
- Grant, C. (2019). Excavating the South African teacher leadership archive: Surfacing the absences and re-imagining the future. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 47(1), 37–55. DOI:10.1177/1741143217717274
- Gumede, K. S. (2011). Exploring teacher leadership and the challenges faced by post level one teachers as they operate as leaders: A case study of two primary schools. (Master's dissertation, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg).
- Hallinger, P. (2018). Bringing context out of the shadows of leadership. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 46(1), 5–24. DOI:10.1177/1741143216670652
- Harris, A. (2010). *Distributed leadership: evidence and implications*. In T.Bush, L. Bell, & D. Middlewood (Eds.), *The principles of educational leadership and management* (2nd ed., pp.). London: Sage.



- Harris, A. (2013). Distributed leadership: Friend or foe? Educational Management, Administration & Leadership, 41(5), 545–554. DOI:10.1177/1741143213497635
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2019). Teacher leadership and educational change. School Leadership & Management, 39(2), 123–126. DOI:10.1080/13632434.2019.1574964
- Leithwood, K., Mascall, B., & Strauss, T. (2009). *Distributed leadership according to the evidence*. London: Routledge.
- Lieberman, A. (2015). Introduction to: Creating the conditions for learning: Teachers as leaders. *The Educational Forum*, 79(1), 3–4. DOI:10.1080/00131725.2015.972795
- Lieberman, A., & Miller, L. (2004). *Teacher leadership*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Mancoko, M. (2015). *The enactment of teacher leadership in a township high school: A restricted form.* (Master's dissertation, Rhodes University, Grahamstown).
- Manuel, B. L. (2012). Leadership and professionalism An act of faith. A case study of leaders as professionals in South Africa. (Master's dissertation, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg).
- McLennan, A., & Thurlow, M. (2003). The context of education management in South Africa. In M. Thurlow, T. Bush, & M. Coleman (Eds.). Leadership and strategic management in South African schools. London: Commonwealth Secretariat.
- Ministry of Education (South Africa). (1998, September 25). Education White Paper 4 – A Programme for the Transformation of Further Education and Training. (Notice 2188) *Government gazette*, 19281, p. 53.
- Ministry of Education (South Africa). (1999, 10 August). National Education Policy Act, 1996 (Act no 27 of 1996): National Policy on HIV/AIDS, for learners and educators in public schools, and

students and educators in further education and training institutions. (Notice 1296) Government Gazette, 20372, p. 13-26.

- Ministry of Education (South Africa). (2000, 4 February). National Education Policy Act, 1996 (Act no 27 of 1996): Norms and Standards for Educators. (Notice 82 of 2000) *Government Gazette*, 39827, p. 98.
- Ministry of Education (South Africa). (2002, 13 December). South African Schools Act 84 of 1996. Regulations to prohibit initiation practices in schools. (Notice 1589) Government Gazette, 24165, p. 3.
- Muijs, D., & Harris, A. (2007). Teacher leadership in (in)action. three case studies of contrasting schools. *Educational Management, Administration & Leadership, 35, 111–134.*DOI:10.1177/1741143207071387
- Ngozo, T., & Mtantato, S. (2018). *Basic education is failing the economy*. Retrieved on January 7, 2020 from https://mg.co.za/article/2018-11-23-00-basic-education-is-failing-the-economy
- Naiker, S. R., & Mestry, R. (2013). Teachers' reflections on distributive leadership in public primary schools in Soweto. *South African Journal of Education*, 33(2), 1–15. http://dx.doi.org/10.15700/saje.v33n2a715

National Education Policy Act 27 of 1996

- Presidency Republic of South Africa. (2012). National Development Plan 2030. Our future make it work. Pretoria: Sherino Printers.
- Smylie, M. A., & Eckert, J. (2018). Beyond superheroes and advocacy: The pathway of teacher leadership development. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 46(4), 556–577. DOI:10.1177/1741143217694893

South African Council for Educators Act 31 of 2000 South African Schools Act 84 of 1996.



Spaull, N. (2013). South Africa's education crisis: The quality of education in South Africa 1994–2011. Centre for Development & enterprise. Retrieved on March 14, 2019 from https://www.section27.org.za/wpcontent/uploads/2013/10/Spaull-2013-CDE-report-South-Africas-Education-Crisis.pdf

- Sterret, W. (2015). Igniting teacher leadership. How do I empower my teachers to lead and learn? Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development Publications.
- Webber, C. F. (2018). A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership. Paper presented to the International Research Conference, hosted by the Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University in Guilin, China, May 26–27, 2018.
- Wenner, J. A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134–171. DOI:10.3102/0034654316653478
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(3), 255–316. DOI:10.3102/00346543074003255

About the authors

CP van der Vyver is an associate professor in the School of Professional Studies in Education at the Potchefstroom Campus of the North-West University, North-West province, South Africa. His research focus is Education Leadership and Management, and he is part of the research niche area EDU-lead http://education.nwu.ac.za/edu-lead. As well as member of ISTL https://sites.google.com/mtroyal.ca/istl/home?authuser=0



Authorship credit details: Overall conceptualization and project leadership; Methodology – design; Formal analysis – Content analysis of collected data.

Email: Cp.VanDerVyver@nwu.ac.za

MP Fuller is a senior lecturer in the School of Professional Studies at the Potchefstroom Campus of the North-West University, South Africa. She is the subject chair for Education Leadership and Management. She is part of the research niche area EDU-lead as well as the International Study of Teacher Leadership.

Author credit details: Content analysis of collected data; Writing, review and editing- Specifically literature review, critical review, commentary and revision)

Email: Molly.Fuller@nwu.ac.za

JB Khumalo is a Senior Lecturer in the School of Professional Studies in Education at the Mahikeng Campus of the North West University, North West Province, South Africa. His research focus is Education Management and Leadership. He is part of the EDU-Lead research niche area.

Authors credit details: Writing, review and editing- Specifically literature review, critical review, commentary and revision)

Email: Jan.Khumalo@nwu.ac.za

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Ξ

L

Reflexivity: An Essential Feature of Teacher

Leadership in Mexico, Colombia and Spain¹

Cecilia Fierro-Evans

Universidad Iberoamericana, León/Guanajuato, México

Bertha Fortoul-Ollivier

Universidad La Salle, Ciudad de México, México

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
This article presents a comparative analysis of educational policy documents on leadership and teacher development in Spain, Colombia, and Mexico, countries that are represented in the International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL) (Webber, 2018). We are comparing public policies in three participating	Article History: Received February 16, 2020 Accepted September 9, 2020
countries that do not declare an explicit discourse on teacher leadership. This work presents some elements to answer whether teacher reflexivity is an essential attribute of teacher leadership, especially in highly complex contexts. To answer this question, we explored content on reflexivity in central public policy documents related to teachers and their professional development. We also reviewed academic materials related to teacher leadership. The results show that reflection is an appropriate category to explore the association between the international discourse on teacher leadership – especially in highly complex	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Teacher reflexivity, Teacher development, Comparative research.

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: www.mru.ca/istl.



contexts —and the discourse in these countries on teacher development, without making any reference to the concept of teacher leadership.

Cite as:

Fierro-Evans, C. & Fortoul-Ollivier, B. (2021). Reflexivity: An essential feature of teacher leadership in Mexico, Colombia and Spain. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 164-198. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.6

Introduction

The interest in the study of educational leadership, and particularly teacher leadership, emerged in the 1980s as a counterpoint to the results of the Coleman Report: "School doesn't matter" (Coleman et al., 1966). Subsequent educational research led to an opposing position, which presents schools as "basic units for improvement," leading to movements of "school effectiveness" and "school improvement" and later on, "improvement of school effectiveness" (Bolívar & Murillo, 2017). This evolution involved modifying teacher practice and adapting school organizations to such purposes (Hopkins, 2001). A Western understanding of leadership with the United States and England as their places of origin pervades such school contexts, linked to that of educational improvement: there is no improvement without leadership, and leadership without improvement has no direction (Weinstein, 2016; Weinstein & Muñoz, 2017). The importance of leadership is also associated with the need to empower the teaching profession, which has been subject to excessive control in the recent past. It is also associated with the evidence that genuine educational change is not achieved by prescriptions or mandates from a higher authority, but

rather that the importance of leadership is delivered in collaboration with the people (Hopkins, 2017).

From other geographical and theoretical references, the field of studies on teacher development has produced extensive research and teacher training proposals in the three centuries of history in Europe as well as in Latin America (Carr, 1996; Gimeno & Pérez, 1992; Tardif, 2004). In recent years, reflexivity on teacher learning and teaching profession -reflexivity understood as "the act of turning and looking inside oneself" (Ricoeur, 2002, p. 28)- has a broad consensus (Hirmas & Blanco, 2016; Poggi, 2013; Perrenoud, 2006). The proposal is that teachers should not continue to be regarded as mere executors of theories or strategies developed externally to their context of work and practice, but rather that they be considered professionals who interpret, build, and assign new meaning to their professional knowledge through reflection processes performed in action and on such action (Schön, 1998). Such critical assumptions are common in studies on leadership, as well as in studies on teacher reflection.

The analysis of the research done by Harris (2017) on teacher leadership has allowed us to identify a series of attributes on teacher leadership. Moreover, authors such as Flessa (2019), Bolívar & Murillo (2017) and Oplatka (2016) highlighted the importance of context in their studies on leadership, especially when such contexts are highly complex.

This work reports a cross-cultural exercise consisting of comparing the results of documentary research on public policies related to teacher development based on the category of teacher reflection. We are comparing public policies in three countries that do not declare an explicit discourse on teacher leadership: Spain, Colombia, and Mexico. The central assumption of this study is that



depending on the content and importance given in public policy to teacher reflection, we will be able to infer if these countries are promoting teacher leadership, explicitly or implicitly. We want to explore if reflexivity is considered as an essential attribute for teacher leadership, especially in highly complex contexts.

Context of the Study

This work is developed in the context of *the International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL)* (Webber, 2018). The general purpose of this study is to contribute to the understanding of teacher leadership in ten countries² around the world. The early stage of the project was oriented towards the analysis of public policy to determine the country's vision of teacher leadership. The methodology in this stage was primarily deductive, drawn from predetermined categories by the leader of the study: accountability, advocacy, cultural responsiveness, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, reflexivity, risk-taking, shared vision, stability, and teamwork (Webber, 2018).

One of the results of this stage of documentary analysis is the fact that public policy in Mexico, Spain, and Colombia share the lack of a discourse related to teacher leadership. This finding suggests the question of whether the lack of discourse on teacher leadership demonstrates that such content is absent, or whether different terms imply. To answer this question, we chose the central category on **reflexivity** in the study of teacher leadership, as this category had the most significant number of references in public policy documents in Mexico, and because it was evident in the papers in Colombia and

² The participating countries in the ISTL are Canada, Mexico, Colombia, Spain, Romania, Turkey, China, Tanzania, South Africa, and Australia.

Spain. Moreover, teacher reflection has been considered significant in international studies related to the professionalization of teaching in the past three decades (Anderson, 2013; Poggi, 2013; Tardif, 2013).

First, we present an overview of relevant data related to each country in order to acknowledge the complexity of the challenges that schools, and teachers face in their political, social, and educational contexts.

Spain is organized in 17 autonomous communities under a parliamentary monarchy. Its GINI index (which measures the degree of inequality in the distribution of family income in a country) is 0.345; this means that income inequality levels are moderate. The proportion of international students is 8%, with a trend to increase; this represents one of the fundamental challenges to the system due the migration processes. On the other hand, in the past years, Spain has ranked 26 in the Human Development Index (The United Nations Development Program)-PNUD, 2018). The Global Impunity Index in Spain is an average level of 52.31 (Center of Studies on Impunity and Justice-CESIJ, 2017). Spain is in the 32nd place of the Global Peace Index (Institute for Economics and Peace-IEP, 2018). As a member of the European Union since 1986, Spain has adopted supranational policies and several agreements on school systems. The 2020 Strategic Plan leads the Spanish education system towards increased flexibility and equity of education, taking into consideration the elements of entrance, permanence, and results (Ministry of Education and Professions-MEFP, 2020).

Colombia is a unitary republic. It has a presidential system as its form of government. Its GINI index is 0.508, which reveals a much higher level of social inequality. The Colombian state has set a priority on the universalization of primary education for the past

decades, especially for the most vulnerable populations due to the high levels of poverty and social inequality, as well as the phenomenon of the internal guerrilla groups. Colombia has a high level of impunity, 66.57. (CESIJ, 2017). It is in the 145th place of the Global Peace Index with a score of 2661 (IEP, 2018). Some organizations, such as the United Nations (2019), recognize that Colombia suffers endemic violence. Their *Let's All Learn Program* is intended to increase the coverage and quality of education (National Ministry of Education-MEN, 2015).

Mexico is a federal republic -bordering the United States, Guatemala, and Belize- with a presidential system as the form of government. Its GINI index is 0.426, which accounts for significant levels of inequality. The National Survey on Demographic Dynamics (National Institute of Statistics and Geography-INEGI, 2018) reports that in Mexico, 18% of the total population is a domestic or foreign migrant. Mexico also has a high level of impunity, with a score of 69.21 (CESIJ, 2017). Regarding the Global Peace Index, Mexico is in the 140th place with a score of 2583 (IEP, 2018), which reflects very high levels of constant internal violence.

Both Political Constitutions of Colombia and Mexico recognize their citizens' ethnic and cultural plurality (National Constituent Assembly, 2019; Congress of the Union, 2019). However, both countries have had poor assessments in the Human Development Index in the past years (PNUD, 2018).

According to the information above, we could say that teaching practice in Mexico, Spain, and Colombia takes place in "difficult circumstances" in "complex contexts" or in "impoverished communities" (Flessa, 2019, p.318). Such circumstances bring us to present the need to promote a type of teacher leadership that allows



schools to be better prepared for the complex situations that students and the countries' development process demand.

Rationale

This comparative analysis of educational policies related to teachers and their professional development in Spain, Mexico, and Colombia intends to explore the construction of the attribute on teacher reflexivity. Moreover, it seeks to present it as a possible category that will allow the association of the discourse on teacher leadership in contexts of high complexity with that of teachers and their professional development, as such policies do not present explicit references to teacher leadership. In the case of Spain, "a search in institutional documents for the words 'leader' and 'lead,' found no results" (Gratacós, Ladrón de Guevara, & Rodríguez, 2019, p. 732). On the other hand, a study from Colombia reports: "The document analysis carried out so far indicates that 'leadership' is mainly conceptualized in terms of the role performed by principals and hierarchical figures" (Pineda, 2019, p. 743). In this preliminary review, Mexico reports that 'teacher leadership' does not appear as an explicit concern in Mexican politics. (Fierro & Fortoul, 2019)³.

This taken into account, the interest of this study is to pinpoint whether public policies in these countries promote teacher leadership, considering that there is an essential reference to teacher reflexivity, even if there is not an explicit reference to the concept of leadership.

³Special thanks to Gloria Gratacós for her comments and suggestions regarding the public documents for educational policy in Spain, and to Clelia Pineda in Colombia.



Conceptual Framework

The methodological-epistemological perspective of the interpretative research focuses on analyzing the description of a phenomenon without addressing its causes or consequences. We share a non-neutral epistemological assumption of critical theory that acknowledges the dependence of social and cultural reality in social phenomena (Tello, 2012). This study incorporates notions of philosophy, sociology, psycho-pedagogy, and institution management.

We have conducted empirical work based on the analysis of public policy documents, with prefixed categories, and we will interpret such public policy using these categories. The analysis involves coding the information whilst contrasting it to generate new categories, in order to allow the emergence of new hypothesis or recurring relationships among categories emerged (Glaser & Strauss, 1967).

Summary of Relevant Literature

Teacher Leadership

In Latin America, the topic of educational leadership was marginal in school management until the 1980s, when it became a central aspect of educational improvement. It became relevant, once principals stopped being regarded as mere staff who had to apply standards, programs, and policies in their institutions; and started being recognized as proactive and assertive actors who need to drive deeper processes for pedagogical change (Weinstein & Muñoz, 2017). Currently, there are vigorous academic debates and questions around the concept of educational leadership. However, there is still no consensus on the scope of its performance, the actors who implement it, nor the factors or critical conditions to deploy or inhibit such processes within school organizations (Webber, 2018; Weinstein & Muñoz, 2017; Consensa, 2015; Leithwood, 2007; York-Barr & Duke, 2004).

This same situation is present in teacher leadership, whereas its interpretation and comprehension are incredibly diverse (Harris & Mujs, as cited in Harris, 2017). The study of teacher leadership is a Western construction of its definition, orientation, and interpretation. However, "most academics agree that teacher leadership is present inside and outside the classroom to pervade in the pedagogical practice of the whole school" (Harris, 2017, p. 234).

Considering all the characteristics of teacher leadership proposed by Harris (2017), we select the following important aspects of teacher leadership, which are also shared by other authors:

(*a*) The *influence played in the actions and in the beliefs of directors and colleagues as well as when defining common goals,* (Anderson, 2004; Rutherford, 2006; Sato, Hyler & Monte-Sano, 2014; York-Barr & Duke, 2004).

(b) *This influence is based on the credibility of their teaching practice,* which is the result of their expertise in curricular content and in their classroom pedagogical skills (Angelle & Dehart, 2010; Rutherford, 2006; Wells, 2012).

(c) *Reflection is the fundamental tool for developing teacher leadership*: the intentional exercise in reflecting on the teaching practice and to focus on the construction of meaning is the way to find new meanings and to adjust practices to the needs of each specific learning context (Anderson, 2008; Lambert, 2003).



(d) Such influence might be individual or collective, it might be formal or informal, and it can be found inside or outside the classroom (Anderson, 2004; Katzenmeyer & Moller 2001; Patterson & Patterson, 2004; York-Barr & Duke, 2004).

(e) The primary *purpose of this influence is to improve or transform teaching practice* (Chew & Andrew, 2010; Katzenmeyer & Moller 2001; Patterson & Patterson, 2004; Sato, Hyler & Monte-Sano, 2014; Vermon-Dotson & Floyd, 2012; York-Barr & Duke, 2004).

(f) The influence exerted it is oriented to encourage a learning community in the school, sheltered by an environment of trust (Chew & Andrew, 2010; Katzenmeyer & Moller 2001; Lambert, 2003; Vermon-Dotson & Floyd, 2012).

Teacher Leadership in Highly Complex Contexts

Research on school leadership in Latin America is subject to many tensions, as most studies are based on models or frameworks developed in foreign locations (Flessa, 2019). Consequently, such studies do not focus on the challenges faced by Latin America (Oplatka, 2019), which do not allow for a local endorsement on the research (Aravena y Hallinger, 2018). In this sense, there is a need for a framework on school leadership that reflects regional realities, where the notion of leadership "in difficult circumstances" is highlighted, or leadership in "complex contexts" or in "impoverished communities" (Flessa, 2019, p. 318). This realization is a shared perspective among other authors, such as Bolívar and Murillo (2017): "More often teachers and specialists around the world demand that the school becomes a privileged space to fight against social injustice (...). Sure, to improve, but en route... to where?" (Bolívar & Murillo, 2017, p.90).

This approach questions the perspective of the existence of a group of individual leadership attributes that are universal and that these attributes may be executed anywhere, independently of the context. But the context does matter. Specific leadership skills and resources need to be adapted to each local context (Braun, Ball, Maguire, & Hoskins, 2011; Clarke & O'Donoghue, 2017; Pollock & Winton, 2015).

Considering the importance of the context in teacher and school leadership, as well as recognizing "high-complexity contexts", we can highlight the significance of two of the elements we have mentioned before:

(c) Learning for everyone entails "a reflexive exercise to build the adequate answers to specific contexts" (Poggi, 2018)

(f) Promoting inclusion and learning for everyone will only be possible when schools become learning professional communities (Bolívar & Murillo, 2017)

We can also add a new aspect related to teacher leadership:

(g) The primary purpose of the influence that teacher leaders exercise for improving or transforming teacher practice in high-complex contexts requires to be aligned towards *promoting the inclusion and education for everyone, avoiding exclusion, marginalization, and discrimination* (Bolívar & Murillo, 2017).

In summary, our vision of teacher leadership in contexts of inequality and highly complex contexts includes the following aspects:



Table 1.

Attributes of Teacher Leadership in high-complex contexts

- 1. The influence exercised in the actions and beliefs of their colleagues and directors and when defining goals.
- 2. Credibility is the basis of such influence in teaching practice, as a result of the teacher's expertise in curricular content and the teacher's pedagogy skills.
- 3. Reflection is the fundamental tool for developing teacher leadership in order to adjust teaching practice to the needs of each specific learning context and developing adequate answers.
- 4. This influence can be present in an individual or in a collective level. It can be formal or informal, and it can take place inside or outside the classroom.
- 5. The primary purpose of this influence is the improvement or transformation of teaching practice.
- 6. The influence exerted is oriented to encourage a learning professional community in the school, sheltered by an environment of trust.
- 7. The improvement or transformation of teaching practices in highly complex contexts has to be aimed towards promoting inclusion, learning for everyone, avoiding exclusion, marginalization, and discrimination.

These attributes, resulting from the research in this field, offer the elements to operationalize the concept of "teacher leadership." Therefore, these attributes help us establish the links with other discourses in public policies that mention these same components without necessarily addressing the concept of "teacher leadership."

Reflexivity as an Essential Element of Teacher Leadership in Highly Complex Contexts

Exercising teacher leadership in the daily life of schools requires implementing specific strategies. Gaynor (2018) and King (2017) stated that reflexivity is a key component of teacher leadership:

Leadership is an area closely linked to reflection, and this course has emphasized the importance of being a leader figure and taking the initiative and the risks. From trying new methods and strategies, we then need to reflect and see what went well and what could be improved (King, 2017, p. 22).

The function of reflexive practice is to unveil the tacitly assumed routine in the individual and the collective action for teachers to become aware and conscious of such routines. "Critical reflection means to pause consciously, to stop daily routines and to question oneself about one's ideas and actions, and the ideas and actions of others" (Ryan, 2016, p. 127).

Reflexivity consists of "the act of turning and looking inside oneself, by which individuals acknowledge the principles of those operations in which they lose themselves as individuals, with intellectual clarity and moral responsibility" (Ricoeur, 2002, p. 28). Reflexivity further promotes individuals' autonomy concerning their own beliefs, perceptions, conceptions, and behaviors, as well as their relationship with the social mechanisms of power (Giddens, 2006; Schön, 1998).

Teacher reflexivity has deep roots in socio-educational literature on teacher development and adult education (Carr, 1996; Dewey, 1989; Freire, 1969; Gimeno & Perez, 1992; Schön, 1998; Zeichner & Liston, 1990). Reflexivity is based on the modern and contemporary philosophical approaches as well as the sociological approaches (Ponce, 2009). It is considered by Giddens (2006),



Hidegger (1971), and Ricoeur (2002) as an indispensable quality of humankind as a social being, driven by specific subjective intentions.

Van Manen (1997) raises three levels of depth in teacher reflexivity. The first one is related to the technical application of knowledge to achieve a specific purpose; it tends towards the efficiency and effectiveness of the means for particular purposes. The second level seeks to promote "the analysis and clarification of individual and cultural experiences, meanings, perceptions and assumptions, prejudices and presuppositions to guide practical actions" (p. 226). The third level is related to the possibility of reflecting on the moral and ethical implications of teaching practices, in favor of equity, justice, freedom and critical reflection on institutional spaces, and their management of authority and power. This last level is the one that enables a change in the personal positioning of one's professional practice (Fierro & Fortoul, 2017), and thus it needs to be promoted to develop teacher leadership.

Reflection and Teacher Development

In the three countries studied, teacher reflexivity is considered part of teacher development. Consequently, we believe it is vital to include a concise reference to the association between reflexivity and teacher development. An essential element of teacher development is to continue learning; teacher development is not merely about training, but rather life-long learning, which is known as educational formation. Educational formation differs from training as transmission and socialization (Ferry 1997).

The concept of educational formation has been elaborated by philosophers for over five centuries, taking the Latin root of "form" and considering it a process as well as a final result (Gadamer, 1997).



For the past 25 years, reflexivity emerged as a salient topic in teacher development programs, as educators want to be considered and be educated as teaching professionals who are continuously building knowledge around their profession (Hirmas & Banco, 2016). According to Ferry (1997), educational formation needs to focus mainly on generating spaces for reflexivity as well as for the development of critical thinking skills, which are essential to ensure that teachers build their professional paths. Arendt (2009) argued that educational formation is a human activity in which experience and reflection play an important role.

Methodology

The methodology followed was primarily deductive, drawn from one of the predetermined categories within the ISTL (Webber, 2018): reflexivity. According to the several stages of comparative research, and as proposed by Bereday (1968), this exercise is located in Phase III: Juxtaposition. This phase identifies similarities and differences among diverse cases of study, without altering the logic and internal organization of each of the cases, and it is carried out according to comparable criteria. The phase of juxtaposition allows establishing relationships among data without losing the reference to specific contexts as if such were isolated facts (Schriever, 1993). For that reason, we provide some general information related to each country: Colombia, Mexico, and Spain. We selected key public policy documents related to teacher development:

1) Colombia: (a) The *Colombian System for Teacher development and Policy Guidelines* defines the national conception that governs teachers' professional development and presents the principles, objectives, and particularities of each of the subsystems; (b) the


Resolution of the Ministry of Education (MEN) *of June 30, 2010,* which sets out the characteristics of the expected level of quality of teacher development programs, including the model of a *Teacher Profile*.

2) Mexico: (a) The *National Educational Model* is the document that is currently organizing national curriculum in the pedagogical arena and in every administrative aspect; (b) the *Teacher's Evaluation: Profile, Parameters, and Assessment Indicators* sets the parameters for the access, permanence, and advancement in the teaching profession; (c) the *Curriculum for Basic Education Teacher Training for Primary Education*, provides the guidelines for curriculum development for those educators who teach students ages 6-12.

3) Spain: (a) The *White Paper on the Reform of the Educational System,* presents Spain's Education System and its new configuration, as well as the primary factors and processes that organize it; (b) the *Lines of Action* to address the definition of a professional teaching model; (c) the information recovered from the Eurydice database related to the Higher Education Professional Teacher Development Program, as well as its corresponding elements for management.

Once the documents were identified, all references to "teacher reflexivity" were perused and then categorized according to their content, the targeted individuals, the aspects of the teaching practice subject to reflection, the primary purposes, and the disciplinary frameworks that influence teacher reflection. These aspects were used as the criteria to compare the cases under study. Furthermore, the levels of reflexivity promoted in each instance of the study were inferred according to Van Manen's (1997) approach to the levels of depth in teacher reflexivity, as we presented it previously, and considering the attributes of teacher leadership in highly complex contexts that result from the literature review.



Findings

The study's focus was to identify the aspects of reflexivity referred to as central elements of teaching. In the following Table we present the review of the public policy documents:

Disciplinary Frameworks Considered in Teacher Reflexivity

Table 2 shows that teacher reflexivity is a central element to teacher leadership. All three countries address it from a multidisciplinary perspective related to didactics (reflecting on the objectives, contents, teaching strategies, and evaluation techniques); to sociology (analyzing socio-cultural contexts and matters that need to be taken into account in the classroom); to pedagogy (reflecting on the different types of interactions among the members of the school community); and to psychology (analyzing the psycho-evolutionary and personal characteristics of students). However, there is not a perspective related to philosophy (reflecting on the goals of education, the epistemology, anthropology, or ethics of educational practice) in any of the countries. At the same time, the perspective related to sociology focuses primarily on knowing the context rather than reflecting on how the context affects the educational process, equality, or justice.



Table 2.

	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
Disciplinary Frameworks for Reflexivity	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
Philosophical			
Didactics	Х	Х	Х
Pedagogical	Х	Х	Х
Sociological	Х	Х	Х
Psychological	Х	х	Х

Disciplinary Frameworks Considered in Teacher Reflexivity

Areas Considered as the Object of Teacher Reflexivity

Table 3 shows that all three countries refer to teacher reflexivity aimed to analyze what happens within the classrooms, schools, and local communities. They consider key aspects of teacher leadership, acknowledging it as an influence – both inside and outside the classroom – and that it inquires, deliberates, and promotes answers that respond to the local contexts and the need of education for everyone. At the same time, none of the countries contemplates that teachers should be involved in curricular matters such as study plans or programs, evaluation systems, or other related aspects. Moreover, they do not mention that teachers should reflect on the organization nor on structural matters of the educational system.



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 164-198

Table 3.

Areas Considered as the Object of Teacher Reflexivity

Area	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
Classroom	Х	Х	Х
School	Х	Х	Х
Local community (social and community environment)	Х	Х	Х
Curriculum			
Educational System			

Goals for Teacher Reflexivity

Table 4 shows that teacher reflexivity is a critical element to professionalize teaching practice, in particular, the teaching practice that improves students learning outcomes. It is also considered a much-needed resource for the continuous advancement of teaching performance. In Mexico and Colombia, the discourse on the professionalization of teaching is present since the 1980s (Bolívar, 2010). This discourse presents teacher reflexivity as one of the political-pedagogical strategies that contributes to the recognition of teachers in regard to other professions that are socially consolidated, such as medicine, low, engineering. On the other hand, the three countries refer to reflexivity as a device for teacher education, both in initial and continuing professional development (MEN, 2013; SEP-Ministry of Public Education, 2012, 2017; MEFP-Ministry of Education and Professional Training, 2018). Only Mexico refers to reflexivity as an attribute in the descriptors of the Teaching Profile (SEP, 2016).



Table 4.

Goals for Teaching Reflexivity

Purposes	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
Component of the Teaching Profile			Х
Professionalization	Х		Х
Teacher development	Х	Х	Х

Targets for Teacher Reflexivity

Table 5 shows that teaching practice, students, their learning outcomes, and the socio-economic and cultural contexts of schools are referred to as the objects of teacher reflexivity. Thus, they implicitly recognize teacher leadership, highlighting its orientation in favor of inclusion, education for everyone, and building environments of trust through teaching practice, both inside and outside the classroom.

All three countries recognize the importance of teacher reflexivity rooted within teaching practice. Spain stresses the importance of developing a reflexive practice rather than maintaining a normative orientation in educators' teaching practice (MEFD 2018). Research on teaching practice as an element for improving student learning outcomes is the line of action, which entails recording, analyzing, and explaining teaching practice. Only Colombia will refer to reflexivity as a component to promote the autonomy of teachers (MEN, 2013), and it is connected to matters of inclusion and nonviolence. Finally, the documents suggest that reflexivity is an essential element in situated teaching practice. This suggestion allows us to deepen the understanding of educational situations and problems in specific contexts (SEP, 2012) and to interpret the reality



under critical assumptions (MEN, 2013). All of the above describes a reliable reference to the aspects of teacher leadership in highly complex contexts, without necessarily using the specific term of 'leadership.'

Table 5.

Targets for Teacher Reflexivity

Individuals and aspects	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
Students	Х	Х	х
Teachers and their professional identity			Х
Teachers and their teaching practice	Х	Х	Х
Teachers and their autonomy	Х		
The context where teaching practice is performed	Х	Х	х

Levels of Reflexivity Mentioned in Discourse on Teacher Practices and Teacher Development

We used Van Manen's (1997) classification with its three levels of depth in teacher reflexivity (See Table 6.) In their educational policy, all three countries contemplate clear statements on teacher reflexivity as a resource for good teaching practices. Both at the first level concerning the application of knowledge to specific situations and populations, as well as at a deeper level, of identifying and valuing their own beliefs, assumptions, and prejudices – among other aspects – to assess and adjust their teaching practice.

These two levels of reflexivity refer to the elements of a deliberate exercise to identify improvements in teaching practices marked by inclusion and focused on learning, as well as in the influence of individual and collective work. Only Colombia addresses



the third level, noting the importance of promoting the ethicalpolitical reflection of teachers based on the criteria of equity and justice. In terms of teacher leadership, this entails a recognition that teachers are fundamental actors who are capable of influencing and leading in schools, and in the processes for peace in a context of a country marked by an internal armed conflict:

Today more than ever, education in the human condition is called for as the first field for healthy coexistence and peace. It entails reflecting on the recognition of differences, educational inclusion, the demands for the understanding of interculturality, the diversity of ways of living, and being in the world... as essential foundations for peaceful coexistence. (MEN, 2013, p. 90)

Table 6.

Levels of Reflexivity in the Discourse on Teacher Practices and Teacher Development

Levels of reflection (Van Manen, 1997)	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
1 Application of knowledge for specific achievements	Х	Х	х
2 Analysis clarification on beliefs to guide the actions of teaching practice	Х	Х	Х
3 Ethical-political reflection on teaching practice concerning equity and justice	Х		

Elements of Teacher Leadership in Highly Complex Contexts

Finally, in Table 7 we summarize the elements of teacher leadership in highly complex contexts, as found in public policy documents in these three countries. We found that 6 of the 7 elements of teacher leadership we inferred have a reference in such materials: the influence resulting of the teaching practice, in the individual or collective level, inside or outside the classroom; the expertise in



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 164-198

contents and pedagogical management; an intentional exercise of teaching practice improvement which is aimed towards inclusion and education for everyone. Only Spanish documents mention the element of building learning communities related to reflection.

Table 7.

Elements of teacher leadership	Colombia	Spain	Mexico
1.Influence in the actions and beliefs	Х	Х	Х
2. Credibility of their teaching practice	Х	Х	Х
3. Reflection is the fundamental tool for developing teacher leadership in order to adjust teaching practice to the needs of each specific learning context and developing adequate answers	Х	Х	Х
4. The influence can be present in an individual or collective level, formally or informally, inside and outside the classroom	Х	Х	Х
5. The primary purpose is the improvement or transformation of teaching practices	Х	Х	Х
6. The influence exerted it is oriented to encouraging a learning professional community in an environment of trust	Х		
7. The promotion of inclusion and education for everyone avoiding exclusion, marginalization, and discrimination.	Х	Х	Х

Elements of Teacher Leadership in Highly Complex Contexts

Discussion and Implications

The results show that reflection is an appropriate category to explore the association between the international discourse on teacher leadership and the discourse in these three countries on teacher development, without making any reference to the concept of teacher leadership. The educational policy in Spain, Mexico, and



Colombia concurs in granting an essential place to teacher reflection, directly linked to 6 of the 7 elements considered in the literature that were analyzed regarding teacher leadership (Bolívar & Murillo, 2017; Harris, 2017). (Refer to Table 7). In this sense, the information suggests that if one of the features reported in teacher leadership literature is related to reflexivity, then, Spain, Mexico, and Colombia share this fundamental aspect broadly, whilst not correlating it directly, with the concept of teacher leadership.

We have stated that reflection facilitates intellectual clarity and moral responsibility (Ricoeur, 2002), which become an essential element in teaching as a profession. Reflexivity allows setting routines apart to be able to change tradition through innovation (Ryan, 2016;). Being conscious of the thought behind the practice supports individual autonomy with respect to their own beliefs, perceptions, and behaviors, as well as with the social mechanism of power (Giddens, 2006; Schön 1998). Moreover, promoting critical skills favors the development of one's identity model of being a teacher (Ferry, 1997). Therefore, reflection is the engine that moves self-development in a practice that needs to reinvent itself constantly because of its relational character, its complexity, and the fact that many times it takes place in highly complex environments (Fierro & Fortoul, 2017). Thus, reflecting is a resource without which a teacher may never truly achieve an authentic professional performance (Bolívar, 2010, Poggi, 2013, 2018).

The above allows us to affirm that teacher leadership requires reflection as a primary tool. An additional argument is the recognition of the individuals as actors and main characters of an educational change, which is not thoroughly achieved by prescriptions or control systems (Hopkins, 2017; Weinstein & Muñoz, 2017), but by the inquiry in action theory involved in the teaching practice (Robinson, 2016).

However, although all three countries studied have fixed importance to teacher reflexivity, they do so with different emphases and a discourse that is not homogeneous. Following Bereday (1968) and Schriever (1993), regarding the comparative research methodology, we are in the phase of juxtaposition, where we try to find similarities and differences resulting from the comparative analysis, considering the particularities of each of the study cases. Some circumstances in each country might help us explain the differences found in public policies related to teacher reflexivity and teacher leadership. For example, there is little pedagogical discourse in the case of Spain. It is rather an executive discourse, which is understood in the context of the country's political organization through autonomous communities that have education as one of their responsibilities (Barrón & García, 2018).

In contrast, Colombia presents a discourse in critical pedagogy and emancipation. Teacher reflexivity is an essential element that makes teacher autonomy salient and possible, a matter that is not referred to in any of the other countries. Leadership is highlighted in the pedagogical and social levels, within the classroom and the school, as the teacher is considered a social agent (MEN, 2013; 2015), given the context of inequality in Colombia, which is even greater than that of Mexico. All references to teacher reflexivity as a situated practice, which is contextual and focused on the attention of vulnerable sectors explains why reflexivity can be considered as an element of teacher leadership (see Table 4; MEN, 2013).

Mexico prioritizes the pedagogical aspects of teacher leadership, such as content expertise, classroom management, and the capability



of teachers to identify and address students' needs. This position can be understood by the fact that Mexico's educational system has not achieved a "regular minimum performance", especially in regard to the existence and distribution of resources, regular attendance, punctuality of teachers and students, the effective use of instructional time in the classroom, and student participation (Fierro & Fortoul, 2019; SEP, 2017). The expectation is that teachers are capable of discerning the school curriculum taking into consideration the diversity of their students, and that their teaching practice acknowledges interculturality and promotes inclusion (SEP, 2017).

Conclusion

The results allow us to assert that reflexivity is an essential attribute of teacher leadership, especially in highly complex contexts. Recognizing the undertakings of working in highly complex contexts favors a dialogue between the studies that might be developed in Latin America with that of research produced in other regions around the world. Such dialogue expects an understanding of the diversity in contexts and the particular economic, political, and social dynamics which generate different expressions in exercising leadership. It also highlights the priority of elements such as inclusion, education for everyone, the avoidance of every form of exclusion, marginalization, and discrimination, as essential elements in teacher leadership. These elements are a particular contribution from research developed in Latin America, in relation to the Western studies on leadership.

Bringing some elements of the discourse into a dialogue among different disciplines and academic traditions, as a theoretical exercise in teacher leadership and education formation, suggests that both the English and Spanish-speaking world literature has been enriched by the contributions of the studies on reflexivity and educational formation. The literature on educational formation is rooted in philosophical and socio-anthropological foundations that collect long-standing traditions of thought; it gives great importance to the understanding of the phenomenon whereby a teacher may develop pedagogical trajectories on the path of teacher leadership. This is a phenomenon in which reflexivity represents an essential device: it offers direction about the scope, approaches, and moments for development of teacher leaders.

References

- Anderson, G (2013). Cambios macropolíticos e institucionales, nuevos paradigmas e impacto en el trabajo docente. In Poggi, M. (coord) *Políticas docentes. Formación, trabajo y desarrollo profesional* (p. 73-120). Instituto Internacional de Planeamiento de la Educación-Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Educación, la Ciencia y la Cultura.
- Aravena, F., & Hallinger, P. (2018). Systematic review of research on educational leadership and management in Latin America, 1991– 2017. Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 46(2), 207-225.

Arendt, H. (2009). La condición humana. Paidós.

- Asamblea Nacional Constituyente (2019) *Constitución Política de la República de Colombia.* http://www.secretariasenado.gov.co/index.php/constitucion-politica
- Barrón, C & García, D (2018) La educación secundaria en España: problemáticas y retos al inicio del siglo. In. Ducoing, P (coord) *La*



educación secundaria en el mundo: el mundo de la educación secundaria (*Bélgica, Francia, Austria y España*). Instituto de Investigación sobre la Universidad y la Educación, 375-500.

- Bereday, G. (1968). El método comparativo en pedagogía. Herder.
- Bolivar A. (2010). La lógica del compromiso del profesorado y la responsabilidad del centro escolar. Una revisión actual. *Revista Iberoamericana sobre Calidad, Eficacia y Cambio en Educación, 8, (2),* 11-33.
- Bolívar, A., & Murillo, F. J. (2017). El efecto escuela: un reto de liderazgo para el aprendizaje y la equidad. In Weinstein, J. & Muñoz, G. (Eds.), *Mejoramiento y liderazgo en la escuela. Once miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 71-112.
- Carr, W. (1996). Una teoría para la educación. Hacia una investigación educativa crítica. Ediciones Morata y Fundación Paidea.
- Centro de estudios sobre Impunidad y Justicia (2017) Dimensiones de la Impunidad global. https://www.udlap.mx/cesij/files/IGI-2017.pdf
- Coleman, J. S. et al. (1966). *Equality for educational opportunity*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office. http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED012275.pdf
- Congreso de la Unión (2019) Constitución Política de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos.

http://www.diputados.gob.mx/LeyesBiblio/pdf/1_060320.pdf

- Cosenza, M.N. (2015). Defining teacher leadership: Affirming the teacher leader model standards. *Issues in Teacher Education*, (79-99), 24(2).
- Dewey, J. (1989). Cómo pensamos: nueva exposición de la relación entre pensamiento reflexivo y proceso educativo. Paidós.
- European Commission. Education, Audiovisual, and Culture Executive Agency. National Policies Platform. Eurydice. (2019).

España: Profesorado. https://eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/content/teachers-and-education-staff-78_es

- Ferry, G. (1997). El trayecto de la formación. Los enseñantes entre la teoría y la práctica. Paidós Educador.
- Fierro, C., & Fortoul, B. (2019). The teacher as a pedagogical leader. The case of México. In 14. Uluslararası Eğitim Yönetimi Kongresi Tam Metin Bildiri Kitabı –. Congress on Educational Administration, 2-4 Mayıs 2019, Cesme, Izmir, Turkey, 810-816.
- Fierro, C., & Fortoul, B. (2017). *Entretejer espacios para aprender y convivir en el aula*. S.M. ediciones.
- Flessa, J. (2019) La investigación reciente sobre liderazgo escolar en América Latina. El valor de un enfoque propio. In Weinstein, J., & Muñoz, G. (Eds.), *Liderazgo en escuelas de alta complejidad sociocultural. Diez miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 317-342.
- Freire, P. (1969) *Pedagogía de la autonomía. Saberes necesarios para la práctica educativa.* SXXI, editores.
- Gadamer, H. G. (1997). Verdad y método I. (7ª ed.). Ediciones Sígueme.
- Gaynor, C. (2018). Pushing my boundaries: Understanding, implementing, and becoming a teacher educator of culturally responsive practices. In *Pushing boundaries and crossing borders: Self-study as a means for researching pedagogy*, The University of Auckland, 343-350.
- Giddens, A. (2006). La constitución de la sociedad. Bases para la teoría de la estructuración. Amorrortu editores.
- Gimeno, J., & Pérez, A. I. (1992). *Comprender y transformar la enseñanza*. Morata.
- Glaser, B., & Strauss, A., (1967). *The Discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research.* Aldine de Gruyter.

- Gratacós, G., Ladrón de Guevara, B., & Rodríguez, I. (2019). A study of teacher leadership in current policy and institutional documents in Spain. In 14. Uluslararası Eğitim Yönetimi Kongresi Tam Metin Bildiri Kitabı. Congress on Educational Administration, 2-4 Mayıs 2019, Cesme, Izmir, Turkey, 731-735.
- Hirmas, C., & Blanco, R (2016). Introducción. En Formadores de formadores, descubriendo la propia voz a través del self-study, Organización de los Estados Iberoamericanos, 7-11.
- Harris, A. (2017) El liderazgo docente en perspectiva: evidencia, implicancia y rumbos futuros. In Weinstein, J., & Muñoz, G. (Eds.), *Mejoramiento y liderazgo en la escuela. Once miradas*. Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 227-262.
- Hopkins, D. (2001). School improvement for real. Falmer Press.
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geográfica. (2018) Encuesta Nacional de la dinámica demográfica. https://www.inegi.org.mx/contenidos/programas/enadid/2018/do c/resultados_enadid18.pdf
- Instituto para la Economía y la Paz (2018). Índice de paz. https://www.udlap.mx/cesij/files/IGI-2017.pdf
- Leithwood, K. (2007). What we know about educational leadership. In J. Burger, C. Webber, & P. Klinck (Eds.). *Intelligent leadership: Constructs for thinking education leaders,* The Netherlands: Springer, 41-66.
- Heidegger, M. (1971). El ser y el tiempo. Fondo de Cultura Económica.
- Hopkins, D. (2017) Mejora escolar, liderazgo y reforma sistémica: una retrospectiva. In. Weinstein, J., & Muñoz, G. (Eds.), *Mejoramiento y liderazgo en la escuela. Once miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 17-70.
- King, F. (2017). Evolving perspective(s) of teacher leadership: An exploration of teacher leadership for inclusion at the preservice

level in the Republic of Ireland. In. *International Studies in Educational Administration*, 45 (3), 5-22.

Marina, J. A., Pellicer, C., & Manso, J. (2015) *Libro blanco de la profesión docente y su entorno escolar*. http://www.educacionyfp.gob.es/yosoyprofe/dam/jcr:be39ca97a5eb-45f1-b9de-

66dd1828382a/libro%20blanco%20de%20la%20funci%C3%B3n%2 0docente%20no%20universitaria.pdf

- Ministerio de la Educación Nacional (MEN). (2015). Colombia, la mejor educada en el 2025. Líneas estratégicas de la política educativa del Ministerio de Educación Nacional. https://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1759/articles-356137_foto_portada.pdf.
- Ministerio de la Educación Nacional (MEN). (2013). Sistema Colombiano de Formación de Educadores y Lineamientos de Política. https://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1759/articles-345485_anexo1.pdf
- Ministerio de la Educación Nacional (MEN). (2010). *Resolución 5443* Colombia, 30 de junio del 2010. https://www.mineducacion.gov.co/1759/articles-238090_archivo_pdf_resolucion_5443.pdf
- Ministerio de la Educación y de la Formación Profesional (MEFP). (2020). *Plan estratégico de formación profesional del sistema educativo*. http://www.educacionyfp.gob.es/dam/jcr:163978c0-a214-471e-868d-82862b5a3aa3/plan-estrategico--enero-2020.pdf
- Ministerio de la Educación y de la Formación Profesional (MEFP).(2018). Documento de las líneas de actuación dirigidas a la definición
de un modelo profesional docente. Educar para el siglo XXI. Desafíos y
propuestas sobre la profesión docente

http://www.educacionyfp.gob.es/yosoyprofe/dam/jcr:0ffef686-3bc2-4c21-99a7-aede2b8337f9/mefp-modprof-vfinal-nov.pdf

- Naciones Unidas. Derechos Humanos. Alto Comisionado (2019) Informe de la Alta Comisionada de las Naciones Unidas para los Derechos Humanos sobre la situación de Derechos Humanos en Colombia durante el año 2019. https://www.hchr.org.co/index.php/informes-ydocumentos/informes-anuales/9136-informe-del-altocomisionado-de-las-naciones-unidas-para-los-derechoshumanos-sobre-la-situacion-de-derechos-humanos-en-colombiadurante-el-ano2019
- Oplatka, I. (2016). El surgimiento de la gestión educativa como campo de estudio en América Latina. In Weinstein, J. (Ed.) *Liderazgo educativo en la escuela. Nueve miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 253-276.
- Perrenoud, P. (2006). Desarrollar la práctica reflexiva en el oficio de enseñar. Profesionalización y razón pedagógica. Graó.
- Pineda-Báez, C. (2019). Exploring conceptualizations of teacher leadership in Latin America: The Colombian case. In 14. Uluslararası Eğitim Yönetimi Kongresi Tam Metin Bildiri Kitabı –. Congress on Educational Administration, 2-4 May 2019, Cesme, Izmir, Turkey, 742-745.
- Poggi, M. (2018) Liderazgo escolar y formación directiva: reflexiones desde América Latina. In. Weinstein, J. & Muñoz, G. Cómo cultivar el liderazgo educativo: Trece miradas Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 109-139.
- Poggi, M (2013). *Políticas docentes: Formación, trabajo y desarrollo profesional.* Instituto Internacional de Planeamiento de la Educación-Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Educación, la Ciencia y la Cultura.

- Pollock, K., & Winton, S. (2015). Juggling multiple accountability systems: how three principals manage these tensions in Ontario, Canada. Educational Assessment, Evaluation and Accountability, 28(4), doi:10.1007/s11092-015-9224-7.
- Ponce, V. (2009) *Reflexividad de la práctica en la formación docente. Estudio de caso.* Amate.
- Programa de las Naciones de Unidas para el Desarrollo (PNUD) (2018) Índices e Indicadores de Desarrollo Humano. http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/2018_human_development _statistical_update_es.pdf
- Ricoeur, P. (2002). *Del texto a la acción: Ensayos de hermenéutica* 2. Fondo de cultura económica.
- Robinson, V. (2016). Hacia un fuerte liderazgo centrado en el estudiante: Afrontar el reto del cambio. In Weinstein, J. (Ed.) *Liderazgo educativo en la escuela. Nueve miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 45-80.
- Ryan, J. (2016). Un liderazgo inclusivo para las escuelas. In Weinstein, J. (Ed.), *Liderazgo educativo en la escuela. Nueve miradas*, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 177-204.
- Schön, D. (1998). El profesional reflexivo. Cómo piensan los profesionales cuando actúan. Paidós.
- Schriever, J. (1993). El método comparativo y la necesidad de externalización: Criterios metodológicos y conceptos sociológicos. In Schriever, J. & Pedró, F. (coords), Manual de educación comparada. Vol II. Teorías, investigaciones, perspectivas, Pomares Corredor, 189-251.
- Secretaría de Educación Pública (SEP). (2017). *Modelo educativo para la educación obligatoria*. *Educar para la libertad y la creatividad*. Author.
- Secretaría de Educación Pública (SEP). (2016). *Perfil, parámetros e indicadores generales por nivel educativo*. Author.



- Secretaría de Educación Pública (SEP). (2012). *Licenciatura en educación primaria*. Author.
- Tardif, M (2013) El oficio docente en la actualidad. Perspectivas internacionales y desafíos a futuro. In Poggi, M. (coord). Políticas docentes: Formación, trabajo y desarrollo profesional, Instituto Internacional de Planeamiento de la Educación-Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Educación, la Ciencia y la Cultura, 19-44.
- Tardif, M. (2004). Los saberes del docente y su desarrollo professional. Narcea.
- Tello, C. (enero-junio de 2012). Las epistemologías de la política educativa: vigilancia y posicionamiento epistemológico del investigador en política educativa. *Praxis Educativa*, (pp.53-68). 7(1), doi:10.5212/PraxEduc.v.7i1.0003
- Van Manen, M. (1997). El tacto en la enseñanza: El significado de la sensibilidad pedagógica. Paidós Ibérica.
- Webber, C. (2018). A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership. Paper presented to the *International Research Conference*, Faculty of Education, Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China, May 26-27.
- Weinstein, J., & Muñoz, G. (2017). Introducción. In Weinstein, J. & Muñoz, G. (Eds.), Mejoramiento y liderazgo en la escuela. Once miradas, Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales, 5-16.
- Weinstein, J. (2016) *Liderazgo Educativo en la Escuela*. *Nueve Miradas (Ed)*. Ediciones Universidad Diego Portales.
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(3), 255-316.



Zeichner, K., & Liston, D. (1990). *Traditions of reform and reflective teaching in US teacher education*. National Center for Research in Teacher Education, Michigan State University.

About the authors

Fierro-Evans, Cecilia is an associate professor in the research field of Teacher Practice, Teacher Training and Peaceful Coexistence at School.

Author credit details: Conceptualization/writing, review and editing–formulated research goals and aims and prepared and presented the published work.

Email: macefierrro@gmail.com

Fortoul-Ollivier, Bertha is an associate professor in the research field of Teacher Practice, Teacher Training and Teacher Training Schools.

Author Credit details: Methodology –designed and developed methodology.

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Ξ

L

Exploring the Concept of Teacher Leadership through a Document Analysis in the Australian

Context

Nicole Kahler-Viene, Joan M. Conway & Dorothy Andrews

The University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Australia

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
This paper focuses on a document analysis for an Australian case study, which contributes to a larger international study on teacher leadership. The aim of this paper is to ascertain how	Article History: Received June 15, 2020
teacher leadership is understood and conceptualised from an Australian documentary perspective spanning the national, state, regional, and local education administrative levels. A document analysis framework stipulated by the larger study identified the attributes of teacher leadership. Twenty-one documents were analysed and the attributes in relation to five considerations impacting teacher leadership are discussed.	Accepted September 7, 2020
Results indicated differences of dominant attributes across each of the levels: however, accountability and advocacy are consistently represented. Accountability filters through all four levels. The system is beginning to advocate and acknowledge pathways to leadership. At the state level, teacher leadership is strengthened through professional and collaborative practices. However, this paper suggests this is not consistently evident at the regional and local levels due to a number of pertinent organisational issues.	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Document analysis, Education system.



Cite as:

Kahler-Viene, N., Conway, J. M. & Andrews, D. (2021). Exploring the concept of teacher leadership through a document analysis in the Australian context. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 200-239. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.7

Introduction

The importance of leadership in schools is recognised as a critical factor positively impacting student learning (Harris & Jones, 2015; Hattie, 2015; Robinson, 2008). Additionally, teacher leadership is instrumental in school reform whereby teachers' roles in collaborative decision making ultimately influence the success of students (Campbell et al., 2015). Beyond school reform and improving student outcomes, Coggins and McGovern (2014) emphasized that teacher leadership is also crucial to extending the professional growth of teachers who wish to remain in the classroom. Furthermore, they stated that teacher practice is positively impacted by teacher leaders who influence their colleagues to take a lead in policy making decision.

However, the definition of what constitutes teacher leadership and how this manifest across school settings remains ambiguous. Although it is clear that many teachers serve as leaders, schools have traditionally relied on a hierarchical system where leadership responsibilities appear to be clearly demarcated and reinforce the idea of the top-down approach (Harris, 2003). This is contrary to the idea that teachers serve a pivotal role as agents of change through collaborative, informed decision making.



Context of the Study¹

Teacher leadership is not a new phenomenon. Past research has highlighted the legitimacy of teacher leadership worldwide and is often viewed as teachers undertaking various formal and informal leadership roles within their schools (Crowther et al., 2009; Frost, 2011; Lieberman, 2015; Wenner & Campbell, 2017). However, it is unclear how the construct of teacher leadership is conceptualised across countries. Whilst in some countries there is evidence of initiatives to develop teacher leadership for promoting school reform (Frost, 2011), Pineda-Báez et al. (2019) noted that research on the conceptualisation of teacher leadership across different countries is sparse.

Over the past decade in Australia, there has been significant investment in improving the quality of school leadership at both the government and school system level (Wyatt, 2018). Increased system expectations for schools and school leaders demand that leaders are upholding an education that is accessible and tailored to each student's needs (Robinson, 2011). Whilst this presents many challenges, it reaffirms that quality leadership counts. Therefore, this paper aims to understand how teacher leadership is defined and stated from a documentary perspective through four administrative levels (See Figure 1).

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the International Study of Teacher Leadership conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: <u>www.mru.ca/istl</u>.





Figure 1.

The Four Administrative Levels

First considered is the national level, then Queensland as one of the states of Australia, followed by the regional level of North Queensland as one of seven educational regions in the state, and finally, one local state primary school within that region of North Queensland.

Rationale

Whilst there have been many different initiatives across school systems worldwide, leadership is constructed from various perspectives, such as the context and teacher capacity for leadership. Results from the Teaching and Learning International Survey (The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD], 2009) found that the prevalence of instructional leadership practices varies across countries with countries such as Brazil, Poland, and Slovenia demonstrating higher evidence than countries such as Estonia and Spain. In a cross-country study by Pineda-Báez et al. (2019), significant differences of the impact of teacher leadership were found in a comparison of three countries. Although the ultimate goal of all three countries was positive student impact, it found that empowerment of teacher leadership through collaboration was more evident in the Canadian and Australian case studies than the third case study in Colombia. Consequently, there were deliberate structures and processes established in the Canadian and Australian cases to facilitate teacher leadership, whereas the processes in Colombia were informally actioned by teachers.

Within Australia, the importance and role of teacher leadership has been at the forefront of government and teaching union agendas. The establishment of the Highly Accomplished and Lead Teacher classification (Queensland Teacher's Union [QTU], 2018b) driven by enterprise bargaining with the Queensland Government, realises remuneration among the highest professional teacher salaries in Australia. These classifications recognise lead teachers as teachers who are "recognised and respected exemplary teachers. They initiate and lead activities/projects focused on improving outcomes for students. They support colleagues to expand teaching practice" (QTU, 2018b, p. 1). However, Danielson (2006) stated that these types of classifications and formal teacher leadership roles differ from leadership that emerges spontaneously from teachers. These roles are considered complementary to administrative decision making or leadership distribution. Danielson (2006) argues that true teacher leaders are those who spontaneously collaborate with colleagues in



response to a school need. Thus, the varying definition of teacher leadership and how it is conceptualised in different contexts remains.

This paper focuses specifically on how teacher leadership is conceptualised and understood in the Australian school context at a national to a local administrative level. The study uses a document analysis and is intended as an addition to the data compiled in a larger Australian case study to address a gap in understanding of teacher leadership and ultimately will contribute to a broader understanding of teacher leadership as explored in the International Study of Teacher Leadership (www.mru.ca/istl) project.

Conceptual Framework

Wenner and Campbell (2017) referred to teacher leadership as an umbrella term representing innumerable roles and titles. The Queensland Department of Education (DoE, 2019b) referred to a number of teacher filled positions including instructional coach, coordinator, representative, mentor, master teacher, senior teacher, experienced senior teacher, highly accomplished teacher, and lead teacher. These titles may also differ across schools. However, existing literature has identified a lack of clarity around the definitions of teacher leadership (Campbell et al., 2015; Pangan & Lupton, 2015) even though numerous key attributes of teacher leadership and teacher leaders appear consistently across the literature. Ultimately, these attributes represent teachers leading learning in some way and this is recognised worldwide as a current area of change through professional development, school improvement, school culture, and leadership formality (Conway, 2015; Crowther, 2015; Sterrett, 2015).

Table 1 summarizes 11 emerging attributes from the literature on teacher leadership identified in a review by Webber (2018).



Further, Webber (2018) suggested a number of considerations also emerged from the literature. These included, for example, context, leadership capacity, group dynamics, evidence-based, and political beliefs. The relationship between attributes and considerations represents the framework that was subsequently used in this study for the data collection and analysis as stipulated by the research design for the international study by Webber (2018).

Table 1.

Attributes Underlying	Teacher	Leadership
-----------------------	---------	------------

Attribute	Assumptions	Authors
	Take responsibility for outcomes	Boone, 2015
Accountability	Evaluation and progress	Owens, 2015
	monitoring provide focus	Webber & Scott, 2012
	Focus on Student learning needs	Bauman, 2015
Advocacy	Teacher leadership has an activist	Conway, 2015
	dimension	Lambert, 2003
Cultural	Curricula and pedagogy should	Nieto, 2015
responsiveness	include students identities have	
responsiveness	been insufficiently considered	
	Teachers should be part of	Bauman, 2014
Inclusiveness	decision making	Pangan & Lupton, 2015
	Career stages are considered	Steffy et al., 2000
Openness to	Go beyond enculturation to build	Pangan & Lupton, 2015
change	capacity for transformation	
	Teaching is an ethical activity	Davis et al., 2015
Professionalism	Teachers are the single largest	Lambert, 2003
110105510118115111	influence on students' academic	Nieto, 2015
	achievement	
Reflection	Reflective practice should be	Carr, 2015
Kenecuon	ongoing	
Risk-taking	Safety and trust are important	Lambert, 2003
Shared vision	Alignment of goals and mission	Bond, 2015
Shared vision	are valued	Boone, 2015



Stability	Practices should be sustainable	Conway, 2015
	Professional learning	Conway, 2015
Teamwork	communities provide a venue for	Jackson et al., 2010
	collaboration	

Adapted from "A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership", by C. F. Webber, 2018. Paper presented at the International Research Conference, Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China, May 26-27, 2018.

Related Literature

Why Teacher Leadership?

The list of challenges in Australian school education are numerous and extensive. Masters (2016) highlighted that the literacy and numeracy levels of Australian students are steadily declining and there is an obvious and increasing disparity in educational outcomes for students from differing socioeconomic backgrounds. Many of these students are failing to meet minimum standards of year level expectations. In response to these increasing pressures and challenges, Hattie (2015) commenting on Australian based research, noted that high-impact instructional leaders through seeking collegial agreement about which evidence-based practices have the most impact on student learning are able to maximise outcomes. However, he does not explicitly state the term teacher leadership.

Traditional models of school leadership have relied on a hierarchical system where the roles and responsibilities of the administrative leaders are clearly defined (Harris, 2003). However, educational leadership that addresses current challenges is beyond the scope of the administrative leaders alone (Danielson, 2006). Thus, there is gradual acknowledgement of the untapped potential of teacher leadership in addressing these 21st century challenges (Crowther et al., 2009). There are numerous examples reported in the literature of teacher leadership. Margolis and Huggins (2012) and Safir (2018) affirmed that administrative leaders promoted teacher leadership as distributed leadership where teachers work alongside administrative staff for school improvement. Furthermore, Nguyen and Hunter (2018) suggested that teachers are well versed as catalysts of school reform due to the contextually specific knowledge and skills that are acquired through day-to-day teaching experiences. Such studies provide evidence that formal leaders are dependent on teachers who unofficially and often voluntarily lead school reform (Conway & Andrews, 2016; Danielson, 2006).

Further, Cosenza (2015) affirmed several positive outcomes of successful teacher leadership beyond school reform, including staff retention and increased student attainment. York-Barr and Duke (2004) identified the recognition, incentives, and opportunities for advancement that accompany teacher leadership titles as beneficial to recruiting and retaining teachers. Additionally, Dawson (2014) suggested that opportunities for teacher leadership can rekindle commitment and passion in teachers who are considered stagnant in their careers.

Definitions and Attributes of Teacher Leadership

Consistent changes in educational reform have seen teachers become the driving force behind school reform (Boone, 2015). Countries including Australia, Canada, New Zealand, England, and Singapore have begun to take a proactive approach to developing teacher leaders who are collectively responsible for school improvement through recruitment and selection, increased remuneration and incentives, and professional development (Campbell et al., 2015). Furthermore, a vested political agenda has led



to the development of teacher standards and frameworks in numerous countries to ensure accountability for student outcomes (Wenner & Campbell, 2017). Several studies have recognised teachers as advocates for school improvement through collective responsibility and parallel leadership (Bauman, 2015; Conway, 2015).

Whilst many studies focus on teacher leadership as a means of improving student outcomes through collaborative efforts, Nieto (2015) argued that teacher leadership is demonstrated through teachers who are also culturally responsive to the needs of their students. He stated that the intense focus on curriculum and pedagogy has shrouded opportunities to engage students by building on the students' identities and experiences. Further, Steffy et al. (2000) suggested that teachers who are capable of collaboration and leadership and are responsive to student needs do so in a continuous cycle of professional development as they progress through various career stages. In support of this, Pangan and Lupton (2015) argued that early career teachers provide fresh and innovative approaches to pedagogical practice that can have a positive effect on school culture. Thus, teacher preparation programs and opportunities for experiences and mentorship are necessary to develop the leadership capacity of early career teachers and to alter the perception that the capacity for transformation is limited to just veteran teachers.

Teaching has a professional and ethical dimension. Teachers can have either a positive or a negative effect on their students through their actions, attitudes, and practices (Nieto, 2015). The OECD (2013) stated that "teachers are an essential resource for learning; the quality of a school system cannot exceed the quality of its teachers" (p. 96). Bradley-Levine (2018) acknowledged teachers who unite practices of pedagogy and leadership do so through their advocacy for students. Collaborative leadership involves teachers intentionally leading and engaging in mutual decision making that is guided by moral and ethical standards, resulting in positive outcomes for students (Woods & Roberts, 2019). Davis et al. (2015) described teacher leadership demonstrated through experienced teachers mentoring beginning teachers and collaborating with others.

Hattie (2015) noted that improving student outcomes requires collaboration between all staff alongside committed reflection of whether practices are successful. Campbell et al. (2015) suggested that teachers who self-reflect and de-privatise their practice through collaboration are better able to lead the professional development of their colleagues through an intentional and explicit approach to sharing their knowledge. However, a strong sense of relational trust is needed (Bryk & Schneider, 2003) if teachers who are empowered to be leaders are more willing to take risks with new ideas (Dawson, 2014). Furthermore, the development of collaborative relationships built on trust ensures a productive working environment that is conducive to teacher leadership (Demir, 2015). Further, the principal has a central role in this building of trust, resulting in the development of leadership capacity in schools (Crowther et al., 2009; Lambert, 2003).

Sterrett (2015) asserted the demonstration of teacher leadership is through reflection, collaboration, and a shared desire to accomplish school goals. A shared vision encompasses a distributed leadership model where teachers and school leaders work collaboratively by implementing effective pedagogy, evaluating student data, and making decisions that move the school to achieving its shared goals (Boone, 2015). Additionally, through teachers leading effective professional learning communities, all stakeholders within a school



can sustain learning and school improvement practices (Conway, 2015).

A considerable quantity of literature previously defined teacher leadership as those appointed to administrative duties (Goldstein, 2004; Leithwood, 2007). Crowther (2015) argued that the perception that all teachers are leaders is misguided and detracts from the true meaning and significance of teacher leadership. Whilst strongly advocating for teacher leaders to be acknowledged, he argued that there is a marked difference between teacher leaders and expert teachers. Current research and literature validates that the teacher as a leader is an emerging construct and while some Australian studies have presented findings of evidence, successes and challenges of teacher leadership, there is limited evidence as to whether teacher leadership and associated attributes are consistently represented in documentation from a national to a local level.

Methodology

Research Questions

The purpose of the research as presented in this paper was to analyse key documents and discuss how the construct of teacher leadership is understood and manifested within the Australian school context. Research question 1 was used as a basis to collect data:

1. What documentary evidence emerges in exploration around teacher leadership?

And, research question 2 guided the analysis and interpretation:

2. How is the construct of teacher leadership understood and manifested in the Australian school context using a document analysis?

Data Collection and Instrument

A document analysis was used as the method for collecting and analysing the evidence of teacher leadership in the available documentation. This was deemed a suitable method for the data collection due to the various definitions of teacher leadership that were either explicitly stated or implied in the documentation. The data were obtained from a range of available national, state, regional, and local sources through government, departmental, and organisational websites. In total, 21 documents were used for data collection and analysis from nine education administrative sources. Table 2 outlines the sources of data collected for the document analysis, as well as the instrument and analysis methods used to answer the proposed research questions.

Figure 2 illustrates an example of how the data from each document were collected using the Webber (2018) framework and presented in a table format. Excerpts of text suggesting evidence of teacher leadership were copied from the documents and added to the table under the relevant attributes. Evidence of teacher leadership was considered to be explicitly stated through words such as *leadership, leading others, modelling, or leadership capabilities* or implied through examples such as *building capacity of others, working collaboratively, exemplary teachers, or lifting professional practice.*



Table 2.

Sources of Data, Instrument, and Analysis Method Used to Answer Research Questions

Research	Sources of Data	Instrument for	Methods of
Questions		Analysis	Analysis
A. What documentary evidence emerges in exploration around teacher leadership? B. How is the construct of teacher leadership understood and manifested in the Australian school context using a document analysis?	 National level: Standards documents National curriculum documents Government and organisational web materials State level: Accreditation requirements Standards documents Professional publications Departmental policies Union position statements Teacher education curricula Regional and local level: School policies and frameworks Regional initiatives and programs 	Document analysis framework (Webber, 2018).	Content analysis used to organise the information from the documents into categories pertaining to the 11 key attributes identified in the literature resulting in the analysis framework. A secondary analysis enabled interpretation of the key attributes in relation to the five considerations identified as impacting teacher leadership

Excerpts of text often indicated more than one attribute of teacher leadership and thus were included under multiple attributes. The source of the data was noted in the first column entitled 'Organisation'. The data from the documents were organised into the four administrative levels from the national perspective to the local perspective. A 'Notes' section under each of the documents collected was used to track interpretation of the data by making links to previous research to further support the analysis process.

Data Analysis

Content analysis was a suitable method for analysis of the documents as it provided a comprehensive understanding of teacher leadership within the various educational levels (Allen, 2017). The identified themes provided an overall picture of how teacher leadership is defined and conceptualised in the various contexts. Through analysis, the organised content from the documents was coded into themes or categories (Duffy, 2014). These categories for analysis were predetermined in the document analysis framework (Webber, 2018). An analysis through the four levels of educational administration was conducted as well as an analysis across the attributes at each level. At the first level of analysis, the excerpts of text were analysed in respect to the attributes of teacher leadership. The explicit wording and implied meanings were considered in relation to the definitions of the attributes listed in Table 1. This process of content analysis involved categorising and deliberating the meanings of the words, phrases and sentences in the text excerpts to align to the attributes of teacher leadership as defined in the international study by Webber (2018).







Figure 2.

Example of Data Collection Using the Document Analysis Framework

The analytic strategies used to identify and classify the information into the categories (Creswell, 2012) included writing reflective passages in the 'Notes' section whilst reading the documents as illustrated in Figure 2. The excerpts were analysed for consistency in the literal and implied language, intention, and interpretation of teacher leadership. Additionally, the frequency of the attributes within each level was noted and used to consider the similarities and differences throughout the levels and across the attributes (Creswell, 2012). For the secondary analysis, the excepts of


text were then considered in relation to the five issues of teacher leadership identified in the literature including context, leadership capacity, group dynamics, evidence base, and political beliefs as outlined in Webber's framework (2018).

Findings

An analysis of the frequency of attributes throughout the four levels of educational administration as displayed in Table 3 presented notable similarities between the four levels as well as some differences. In addition, Figure 3 provides a visual representation of the weightings of each administrative level.

Table 3.

Attribute	National	State	Regional	Local
Accountability	2	5	4	3
Advocacy	2	5	2	3
Cultural	0	0	0	0
Inclusiveness	1	1	3	3
Openness to Change	1	2	2	1
Professionalism	2	9	2	2
Reflection	1	4	0	1
Risk-taking	0	1	0	0
Shared Vision	2	3	0	3
Stability	2	4	3	0
Teamwork	2	9	1	3

Frequency of Attributes in the Four Levels of Educational Administration





Figure 3.

Frequency of Attributes Across the Four Levels of Educational Administration

Documents at the National Level

At the national level, evidence of teacher leadership was examined in the independent statutory authority, the Australian Curriculum, Assessment and Reporting Authority (ACARA, 2016) as well as the Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership (AITSL, 2017a), the body responsible for the development of the Australian Professional Standards for Teachers. There was an even spread of the attributes of teacher leadership with all attributes represented in the identified documents except for the *cultural* and *risk-taking* attributes. Individual excerpts of text alluded to multiple attributes of teacher leadership. In the national curriculum documentation that was considered, it was acknowledged that first "leadership is developed, shared and spread through the school . . . [and second, the principal of schools is recognised as] . . . the leader of leaders" (Hay Group, 2010, p. 8).

Therefore, it is understood that the principal is responsible for distributing leadership, indicating the attributes of *teamwork* and *inclusiveness*. However, the principal leads the process to ensure *stability* and the value of a *shared vision*. Numerous references to teacher leadership were identified in documentation when referring to the Professional Standards. *Advocacy, accountability, openness to change,* and *professionalism* were noted where the "standards guide professional learning, practice and engagement, facilitate the improvement of teacher quality and contribute positively to the public standing of the profession" (AITSL, 2017b; AITSL, 2018, p. 2). Furthermore, *reflection of practice* was emphasised in the exploration of how "teachers and school leaders are working across both the Teacher Standards and the Principal Standard to develop leadership skills" (AITSL, 2017c, para. 2).

Documents at the State Level

At the state level, evidence of teacher leadership was examined through the Queensland Education Leadership Institute (QELi, n.d.a) programs, together with various documentation from the Queensland Department of Education (DoE, 2019b), the teacher registration body Queensland College of Teachers (QCT, n.d.), and the Queensland Teacher's Union (QTU, 2019a). At the state level, all attributes excluding the *cultural* attribute were represented in the documents. However, of note at this level was the consistent frequency of *professionalism* and *teamwork* as the suggested dominant attributes in their Leadership for Teachers program that proclaims "a teacher leader's primary responsibility is to lead learning to positively impact on student outcomes" (QELi, n.d.-b, para. 2). Furthermore, "the effectiveness of teacher leaders to lead and to



create a culture that is conducive to shared leadership is contingent upon the ability to create a culture of collaboration" (QELi, 2019, para. 1). Whilst highlighting the attributes of professionalism and teamwork, these excerpts also reaffirm *accountability* and *advocacy* of the profession.

Leadership is not just those in formal management positions. "The evolution of school leadership theory and practice supports this decentralised perspective, with teachers, mentors, and administrative staff being asked to take a more participative role in leadership responsibilities across all levels of the school environment" (QELi, 2019, para. 3) thus ensuring stability of practice and collaborative teamwork. The Department of Education and teaching registration body also recognise the role of teachers supporting pre-service and early career teachers. A Senior Teacher commits to "teaching excellence and a leadership role amongst classroom teachers by performing higher level duties" (DoE, 2018e, p. 23). Additionally, the Mentoring Beginning Teachers program requires teaching mentors who support teachers by encouraging "reflection on practice, engaging in professional and coaching conversations, observing lessons . . . [and] . . . providing feedback on practice" (DoE, 2019a, p. 1). Pre-service teachers "demonstrate their teaching capabilities under the direct supervision and guidance of experienced, registered teachers" (QCT, 2015, p. 3). Thus, these supervising teachers should be "exemplary classroom teachers with demonstrated skills" (QCT, 2015, p. 4).

Additionally, the teaching registration body draws attention to the notion of advocacy of teacher leadership and professionalism through recognition of merit. The John Dwyer Excellent Leadership in Teaching and Learning Award recognises "classroom teachers or school administrators who have taken a leading role in enhancing teaching and learning in their school" (QCT, 2019, para. 4). Furthermore, the teaching unions welcomed the national and state implementation of a certification process for Highly Accomplished and Lead Teachers stating that it "provides a genuine choice, enabling classroom teachers to achieve a higher salary by staying in the classroom, rather than applying for promotion" (QTU, 2018a, p. 5). This recognition includes teachers at all stages in their careers.

Documents at One Regional Level

At the regional level, evidence of teacher leadership was examined from two documentary sources in one education region of the state: The Rural and Remote Centre for Learning and Wellbeing known as the CLaW; and the role description of the Head of Curriculum Early Years Coach. At the regional level, most of the attributes were represented with the exception of the cultural, reflection, and risk-taking attributes. Accountability was the most commonly represented attribute of teacher leadership at the regional level. The Department of Education ensures accountability by providing funding for the appointment of regionally-based pedagogical coaches. The Head of Curriculum Early Years Coach role description states the appointed coach will work across the region to "model effective age-appropriate pedagogies and their accompanying practices and strategies in classrooms. . . [and] . . . provide coaching and advice to teachers in planning and using the evidence-based tools". (DoE, 2018a, p. 1) In addition, the key capabilities that are demonstrated by the coach include a "capacity to lead and manage curriculum reform. . . [as well as the] . . . capacity for leading and managing change within the school environment" (DoE, 2018c, p. 1). Regional level findings also indicated the attribute



of *stability*. The CLaW promotes sustainability of teacher leadership by providing "mentoring and coaching of beginning school leaders" (DoE, 2017, p. 3) and "coaching mid-career and experienced teachers" (DoE, 2019d, p. 3). This is provided through services that facilitate "the Take the Lead program for aspiring school leaders. . . [and] . . . the Mentoring Beginning Teachers (MBT) program" (DoE, 2018b, p. 1).

Documents at One Local Level

At the local level, documentation of a position as an Instructional Coach at a local state primary school in the North Queensland region was considered in relation to teacher leadership. This role is defined as a "classroom teacher with added responsibilities" (Local State School, 2018, p. 7). The local level displayed a similar pattern to the regional level affirming accountability, advocacy, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, and *teamwork* as the common attributes underlying teacher leadership. The attributes of accountability, inclusiveness, professionalism, and teamwork were noted in an excerpt that stated "in collaboration with the leadership team. . . [the teacher delivers] . . . professional learning and coaching to teachers" (Local State School, 2018, p. 7) suggesting collaborative practices for positive student outcomes and school improvement. Additionally, it was found that reflection and the shared vision attribute occurred at the local level. This is in contrast to the regional level, which instead suggested the importance of stability. The Instructional Coach's role is to "analyse student data and identify areas for improvement" (Local State School, Furthermore, the coach provides "fundamental 2018, p. 7). knowledge and advice to school leadership teams and teachers to drive improvement in child and student outcomes in the early years"

(Local State School, 2018, p. 7). This suggests the ongoing value of the teacher's reflections and contributions to the school's goals.

In summary, when considering the distribution of the attributes across all levels of educational administration, the attributes of accountability, advocacy, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, and teamwork were represented. However, accountability and advocacy were most consistently represented. Reflection, a shared vision, and stability were represented throughout most of the levels. The cultural and risk-taking attributes were not consistently represented in the four levels.

Discussion and Implications

This paper has revealed the documentary evidence of teacher leadership and how the construct of teacher leadership is understood and manifested in the documents of the Australian school context from national to local levels. Three areas emerged from the findings. First, accountability and advocacy for teacher leaders in the profession filters through the four levels. Second, the state level acknowledges that teacher leaders drive school improvement and student achievement through professionalism and teamwork. Finally, the regional level emphasises the need for stability and inclusiveness of teacher leaders but is not evident at the local level due to a number of pertinent organisational issues.

Accountability and Advocacy of the Teaching Profession

Whilst formal leadership may invoke the notion of hierarchy, the Australian education system has seen formal acknowledgement of teacher leadership through the development of a national certification process for teachers who lead. The Australian



Professional Standards for Teachers, which are regulated and supported by state bodies, allows teachers to be recognised and remunerated for their leadership work. The standards are explicit statements that define teacher quality and signify how high quality teaching results in improved educational student outcomes (AITSL, 2018). Thus, it is implied that an excellent teacher is one who leads their colleagues and as such promotes professionalism and advocacy of the profession whilst maintaining accountability.

At the state level, the role of a teacher as a leader for remuneration purposes is articulated across the documentation. The Department of Education (2018d, 2018e) developed a classification structure for career progression. Senior teachers and experienced senior teachers are recognised and remunerated for duties that are considered above and beyond those of a regular teacher. As an additional incentive, teachers in each state can apply for certification as a highly accomplished or lead teacher, which provides an income comparable to an administration leader and surpasses the years of service required to attain experienced teacher status. Strongly supported by the teaching union, this has provided a choice for outstanding teachers to remain in the classroom rather than seek an increased income through administrational leadership (QTU, 2018a).

Both the union and teacher registration body's documentation consistently stated that these classifications involve teachers leading others with curriculum, pedagogy, and practices such as mentoring or coaching as well as advocacy for the profession. From a regional perspective, driven by state government agenda, teacher leadership is recognised through administration roles and strategies that focus on improving teaching quality and student outcomes. State funded centres facilitate the Mentoring Beginning Teacher program, Early Years Coaches, and the Take the Lead program for aspiring regional school leaders to build the capacity of new and experienced staff in rural and remote areas (DoE, 2019d). At the local level, some schools are allocating expenditure for instructional coach positions that are filled by classroom teachers (Local State School, 2018). In these various roles, teacher leaders have the potential to have an impact on teaching practice as well as on student outcomes.

Across the documentation at all levels, it is implied that teachers are advocates for the profession and take on a variety of leadership roles. At a state level, it is expected that experienced teachers will guide and supervise pre-service students. Additionally, principals and school leaders are accountable to ensuring the development of teacher leaders and fulfilling departmental obligations (DoE, 2019c). Questions are raised on whether teachers should be paid for the leadership work that is considered beyond their regular duties when their role is not a promotional position or if the teacher has not achieved certification. Furthermore, in regional and remote areas, there is often a shortage of experienced teachers and predominance of early career teachers, often calling on those experienced teachers that are in the context to mentor early career teachers.

The Professional Standards have been developed for accreditation and quality assurance purposes and to facilitate teacher reflection due to its evidence-based impact on student achievement (Hattie, 2015). Whilst it is agreed that the standards provide a common and shared language for practice and are important for measuring quality of performance in teacher graduates, various authors argued (Clarke & Moore, 2013; O'Brien, 2015) that this force of standardisation, measurement, transparency, and accountability is



counterproductive to what is at the heart of teaching. The document analysis within this project did not find evidence of the attribute of cultural responsiveness. Therefore, it is argued that whilst the government advocates for the use of a standards framework to improve teacher quality, it disregards the equally important consideration of the culturally relational aspects of teaching. Other studies have found the inability of professional standards to measure teacher disposition and that the standards did not well articulate the importance of relationality and cultural responsiveness in teaching (Nieto, 2015; Taylor, 2016).

Professionalism and Teamwork - the State Agenda

State policy has driven opportunities for professional development and expectations of professionalism and teamwork. Teachers who lead collaboratively and commit to improving their practice through ongoing professional development have a positive impact on student outcomes (Hattie, 2015; Skourdoumbis, 2014) and are recognised for their efforts. This is evident at the state level, through the commitment to the certification process of highly accomplished and lead teachers as well as through awards. Ultimately, these teachers are the single largest influence on student achievement.

The state government further calls attention to the value of collaboration to improve teacher practice. The Mentoring Beginning Teachers program is founded on the premise that experienced teachers will provide support for early career teachers (DoE, 2019a), however, success depends on mentees being receptive to that support. Whilst there is an assumption that the relationships between the mentor and mentee teacher are based on safety and trust, the risk-taking attribute of teacher leadership was not consistently presented

in the documents analysed. The importance of safety and trust as an attribute of teacher leadership is well researched in the literature, often citing the willingness to take risks depends on the contextual factors (Berg, 2018; Demir, 2015).

Inclusiveness and Stability at the Regional and Local Level

The distinction between a formal organisational leader and teacher leader has been discussed widely in the literature. Whilst the hierarchical organisational structure of school systems is a given, there is much value in the role of a teacher as leader. From the national perspective, it is affirmed that principals are the leaders of leaders and that leadership is shared throughout a school (Hay Group, 2010). This implies that leadership is not reliant on one individual and state bodies support the notion of distributed leadership enabling teachers to share leadership responsibilities.

Whilst the attributes of inclusiveness and stability were apparent throughout most levels of educational administration, they were represented three times greater at the regional level. From a regional perspective, formal administrative roles have been created as a result of the state and national agenda for improving teaching and learning and to support principals in their role as facilitators of teacher leadership. Furthermore, regional centres aim to provide career pathways and retain aspiring school leaders. At the local level, it is implied through the establishment of job roles such as instructional coaches, that teacher leadership is valued and warranted.

Many efforts are made to develop and sustain teacher leadership. One example is the establishment of Professional Learning Communities in schools, which utilise teachers to be the



driving force behind pedagogical change. However, retention of staff often impacts on the ability for these types of practices to be sustainable. Furthermore, teachers must be willing to lead for distributed leadership to be successful (Robinson, 2008). Increasing workloads of teachers has become a contentious issue and consequently, workload was a key focus area of the most recent teaching union's Enterprise Bargaining Agreement (QTU, 2019b). It is difficult to collaborate with staff who already have full time teaching loads and timetabled sessions in the school day are not provided. Excessive workloads and time constraints inhibit teacher leadership opportunities (Wenner & Campbell, 2017).

Whilst teacher leadership is empowering, it does require a culture of trust, collaboration, and a shared vision to result in improved student outcomes. In addition, as many of these positions do not attract additional remuneration, they are often viewed by colleagues as promotional, and therefore have resulted in some resistance to collaboration with staff. Similar challenges were reported by Williams (2013) and Struyve et al. (2014) who noted resistance from teachers to work with teacher leaders. The micropolitics of the school's culture often diminishes the acceptability of those who are capable to lead (Dawson, 2014).

Consequently, the principal's role is paramount to developing a positive culture of distributed leadership that encompasses teachers as leaders. The quality of teaching and learning in schools is influenced by the processes and resources that are implemented by school leaders (Wenner & Campbell, 2017). Whilst much of the research supports the notion and impact of distributed leadership, the professional standards for principals imply that all efforts for distributed leadership and collaboration are diminished by validation that the principal ultimately holds the power of decision making (Cunningham, 2014). However, the teacher standards state that "effective leadership is distributed and collaborative with teams led by the principal working together to accomplish the vision and aims of the school" (AITSL, 2014, p. 6). Consequently, the wording and implied intention of leadership and teacher leadership continues to be open to interpretation.

Conclusion and Recommendations

This research study found that within the documents, accountability and advocacy were the attributes consistently attributed to teacher leadership. The implementation of national standards is being used as an instrument to advocate teacher leadership, which filters through the levels and provides both recognition and a process for remunerated certification of teacher leaders. However, political agenda and the limitations of professional standards accurately reflecting the culturally relational aspects of teaching are noted. The system is beginning to advocate and acknowledge pathways to leadership for teachers and the practicality of distributed leadership at the regional and local level that are in contrast to a conventional hierarchical system. However, this study noted that whilst these attributes were evident in documentation at the local level, this was not consistently evident in practice.

Limitations and Future Research

This paper reports on a small-scale study. Therefore, it is recommended these findings be considered as one contribution to conceptualising teacher leadership and suggests that similar studies may be replicated in other regions or systems. Also noted is that staff



resistance to teacher leader promotional positions has had a significant impact in practice. Thus, further research could consider how administrative leaders ensure the development and sustainability of teacher leadership by addressing organisational barriers.

References

- Allen, M. (2017). *The SAGE encyclopedia of communication research methods*. SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Australian Curriculum, Assessment and Reporting Authority (ACARA). (2016). *Australian Curriculum, Assessment and Reporting Authority*. https://www.acara.edu.au/
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership(AITSL). (2014). Australian professional standards for principals and the leadership profiles. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/docs/defaultsource/national-policy-framework/australian-professionalstandard-for-principals.pdf?sfvrsn=c07eff3c_4
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership (AITSL). (2017a). Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership (AITSL). (2017b). *Australian professional standards for teachers*. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/teach/standards
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership (AITSL). (2017c). *Reflect on your practice*. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/teach/improve-practice/reflect-onpractice
- Australian Institute for Teaching and School Leadership (AITSL). (2018). *Australian professional standards for teachers*. https://www.aitsl.edu.au/docs/default-source/national-policy-



framework/australian-professional-standards-for-teachers.pdf? sfvrsn=5800f33c_64

- Bauman, C. (2015). A refreshing perspective on teacher leadership: How teacher leaders effectively combine the use of autonomy and collaboration to enhance school improvement. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 46-59. https://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=164471681 521728;res=IELHSS
- Berg, J. H. (2018). *Leading in sync: Teacher leaders and principals working together for student learning*. Association for Supervision andCurriculum Development.
- Boone, S. C. (2015). Teacher leaders as school reformers. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 105-119). Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Bradley-Levine, J. (2018). Advocacy as a practice of critical teacher leadership. *International Journal of Teacher Leadership*, 9(1), 47. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1182705.pdf
- Bryk, A. S., & Schneider, B. (2003). Trust in schools: A core resource for school reform. *Educational Leadership*, 60(6), 40-44. https://www.edcomm.org.au/assets/Agora-PDFs/The-real-keyto-school-improvement/Further-Reading/Bryk-Schneider-Trustin-Schools.pdf
- Campbell, C., Lieberman, A., & Yashkina, A. (2015). Teachers leading educational improvements: Developing teachers' leadership, improving practices, and collaborating to share knowledge. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 90-105. https://search-informit-comau.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/fullText;res=AEIPT;dn=212370
- Clarke, M., & Moore, A. (2013). Professional standards, teacher identities and an ethics of singularity. *Cambridge Journal of*



Education, 43(4), 487-500. https://doi:10.1080/0305764X.2013.819070

- Coggins, C., & McGovern, K. (2014). Five goals for teacher leadership. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 95(7), 15-21. https://doi:10.1177/003172171409500704
- Conway, J. M. (2015). Sustainable leadership for sustainable school outcomes: Focusing on the capacity building of school leadership. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 29-45. https://searchinformit-com-au.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/fullText;dn=212366;res =AEIPT
- Conway, J. M., & Andrews, D. (2016). A school wide approach to leading pedagogical enhancement: An Australian perspective. *Journal of Educational Change*, 17(1), 115-139. https://doi:10.1007/s10833-015-9258-0
- Cosenza, M. N. (2015). Defining teacher leadership: Affirming the teacher leader model standards. *Issues in Teacher Education*, 24(2), 79-99.

http://web.b.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/ehost/pdfviewer/ pdfviewer?vid=1&sid=6d0fb837-4a74-416c-854d-68c1e013a228% 40sessionmgr103

- Creswell, J. W. (2012). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches*. SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Crowther, F. (2015). Teacher leaders and expert teachers equally important but not to be confused. *Australian Educational Leader*, 37(3), 6-7.

https://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=878418293 975392;res=IELAPA

Crowther, F., Ferguson, M., & Hann, L. (2009). *Developing teacher leaders: How teacher leadership enhances school success* (2nd ed.). Corwin Press.

- Cunningham, C. (2014). Decision-making processes and educational leadership in Australia. *Leading and Managing*, 20(1), 11-31. https://search-informit-com-au.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/fullText;dn= 203519;res=AEIPT
- Danielson, C. (2006). *Teacher leadership that strengthens professional practice*. Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Davis, B. H., Gilles, C., McGlamery, S., Shillingstad, S. L., Cearley-Key, T., Wang, Y., . . Stegall, J. (2015). Mentors as teacher leaders in school/university induction. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 70-81). Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Dawson, M. (2014). Learning to lead through leading learning: Reducing career stagnation in experienced teachers. *Leading and Managing*, 20(2), 105-116. https://search-informit-com-au.ezproxy. usq.edu.au/fullText;dn=206327;res=AEIPT
- Demir, K. (2015). The effect of organizational trust on the culture of teacher leadership in primary schools. *Educational Sciences: Theory* and Practice, 15(3), 621. https://doi:10.12738/estp.2015.3.2337
- Department of Education (DoE). (2017). *Category 2 project brief: Centres for learning and wellbeing*. Queenland Government.
- Department of Education (DoE). (2018a). *Expression of interest: Head of curriculum early years coach*. Queensland Government.
- Department of Education (DoE). (2018b). *Mount Isa centre for learning and wellbeing: Functions and services*. Queensland Government.
- Department of Education (DoE). (2018c). *Role description: Early years coach*. Queensland Government.
- Department of Education (DoE). (2018d). *Role description: Experienced* senior teacher.

https://qed.qld.gov.au/workfordet/Documents/est.docx



- Department of Education (DoE). (2018e). *Teaching in state education award* - *state* 2016. https://www.qirc.qld.gov.au/sites/default/files/teaching_state_ed _010918_0.pdf
- Department of Education (DoE). (2019a). *Becoming a beginning teacher mentor: Mentoring beginning teachers program.* https://intranet.qed.qld.gov.au/Services/HumanResources/payrol lhr/trainingdevelopment/Documents/becoming-mentor-factsheet.pdf
- Department of Education (DoE). (2019b). *Department of Education*. https://education.qld.gov.au/
- Department of Education (DoE). (2019c). *Every student succeeding: State schools strategy* 2019-2023. https://education.qld.gov.au/curriculums/Documents/stateschools-strategy.pdf
- Department of Education (DoE). (2019d). *Rural and remote centres for learning and wellbeing: 2019 operating framework.* Queensland Government.
- Duffy, B. (2014). The analysis of documentary evidence. In J. Bell (Ed.), *Doing your research project: A guide for first-time researchers in education and science* (6th ed.). Open University Press.
- Frost, D. (2011). Supporting teacher leadership in 15 countries. International teacher leadership project. Phase 1. https://www.educ.cam.ac.uk/networks/lfl/projects/teacherleaders hip/ITL%20project_Phase%201_A%20Report_Nov2011.pdf
- Goldstein, J. (2004). Making sense of distributed leadership: The case of peer assistance and review. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *26*(2), 173-197. https://doi:10.3102/01623737026002173

- Harris, A. (2003). Teacher leadership as distributed leadership: Heresy, fantasy or possibility? *School Leadership & Management*, 23(3), 313-324. https://doi:10.1080/1363243032000112801
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2015). Improving learning through teacher leadership.

https://scelscotland.wordpress.com/2015/06/10/improving-learning-through-leadership/

- Hattie, J. (2015). High-impact leadership. *Educational Leadership*, 72(5), 36-40. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1051701
- Hay Group. (2010). Creating a high performing school: What the research says on how our best performing schools come out on top. https://docs.acara.edu.au/resources/Creating_a_high_performing _school.pdf
- Lambert, L. (2003). *Leadership capacity for lasting school improvement*. Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Leithwood, K. (2007). What we know about educational leadership. In J. M. Burger, C. F. Webber, & P. Klinck (Eds.), *Intelligent leadership: Constructs for thinking education leaders* (pp. 41-66). Springer.
- Lieberman, A. (2015). Teachers at the forefront. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 7-17). Routledge.
- Local State School. (2018). *Local state school staff hierarchy: Roles and responsbilities* 2019. Note: Access to this document gained through communication with the authors.
- Margolis, J., & Huggins, K. S. (2012). Distributed but undefined: New teacher leader roles to change schools. *Journal of School Leadership*, 22(5), 953-981. https://doi:10.1177/105268461202200506



- Masters, G. N. (2016). Five challenges in Australian school education.PolicyInsightsIssue5.https://research.acer.edu.au/policyinsights/5/
- Nguyen, T., & Hunter, S. (2018). Towards an understanding of dynamics among teachers, teacher leaders, and administrators in a teacher-led school reform. *Journal of Educational Change*, 19(4), 539-565. https://doi:10.1007/s10833-017-9316-x
- Nieto, S. (2015). Leading as a moral imperative: Learning from culturally responsive and socially just teachers. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 183-195). Routledge.
- O'Brien, P. C. (2015). Performance government: Activating and regulating the self-governing capacities of teachers and school leaders. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 47(8), 833-847. https://doi:10.1080/00131857.2014.930682
- OECD. (2009). Creating effective teaching and learning environments: First results from TALIS. http://www.oecd.org/education/school/43023606.pdf

OECD. (2013). PISA 2012 results: What makes schools successful?

Resources, policies and practices (Volume IV). OECD Publishing.

- Pangan, C. H., & Lupton, A. (2015). First-year teachers: New and ready to lead! In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 120-131). Routledge.
- Pineda-Báez, C., Bauman, C., & Andrews, D. (2019). Empowering teacher leadership: A cross-country study. *International Journal of Leadership* in Education, 1-27. https://doi:10.1080/13603124.2018.1543804
- Queensland College of Teachers (QCT). (2015). Assessing the Australian professional standards for teachers: Graduate career stage. https://cdn.qct.edu.au/pdf/Evidence_Guide_for_Supervising_Tea

chers_QCT_2015.pdf?_ga=2.116857926.1134580005.1559998985-1020230898.1554418022

- Queensland College of Teachers (QCT). (2019). *TeachX awards*. https://www.qct.edu.au/eit/eit-awards
- Queensland College of Teachers (QCT). (n.d.). *Queensland College of Teachers*. https://www.qct.edu.au/

Queensland Education Leadership Institute (QELi). (2019). *Distributed leadership* across teaching and education. https://qeli.qld.edu.au/distributed-leadership-across-teachingand-education/

- Queensland Education Leadership Institute (QELi). (n.d.-a). *Our programs*. https://qeli.qld.edu.au/our-programs/
- Queensland Education Leadership Institute (QELi). (n.d.-b). Leadership for teachers program. https://qeli.qld.edu.au/leadershipfor-teachers-program/
- Queensland Teachers' Union (QTU). (2018a). Editorial: Major change in teacher career structure won. *Queensland Teachers' Journal*, 123(6). https://www.qtu.asn.au/collections/queensland-teachersjournal/vol123-2018/queensland-teachers-journal-august-2018/ editorial-major-change-teacher-career-structure-won
- Queensland Teachers' Union (QTU). (2018b). *Highly accomplished and lead teachers*. https://www.qtu.asn.au/application/files/6415/4388/5942/Highly_

Accomplished_and_Lead_Teachers_Nov2018.pdf

- Queensland Teachers' Union (QTU). (2019a). *Queensland Teachers' Union of Employees*. https://www.qtu.asn.au/
- Queensland Teachers' Union (QTU). (2019b). Schools EB9 the offer unpacked: Workload. https://www.qtu.asn.au/application/files/1615/6342/8590/Unpacki ng_documents_workload_18_July_2019.pdf



Robinson, V. (2011). Student-centred leadership. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
Robinson, V. M. J. (2008). Forging the links between distributed leadership and educational outcomes. Journal of Educational Administration, 46(2), 241-256.

https://doi:10.1108/09578230810863299

Safir, S. (2018). The emergent power of teacher leaders: Toward a more equitable school culture at a California high school. *Educational Leadership*, 75(6), 69-73. http://web.b.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/ehost/pdfviewer/ pdfviewer?vid=1&sid=848c6ffb-124b-45be-8a23-eb3785946458% 40sessionmgr102

- Skourdoumbis, A. (2014). Teacher effectiveness: Making "the" difference to student achievement? *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 62(2), 111. https://doi:10.1080/00071005.2014.930413
- Steffy, B. E., Wolfe, M. P., Pasch, S. H., & Enz, B. J. (2000). *Life cycle of the career teacher*. Kappa Delta Pi and Corwin Press.
- Sterrett, W. (2015). Maximizing teacher leadership: The principal as facilitator. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 43-54). Routledge.
- Struyve, C., Meredith, C., & Gielen, S. (2014). Who am I and where do I belong? The perception and evaluation of teacher leaders concerning teacher leadership practices and micropolitics in schools. *Journal of Educational Change*, 15(2), 203-230. https://doi:10.1007/s10833-013-9226-5
- Taylor, A. (2016). What's missing from the AITSL standards? *Independent Education*, 46(2), 20-22. https://search-informit-com-au.ezproxy.usq.edu.au/fullText;dn=473779004407848;res=IELHSS
- Webber, C. F. (2018). A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership. Paper presented at the International Research



Conference, Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China, May 26-27, 2018.

- Wenner, J. A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171. https://doi:10.3102/0034654316653478
- Williams, T. (2013). Unleashing sustainable leadership in schools: The paradox of distributed leadership. *Educational Research Journal*, 28(1/2), 33-50. https://search-informit-com-au.ezproxy.usq.edu. au/fullText;dn=231990308770455;res=IELHSS
- Woods, P. A., & Roberts, A. (2019). Collaborative school leadership in a global society: A critical perspective. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 47(5), 663-677. https://doi:10.1177/1741143218759088
- Wyatt, T. (2018). Enhancing instructional leadership: Lessons from the NSW literacy and numeracy action plan. https://research.acer.edu.au/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1308&co ntext=research_conference
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74, 255-316. https://doi:10.3102/00346543074003255

About the authors

Nicole Kahler-Viene is a primary school teacher who recently completed a Master of Education at the University of Southern Queensland. Nicole has worked in the education field for fourteen years and has spent time teaching in a number of schools in Queensland, Australia and throughout the world including the United Kingdom and Thailand.



Author credit details: "Investigation" and" Formal analysis" (gathered data and did the initial stages of analysis) and "Writing" (the initial draft).

Email: nicole.kahler.viene@gmail.com

Dr Joan Conway is an Associate Professor in the School of Education, and Associate Director (Research) of the Leadership Research International (LRI) at the University of Southern Queensland (USQ), Australia. Joan teaches and researches in educational leadership and professional learning focusing on collaboration and collective intelligence in professional learning communities.

Author credit details: "Conceptualisation" (co-formulated the research goals), "Methodology" (co-developed and designed the methodology); "Project administration" (co-supervised the first author); "Review and editing" (co-read and edited with a critical review).

Email: Joan.Conway@usq.edu.au

Dr Dorothy Andrews is a Professor of Educational Leadership and Management in the School of Education, and Director of the Leadership Research International (LRI) at the University of Southern Queensland (USQ), Australia. Dorothy leads collaborative research teams exploring and explicating the impact of a whole school improvement program, IDEAS (Innovative Designs for Enhancing Achievements in Schools).

Author credit details: "Conceptualisation" (co-formulated the research goals), "Methodology" (co-developed and designed the methodology); "Project administration" (co-supervised the first author); "Review and editing" (co-read and edited with a critical review).

Email: Dorothy.Andrews@usq.edu.au

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Ε

L

A Study of Teacher Leadership Concept in

Institutional Documents in Spain

Gloria Gratacós, Begoña Ladrón de Guevara

& Inmaculada Rodriguez

Universidad Villanueva, Madrid, Spain

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
Although there is interest on educational leadership in Spain, research has focused on principal leadership and little has been investigated about teacher leadership. In the context of the International Study on Teacher Leadership (ISTL), this study aims to develop understanding of the concept of teacher	Article History: Received February 10, 2020 Accepted September 20, 2020
leadership in institutional documents in Spain and to explore and analyze the dominant values and assumptions that can be identified. The review of the documents revealed a limited understanding of the critical importance of teacher leadership. Findings identified some aspects in the teacher leadership literature reviewed such as teamwork, accountability, openness to change, reflection, and advocacy, whereas inclusiveness, risk-taking, shared vision, and stability are scarcely identified. The increasing emphasis on teacher leadership dimensions in recent institutional documents note the need to go further with support for teachers' secondary roles as a consequence of the required modernization of the teaching profession.	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Institutional documents, Teachers' competencies, Content analysis, Attributes, Spain.

Cite as:

Gratacós, G., Ladrón de Guevara, B. & Rodriguez, I. (2021). A study of teacher leadership concept in institutional documents in Spain. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 241-275. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.8

R E A L

Introduction

Great economic, political and social changes in our societies are instigating increasing demands on teachers of the XXI century. On one hand, educational systems are required to ensure that people have the skills required for the labor market (OECD, 2016). On the other hand, globalization is pressing the European Union to align the educational policies to facilitate students and staff mobility. Moreover, changes in social values have increased the expectations of the role of education in solving social problems (Darling-Hammond & Lieberman, 2013; Hargreaves, 1994; Schleicher, 2018). Given this fact, teachers need some professional skills, including leadership, that will enable them to meet the new educational context and improve the quality of education. Teachers Matter report (OECD, 2005) reminded us of the important role that teachers play and their leadership. Research on educational leadership highlights the influence of principals in successful student achievement (Leithwood et al., 2004). More recently, academics are paying attention to teacher leadership (TL) as an important aspect of educational leadership since teachers are the ones able to promote change in schools because they deal with "the complexities involved in teaching" (Wenner & Campbell, 2017, p. 134).

Context of the Study

Spain is a country with a population of 46.7 million and is organized in seventeen Autonomous Communities (AC) which are given powers to legislate by the Spanish Constitution of 1978. This means that each AC has the power to establish its own education regulations based on the national education law enacted by the central government. In the last 39 years, Spain has had 7 national



education laws. The existing Education Act (LOMCE, 2013) is now being questioned by the majority of the political parties. A law focusing on teacher identity, functions and professional development has been long required but it is still pending.

The Spanish education system comprises pre-primary, primary, secondary and higher education levels. Basic education is compulsory and tuition-free from 6 to 16 years (6 years at the primary level and 4 years in the compulsory secondary level). By the end of the fourth secondary year, students may choose to continue with secondary education and pursue university degrees or opt for basic vocational training.

Students can choose to attend a public school (67.3% of the total population of pre-primary, primary and secondary education), a partially government-funded independent school (25.9% of the total) or a private school (6.9% of the total) (MECD, 2018). For teachers, their access to the teaching profession varies depending on the type of school; in public schools, they are required to pass professional entrance exams and then they can get a position and become public servants. Principals play no role in teacher recruitment and selection; they simply do the best that they can with the teachers they are assigned by the central administration. There are some formal leadership roles that can be assigned to teachers in schools such as the head of studies, department chair, educational level chair, or class chair. Teachers are involved in decision-making processes through their delegates in the school council where strategic plans, annual objectives, and budget are approved.



Rationale

This article will contribute to a better understanding of the concept of educational leadership, from teachers' perspective in the Spanish context. Based on an analysis of institutional documents, we will focus on (1) how teachers are expected to influence student achievement, school culture, decision-making process, and educational community; (2) explore the assumptions about teacher leadership identified in university programs and professional development and, (3) analyze the dominant values and assumptions that can be identified in those documents.

Conceptual Framework

The acknowledgement of education as a crucial factor for the socio-economic development of our societies has influenced educational policymaking, which is increasingly receiving advice by organizations such as the EU, the World Bank, and UNESCO to focus on the competitive perspective in a global arena (Bangs & Frost, 2012). Therefore, international comparison is becoming an important issue. Educational leadership has long been researched because "leadership is second only to classroom instruction among all school-related factors that contribute to what students learn at school" (Leithwood et al., 2004, p.5).

Nevertheless, research on school leadership has tended "to strip away the 'context specificity' needed to help practitioners understand how to apply findings in different schools" (Hallinger, 2018, p.8). According to Hallinger (2018), the institutional context does not only refer to the role definition and behavior of principals but also of teachers. And yet, as York-Barr and Duke (2004, p. 288) stated, "intentional and systematic efforts to support the capacity of teachers

and principals to share in school leadership functions appear to be severely lacking." The focus on teacher leadership is viewed as an opportunity to facilitate teacher participation, improve the professional work environment, promote schools' growth, and provide benefits for the students (York-Barr & Duke, 2004). Moreover, it is important to know how school contexts may influence leadership practices, and since school contexts are also influenced by culture and legislation, we need to know more about the understanding of TL in context.

Since institutional structures do indeed shape the role definition and behavior of principals (Lee & Hallinger, 2012) as well as the existence of a clear demarcation of roles and responsibilities in schools, the idea of teachers as leaders is easily misunderstood (Harris, 2003). New and different challenges compel teachers to participate and assume greater leadership responsibilities. Some of them opt to become administrators, but some of them wish to continue working in the classroom. These are the ones for whom teacher leadership may be a solution to fulfil their aspirations. Also, teacher leadership has become "an increasingly popular topic among educational policymakers and influential educational organizations as an important component of school reform" (Wenner & Campbell, 2017, p. 135). Educational transformation is more than accountability, standardization, and testing, as "evidence is showing that the 'pull' of teachers leading innovation and change can be more powerful than the 'push' of many top-down reform agendas (Hargreaves & Fullan, 2012)" as cited by Harris (2015, editorial).

Nevertheless, the little consensus and the lack of clarity about what teacher leadership is have been highlighted by researchers (Margolis & Huggins, 2012; Neumerski, 2012). As Harris (2014) stated, "the idea of teacher leadership is based on the simple but powerful idea that everyday teachers lead their classroom, lead other colleagues and lead in the community" (Harris, 2014, p. 65). Moreover, Levin and Schrum (2017) insisted on the idea that every teacher can be a leader in various formal and informal ways as a manifestation of distributed leadership. Therefore, TL means moving beyond instructional leadership to expanded roles which include the evaluation of educational initiatives and the facilitation of professional learning communities, breaking the isolated culture of teaching (Katzenmeyer & Moller, 2001). TL offers the possibility of a distributed leadership in action (Muijs & Harris, 2003). Crowther, Ferguson and Hann (2009) understood TL in relation to the construct of parallel leadership which focuses on the alignment of the school vision and classroom practices to sustain school revitalization, through the engagement of both teacher leaders and their principals in collective action.

TL definitions are scarcely stated by researchers who usually describe what teacher leaders do (Nguyen et al., 2019; Wenner & Campbell, 2017; York-Barr & Duke, 2004). In their literature review, York-Barr and Duke (2004) synthesized the characteristics of TL and described it as leading with colleagues, focusing on instructional practices, and working at the organizational level to align resources for teaching and learning improvement. Wenner and Campbell (2017) added that teacher leadership (1) goes beyond the classroom walls, (2) supports professional learning in their schools, (3) involves teachers in policy and /or decision making, (4) improves student learning and success and, (5) aims towards improvement and change for the whole school organization. Teacher leaders are seen as having the capability to influence the entire school, community, and profession. Nguyen et al. (2019), in a more recent and broader



literature review, described TL as influence and reciprocal collaboration and trust.

In a review of how teacher leadership is conceptualized and enacted in Spain Tintoré et al. (2019) identified 24 articles drawn from four databases. Research that expressly refers to teacher leadership in Spain continues to be scarce, but such studies have rapidly increased over the last decade. Now and then, teacher leadership is described as distributed leadership, leadership for social justice, or leadership for learning.

A clearer definition of teacher leadership in Spain is needed since only a few authors define the construct. Coronel Llamas (2005) explained that teachers' leadership "consists of the social distribution of leadership" (p. 474). Bernal and Ibarrola (2015) established relationships between teacher leadership and other kinds of leadership, such as instructional leadership and distributed leadership. These reports highlight that school leadership does not belong exclusively to the principal, and that teacher agency is needed if we aspire to develop leadership for learning. Arbués and Ibarrola (2014) added that teacher leadership recognizes the participation of teachers as crucial to achieving improvements in the conditions of teaching and learning. Balduzzi (2015) developed a definition of teacher leadership by stating that,

"in true educational leadership, teachers participate actively and relevantly in the process of defining school goals and contribute through their classes to carry out and develop the values with which the school is identified, as well as managing and harmonizing the complex and multiple interpersonal relationships inside and outside the classroom" (p.145). R E A L

Methodology

In the context of the International Study of Teacher Leadership (ISTL)¹, "a rationale for researching teacher leadership is presented based on the need to provide clarity to the definition of the concept and to understand better how to facilitate teacher leadership development" (Webber, 2018, p. 1). First, an analysis framework was established based on key concepts and considerations found in the relevant literature, which were named as attributes and indicators. The attributes identified include accountability, advocacy, cultural responsiveness, inclusiveness, openness to change, professionalism, reflection, risk-taking, shared vision, stability, and teamwork (Webber, 2018, p. 4).

As an early stage of the ISTL research project, document analysis was used as an analytical method to examine and interpret data "in order to elicit meaning, gain understanding and develop empirical knowledge" (Bowen, 2009, p. 27). We aimed to provide context and data, in order to understand the historical roots of teacher leadership and to track the changes and development of this concept; therefore, the use of document analysis seemed pertinent (Bowen, 2009).

Then, we proceeded to identify relevant document sources such as ministry policy documents, teacher education program

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the International Study of Teacher Leadership conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, contact Charles Webber at cfwebber@mtroyal.ca and see the study website: mru.ca/istl



descriptions, teacher union documents, teacher certification or teacher standards documents, and accreditation requirements for teacher education providers. Due to the fact that Spanish education regulations are diversified depending on the different AC, we decided to choose national documents and focus on the Madrid Autonomous Community, and on primary teaching.

The documents identified and their characteristics (authorship, year of publication, objectives, public addressed) were the ones included in Table 1.

Table 1.

Relation of Institutional	Documents:	Authorship,	Year of Publication	and
Objectives				

Document	Authorship	Year of publication	Objectives
Teaching work	Madrid	2001	Set the competencies of teachers
assessment report	Autonomous		
	Community		
	Department of		
	Education (CAM)		
White paper	Quality	2005	State the requirements to be
about teaching	accreditation		accomplished by Initial Training
degrees	agency for		Education degrees in Spanish
	universities		Universities
	(ANECA)		
Organic Law of	Spanish	2006	Regulate Spanish education system,
Education 2/2006	government		school organization, curricula and
(LOE)	(Ministry of		teachers' accreditations to teach in
	Education)		each educational level
ORDEN	Spanish	2007	To establish requirements for Initial
ECI/3857/2007	government		Training Education to be allowed to
	(Ministry of		teach in the Spanish education
	Education)		system
Social support for	Report authored by	2008	To inform about respect for



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 241-275

the teaching	university teachers		teachers and their prestige in the
profession	coordinated by		educational community
(COFAPA)	COFAPA		
	(Confederation of		
	Parents'		
	Association)		
Competencies of	University	2009	To establish the competencies to be
primary teaching	Complutense of		accomplished by graduates in
degree	Madrid (UCM)		primary teaching degree programs
Deontological	Professional	2010	Ethics code to be respected by
ethics of the	Association of		teachers in the profession
teaching	Doctors and		
profession	Graduates (CDL)		
Organic Law of	Spanish	2013	A revision of the previous
education for the	government		education law (LOE): regulate the
improvement of	(Ministry of		Spanish education system, school
the quality of	Education)		organization, curricula and
education 8/2013			teachers' accreditations to teach
(LOMCE)			within each educational level
White paper	Marina et al.	2015	Report requested by the Ministry of
about the			Education about the need to
teaching			improve teacher training and
profession and its			professional development
school			
environment			
Proposal about	Conference of	2017	Proposal to the Ministry of
the access to the	Deans from		Education on the need to improve
teaching	Spanish Education		teacher training and access to
profession	Faculties		teaching degrees

These institutional documents were studied through a reflexive iterative process (Srivastava & Hopwood, 2009) which started with a content analysis of the documents (Klenke, 2008) and the identification and organization of components of documents related to the attributes in the analysis framework. The characteristics and



indicators for each attribute (see Table 2), were used as a code template to organize raw data (Boyatzis, 1998).

Table 2.

Instituti	onal Documents	
Attributes	Indicators	Excerpts
Accountability	Take responsibility for outcomes Evaluation and progress monitoring Provide focus	Design, plan and evaluate the teaching-learning process within the framework of the school as an educational organization (UCM, 2009, p. 7)
Advocacy	Student learning needs provide focus Teacher leadership has an activist dimension	The heterogeneity of students, from diverse backgrounds and social contexts, with different cultures, interests, abilities, skills and expectations, requires teachers to face increasingly diversified educational demands and greater demand for

Attributes and Indicators Underlying Teacher Leadership and Excerpts from

	dimension	educational demands and greater demand for individualization (LOMCE, p. 107)
Cultural responsiveness	Curricula and pedagogy should include students whose identities have been insufficiently considered	Equity, which guarantees equal opportunities for the full development of personality through education, educational inclusion, equal rights and opportunities that help overcome discrimination and guarantee universal access to education, acts as a compensatory element for personal, cultural, economic and social inequalities, with special attention to those arising from any type of disability (LOE, 2006, p. 14)
Inclusiveness	Teachers should be part of the decision- making Career stage considerations are important	Participation of the educational community in the organization, governance, and operation of schools (LOE, 2006, p. 15)



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 241-275

Openness to change	Go beyond enculturation to build capacity for transformation	Promote the democratic education of citizenship and the practice of critical social thinking (UCM, 2009, p. 7)
Professionalism	Teaching is always an ethical activity Teachers are the single largest influence on students' academic achievement	Enable greater autonomy to the teaching function, in a way that responds to the demands of greater personalization of education, taking into account the principle of teacher specialization (LOE, 2006, p. 8)
Reflection	Reflective practice should be ongoing	Acquisition of knowledge and skills that support the psychosocial pedagogical dimensions of teaching (ANECA, 2004, p. 194)
Risk-taking	Safety and trust are important	Guarantee adequate training to face the challenges of the educational system and adapt teaching to the new learning needs (LOE, 2006, p. 63)
Shared vision	Alignment of goals and mission are valued	Every teacher must participate in the management of the school, and in helping it become a "school that learns" (Marina et al., 2015, p. 15)
Stability	Practices should be sustainable	Value individual and collective responsibility in achieving a sustainable future (ECI, 2007, p. 53748)
Teamwork	Professional learning communities provide a venue for collaboration	Teacher training as a responsible professional, with the capacity to make innovative decisions through teamwork in the school (ANECA, 2004, p. 194)

Furthermore, a thematic analysis was also performed as it was important to identify emergent attributes from our specific context (Fereday & Muir-Cochrane, 2006). Therefore, inductive codes were assigned to quotations that described these emergent attributes. To


provide rigor and increase the credibility of the study, the team used researcher triangulation. Firstly, researchers identified segments in the text of one document, and classified them in the attributes column in the table. Thus, coder training consisted of manually coding one document by the three researchers to have a clear understanding of the attributes and codes being used. Then, each researcher did the same with the documents assigned to each one. For intercoder reliability, the researchers independently proceeded to review all the fragments selected from all the documents for each attribute, as well as the ones for emergent attributes, that went beyond those considered in the initial analysis framework.

Results were compared and helped to contrast the coding procedures, in order to confirm findings and to bring different perspectives to the analysis (Denzin, 1978). Consequently, the document with all the fragments manually coded was computerized using the atlas ti 7.0 software. Taking into account the team discussions, some segments were recoded. The data reduction process (Miles et al., 2014) was done holistically (both within and across attribute columns), sorting and reassembling data in new significant ways once the initial coding was finished (Creswell, 1998). This axial coding allowed the connections among the different attributes identified by the team of researchers (Charmaz, 2006). Data was constantly compared and recoded to better organize ideas and pinpoint concepts that seemed to cluster. Possible connections that emerged from this analysis were displayed in charts and graphs, which were discussed and completed by the researchers in light of the data and their reflections about them. At the final stage of data conclusion and verification (Miles & Huberman, 1994), central themes were selected to better depict the concept of teacher leadership drawn from the institutional documents.

R E A L

Findings

The first result from the search of the documents was the realization that there were no documents disseminated by teacher unions or patronal institutions. A study financed by a Confederation of Parents' Association (COFAPA) was found. Moreover, there was not a single document with a title directly related to our research (such as teacher standards or teacher competencies). Teacher competencies were highlighted in general in educational laws, or when talking about initial teacher education, respect for teachers or professional development. In fact, from the ten documents reviewed, three of them referred to requirements for initial teacher education; another three were published by the Ministry of Education (the two educational laws -LOE and LOMCE-), and one by the Department of Education of the Madrid Autonomous Community. Another one emerged from the professional association of teachers (a non-union professional graduates organization to represent and help teacher graduates in their professional lives). Another was a study report done by a confederation of students' parents, and the last two are recent proposals to modify initial formation and professional development of teachers (a draft for a "teacher statute", still pending).

A quantitative analysis of the institutional documents started with frequency counts of the word "leadership", "leader", "lead*" which could give us an idea of the importance given to this concept in the documents under study. Results showed that the word leadership or lead* appeared in the following documents: ANECA (19 times), UCM teacher degree competencies (twice), LOMCE (once), and the report for the Ministry of Education (26 times).



Results indicated the limited use of the word leadership, leader, lead* in the documents, with few exceptions such as the documents from the quality accreditation agency (ANECA), the teacher education program descriptions, and the report written for the Ministry of Education (2015).

After the first coding of the documents, new attributes emerged and new codes were established: teaching prestige, professional identity, families, school coexistence, teachers' professional responsibility, social values, and citizenship. Moreover, some fragments coded in the accountability attribute required two new subcodes which were added: personalized education and students' holistic formation. After this process, codes and subcodes were counted to identify the frequency of all of them and the documents from which they emerged (see Table 3).

Research in Educational Administration & LeadershipREVolume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021AL



Table 3.

Frequency Counts for TL Attributes in the Institutional Documents

	CAM	ANECA	LOE	ORDEN ECI	COFAPA	UCM	CDL	LOMCE	Report for Ministry of Education	Conference of Deans	
Year publication	2001	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2013	2015	2017	TOTAL
Teamwork	1	1	5	3	2	3	2	2	6	5	30
Citizenship			7	5		4	2		1		19
Personalized education		3	5	2		1		2	2	1	16
Advocacy	3		1	4		1	1	3	1	2	16
Openness to change		2	3	3	1	4	1		2		16
Values			4	3	1	1	3		4		16
Teacher social responsibility		1	4	3		2	1		3	1	15
Professionalism	1	3	4			2	3		1	1	15
Accountability	1	2	1	4	1	1	2		1	1	14
School coexistence			3	2		3	2	1	3		14
Reflection	1	2	2	1		2			1	4	13
Families	1		1	3	1	2	2	1	2		13
Professional identity		2		1		1			3		7
Shared vision			1		2				4		7
Teaching prestige			2				1		2	2	7
Inclusiveness			1	1				1	1	1	5
Cultural responsiveness			1	1		1	1		1		5
Holistic formation			2				1				3
Risk-taking			1								1
Stability									1		1
	8	16	48	36	8	28	22	10	39	18	233

Gratacós, Ladrón de Guevara & Rodriguez (2021). A Study of Teacher Leadership Concept in Institutional Documents...



As shown in Table 3, the attributes which appeared the most in the institutional documents were: teamwork, personalized education, citizenship education, student diversity (advocacy), professional responsibility, reflection, and accountability. It was interesting to highlight that Webber's (2018) attributes clearly identified in the Spanish institutional documents in the following order of relevance: teamwork, accountability, openness to change, reflection, and advocacy. Inclusiveness, risk-taking, shared vision, and stability were categories scarcely identified in the document analysis. As for cultural responsiveness and professionalism, other meanings emerged from the study of the documents. Cultural responsiveness was always linked to tolerance and respect concerning multicultural and gender issues. Professionalism was identified with characteristics related to professional development. The aspects that were associated with the ethical consideration of the teaching profession were coded as teachers' social responsibility.

Then we started looking for the attributes that could be clearly identified based on Webber's (2018) selection and discussed those that could be clustered, taking into account the co-occurrence of the codes and going back and forth from codes to data. The connections made with the attributes enabled us to use graphs to better represent the themes that expressed the underlying meaning of teacher leadership in the relevant institutional documents. Once the graphs were displayed, we could distinguish three entirely different perspectives of teacher leadership depicted from the documents studied: student-teacher, community-teacher, and school-teacher relationships.



Community-Teacher Relationship

This perspective was the most distinctly emphasized, with 94 citations out of a total of 233 (40% of the total). This approach included two clearly identified topics: social justice and teacher social responsibility (see Figure 1). Social justice emphasized aspects such as citizenship, democratic social skills, and social values (e.g.; respect, tolerance, and sustainability). Teacher social responsibility encompassed different subcategories mostly related to teacher identity and teaching prestige. The theme of openness to change, also understood as the capacity for transformation, may be recognized as being the cause of the other two previously stated. The topics were evident in almost all the documents studied, with the exception of the proposal from the Conference de Deans (2017) (which only reflects the teacher prestige and teacher social responsibility).

Gratacós, Ladrón de Guevara & Rodriguez (2021). A Study of Teacher Leadership Concept in Institutional Documents...





Figure 1.

Connections between TL Attributes Related to Community-Teacher Relationship

Student-Teacher Relationship

This perspective was the second most distinctly emphasized in all documents analyzed (29% of all citations). As illustrated in Figure 2. It specifically included the category of accountability with the subcategories of holistic formation and personalized education, with



a strong connection to students' learning needs (as a part of advocacy). In the Spanish context, aspects referring to students whose identities could have been insufficiently considered raised topics such as immigration, multiculturalism, gender, and respect for different religious beliefs. It was remarkable that all documents -except for ANECA (2004) and the one from the Conference of Deans (2017)pinpointed families as a category related to accountability, and students' holistic formation, in two ways: the necessary communication between family and school to follow students' achievement as well as their implication to attain it.



Figure 2.

Connections between TL Attributes Related to Student-Teacher Relationship



School-Teacher Relationship

This dimension was the one with fewer references in the institutional documents studied (only 6% of all). As depicted in Figure 3, it comprised aspects that had more to do with teacher commitment and participation in the school such as sharing a common vision, taking part in decision-making (inclusiveness), and the consequences of this, such as risk-taking and stability. These last two attributes were almost absent from all documents. The few references to these aspects were stated in the laws -LOE (2006) and LOMCE (2013)- and in the recent report for the Ministry of Education (Marina et al., 2015) as well as in the study conducted by COFAPA (2008).



Figure 3.

Connections between TL Attributes Related to School-Teacher Relationship



Transversal Attributes of Teacher Leadership

There are some attributes present in the documents that seemed to connect the perspectives previously described. They represented 25% of the codification. These categories were teamwork, reflection, and professionalism (see Figure 4). Professionalism was depicted as the need to keep updated through professional development with methodologies that better meet students' attitudes and interests, especially with the aid of technology.

The first one, teamwork was the attribute with the most number of citations (30) coming from all the documents studied. The other two attributes were equally important. Reflection was highlighted in almost every document, excluding the COFAPA study. As for professionalism, it was also reflected in almost all of them, except for the COFAPA (2008), ORDEN ECI 3857 (2007), and LOMCE (2013).





Connections between TL Transversal Attributes



We further realized that the attribute openness to change played a role as a connector among the three perspectives. It gave sense to the teachers' function to go beyond their classroom and empower them to go further in school influence, in order to promote the social values that society needs. In the Figure 5, all of the connections between TL attributes are represented.







Discussion and Implications

Results from the study of a sample of the institutional documents in Spain confirm the fact that TL is a topic that basically appears in government laws, requirements for teacher training and proposals for its improvement. It is interesting to note the absence of documents enacted by teacher unions that represent teachers' voice, which highlights their lack of involvement in educational policy-making. The document analysis incorporates the main issues highlighted in the educational arena: social justice, citizenship, and democratic education, new social values such as sustainability or environmental education, and the culture of accountability. At the same time, they reflect the social changes that affect education and how the roles of the State, teachers, and families are changing.

On one hand, the growth in expectations that education can contribute to solving social problems (Darling-Hammond & Lieberman 2013; Hargreaves 1994) increases pressure on States to take responsibility for their citizens' education. This implies asking teachers to expand their functions and to take charge of aspects of education that families have been doing for generations. Therefore, it is reasonable to note the attributes of citizenship, peaceful coexistence, social values, and accountability in the educational laws and the documents related to teacher training. The role of families on students' achievement is important, although scarcely stated.

On the other hand, social changes that are having a great impact in recent years, such as the increase in immigrants arriving in Spain, increase student diversity and cultural and social inequity. Therefore, teachers are required to know how to facilitate the participation of diverse learners in their own learning process, to lead the development of personalized learning in education; and to encourage



all students to maximize their learning by addressing personal, cultural, economic and social inequalities, as well as supporting students with disabilities. However, standardization and bureaucratic pressure have been put forward due to the culture of accountability. In a certain way, there is a contradiction between the need to enhance teachers' identity and professionalization through the enlargement of their autonomy and, at the same time, a sense of mistrust of teachers and their competencies, which may explain the lack of teaching prestige in Spain.

Although the importance of teamwork is critical, the reality of teachers' work is characterized by a culture of isolation and a lack of professional feedback from mentors, peers, and principals (TALIS, 2018). Nevertheless, it is interesting to note that literature on TL in the Spanish context insists on professional learning communities as well as on the importance of sharing best practices (Tintoré et al., 2019). Furthermore, associations of employers are contributing to teachers' professional development through the dissemination of best practices and the promotion of innovation -e.g.; the program developed by *Escuelas Católicas* known as Movement for educative innovation (2015)-. Although reflection is also identified as an important aspect of TL, the lack of time, the heavy workload, and the absence of a culture of self-evaluation constitute serious obstacles to ongoing reflection.

The fact that teachers face difficulties inherent to their work, such as the loss of authority, bullying, attending to students' diversity and lack of family involvement, highlights the importance of adequately preparing committed teachers who can face these challenges (Pedró et al. 2008; Sarramona 2005). It is clear there is a need -present in the documents analyzed- to know how to address conflicts and coexistence problems and to help students learn how to solve them.

For both formal and informal TL, the lack of a stable workforce, especially in public schools where a big percentage of teachers are in temporary positions, is a condition that makes more challenging the nurture of stability and shared vision attributes.

In summary, the documents studied stated that teachers have to be able to prepare their classes very well, making use of effective methodologies, teamwork, and cooperate, in an interdisciplinary way, within their classrooms. But at the same time, they have to be able to participate in the school community and to influence educational community outside their classrooms.

Conclusion

This study aimed to contribute to a better understand of the concept of educational leadership, from the teacher perspective in the Spanish context. The analysis of the documents identified revealed a limited understanding of the crucial importance of TL. Most of the TL attributes that Webber (2018) categorized through his study of relevant literature on this topic are present in the Spanish institutional documents. Teamwork, accountability, openness to change, reflection, and advocacy, are the most frequently stated, whereas inclusiveness, risk-taking, shared vision, and stability are scarcely identified. There was little evidence of reference to the many challenges that policy documents are now emphasizing for future schooling agendas (Schleicher, 2018), such as the need to prepare students to face uncertain futures more holistically.

The documents place importance on aspects related to community, school and the student, and on what teachers are



expected to accomplish in these three areas. Nevertheless, few connections between them are evident. In some ways, the documents can be understood as a desire of what institutions would like teachers to do. Somehow, there is not a connection between principal and teacher leadership. Empowering teachers without the support and awareness of principals is almost impossible as noted by Crowther et al (2009). We know that the first key element in students' achievement is teacher quality (OECD, 2005); but we also know that the second more important factor for quality in education is principal leadership (Leithwood et al., 2004). The connection between them is well explained by Bangs and Frost (2012, p. 6) who stated that "a more helpful interpretation of distributed leadership is one where the school principal engineers the professional culture so that the capacity of teachers to lead is enhanced."

Enhancing TL requires that "initial teacher education programs have to prepare new teachers to play an active role in the design and running of education, rather than just following standardized practices" (OECD, 2011, p. 13). It also means there is a need to professionalize the teaching career "for an increase in the status and recognition of teachers to better attract and retain talented candidates, promotion of professional development and effective educational practices as well as teacher participation in decision making about classroom and organizational issues" (York-Barr & Duke, 2004, p. 256).

We observed that the most recent documents, especially the proposals for an improvement of the teaching profession (Marina et al., 2015; Comunidad de Madrid, 2019) include the full dimensions of TL. This fact is aligned with the functions teachers reported in OECD documents (OECD, 2005; OECD, 2013) which encompass

responsibilities for each student, the classroom, the school, parents and the whole community (Vara & Gómez, 2019). The increasing emphasis on TL dimensions in recent institutional documents in Spain note the need to go further with support for teachers' secondary roles as a consequence of the required modernization of the teaching profession (Scheerens, 2010). Enhancing TL in Spain could help to improve the quality of education because research has reported that this type of educational leadership "aims to improve instructional quality, school effectiveness and student learning" (Nguyen et al., 2019, p. 67).

References

- ANECA (2004). Libro blanco del título de grado de Magisterio. http://www.aneca.es/var/media/150404/libroblanco_jun05_magis terio1.pdf
- Arbués, E., & Ibarrola, A. (2014). El liderazgo del profesor: requisito para la empleabilidad. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*,139, 472 -478.
- Balduzzi, E. (2015). Liderazgo educativo del profesor en el aula y la personalización educativa. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 260,* 141-155.
- Bangs, J., & Frost, D. (2012). Teacher self-efficacy, voice and leadership: Towards a policy 3-4 framework for education international.
 Education International Research Institute.
- Bernal, A., & Ibarrola, S. (2015). Teacher leadership. Basic purpose of the education management. *Revista Iberoamericana de Educación*, 67, 55-70.

- Bowen, G. A. (2009). Document Analysis as a Qualitative Research Method. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 9(2), 27-40. doi: 10.3316/QRJ0902027
- Boyatzis, R. (1998). *Transforming qualitative information: Thematic analysis and code development*. Sage Publications.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory. A practical guide through qualitative analysis. Sage Publications.
- COFAPA (2008). *Respaldo social a la profesión docente*. Study presented at the seminar organized by COFAPA. Madrid, Spain.
- Colegio Oficial de Doctores y Licenciados en Filosofía y Letras y Ciencias (CDL). (2010). *Código deontológico de la profesión docente*. http://www.consejogeneralcdl.es/archivos/profesion_docente.pdf
- Comunidad de Madrid (2019). La mejora de la profesión docente en la Comunidad de Madrid. Consejo Escolar de la Comunidad de Madrid.
- Conferencia de Decanos y Directores de Educación (2017). *Propuesta de Bases sobre la formación y el acceso a la profesión docente.* http://www.conferenciadecanoseducacion.es/documento-bases-la-formacion-acceso-la-profesion-docente/
- Consejería de Educación de la Comunidad de Madrid. (CAM) (2001). Informe de la valoración de la labor docente.
- Coronel Llamas, J.M. (2005). El liderazgo del profesorado en las organizaciones educativas: temáticas para su análisis e investigación. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 232, 471-490.
- Creswell, J. (1998). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five traditions. Sage.
- Crowther, F., Ferguson, M., & Hann, L. (2009). Developing Teacher Leaders. How Teacher Leadership Enhances School Success. Corwin Press.

- Darling-Hammond, L., & Lieberman, A. (eds.). (2013). *Teacher Education around the World: Changing Policies and Practices*. Routledge.
- Denzin, N.K. (1978). Sociological methods: A sourcebook. McGraw-Hill.
- Fereday, J., & Muir-Cochrane, E. (2006). Demonstrating Rigor Using Thematic Analysis: A Hybrid Approach of Inductive and Deductive Coding and Theme Development. *International Journal* of Qualitative Methods, 5(1), 1-11.
- Hallinger, P. (2018). Bringing context out of the shadows of leadership. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 46(1), 5-24.
- Hargreaves, A. (1994). *Changing Teachers, Changing Times: Teachers' Work and Culture in the Postmodern Age*. Teachers College Press.
- Harris, A. (2003). Teacher Leadership as Distributed Leadership: Heresy, fantasy or possibility?. *School Leadership & Management*, 23(3), 313-324.
- Harris, A. (2014). Distributed Leadership Matters: Perspectives, Practicalities, and Potential. Corwin Press. http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483332574
- Harris, A. (2015). Special edition: Teachers as Leaders in School Improvement: Ten years on...*Leading & Managing*, 21(2), editorial.
- Katzenmeyer, M., & Moller, G. (2001). Awakening the Sleeping Giant. Helping Teachers Develop as Leaders. Corwin Press.
- Kleinke, K. (2008). *Qualitative Research in the Study of Leadership*. Emerald Group Publishers.
- Lee, M.S., & Hallinger, P. (2012). Exploring the impact of national context on principals' time use: Economic development, societal culture, and educational system. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 23(4), 461-482.



- Leithwood, K.; Louis, K.S.; Anderson, S., & Wahlstrom, K. (2004). *Review of research: How leadership influences student* learning. Wallace Foundation.
- Ley Orgánica de Educación (LOE) (2006). *Ley Orgánica 2/2006, de 3 de mayo*. Boletín Oficial del Estado.
- Ley Orgánica para la mejora de la calidad educativa (LOMCE) (2013). Ley Orgánica 8/2013, de 9 de diciembre, para la mejora de la calidad educativa. Boletín Oficial del Estado.
- Levin, B.B., & Schrum, L. (2017). Every Teacher a Leader. Developing the Needed Dispositions, Knowledge, and Skills for Teacher Leadership. Corwin Press.
- Marina, J.A.; Pellicer, C.; & Manso, J. (2015). *Libro blanco de la profesión docente y su entorno escolar*. http://www.mecd.gob.es/mecd/dms/mecd/destacados/libro-blanco
- Margolis, J., & Huggins, K. S. (2012). Distributed but undefined: New teacher leader roles to change schools. *Journal of School Leadership*, 22, 953–981.
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook* (2nd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Miles, M.B., Huberman, A.M., & Saldaña, J. (2014). *Qualitative Data Analysis. A Methods Sourcebook* (3rd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Ministry of Education, Culture and Sport (MECD) (2018). *Datos y cifras: Curso escolar 2018-19.* Madrid: Secretaría Técnica General. http://www.educacionyfp.gob.es/dam/jcr:f17caadd-acf4-41e5-8143 8489ed4b0cf2/datosycifras1819esp.pdf
- Movement for educative innovation (2015). https://www.escuelascatolicas.es/innovacionpedagogica/profesores-en-accion/

- Muijs, D., & Harris, A. (2003). Teacher Leadership Improvement through Empowerment? An Overview of the Literature. Educational Management & Administration, 31(4), 437-448.
- Neumerski, C. M. (2012). Rethinking instructional leadership, a review: What do we know about principal, teacher, and coach instructional leadership, and where should we go from here? *Educational Administration Quarterly*, *49*, 310–347. doi: 10.1177/0013161X12456700
- Nguyen, D., Harris, A., & Ng, D. (2019). A review of the empirical research on teacher leadership (2003-2017). Evidence, patterns and implications. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 58(1), 60-80.
- OECD. (2005). Teachers Matter: Attracting, Developing and Retaining *Effective Teachers*. OECD Publising.
- OECD. (2011). Building a High Quality Teaching Profession Lessons from Around the World. Background Report for the International Summit on the Teaching Profession. OECD Publishing.
- OECD. (2013). TALIS 2013 Results: An International Perspective on Teaching and Learning. OECD Publishing.
- OECD. (2016). Education at a Glance 2016: OECD Indicators. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/eag-2016-en
- OECD. (2018). *TALIS 2018 Results* (Volume I): *Teachers and School Leaders as Lifelong Learners*, TALIS. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/1d0bc92a-en
- ORDEN ECI/3857/2007 .(2007). Orden ECI, de 27 de diciembre, por la que se establecen los requisitos para la verificación de los títulos universitarios oficiales que habiliten para el ejercicio de la profesión de Maestro en Educación Primaria. https://www.boe.es/boe/dias/2007/12/29/pdfs/A53747-53750.pdf



- Pedró, F., Lloret, T., Carrasco, S., Plandiura, R., Mominó, J. M. et al. (2008). *El professorat de Catalunya*. Fundació Jaume Bofill.
- Sarramona, J. (2005). La professionalització en l'àmbit educatiu. In R. Rourera (ed.), *10 lliçons magistrals per a la formació d'educadors*. Universitat de Lleida.
- Scheerens, J. (2010). Teachers' Professional Development: Europe in international comparison. An analysis of teachers' professional development based on the OECD's Teaching and Learning International Survey (TALIS). Office for Official Publications of the European Union.
- Schleicher, A. (2018). The Future of Education and Skills 2030. OECD. https://www.oecd.org/education/2030/E2030%20Position%20Pap er%20(05.04.2018).pdf
- Srivastava, P., & Hopwood, N. (2009). A practical iterative framework for qualitative data analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 8(1), 76-84.
- Tintoré, M.; Gratacós, G.; & Ladrón de Guevara, B. (2019). Teacher Leadership in Spain: a scoping review of the literature. Paper presented at the 14th International Congress on educational Administration, Izmir, Turkey.
- Universidad Complutense de Madrid (UCM) (2009). *Memoria del Grado de Maestro en Educación Primaria*. https://educacion.ucm.es/memorias-aneca-grado-en-maestro-en-educacion-primaria
- Vara, A. B., & Gómez, J. F. C. (2019). La formación inicial del profesorado en la OCDE. TALIS y las competencias profesionales del docente del siglo XXI. Dykinson eBook.
- Webber, C. (2018). A Rationale and Proposed Design for Researching Teacher leadership. Paper presented to the International Research

Conference, hosted by the Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University, Guilin, China.

- Wenner, J.A.; & Campbell, T. (2017). The Theoretical and Empirical Basis of Teacher Leadership: *A Review of the Literature. Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171.
- York-Barr, J., & Duque, K. (2004). What Do We Know About Teacher Leadership? Findings Form Two Decades of Scholarship. *Review* of Educational Research, 74(3), 255-316.

About the authors

Gloria Gratacós is the Director of the Master on Principal Formation at Universidad Villanueva, Madrid, Spain. She has been school principal for 19 years and the Dean of the Faculty of Education at Villanueva for 8 years. Her research lines focus on teacher motivation, teacher resilience, educational leadership and induction plans.

Author credit details: Conceptualization- research goals and aims, Methodology -Formal analysis- Writing- original draft preparation and review and editing)

Email: ggratacos@villanueva.edu

Begoña Ladrón de Guevara Pascual, PhD in Education, for 15 years is a professor in the field of Social Sciences and the Practicum of the Universidad Villanueva in Madrid, Spain. Professor in the Master's Degree in Teacher Training at the International University of Valencia. Her lines of research focus on parents' participation in education, educational leadership and induction plans.

Author Credit details: Resources-searching for institutional documents, Formal analysis, Writing-editing and review)

Email: blguevara@villanueva.edu



Inmaculada Rodríguez is a professor in the field of Physical Education at Universidad Villanueva, Madrid, Spain. Coordinator of the Practicum in the Degrees of Education. Her lines of research focus on teacher leadership, teaching self-efficacy, physical education and teacher competencies.

Author Credit details: (Resources-searching for institutional documents, Formal analysis, Writing-editing and review)

Email: irodriguez@villanueva.edu



Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Sustainable Teacher Leadership¹²

Charles F. Webber & Jodi Nickel

Mount Royal University, Calgary, Canada

Abstract	Article Info
This report describes how teacher leadership is represented in the official documentation of key educational stakeholders in Alberta, Canada. Six themes emerged from the researchers' document	Article History: Received January 31, 2020
analysis: foundational understandings; student diversity; innovative curriculum and student engagement; community engagement; 21 st century competencies; and reflection and	Accepted September 27, 2020
professional learning. Analysis of the idealized themes resulted in the identification of issues that may challenge teacher leaders. It is unlikely that teacher leaders can demonstrate competence in every theme area. Teacher leaders must necessarily prioritize some professional commitments in order to work sustainably. Several considerations were derived from the inherent tensions. The considerations were used to derive a composite profile of teacher leaders with the capacity to serve, influence, and thrive.	Keywords: Teacher leaders, Document analysis, Professional tensions, Professional influence, Professional service.

¹ This report is based on research done as part of the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, see the study website: www.mru.ca/istl.

² This work was supported by an FCHE Innovation Fund grant awarded by Mount Royal University.



Cite as:

Webbber, C. F. & Nickel, J. (2021). Sustainable teacher leadership. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 277-311. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.9

Introduction

Definitions of teacher leadership continue to evolve. One description is that it is the school-wide influence that can be exercised by teachers, not in formal leadership roles (Harris & Jones, 2019) who engage with school restructuring and interdisciplinary curriculum planning (Little, 1995). Another is that teacher leadership is the result of the shifting of power and control to teachers who are supported by principals so that leadership is reciprocal and inclusive of all adults in a school (Lambert 2003, 2007). Harris (2003) suggested that teacher leadership can be viewed as distributed leadership that allows school staffs to share a sense of agency and purpose. York-Barr and Duke (2004) described teacher leadership as the influence of teachers on members of school communities to enhance teaching and learning with the goal of improved student learning and achievement. More recently, Wenner and Campbell (2017) described teacher leaders as teachers who continue with classroom-based responsibilities while also fulfilling leadership responsibilities in the larger school community.

The International Study of Teacher Leadership (www.mru.ca/istl) is a multi-stage, mixed-methods study that is being conducted in ten countries. The research team seeks to contribute to the wider understanding of teacher leadership and of how professional development and university programs might contribute to teacher leadership knowledge and skill development. The primary research question for the study is *How is teacher*



leadership conceptualized and enacted, and what are the implications for educational stakeholders? This report summarizes how teacher leadership is represented in the official documentation of key educational stakeholders in Alberta, Canada, and it highlights the tensions and key considerations inherent in the diverse perspectives represented in a sample of stakeholder documents.

Study Relevance

Multiple researchers share the understanding that teachers are a key factor in school improvement (Andrews & Conway, 2018; Campbell, Lieberman, & Yashkima, 2015). Even though there may be a dearth of evidence linking teacher leadership directly with student engagement (Mulford, 2008; Scott Williams, Lakin, & Kensler, 2015), we know that teachers' capacity to influence educational improvement is enhanced through professional collaboration and open communication among members of school communities (Smylie & Eckert, 2018). Indeed, it is clear that school-wide alignment of educational goals, community support, and classroom practices depends upon teachers and principals taking shared responsibility for pedagogical development and implementation (Conway & Andrews, 2016). Unfortunately, the lack of clarity about the theoretical base of teacher leadership, its actual meaning, and how it is enacted may limit its utility (Margolis & Huggins, 2004).

Related Literature

The challenges facing schools underscore the importance of principals and teachers collaborating effectively. However, successful collaboration is dependent upon the capacity of principals to



disengage from managerial approaches to their leadership and upon leadership development opportunities for classroom teachers.

Principal Considerations

A frequent observation about teacher leadership development is that it cannot be particularly effective without principal support which can be eroded in the context of a hierarchical school culture (York-Barr & Duke, 2004). Principals may need their own forms of professional development in order to become more collaborative and confident in nurturing teacher leadership (Andrews & Conway, 2018; Smylie & Eckert, 2018). As Fullan (2014) emphasized, principals need to learn how to facilitate leadership by teachers.

Andrews and Conway (2018) described the leadership-focused relationship between principals and teachers as parallel leadership. This is a process involving principals and teachers in collective action to support school-wide capacity building (Conway & Andrews, 2016; Crowther, Kaagan, Ferguson, & Hann, 2002). Andrews and Conway (2018) stated that parallel leadership is characterized by mutualism—shared trust and respect—between formal leaders and teacher leaders, and by a shared purpose and substantive amounts of freedom for individual expression and action. Conway and Andrews (2016) also noted how parallel leadership can become the foundation for school-wide pedagogical development and implementation.

Cautionary Considerations

The education literature is replete with descriptions of what Fullan (2014) called the "wrong drivers" for managing change. He listed the negative features as "accountability, individualistic solutions, technology, and fragmented strategies" (Fullan, 2014, p. 25). Stoll, Brown, Spence-Thomas and Taylor (2015) suggested that



accountability frameworks may constitute a challenge to school improvement. Holloway, Nielsen, and Saltmarsh (2018) shared a host of cautions related to their examination of distributed leadership. For instance, they described the focus of teacher leaders on accountability-related tasks rather than meaningful relationships. They highlighted the time limitations that curtailed teacher leadership initiatives and cautioned that mandated distributed leadership was perhaps founded on a managerialist mentality unsuitable for school contexts. In addition, they described the lack of appropriate professional development opportunities for teacher leaders and how teacher leaders felt undervalued and overloaded.

Formal and informal leaders in education are right to deploy every possible strategy to ameliorate the challenges facing schools. As Angelle and DeHart (2016) stated, multiple reform policies have altered important dimensions of the education system. They suggested that teacher leadership is but one mechanism that can be utilized to address educational change. Further, they noted that the attributes of teacher leadership, such as collaboration and shared leadership, can produce positive benefits for members of school communities.

Teachers and Teacher Leadership Development

Before teachers can take full advantage of their unique role in shaping meaning for the children and adult members of school communities, they need to engage in professional learning with their colleagues (Andrews & Conway, 2018; Stoll, Brown, Spence-Thomas, & Taylor, 2015). Teacher leaders should be able to participate in formal and informal teacher development activities (Campbell, Lieberman, & Yashkina, 2015) that develop their capacity to collaborate, exercise inventiveness, and become improvement oriented (Smylie & Eckert, 2018). In fact, Angelle & DeHart (2016) called for pre-service teachers to be exposed to leadership training prior to their first appointments in schools, while Smylie and Eckert (2018) suggested that teacher leadership development initiatives be differentiated according to "intellectual, social and emotional, and psychological maturity" (p. 560), so that leadership can be nurtured at all career stages.

It is worth noting that providing opportunities for teacher leadership development does not mean that teachers necessarily will engage (Smylie & Eckert, 2018). In fact, as York-Barr and Duke (2004) observed, there are numerous inhibitors on teachers' engagement in leadership development. These include the traditional individualism of the teaching profession and active discouragement from peers when teachers emerge as significant influencers within their school communities. Even the usual shortage of time available outside of class to participate in formal and informal leadership development activities can discourage teachers at all career stages.

Method and Analyses

"Content analysis has been defined as a family of procedures for studying the contents of written or transcribed texts which enables the researcher to include large amounts of textual information and systematically identify its properties...." (Klenke, 2016, p. 94). To conduct the document analysis reported here, the researchers created tables using the attributes of teacher leadership identified in an earlier review of literature (Webber, 2018).

Then, a sample of public documents shared by some of the significant educational stakeholders in the province of Alberta was accessed. As each source document was reviewed, the researchers



pasted key quotes into the table under the relevant teacher leadership attribute. Nineteen documents or web pages were reviewed (see appendix), selected to profile the perspectives of some of the main educational partners in Alberta.

Applying coding strategies suggested by Saldana (2009), the researchers selected 335 direct quotations that they grouped under the teacher leadership attributes. The 335 direct quotations were summarized as 148 descriptive data points. The researchers sorted the 148 data points into common groupings, arriving at six emergent themes. In turn, the themes were divided into sub themes.

Findings

Six themes emerged from the researchers' analysis of documents that expressed the views of key educational partners in relation to the attributes of teacher leadership. The themes offer a complex composite profile of teacher leadership expectations in the Alberta context.

Foundational Understandings

The *foundational understandings* theme was comprised of five subthemes inherent in provincial educational organizations' stated views about all teachers with an implicit stronger emphasis for teacher leaders.

One subtheme was the *professional* component of teacher leadership that included, for example, respecting the legitimate authority structure in a school community: "The teacher criticizes the professional competence or professional reputation of another teacher only in confidence to proper officials and after the other teacher has been informed of the criticism, subject only to section 24 of the Teaching Profession Act" (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2019a, para 14). Further the Code of Professional Conduct reminds teachers that they "may not accept pay for tutoring a pupil in any subjects in which the teacher is responsible for giving classroom instruction to that pupil" (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2019a, para 7).

The *legal* dimension of teacher leadership was central to the foundational theme. Examples of legal responsibilities for teacher leaders are the expectations that: "The teacher may not divulge information about a pupil received in confidence or in the course of professional duties except as required by law or where, in the judgment of the teacher, to do so is in the best interest of the pupil (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2019a, para 6).

There also is a *skills* subtheme apparent in educational organizations' public documents. For instance, teacher education students are required to demonstrate success within higher education—significant because of the university-based venue for Bachelor of Education programs in Alberta. For example, teacher candidates at the University of Calgary (2020b, 2020c) learn to integrate STEM concepts and design-based thinking in curricular planning and teacher candidates at Mount Royal University (2020a, 2020b) engage in a school-based professional inquiry in their final capstone course.

A *values* subtheme also was evident. That is, an understanding emerged that teacher leaders should communicate high expectations for all students (Alberta Government, 2020) while concurrently believing that "all children can learn and reach their full potential given opportunity, effective teaching and appropriate resources" (Alberta Learning, 2004, p.1). Further, teacher leaders "collaborate



with the school community to create and implement a shared vision for student success, engagement, learning and well-being" (Alberta Education, 2018a, p. 5).

Finally, there is a strong expectation that teacher leaders will have a rich grounding in their teachable subjects and in pedagogy (Mount Royal University, 2020a; University of Calgary, 2020a, 2020c). Examples of other areas that fall within the *knowledge* subtheme are "brain development training to help staff understand how brain development influences learning and to inform best practices" (Calgary Catholic School District, 2019, p. 15) and knowledge related to First Nations, Metis, and Inuit communities (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2019b).

Student Diversity

Teachers in Alberta are expected to demonstrate the capacity to function effectively with a high level of *student diversity* (Alberta Education, 2019a). Teacher leaders are those who manifest a skill and knowledge set that inspires and influences their colleagues in unusually productive ways. For instance, teacher leaders will help to "determine the most enabling placement in a manner consistent with provincial special education policies, in consultation with parents, and based on current assessment data" (Alberta Learning, 2004, p. 10) for students with special needs.

A second dimension of the student diversity theme is student mental health and wellness. The understanding that the mental health and wellness of students is a priority is demonstrated at the ministry level (Alberta Government, 2018) in documents such as *Creating Welcoming, Caring, Respectful & Safe Learning Environments* and in the strategies of school districts such as the Calgary Catholic School District (2019, p. 14) which details its *Student Wellness: Mental Health and Resiliency Strategy.*

Foundational knowledge of First Nations, Metis, and Inuit is a focus in the Alberta education system. This component of student diversity is reflected in the policy documents and goals statements disseminated by school districts (e.g., Foothills School Division, 2019), and the teachers' union (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2019b). Most teacher preparation programs in the province have a mandatory course to prepare new teachers to meet the competency identified in the Teaching Quality Standard: "A teacher develops and applies foundational knowledge about First Nations, Metis, and Inuit for the benefit of all students" (Alberta Education, 2018b, p. 6).

There is strong evidence of a common focus on *cultural diversity* in the public documentation of provincial education organizations. For instance, cultural diversity is prominent in the professional standard that teachers must meet (Alberta Education, 2018b) with indicators that requires "honouring cultural diversity and promoting intercultural understanding" (p. 4) and "incorporating students' personal and cultural strengths into teaching and learning" (p. 6).

The Programs of Study (Alberta Education, 2019b), the curriculum framework that all Alberta schools must follow, require teachers to facilitate intercultural awareness among their students. For example, the English Language Arts Program of Studies (Alberta Learning, 2000) lists a general outcome: "respect others and strengthen community" with specific outcomes including "appreciate diversity...relate texts to culture...use language to show respect" (p. 86).

Alberta Education (2016) articulates school protocols relating to sexual and gender diversity in Guidelines for best practices: Creating



learning environments that respect diverse sexual orientations, gender identities and gender expression. This document details the responsibility of schools to respect "students and staff who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans, two-spirit, queer, questioning, and/or gender-diverse" (p. 2). Best practices include respecting an individual's right to self-identification, respecting privacy and confidentiality, minimizing gender-segregated activities, providing safe access to washroom facilities, ensuring dress codes respect gender identity and expressions, and fostering healthy school relationships to nurture belonging.

21st Century Competencies

The public documents examined in this study emphasized three critical areas for teachers to address as 21st century competencies.

First, there is a strong need for teachers who can facilitate *engaged citizenship*. The Programs of Study (Alberta Education, 2019b) state clearly that the purposes of schooling include exploration of political and social issues that will lead to the development of responsible, contributing citizens who are life-long learners.

Other goals statements in the documents that were reviewed implied that facilitating an engaged citizenry depends upon the development of specific *student competencies*. For instance, Alberta Education (2019c) stated that competencies are "combinations of attitudes, skills and knowledge that students develop and apply for successful learning, living and working" (para 1) including:

- Critical Thinking
- Problem Solving
- Managing Information
- Creativity and Innovation

- Communication
- Collaboration
- Cultural and Global Citizenship
- Personal Growth and Well-Being

The Programs of Study (Alberta Education, 2019b) also call on teachers to facilitate student perseverance and risk taking in the context of an *uncertain future*. This is a skill set that Alberta teacher education programs also seek to develop in prospectiv teachers. The Rocky View School District (2019) aspires to "engage students as co-designers of their learning, empowering them to follow their passions and challenging them to new heights, ...mov(ing) beyond classroom walls to the natural world, building sites, farms, engineering firms, hospitals, zoos, museums and theatres" (para. 14-15).

Innovative Curriculum and Student Engagement

According to the Alberta educational stakeholders whose public documents were reviewed, teacher leadership has strong curriculum and student engagement components. While all teachers are expected to plan for and engage students, teacher leaders engage in collaboration to invite innovative curriculum and student engagement beyond their own classrooms.

The Teaching Quality Standard (Alberta Education, 2018b) calls on teachers to "build student capacity for collaboration" and to design learning experiences that are "varied, engaging, and relevant to students" (p. 5). The Programs of Study (Alberta Education, 2019b) ask teachers to attend to children's curiosity and to facilitate student teamwork. Collectively, these documents suggest that teacher leaders have an enhanced capacity to facilitate *innovation and engagement*.

R E A L

Teachers who develop and lead inventive pedagogies will employ a range of *non-traditional instructional strategies*. They will use digital technology appropriately and stay abreast of emerging technologies with the potential to enhance knowledge and skill development (Alberta Education, 2018b). Innovative teachers also will expand students' understanding of literacy beyond text to include viewing and representing to "understand the ways in which images and language may be used to convey ideas, values and beliefs" (Alberta Learning, 2000, p. 3).

A key element of innovation and student engagement is teachers' responsibility for monitoring student progress frequently and accurately in order to "engage students to reflect on their learning" (Alberta Assessment Consortium, 2017). That includes involving students and parents in assessment strategies and communicating effectively with relevant members of the school community (Alberta Education, 2004).

Community Engagement

A central element in teacher leaders' influence is engagement with community members and organizations in a manner that goes far beyond the classroom. The influence of teacher leaders is evident in their collaboration with *community agencies*.

School districts in the Calgary area collaborate with a number of community agencies. For example, the Foothills School Division (2019) and Calgary Catholic School District (2017a, 2017b) involve school students of various ages in extensive partnerships with community organizations, as do Rocky View Schools (2019). For example, the Rocky View Schools (2020) *Building Futures* program connects high school students with homebuilders. Clearly, successful
community engagement depends upon robust inter-agency *relationships* that are predicated on collaboration among parents, teachers, administrators, and community members.

Reflection and Professional Learning

The significance of *personal reflection* for teachers and, even more so, for teacher leaders is evident in a number of stakeholder documents. The Teaching Quality Standard (Alberta Education, 2018b) emphasizes teachers' responsibility to engage in career-long learning and critical reflection. The Alberta Teachers' Association Code of Professional Conduct (2019a) calls on teachers to hold themselves and their schools to a high professional standard.

An impetus for personal reflection can be the constructive *feedback and evaluation* that teachers receive as part of performance reviews. "Teachers have the right to fair and reasonable evaluation of professional performance and have the responsibility to give sincere consideration to any suggestions for improvement" (Alberta Teachers' Association, 2018b). Further, all teachers are required to use the Teaching Quality Standard (Alberta Education (2018b) as the basis for their annual professional growth plan (Alberta Teachers Association, 2020).

It was evident in the documents reviewed for this study that ongoing professional development is a fundamental responsibility of teachers generally and teacher leaders especially. The Leadership Quality Standard (Alberta Education (2018a) offered the view that teacher leaders should be supported by formal leaders as they engage in improving leadership, teaching, and learning. The Alberta Teachers' Association's Annual Report (2018a) described a wide range of professional development opportunities that teachers are



encouraged to access. The opportunities included Alberta Teachers' Association library materials, international exchange programs, teachers' conventions (required of all teachers), and subject area specialist councils. School districts such as Rocky View Schools (2019) support teacher development through school and district communities of practice that involve face-to-face meetings and online sharing and reflection. The University of Calgary (2020d) offers a host of professional undergraduate and graduate programs in face-to-face and online formats so that ongoing professional development is eminently accessible to teaching professionals.

Discussion

The document analysis findings reflect the views of teacher leadership that are explicitly and implicitly communicated in the public documents of key educational partners in Alberta. When the profile of teacher leadership portrayed in official documents was examined carefully, several issues emerged that may challenge teacher leaders to consistently demonstrate the attributes of teacher leadership.

Professional Tensions

Teacher leaders play an important role in upholding professional expectations and responsibilities. However, parents may be skeptical of educational initiatives such as inquiry-based learning or be reluctant to examine their personal views regarding gender diversity; teacher leaders must balance those community expectations with their professional judgments. In addition, teacher leaders may feel the need to express strong views during staff decision-making discussions and perhaps feel conflicted when they need to respect the decisions of principals and other administrators, or counter the dominant views held by other teachers.

Other tensions may emerge in relation to influencing colleagues whose competence may compromise student learning, resulting in strained relations with both teachers and administrators or even damage to the teacher leader's acceptance and credibility within the school. Similarly, teacher leaders may experience uncertainty and conflict in relation to their professional role and their personal role as parents if their own children encounter questionable teaching at school. In those circumstances, teacher leaders may grapple with conflicts related to their personal views, confidentiality, and professional codes of conduct.

Curricular Tensions

The expectation that teacher leaders will facilitate innovative approaches to curriculum that optimize student engagement and learning requires them to navigate several challenges. For instance, teacher leaders who seek to implement a pedagogy that builds on student curiosity may perceive themselves to be impeded by the mandated provincial program of studies. At other times, teacher leaders' possible focus on student collaboration and teamwork may conflict with the learning and achievement goals held by individual students and their parents.

Colleagues with whom teacher leaders wish to collaborate may not have the skills needed to implement an innovative pedagogy nor the motivation to develop the necessary skills. Large class sizes and complex learners may demand more teacher time than is available to meet learner needs successfully. Digital tools that teacher leaders believe are necessary for preparing students for the 21st century may



not be sufficiently accessible. A focus on interdisciplinary learning has many benefits, especially fostering the ability to see interconnections among topics, but can limit the acquisition of key disciplinary concepts.

Community Tensions

The reality of schools in Alberta, particularly those in urban centers, is one of significant cultural diversity. As a result, teacher leaders may find it difficult to maintain a focus on the collective welfare of learners and on the implementation of the mandated curriculum that can be perceived to conflict with student and parent expectations, e.g., the role of women in society which is more conservative in some traditional societies. Learners with special needs of varying complexity may overwhelm the capacity of teacher leaders and their colleagues in terms of demands on their time and expertise.

Classrooms may be comprised of large proportions of students with several linguistic backgrounds, all working to gain proficiency in verbal and written English or French, resulting in teachers with little or no time and energy to attend to issues affecting the broader school community. Teacher leaders may struggle with their own or colleagues' access to the cultural knowledge that will enable them to meet the Teaching Quality Standard that requires them to develop and apply basic knowledge about First Nations, Metis, and Inuit cultures in their schools.

Teacher leaders who strive to establish and maintain safe and respectful learning environments will be impacted by the variation in student wellness manifested in Alberta schools. Some students who are struggling with a range of mental health and trauma issues may exhibit behaviors that create discomfort and discord among students and their families. As a result, teacher leaders need to find ways to help community members who may not understand mental health challenges or may fear for the welfare of their own children if they are alarmed by classmates' threatening or violent conduct.

Political Tensions

Within the findings of the document analyses is a host of implicit political tensions. For instance, concurrent with calls for educators to prepare students for 21st century living is the recognition that rapid change within Alberta-social, political, economic, technological, environmental-has led to levels of uncertainty and ambiguity that challenge teacher leaders' intentions to plan carefully and nurture stability. Issues such as school choice-characterized in Alberta by a range of schooling formats such as public, private, Catholic, charter, and home-may cause teacher leaders to engage in the defense of their preferred educational infrastructures and to attack perceived competitors. Ongoing power struggles between provincial policy makers and the teachers' union in areas such as salaries, revisions to the Alberta Program of Studies, disciplinary actions in instances of teachers' unprofessional conduct, and standardized assessment programs highlight the critical need for teacher leaders with enough social and political acumen to collaborate effectively with local and provincial educational partners.

Personal Tensions

An obligation to serve students, schools, and the profession is stated explicitly and implicitly in the documents reviewed for this study. Professionalism is key to meeting the formal and informal expectations of teachers in Alberta. However, there are tensions that teacher leaders must personally consider.



For example, maintaining the highest priority on students and their learning is at the forefront of the obligations of all teachers. While teacher leaders should aim to stay professionally current, there are limits to what is feasible within the time constraints of a classroom teacher's daily work. As well, teachers have a professional duty to reserve time to reflect on their work and to engage in life-long learning. Additionally, teacher leaders should take time to nurture their career trajectories.

Demands also are placed on teacher leaders' time because of their participation in community affairs. Their time also is required by family and personal commitments. Teacher leaders must find a way to handle the time and energy demands that exceed the professional service of most classroom teachers.

Professional Learning Tensions

Finally, teacher leaders are expected to be champions for careerlong learning, deep reflection, and seeking feedback to improve their practice. However, there is an ongoing debate about the value of mandated professional development over self-directed goal-setting and learning. Limited time, access, pressure to obtain credentials, and struggling to collaborate with resistant colleagues are all factors that can constrain the professional development choices that teacher leaders can make.

Achieving a Balance

The descriptions of teacher leadership shared in this report are idealized statements that vary according to the organizations that produced them and all have significant inherent inhibitors. What was obvious, however, was the low likelihood of any teacher leader



demonstrating notable competence in all of the theme areas. Thus, teacher leaders must necessarily seek a sustainable balance in their commitment to the multiple educational priorities that compete for their attention.

Table 1 portrays teacher leader considerations in relation to each of the six themes found in the documents that were analyzed for this study. The list is a summary of how teacher leaders may choose to navigate the tensions associated with their roles.

Table 1.



Teacher Leader Considerations

Foundational Dimensions	Serving as an influencer, not an authority
	Manifesting enhanced social and political acumen
	Communicating skillfully
	Being a reliable confidante
Innovative Curriculum & Student Engagement	Planning teaching and learning that is provocative
	Building collaborative teams
	Creating nurturing organizational cultures
	Breaking boundaries
Cultural Diversity and Student Learning Needs	Maintaining an influential teaching presence
	Respecting human dignity
	Finding knowledgeable cultural guides
21 st Century Competencies	Navigating change
	Focusing on competencies while content changes
	Embracing ambiguity
Community Engagement	Prioritizing learning
	Fostering critical thought
	Balancing formal and informal learning
	Expecting turbulence
Reflection and Professional Learning	Anticipating career stage variation
	Regulating the flow of professional development
	Working mainly with adopters, not resisters
	Accessing atypical professional learning opportunities

Composite Teacher Leader Profile

The considerations in Table 2 were used to derive (infer) a composite profile of teachers with the capacity to serve, influence, and thrive as teacher leaders.

Service

A commitment to principled service to the school communities is a guiding force for teacher leaders. They attend first to their primary roles as teachers who strive to nurture learning for all students. They prioritize learning for their students and also for their colleagues and themselves. They expect career-stage variation in their capacity to serve and they trust the process of ongoing professional growth during the ebb and flow of service that occurs throughout their professional and personal lives. Rather than engage in unsustainable overload at certain points in their careers, they are able to achieve a sustainable, longitudinal balance of school, community, and personal commitments. They judge their professional contributions by the magnitude of career-long influence rather than on episodic metrics.

Influence

Teacher leaders understand the value and impact of informal influence versus formal leadership. They embrace the role of influencer over that of an authority, and accept the ambiguity related to that positioning. As an influencer, teacher leaders can function as reliable confidantes who sustain a caring professional culture. They foster critical thought and serve as collaborative team builders, both of which are critical contributions to professional learning communities. Further, teacher leaders are lifelong learners who appreciate the importance of self-regulating the flow of professional development. Teacher leaders are enthusiastic in their engagement with traditional professional learning offered by schools, universities, and professional organizations. However, they also demonstrate astuteness in their ability to perceive, take advantage of, and plan atypical professional learning opportunities that are life- and careerchanging.



Leadership

Teacher leaders are portrayed in the research literature primarily as informal leaders rather than individuals who occupy formal leadership positions in schools. However, the documents reviewed for this study contained multiple descriptions of leadership that could be and often are used in both of the educational leadership and the teacher leadership literature. The interpretation offered here is that the descriptions of leadership shared in the literature related to teacher leadership and to educational leadership are significantly different in tone and nuance. For example, both teacher leaders and formal leaders are described as skilled communicators but even a cursory interrogation of that term suggests that communication by a formal leader is infused with the authority of title and position while communication by informal teacher leaders relies more on the impact of influence and service.

Informal Power

Teacher leaders rely heavily upon social and political acumen to achieve influence. They are adroit at navigating change without the type of (and perhaps the burden of) power associated with formal leadership. They work almost exclusively with willing participants during curricular and organizational change. Possibly because of their informal leadership roles, teacher leaders can serve as boundary breakers who can navigate relatively smoothly within and across school and community groups. They possibly are more free than formal leaders to push the boundaries of curriculum and pedagogy because they are less constrained by perhaps more stringent community expectations for principals. Notably, teacher leaders have the potential to be perceived as more respectful of human dignity than formal leaders due to not being associated with the wielding of the formal power of position that may be understood to be challenging or intimidating.

Conclusion

This report of is intended to highlight what stakeholder organizations say they think teacher leadership should be. It is an early report from the *International Study of Teacher Leadership* that indicates how teacher leadership is conceptualized in formal organizational statements. It also identifies a set of tensions that teacher leaders in Alberta are likely to encounter. Finally, it offers a general profile of teacher leaders who wish to function effectively and sustainably in Alberta.

Future reports will add depth and breadth based on additional data that are being gathered in a sequence of interviews, questionnaires, case studies, and oral histories. The intent is to juxtapose (1) what educational organizations *say* in their public documents, with (2) what teacher leaders *will share in private* conversations and questionnaires, with (3) what they *actually do* in schools, with (4) how they *reflect* on being a teacher leader near or after retirement. The overall goal is to contribute to the understanding of teacher leadership and to offer a thick, rich description of the lived experience of teacher leaders.

References

Alberta Assessment Consortium. (2017). AAC key visual: Assessing student learning in the classroom. https://aac.ab.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2018/01/AAC-Key-VisualAUG2017.pdf

Alberta Education. (2016). *Guidelines for best practices: Creating learning environments that respect diverse sexual orientations, gender identities*



and gender expressions. https://education.alberta.ca/media/1626737/91383-attachment-1guidelines-final.pdf

- Alberta Education (2018a). *Leadership quality standard*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/3739621/standardsdoc-lqs-_faweb-2018-01-17.pdf
- Alberta Education (2018b). *Teaching Quality Standard*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/3739620/standardsdoc-tqs-_faweb-2018-01-17.pdf
- Alberta Education. (2019a). *Diverse learning needs*. https://www.alberta.ca/diverse-learning-needs.aspx
- Alberta Education. (2019b). *Programs of study.* https://www.alberta.ca/programs-of-study.aspx
- Alberta Education (2019c). *Student competencies*. https://education.alberta.ca/competencies/student-competencies/
- Alberta Education. (2020). *Social studies* (10-12): *Programs of study*. https://education.alberta.ca/social-studies-10-12/programs-ofstudy/
- Alberta Government. (2018). *Creating welcoming, caring, respectful & safe learning environments: The walk around teacher companion tool.* https://education.alberta.ca/media/142742/the-walk-around_teacher.pdf
- Alberta Government (2020). *Inclusive education*. https://www.alberta.ca/inclusive-education.aspx
- Alberta Learning (2000). *English language arts*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/160360/ela-pos-k-9.pdf
- Alberta Learning. (2004). *Standards for Special Education* https://education.alberta.ca/media/1626539/standardsforspeciale ducation.pdf

- Alberta Regional Consortia (2017). *Alberta regional consortia*. https://arpdc.ab.ca/
- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2018a). 2018 annual report. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Abou t/What%20we%20do/COOR-28%202018%20Annual%20Report.pdf

Alberta Teachers' Association. (2018b). Declaration of

- rights and responsibilities for teachers. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Publi cations/Teachers-as-Professionals/IM-5E%20Declaration%20of%20Rights.pdf
- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2019a). *Code of professional conduct*. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/TheTeachingProfession/Professional Conduct/Pages/CodeofProfessionalConduct.aspx
- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2019b). *The Alberta Teachers' Association*. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/
- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2020). *Professional growth plans*. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/For%20Members/ProfessionalGrowt h/Pages/Teacher%20Professional%20Growth%20Plans.aspx
- Andrews, D., & Conway, J. (2018). IDEAS: The way to sustainable school improvement. Toowoomba Qld: Leadership Research International.
- Angelle, P.S. (2017). Organisational influence of teacher leadership: Perspectives from four countries. *International Studies in Educational Administration*, 45(3), 1-4.
- Angelle, P.S. & DeHart, C.A. (2016). Comparison and evaluation of four models of teacher leadership. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 1(1),85-119.
- Calgary Catholic School District. (2017a). *Living and learning in our Catholic faith*. https://www.cssd.ab.ca/

- Calgary Catholic School District (2017b). *Partnerships*. https://www.cssd.ab.ca/AboutUs/Partnerships/Pages/default.asp x
- Calgary Catholic School District (2019). Calgary Catholic School District annual report 2018-2019. https://www.cssd.ab.ca/AboutUs/ReportsandPublications/Docu ments/CCSD_Annual_Report_2019.pdf
- Calgary Reads. (2019). *Calgary Reads Network*. https://calgaryreads.com/.
- Campbell, C., Lieberman, A., & Yashkina, A. (2015). Teachers leading educational improvements: Developing teachers' leadership, improving practices, and collaborating to share knowledge. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 90-105.
- Conway, J.M., & Andrews, D. (2016). A school wide approach to leading pedagogical enhancement: An Australian perspective. *Journal of Educational Change*, 17(1), 115-139.
- Crowther, F., Kaagan, S., Ferguson, M., & Hann, L. (2002). *Developing teacher leaders: How teacher leadership enhances school success*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Deal, T., & Peterson, K.D. (2016). *Shaping school culture* (3rd ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Foothills School Division. (2019). *Foothills School Division*. https://www.fsd38.ab.ca/
- Fullan, M. (2014). The principal. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Giroux, H. (2016). When schools become dead zones of the imagination: A critical pedagogy manifesto. *The High School Journal*, 99(4), 351-359.
- Government of Alberta. (2013). *Department of education: Ministerial order*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/1626588/ministerialorder-on-student-learning.pdf

- Graham, C., & Neu, D. (2004). Standardized testing in the construction of governable persons. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, *36*(3), 295-319.
- Hajisoteriou, C., Karousiou, C., & Panayiotis, A. (2018). Successful components off school improvement in culturally diverse schools. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 29(1), 91-112.
- Hallinger, P. (2018). Bringing context out of the shadows of leadership. *Educational Management, Administration and Leadership*, 46(1), 5-24.
- Harris, A. (2003). Teacher leadership as distributed leadership: Heresy, fantasy or possibility *School Leadership and Management*, 23(3), 313-324.
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2019). Teacher leadership and educational change. *School Leadership & Management*, 39(2), 123-126.
- Holloway, J., Nielsen, A., & Saltmarsh, S. (2018). Prescribed distributed leadership in the era of accountability: The experiences of mentor teachers. *Educational Management*, *Administration, and Leadership*, 46(4), 538-555.
- Howe, E.R. (2014). A narrative of teacher education in Canada: Multiculturalism, technology, bridging theory and practice. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 40(5), 588-599.
- Klenke, K. (2016). *Qualitative research in the study of leadership*. Emerald.
- Lambert, L.G. (2003). Leadership redefined: An evocative context for teacher leadership. *School Leadership and Management*, 23(4), 421-430.
- Lambert, L.G. (2007). Lasting leadership: Toward sustainable school improvement. *Journal of Educational Change*, *8*, 311-322.



- Little, J.W. (1995). Contested ground: The basis of teacher leadership in two restructuring high schools. *Elementary School Journal*, 96(1), 47-63.
- Margolis, J. & Huggins, K.S. (2004). Distributed but undefined: New teacher leader roles to change schools. *Journal of School Leadership*, 22(5), 953-981.
- Mount Royal University. (2020a). Education. https://www.mtroyal.ca/ProgramsCourses/FacultiesSchoolsCentr es/HealthCommunityEducation/Departments/Education/
- Mount Royal University. (2020b). *Our program.* https://www.mtroyal.ca/ProgramsCourses/FacultiesSchoolsCentr es/HealthCommunityEducation/Departments/Education/OurPro gram/index.htm
- Mulford, B. (2008). *The leadership challenge: Improving learning in schools*. Australian Council for Educational Research: Camberwell Vic.
- Rocky View Schools. (2019). *Rocky View Schools: Learning, supporting & assessing our students*. https://www.rockyview.ab.ca/21stC
- Rocky View Schools (2020). *Building futures*. https://rvsclc.rockyview.ab.ca/programs/building-futures
- Saldana, J. (2011). *Fundamentals of qualitative research*. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Scott Williams, P., Lakin, J.M., & Kensler, L.A.W. (2015). Measuring the impact of teacher leaders. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 210-219). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- Smylie, M.A., & Eckert, J. (2018). Beyond superheroes and advocacy: The pathway of teacher leadership development. *Educational Management, Administration, and Leadership*, 46(4), 566-577.

- Steffy, B.E., & Wolfe, M.P. (2001). A life-cycle model for career teachers. *Kappa Delta Pi*, 38(1), 16-19.
- Stoll, L., Brown, C., Spence-Thomas, K., Taylor, C. (2015). Perspectives on teacher leadership for evidence-informed improvement in England. *Leading and Managing*, 21(2), 75-89.
- Teacher Leadership Exploratory Consortium. (2011) *Teacher leader* model standards. www.teacherleaderstandards.org
- Teddlie, C., & Stringfield, S. (2007). A history of school effectiveness and improvement research in the USA focusing on the past quarter century. In T. Townsend (Ed.), *Springer international handbooks of education: international handbook of school effectiveness and improvement* (pp. 131-166). Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Springer
- Tim Horton's Foundations Camp. (2019). *Tim Horton Children's Ranch*. https://www.timhortons.com/ca/en/childrensfoundation/childrens-ranch.php
- University of Calgary. (2020a). *Calendar* 2020-21. https://www.ucalgary.ca/pubs/calendar/current/educationeduc.html
- University of Calgary (2020a). Design-based learning. https://werklund.ucalgary.ca/graduate-programs/Design-Based-Learning
- University of Calgary. (2020b). *STEM education*. https://werklund.ucalgary.ca/about/stem
- University of Calgary. (2020c). *Teachable subject areas*. https://werklund.ucalgary.ca/undergraduate-programs/currentstudents/pathways/teachable-subject-areas-overview
- University of Calgary. (2020d). *Werklund School of Education*. https://werklund.ucalgary.ca/



- Webber, C.F. (2018, May). A rationale and proposed design for researching teacher leadership. Paper presented to the International Research Conference hosted by the Faculty of Education at Guangxi Normal University in Guilin, China.
- Wenner, J.A., & Campbell, T. (2017). The theoretical and empirical basis of teacher leadership: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 134-171.
- York-Barr, J., & Duke, K. (2004). What do we know about teacher leadership? Findings from two decades of scholarship. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(3), 255-316.

About the authors

Dr. Charles Webber is Professor at Mount Royal University in Calgary, Canada. Charlie also is Professor Emeritus at the University of Calgary and he holds an honorary appointment as Extraordinary Professor at North-West University in South Africa. He has served as a classroom teacher, curriculum consultant, principal, professor, and dean.

Author credit details: Conceptualization of project, co-designer of methodology, co-investigation and formal analysis, original draft preparation, supervision of broad research team, and project administration.

Email: cfwebber@mtroyal.ca

Dr. Jodi Nickel is Professor in the Department of Education at Mount Royal University in Calgary, Canada. Her research interests include teacher candidates' reflection, their preparation as literacy teachers particularly through tutoring, professional identity, and teacher leadership.



Research in Educational Administration & Leadership 6 (1), March 2021, 277-311

Author credit details: Co-designer of methodology, co-investigation and formal analysis, review and editing of initial draft, funding acquisition.

Email: jnickel@mtroyal.ca

Appendix - Document Sources

Alberta Learning (2004). *Standards for Special Education* https://education.alberta.ca/media/1626539/standardsforspeciale ducation.pdf

- Alberta Education. (2018a). *Leadership quality standard*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/3739621/standardsdoc-lqs-_faweb-2018-01-17.pdf
- Alberta Education. (2018b). *Teaching Quality Standard*. https://education.alberta.ca/media/3739620/standardsdoc-tqs-_faweb-2018-01-17.pdf
- Alberta Education. (2019a). Guidelines for best practices: Creating learning environments that respect diverse sexual orientations, gender identities and gender expressions. https://education.alberta.ca/media/1626737/91383-attachment-1guidelines-final.pdf
- Alberta Education. (2019b). *Programs of study*. https://www.alberta.ca/programs-of-study.aspx
- Alberta Government. (2018a). Creating welcoming, caring, respectful & safe learning environments: The walk around teacher companion tool. https://education.alberta.ca/media/142742/the-walk-around_teacher.pdf
- Alberta Government. (2018b). Superintendent leadership quality standard.

https://education.alberta.ca/media/3739619/standardsdoc-sqs-_faweb-2018-02-02.pdf

- Alberta Regional Consortia (2017). *Alberta regional consortia*. https://arpdc.ab.ca/
- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2018). 2018 annual report. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Abou t/What%20we%20do/COOR-

28%202018%20Annual%20Report.pdf

Alberta Teachers' Association. (2018). Declaration of rights and responsibilities for teachers. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Publi



cations/Teachers-as-Professionals/IM-5E%20Declaration%20of%20Rights.pdf

- Alberta Teachers' Association. (2019). *Code of professional conduct.* https://www.teachers.ab.ca/TheTeachingProfession/Professional Conduct/Pages/CodeofProfessionalConduct.aspx
- Alberta Teachers' Association (2005). A guide to comprehensive professional development planning. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Profe ssional%20Development/PD%20Resources/A%20Guide%20to%2 0Comprehensive%20PD%20Planning.pdf
- Alberta Teachers' Association (2008). *Going to school in Alberta*. https://www.teachers.ab.ca/SiteCollectionDocuments/ATA/Publi cations/Albertas-Education-

System/Going%20to%20School%20in%20Alberta.pdf

- Calgary Catholic School District. (2017). *Living and learning in our Catholic faith*. https://www.cssd.ab.ca/
- College of Alberta School Superintendents. (2019). CASS: Member handbook. https://www.cass.ab.ca/
- Foothills School Division. (2019). *Foothills School Division*. https://www.fsd38.ab.ca/
- Mount Royal University (2020) Bachelor of Education program: Curriculum & courses.
- https://www.mtroyal.ca/ProgramsCourses/FacultiesSchoolsCentres/ HealthCommunityEducation/Departments/Education/Curriculu mCourses/index.htm
- Rocky View Schools. (2019). *Rocky View Schools: Learning, supporting & assessing our students.* https://www.rockyview.ab.ca/21stC
- University of Calgary. (2019). *Undergraduate programs in education*. https://werklund.ucalgary.ca/undergraduate-programs



Webber & Nickel (2021). Sustainable Teacher Leadership

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Ε

L

The Key Role of Administrators in Supporting Teacher Leadership and Professionalism in Southern

Mexico

Edith J. Cisneros-Cohernour

Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, Mérida/Yucatán, Mexico

Abstract	Article
Abstract	Info
This work uses the results of three research studies conducted in southeastern Mexico to identify critical issues for teacher leadership and professionalism. The results indicate that educational reforms during more than twenty years have not always considered the sociocultural and economic context of	Article History: Received April 30, 2020 Accepted September 9, 2020
the schools, nor the preparation needs of the main actors at the school level. Likewise, the traditional power structure in schools has influenced the success of educational reforms promoting teacher participation and leadership. It was also found that, although there are challenges and limited resources, it is necessary to improve the preparation of school administrators and supervisors, since they have a high influence on the training of in-service teachers, as well as on the implementation of new educational practices and policies It is also necessary to improve the preparation of in-service teachers, to increase their possibilities for teacher leadership. Moreover, findings from the study identified important aspects that can facilitate teacher leadership and professionalism in effective secondary schools: a sense of ownership among stakeholders at the school level, leadership that supports change, strong discipline policies, emphasis on student success, not only in academics but also in music and sports, teacher professional development focused not only on improving	Keywords: Teacher leadership, Educational administrators, School supervisor, International studies.



teaching and learning, but also on how to support student personal development. Lessons from the three studies indicate the important role of the context as well as the key role of authorities, administrators and school supervisors in facilitating or inhibiting teacher leadership and professionalism.

Cite as:

Cisneros-Cohernour, E. J. (2021). The key role of administrators in supporting teacher leadership and professionalism in southern Mexico. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6(1), 313-340. DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.10

Introduction

Mexico, like other Latin American countries, faces challenges due to the low academic achievement of its students in standardized academic tests. Research from the Latin American Laboratory for the Evaluation of Quality of Education [LLECE], in thirteen countries in the area found that achievement in language in the region is considerably low. The results in mathematics were generally even lower than those of Language, apart from Cuba (LLECE, 2000). In the case of Mexico, as the National Plan for Development 2019-2024 (Mexican Government, 2019) states, 48% of Mexican students underperform in reading, 42% in science and 57% underperform in mathematics when compared with their pairs from other countries.

According to the National Plan for the Evaluation of Learning (PLANEA), the results of a national student performance evaluation show that 49.1% of Mexican sixth-grade students reached the level of insufficient in Language and Communication in 2018. In Mathematics, the proportion of students with insufficient level was 59.1% in the same year. Performance results were higher in Mexico City and in the state of Aguascalientes in relation to other states. The



lowest results were found in the southern states of the country: Guerrero, Chiapas, Campeche, Oaxaca, Quintana Roo, Tabasco, Veracruz, and Yucatan.

In response to all these results, the Mexican government through his Department of Education, implemented different educational reforms in the last decades. The Educational Modernization Reform (SHCP-FCE, 1994) took place during the government of Carlos Salinas de Gortari (1988-1994). This reform established the decentralization of education, the integration of preschool, elementary, and secondary education as basic education, curricular and pedagogical changes, and greater production of educational materials for basic education. An important aspect regarding the preparation of teachers in Mexico was to require teachers to have a bachelor's degree. A national teacher professional development program was also created. Various strategies were also implemented to recognize teachers' work, by increasing teachers' salaries and creating economic stimuli to reward teacher merit.

The educational goals set by this reform continued during the presidential terms of Presidents Zedillo (1994-2000) and Fox (2000-2006). During these years, changes were made in the bachelors degrees at the Normal Schools in secondary education, preschool education, special education, indigenous education, artistic education, physical education, and preschool education.

Other educational reform in Mexico took place during the government of President Peña Nieto (Mexican Government, 2013). This reform focused mainly on the evaluation of teachers by the National Institute for the Evaluation of Education (INEE, 2013), as well as the creation of full-time schools, the autonomy of school management, and the creation of an educational information system (López, 2013).

The reforms stressed the key role of teachers for improving education. From the National Program for Modernizing the country in 1993, to the latest teacher preparation policies and evaluation reforms, as well as the creation of school support programs, such as *Schools for Quality (Escuelas de Calidad, Secretaría de Educación Pública, 2015)*, Mexico placed more responsibilities on teachers for improving the quality of education in the schools.

Studies of teaching professionalism in Mexico and Latin America are still scarce. Although the few publications in this regard allow us to perceive elements typical of the region that can affect the development of professionalism such as trade unionism (Avalos, 2010), the articles approach professionalism from an evaluative point of view of education and the performance of teachers (Sisto, 2011; Martínez & Lavín, 2017), and the resulting challenge of understanding new forms of professionalism (Sisto, 2011; Baloco, 2020). However, these studies are approached from purely theoretical perspectives, and lack empirical data to explore this phenomenon, which is why a systematic study of teacher leadership and professionalism is needed.

Among the few empirical studies of factors influencing teacher leadership, there was a study in central Mexico that focused on the role of the school principal, and its relationship to the low quality of students' education, especially in rural contexts (Schmelkes, 1997). Other research conducted by INEE (2003) and Martínez (2011) found that the lack of pedagogical preparation and leadership of teachers and principals could be the main factors negatively influencing the quality of education at the school level. It has also been pointed out

than a factor affecting the quality of education was the need for improving teachers' preparation and development (INEE, 2003).

There is a need for more research on teacher leadership in México and other Latin American countries, given the socioeconomic and cultural differences in the region, and that most educational research on the topic has been conducted in western nations.

Context of the Study

This article analyzes research conducted in Yucatán, one of the nineteen Mexican states, located in the southeast of Mexico to identify critical issues for teacher leadership and professionalism. Yucatan is divided into 106 municipalities, nine geographic regions, or seven economic regions (Gobierno de Yucatán, 2020). The state population has been increasing in the last thirty years, according to the 2010 census there were 1, 955,577 inhabitants living in this state. Currently the state population is of 2,102,259, about 43.5% of all state population lives in the capital city of Mérida.

The main language spoken in the Yucatan is Spanish, but people also speak the Mayan language. Indeed, after Oaxaca, Yucatan is the state with more than a third of its population speaking an Indigenous language. Data from the National Council for the Evaluation of Social Development (CONEVAL, 2019) show that 40.8% of the state population lives in poverty. The council defines poverty when a person has at least one social deprivation (among the six indicators of educational backwardness, access to health services, access to social security, quality and spaces of housing, basic services in housing and access to food) and their income is insufficient to acquire the goods and services that they require to satisfy their food and non-food needs. In Yucatan, 34.1 % of the population lives in moderate poverty and the 6.7% in extreme poverty. People are in extreme poverty when they have three or more deficiencies, out of six possible, within the social depravation index, and have such a low income that even if they were to use all their income to acquire food, they would not be able to acquire the necessary nutrients for a healthy life. A person is in moderate poverty when not extremely poor. The incidence of moderate poverty is obtained by calculating the difference between the incidence of the population in poverty minus that of the population in extreme poverty (CONEVAL, 2019).

Most of the population from Yucatan has completed basic education. Data from the last census (2010) indicates that in Yucatan 141, 753 people older than 8 years old (6.7% of the population) are illiterate, 66% had completed basic education, while 19% have completed upper-secondary education and only 18.2% have completed higher education (INEGI, 2015).

Students from Yucatan are among those with the lowest academic performance in standardized tests at the national level. They are ranked in the lower sixth position, behind the academic performance of their peers at the national level (Yucatan Plan for Development 2018-2024, 2019. Indeed, 20.6% of the students from Yucatan are below the national average of 17.4% in those tests. This position has remained the same since 2008. According to the Mexican National Institute for the Evaluation of Education (INEE, 2018), in 2018, 45.9% of sixth grade students obtained an insufficient level of achievement in language and communication, and 58.9% also obtained an insufficient level of achievement in mathematics.



Background

This paper analyzed the results from three studies conducted in southern Mexico during 2007, 2011 and 2018 to identify important issues for teacher leadership and professionalism. The first study *Teaching of sciences in southern Mexico: Critical issues for improving teaching and learning* (Cisneros-Cohernour, López & Canto, 2007), examined the conditions for teaching science and the evaluation of student learning in science, the challenges faced by teachers attempting to improve teaching and its evaluation, and possible alternatives for improving science education in Yucatan Mexico.

The second study *The evaluation of the program Schools for Quality:* A site base-management initiative (Cisneros-Cohernour, 2011), focused on determining the main contributions of a Site-Based Management program in special education schools in Yucatan. It clarified the concept of quality used by different stakeholders at different schools and determined the ways the program contributed to improving school needs.

The third study on *Teacher preparation and practice in effective* secondary schools in southern Mexico (Cisneros-Cohernour, Canto & Patrón, 2018), focused on identifying the common characteristics of effective schools and for determining if teacher professional development at these schools was related to its effectiveness

Literature Review

Empirical studies on the factors that can promote or inhibit teacher's professionalism have been approached from both qualitative and quantitative perspectives (Bartholdsson, 2020; Joo, 2020; Khasanah, Kristiawan, & Tobari, 2019; Nolan & Molla, 2019; Purwantiningsih & Suharso, 2019; Toh, Diong, Boo, & Chia, 1996). All of them have consistent results that establish that teacher professionalism is a complex phenomenon.

Legrottaglie & Ligorio (2017) found that development of teacher professionalism is a dynamic process that is nuanced by the professional experiences of teachers, as well as by their attitudes about their role as teachers, both in their student stage and as teachers (Rodríguez et al., 2019; Suyatno et al., 2019). For example, second career teachers (teachers who were initially trained in a profession other than education), take advantage of their experiences in their first profession to have a positive effect in their schools (Nielsen, 2016; Ro, 2019). Other studies indicated that teacher training plays a more important role than years of experience, whit independent learning, cooperative learning, and in-service learning having a positive and relatively similar effect on teacher professionalism (Toh et al., 1996). Thus, for example, it has been found that teachers' digital competence, defined as a "confident, critical, and creative of ICT use to reach the goal that related to the work" also directly influences teacher professionalism (Mangiri et al., 2019; p. 1729), while other studies pointed out the importance of mentoring programs so that teachers can make lesson plans suitable for the needs of the 21st century (Alimah et al., 2018).

Furthermore, staff management is a relevant variable to consider in the analysis of teaching professionalism (Wong, 2017). For example, when the rules, procedures, and communication are clearly defined and written they facilitate greater teaching professionalism (Cheng, 1996). However, the use of manual-based programs, that is programs that are carried out in accordance with specific administration guidelines, maximizing the possibility that the



intervention will be carried out consistently in all settings, with scientific evidence for teacher professionalization could be seen as a devaluation and subordination of teachers (Bartholdsson, 2020). This contrasts with current trends in certain countries, like Sweden, that seek to prescribe standards and practices for teaching work (Kirsten & Wermke, 2017). The autonomy of the school and teachers has also been seen to play an important role. Studies in contexts where schools enjoy greater autonomy (general and curricular) and empowerment indicate that they encourage the development of teaching professionalism in such a way that it responds to the needs of the immediate context (Gobby et al., 2018; Pearson & Moomaw, 2005)

Meanwhile, other studies have pointed out the effect that the dynamics of interpersonal relationships with their co-workers have on their professionalism. For example, some studies have found that distributed leadership hurts teacher professionalism, possibly under the assumption that they can perceive an increase in their functions without necessarily being reflected in an increase in their authority (Joo, 2020). However, some elements of distributed leadership, such as collegial work and collaboration among teachers have also been seen to have a positive effect on teacher professionalism (Gobby et al., 2018; Wiyono & Triwiyanto, 2018), mostly because it has an effect that improves trust in their co-workers.

However, perhaps one of the most studied and noted school factors is the role of principals in teacher leadership development. For example, principal supervision that provides orientation to teacher, has been seen to have a positive effect on teacher professionalism (Cheng, 1996; Dimyati *et al.*, 2019; Tschannen-Moran, 2009). It has also found that the administrative skills of the principals, and the

organizational climate affect the teachers' professionalism, with the administrative skills of the principals being the variable that usually contributes more to this effect (Bianome et al., 2016). This is related to other study that have indicated that a human and symbolic leadership of school principals is positively associated with professionalism (Cheng, 1996).

Finally, other factors such as teacher evaluation can also affect teacher professionalism. For example, it has been found that external teacher evaluations, evaluations started mainly from levels above the local school and with a control approach, tend to have a negative effect on teachers and their professionalism, creating an environment in which mistrust is perceived towards the evaluation (Hult & Edström, 2016). This is consistent with literature that indicates that teacher professionalism is positively related to trust toward the principal, colleagues, and the school community.

Methodology

Design and Methods

The three studies were qualitative and used an interpretive design involving multiple sources and methods of data collection (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). The main research questions and methods of data collection in each study follow:

Study 1. Teaching of sciences in southern Mexico: Critical Issues for Improving Teaching and Learning (2007). The main research questions were:

• What are the goals of science education and how are they interpreted and implemented by the main actors at the school level?



- What are the conditions and main challenges affecting science education and its evaluation?
- What are the possible solutions for improving science education from the perspective of the main actors?

The main sources of data collection involved content analysis of school documents and records, semi-structured and focus group interviews, as well as on site-observations at schools

Study 2. The evaluation of the program schools for quality: A site Base-Management Initiative (2011). The main research questions were:

- What are the main contributions of the program, particularly for the improvement of school management and its link with student achievement in special education schools in Yucatan?
- What is the concept of educational quality from the schools' perspective? To what extent does the program contribute to improving the needs of the participating schools?

This evaluation study used two qualitative designs: appreciative inquiry (Coghlan, Preskill & Tzavaras Catsambas, 2003; Preskill & Catzambas, 2006; Watkins & Mort, 2002; Webb & Preskill, 2005) and the Stake Responsive Evaluation model (Stake & Schwandt, 2006).

The main sources of data collection were document analyses, interviews, surveys, and seven case studies involving focus-groups, interviews, and on-site observations. The use of multiple sources and methods of data collection increased the strength of the evaluation design and provided valuable information for program improvement (Brandon & Fukonaga, 2014; Cousins, 2000; Patton, 2010). Study 3. Teacher Preparation and Practice in Effective Secondary Schools in Southern Mexico (2018). The main research questions were:

- Do schools share similar characteristics?
- What aspects characterize the role (s) of teachers at the schools?
- What elements characterize teacher training and professional career?
- Who supervises and evaluates teaching work?

The research used a case study design including multiple sources of data collection, such as content analyses of school documents, semi-structured interviews with principals and teachers, and on-site observations

The first and third study were conducted in secondary schools for students between 12-15 years old. The second study was conducted in special education schools for students with disabilities.

Participants

In the teaching of sciences in southern Mexico: Critical Issues for Improving Teaching and Learning (2007) study, the researchers conducted document analysis of curriculum and educational reform documents. In this study participants included two officials from the state Department of Education, 27 school principals, and 216 teachers of Mathematics, Physics, Biology and Chemistry teachers from 27 secondary schools. The schools were representative of the type of schools attended by different ethnic groups in the region.

In The evaluation of the program Schools for Quality: A Site Base-Management Initiative study (2011), researchers also analyzed



policy documents. The participants included Department of Education Officials (2), teachers (263), Special Education staff (54), and parents (270) from 27 special education centers.

In the Teacher preparation and practice in effective secondary schools in southern Mexico study (2018), researchers analyzed school and policy documents. The participants were two Department of Education officials, four principals, and 50 teachers.

Data Analysis

All qualitative data from the three studies obtained from interviews, focus group interviews and on-site observations were transcribed, and classified in categories, and then themes, patterns, and relationships were summarized.

The quantitative data of the survey from *the evaluation of the program Schools for Quality: A Site Base-Management Initiative* study, were analyzed using the software SPSS version 24. The analysis included descriptive statistics of teachers' responses according to the three main aspects of the program: pedagogical practice, management, and social participation.

Results

Findings of *Teaching of sciences in southern Mexico: Critical Issues for Improving Teaching and Learning* indicated that there were four main factors influencing the implementation of the educational reforms in secondary schools: curriculum, student related factors, assessment policies and teacher preparation and professionalism.

Teacher preparation and professionalism were identified as related to teacher motivation for innovation and to work effectively with adolescents. According to the results of the study, there were factors negatively influencing professional development in schools. One of these factors was related to the type of policies for teacher hiring and for the assignment or working hours of teachers at the secondary schools. Most science teachers were hired by the hour and when there were vacancies in the school, administrators preferred to hire other teachers by the hour instead of increasing the number of working hours of teachers who were already teaching other science courses at the school. The situation resulted in teachers having limited opportunities to participate in professional development activities, since they needed to work in more than one school to complete their income.

In addition, because the most advanced teacher professional development programs were limited to part-time and full-time teachers, this left most secondary school teachers with few opportunities to improve their teacher preparation. This situation was aggravated by teachers limited mastery of the content knowledge and pedagogical competencies. Teachers stated that there was also a poor connection between the professional development activities with their professional needs and their work context. Secondary school teachers stressed their desire to be involved in in the processes of planning, implementing, and evaluating professional development activities., but the policies at the national, central, and local level limited their participation.

School supervisors and principals had a key role, influencing teacher participation in professional development, since they made the decisions for hiring and for implementing professional development initiatives at the school level. Their top-bottom decision-making style did not support teacher autonomy. In addition, because more principals did not have an education background or


preparation for the principalship, this negatively influenced their support for teachers' work and decision making.

Policy makers and state department authorities' implementation of the reform without considering school context and teacher needs for professional development, negatively influenced teacher participation in professional development and reduced the role of teachers in improving student learning.

The study also identified the need for preparing school administrators and local education authorities, as those responsible for teacher training programs.

Results from the study: *Evaluation of the program Schools for Quality: A Site-Based Management Initiative* (2011), indicated that teachers and parents' participation has increased in school activities because of the program. However, case studies provided no evidence that the greater involvement of teachers lead to a democratic management and true collective participation in decisions at the school level. On the contrary, participatory management, an essential element of the model that guides the program, does not apply, and the structure of authority in the schools remains pyramidal. In fact, the top-down leadership style of the principals at the schools was identified as an obstacle for teacher leadership and professionalism.

Although teachers increased their participation in the planning and implementation of the program, the school principal and school supervisor continued to control decision-making. Parents were only involved when required to obtain funds for supporting the program implementation. For many teachers, their school participation in the program also meant more responsibilities, which increased their stress level. Another limitation of the program was that it did not provide training for teachers and other staff at the school level. When training was available, it did not always correspond to the real needs of teachers. Training was particularly important for schools where teachers were preparing students with multiple disabilities.

During the process of conducting the evaluation, it was evident that important stakeholder that influenced an program implementation and decision making at the school level, were the school supervisors. Their lack of teaching and administrative preparation in some cases, negatively influenced the access to the schools as well as teachers' participation in professional development and innovation. In the Mexican context, a school supervisor is an academic authority figure that is responsible for inspecting, controlling and verifying that schools function and organize themselves accurately, according to the established normativity, in order to provide quality education for all students, and to implement strategies for attending student problems in advancing in their studies, failing or dropping out from school, and situations that affect the rights of students to receive a dignified, equitable and inclusive treatment (Carrillo, 2018).

The study on teacher preparation and practice in effective secondary schools in southern Mexico was centered around four secondary schools known as effective because of the good performance of their students in standardized tests and for receiving high recognition from their communities as good schools. The schools represented the four types of secondary schools in the state: federally funded, state funded, rural secondary, and tele-secondary school. The last one is a type of secondary school, intended to students who live in rural regions or have difficult access to education. It provides education through



television broadcasts, as well as videos, audiotexts, model texts, songs, and images), interactive and a media library (Montoya, 1996).

Findings of the study indicated that the four secondary schools shared similar characteristics: a sense of ownership, leadership support for change, a strong discipline policy, emphasis in success not only in academics, but in the arts and sports, and teacher participation in professional development.

In all four schools, schoolteachers, staff, and administrators had a sense of ownership. In the federally funded school, most teachers were former students, including the principal. Teachers created an alumni association that had a key role in decision making. In the telesecondary school, teachers and parents collaborated to give maintenance and cleaning of the school. They were also proud of their school garden and their student accomplishments. The rural secondary school and the state funded school were also proud of their schools and the accomplishments of their students.

Leadership was a very important element in all schools. The type of leadership, however, varied among the schools. In the federally funded school, the principal involved different actors at the school level and paid special attention to the alumni association. In the rural community, the principal was the leader of the school who involved teachers in searching for extra funding for the school. The state funded school had two principals, one was the official principal, and the associate principal was the political leader. In this school, both worked together and involved teachers and students to obtain financial support for their school. The tele-secondary school had a principal who was also a teacher, but leadership was shared among the three women who worked at the school. They were all graduates from a Master's degree program and two of them were studying for a doctorate. They invested their own personal resources to help their school and worked extra time to prepare students for academic and non-academic competitions.

All schools shared a strong discipline policy. They had codes of conduct that were shared with parents, students and all the school staff. The discipline code took into consideration the caring for the school resources and infrastructure, the respect of students to their peers and school personnel, as well as other norms regarding acceptable conduct and dress code at the school.

Teachers at the schools worked extra time supporting students' preparation for standardized testing. They also motivated students to participate in music and sports competitions. It was not surprising to find that students from the four schools had been among the winners on several occasions in competitions at the state and national levels, as well as in academic competitions at the local and national level in math and science.

All schools were recognized for the quality of their teaching and shared an interest in the professional development of teachers.

Discussion and Implications

This work identified important issues related to teacher leadership and professionalism. Findings of the three studies provided evidence to support the conclusions of Wong (2017), Cheng, (1996); Gobby et al, (2018); Pearson & Moomaw, (2005) and Sterrett, (2015) in that administrator's leadership style and preparation at the central or at the school level is a variable that influences teacher professionalism and leadership. By maintaining a pyramidal leadership style, authorities of the Department of Education, as well



as principals and supervisors limited teachers' autonomy and motivation for innovation.

The lack of administrator's preparation and skills for their position in the two of the three studies negatively influenced teacher professionalism and leadership, as found in the study of Bianome et al, 2016). However, in this study the lack of preparation in education and leadership was not only for school principals, but also for officials at the Department of Education, and school supervisors.

Findings from the evaluation study, were partially consistent with the work form Joo (2020), since teachers who participated in the implementation of the site-based program felt they have increased their responsibilities, but this not necessarily reflected in their increased authority or income.

However, in the study of teacher preparation and practice in effective secondary schools in southern Mexico, it was found that in spite of all the contextual limitations, schools were effective once teachers became committed and engaged in a learning process aimed to improve their schools.

Teachers hiring and working conditions needed to improve, as well as the preparation programs for future teachers and administrators. Successful educational reforms promoting teacher leadership and professionalism may succeed if policy makers and administrators provide opportunities for teacher growth and improvement. Teachers should also participate in the design and implementation of professional development efforts that really meet their personal and professional needs.

An important factor not evident in prior studies of teacher leadership and professionalism that was found in the three empirical research studies analyzed in this article was the role of policies and the external context. These factors influenced both administrator and teacher leadership. For example, the decision of hiring many teachers on an hourly basis to substitute a retired teacher, provided job opportunities for many teachers, but also had negative consequences since this decision affected teacher participation in professional development and innovation.

Some recommendations emerged from the studies, that could contribute to improving teacher leadership and professionalism. Government officials at the national and state department of education need to improve teacher preparation and professional development. They need to establish agreements with local universities to improve the opportunities for professional development for teachers and educational administrators.

In addition, policy makers and administrators need to take into consideration the inside and outside context of the schools when designing and implementing educational reforms. This is particularly important when new reforms are going to be implemented in regions with highly diverse and marginalized communities.

Future studies on teacher leadership and professionalism in Mexico could focus on some of the issues stated by Webber (2018), regarding the meaning of teacher leadership and professionalism, on how the design and implementation of current teacher preparation programs promotes teacher leadership, on how different actors (official administrators at the Department of Education, school principals, teachers and parents, define teacher leadership? And what are the challenges faced by teacher leaders trying to lead a sustainable development in their schools?



Conclusion

The findings from the research examined in this article provide evidence that policies as well as politics play a key role in the selection of educational authorities, including local department of education principals and supervisors. The lack of preparation in education and educational administration of these actors can create obstacles or facilitate teacher leadership and professionalism.

The decision of principals and other administrators to engage with teachers in a learning process of improvement, that can lead to a sense of ownership that could improve the quality of education of the schools.

References

- Alimah, S., Anggraito, Y. U., Prasetyo, A. P. B., & Saptono, S. (2018).
 Meta-analysis of learning design on sciences to develop a teacher's professionalism training model. *Journal of Physics:* Conference Series, 983(1). https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/983/1/012203
- Avalos, B. (2010). El nuevo profesionalismo: formación docente inicial y continua. In E. Tenti Fanfani, (Ed.). El oficio de docente: vocación, trabajo y profesión en el Siglo XXI (pp. 209-238). Ciudad de México: Siglo XXI Editores.
- Baloco, C. P. (2020). El liderazgo como factor clave para el mejoramiento de la profesionalización docente y la calidad educativa. CEDOTIC: Revista de la Facultad de Ciencias de la Educación, 5(1), 177-1949.
- Bartholdsson, Å. (2020). "When there is a book to stick to": teacher professionalism and manual-based programmes in two Swedish

early childhood education settings. *Education Inquiry*, 00(00), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/20004508.2020.1725373

- Bianome, W. E., Sonhadji, A., & Purnomo. (2016). The contributions of the principals' managerial skills and organizational climate towards productive teacher's professionalism of vocational high schools in Kupang. *AIP Conference Proceedings*, 1778(2016), 030046. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4965780
- Brandon, P. R., & Fukunaga, L. (2014). A review of the findings of empirical studies of stakeholder involvement in program evaluations. *American Journal of Evaluation*, 35, 26–44.
- Carrillo, E. (2018). School supervision: Impacts, dilemmas, and transformation in basic education. *Revista de investigación educative*, *8*, (16), 1-27.
- Cheng, Y. C. (1996). Relation between teachers' professionalism and job attitudes, educational outcomes, and organizational factors. *Journal of Educational Research*, 89(3), 163–171. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.1996.9941322
- Cisneros-Cohernour, E. J., López, M. T. & Canto, P. (2007). Condiciones de la enseñanza de las ciencias en Yucatán [Conditions of science teaching in Yucatán]. Research Report. Facultad de Educación de la Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán.
- Cisneros-Cohernour, E. J. (2011). Evaluación del Programa Escuelas de Calidad [Evaluation of the program Schools for Quality]. Research report. Facultad de Educación de la Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán.
- Cisneros-Cohernour, E. J., Canto, P. J. & Patrón, R. M. (2018). Formación y práctica de profesores de secundaria: Yucatán [Preparation and practice of secondary school teachers; Yucatán]. Research report. Facultad de Educación, Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán.

- CONEVAL (2019). Estadísticas de pobreza en Yucatán: 2018. Ciudad de México: Consejo Nacional de Evaluación de la Política de Desarrollo Social. Recuperado de: https://www.coneval.org.mx/coordinacion/entidades/Yucatan/Pa ginas/Pobreza_2018.aspx
- Cousins, J.B. (2000). Understanding participatory evaluation for knowledge utilization: A review and synthesis of current research-based knowledge. Working paper. Ottawa: University of Ottawa.
- Dimyati, M., Supriyati, Y., & Akbar, M. (2019). Analysis of the effect of supervision, self- efficacy, and work commitments on teacher's professionality (Case study: Junior high school in east Jakarta-Indonesia). *International Journal of Innovative Technology and Exploring Engineering*, 8(6), 99–103.
- Gobierno de Yucatán (2020). *Municipios de Yucatán*. Mérida: Gobierno de Yucatán. Consultado el 16 de abril de 2020 de: http://www.yucatan.gob.mx/estado/municipios.php
- Gobby, B., Keddie, A., & Blackmore, J. (2018). Professionalism and competing responsibilities: moderating competitive performativity in school autonomy reform. *Journal of Educational Administration and History*, 50(3), 159–173. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220620.2017.1399864
- Hult, A., & Edström, C. (2016). Teacher ambivalence towards school evaluation: promoting and ruining teacher professionalism. *Education Inquiry*, 7(3), 305–325. https://doi.org/10.3402/edui.v7.30200
- INEE. (2018). Panorama educativo en México: Indicadores del Sistema Educativo Nacional 2018, educación básica y media superior. Ciudad de México: INEE.

- INEE. (2013). Ley del instituto nacional para la evaluación de la educación (INEE). Ley general del servicio profesional docente. Decreto de Ley General de Educación. Ciudad de México: INEE.
- INEE. (2003). La calidad de educación básica en México. Ciudad de México: Instituto Nacional para la Evaluación de la Educación-SEP.
- INEGI (2015). *Censo de población 2015.* Aguascalientes: Instituto Nacional de Estadística, Geografía e Historia.
- Joo, Y. H. (2020). The effects of distributed leadership on teacher professionalism: The case of Korean middle schools. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 99(December 2018). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2019.101500
- Khasanah, U., Kristiawan, M., & Tobari. (2019). The implementation of principals' academic supervision in improving teachers' professionalism in the state primary schools. *International Journal of Scientific and Technology Research*, 8(8), 1107–1115.
- Kirsten, N., & Wermke, W. (2017). Governing teachers by professional development: state programmes for continuing professional development in Sweden since 1991. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 49(3), 391–411. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220272.2016.1151082
- Legrottaglie, S., & Ligorio, M. B. (2017). The temporal dimension as a dialogical resource for teachers' professional development and fulfillment. *Teacher Development*, 21(1), 57–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2016.1190783
- Lincoln, Y., & Guba, E. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. London: SAGE Publications.
- LLECE, (2000). Primer estudio internacional comparativo sobre lenguaje, matemática y factores asociados para alumnos del tercer y cuarto grado de la educación básica, segundo informe. Santiago de Chile:

Laboratorio latinoamericano de evaluación de la calidad de la educación, UNESCO.

- López, M. (2013). Una reforma "educativa" contra los maestros y el derecho a la educación. *El Cotidiano*, 179(3), 55-76.
- Mangiri, H. S., Sofyan, H., Susanto, A., & Rohmantoro, D. (2019). The contribution of teacher's digital competency to teacher's professionalism at vocational high school. *International Journal of Innovative Technology and Exploring Engineering*, 9(1), 1728–1731. https://doi.org/10.35940/ijitee.A5198.119119
- Martínez, O. (2011). The quality of education an school performance in sixth grade students in Monterey, Mexico. *Iberoforum: Revista de Ciencias Sociales de la Universidad Iberoamericana, 6(12), 52-78.*
- Martínez, S. S. & Lavín, J. L. (2017). Aproximación al concepto de desempeño docente, una revisión conceptual sobre su delimitación [Conference proceedings]. XIV Congreso Nacional de Investigaicón Educativa COMIE, San Luis Potosí, México.
- Mexican government (2013). Plan Nacional de Desarrollo 2013-2018.
 Mexico city: Diario Oficial de la Federación. Recuperado el 1 de octubre de 2019, de http://www.dof.gob.mx/nota_detalle_popup.php?codigo=529946
 5
- Mexican Government. (2019). National Plan for Development 2019-2024. Mexico city: Author. Available from: https://lopezobrador.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/PLAN-NACIONAL-DE-DESARROLLO-2019-2024.pdf
- Montoya, A. (1996). Televisión y enseñanza media en México: el sistema nacional de telsecundaria. En *bases para dirigir el proceso educativo. Curso para directores y supervisores de telesecundaria* (pp. 443-473). México: SEP.

- Nielsen, A. (2016). Second career teachers and (mis)recognitions of professional identities. *School Leadership and Management*, 36(2), 221–245. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632434.2016.1209180
- Nolan, A., & Molla, T. (2019). Supporting teacher professionalism through tailored professional learning. *London Review of Education*, 17(2), 126–140. https://doi.org/10.18546/LRE.17.2.03
- Patton, M. Q. (2010). Developmental Evaluation. Applying Complexity Concepts to Enhance Innovation and Use. New York: Guilford Press.
- Pearson, L. C., & Moomaw, W. (2005). The Relationship between Teacher Autonomy and Stress, Work Satisfaction, Empowerment, and Professionalism. *Educational Research Quarterly*, 29(1), 38–54.
- Preskill, H., & Catzambas, T. T. (2006). *Reframing evaluation through appreciative inquiry*. Thowsand Oaks: SAGE Publications
- Coghlan, A. T., Preskill, H., & Tzavaras Catsambas, T. (2003). An overview of appreciative inquiry in evaluation. *New Directions for Evaluation*, 2003(100), 5–22. https://doi.org/10.1002/ev.96
- Purwantiningsih, A., & Suharso, P. (2019). Improving Teacher Professionalism Toward Education Quality in Digital Era. *Journal* of Physics: Conference Series, 1254(1). https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1254/1/012019
- Ro, J. (2019). Seeking the meaning of the job: Korean novice secondary teachers' professional identity. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, 20(1), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12564-018-9573-2
- Rodríguez, R. S., Pedrajas, A. P., & Gracia, E. P. (2019). Beliefs on the teacher professionalism and teaching models in initial teacher education. *Revista Brasileira de Educação*, 24, 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1413-24782019240018
- Suyatno, Wantini, Baidi, & Amurdawati, G. (2019). The influence of values and achievement motivation on teacher professionalism at

Muhammadiyah 2 high school Yogyakarta, Indonesia. *Pedagogika*, 133(1), 105–127. https://doi.org/10.15823/p.2019.133.6

- Schmelkes, S. (1997). *La calidad en la educación primaria: un estudio de caso.* México: Fondo de Cultura Económica.
- Secretaría de Educación Pública. (2015). Programas escuelas de calidad [web page]. Recuperado el 2 de agosto de 2020 de: https://www.gob.mx/sep/acciones-y-programas/programas-escuelas-de-calidad
- Sisto. V. (2011). Nuevo profesionalismo y profesores: Una reflexión a partir del análisis de actuales políticas de 'Profesionalizción' para la educación en Chile. *Signo y Pensamiento, 31(59), 178-192.*
- Stake, R. E., & Schwandt, T. A. (2006). On Discerning Quality in Evaluation. En I. F. Shaw, J. C. Greene, & M. M. Mark (Eds.), *The* SAGE Handbook of Evaluation (pp. 405–418). London: SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608078.n18
- Sterrett, W. (2015). Maximizing teacher leadership. In N. Bond (Ed.), *The power of teacher leaders: Their roles, influence, and impact* (pp. 31-42). New York: Kappa Delta Pi and Routledge.
- SHCP-FCE (1994). Programa nacional para la modernización educativa 1990-1994 en Antología de la planeación en México. La planeación del desarrollo social en los noventa. Tomo 23, México, SHCP-FCE, pp.27-158.
- Toh, K. A., Diong, C. H., Boo, H. K., & Chia, S. K. (1996). Determinants of teacher professionalism. British Journal of In-Service Education, 22(2), 231–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/0305763960220209
- Tschannen-Moran, M. (2009). Fostering Teacher Professionalism in Schools: The Role of Leadership Orientation and Trust. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 45(2), 217–247. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013161X08330501

- Watkins, J. y Morh, B. (2002). *Appreciative inquiry: Change at the speed of imagination*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass Pffeifer.
- Webb, L. & Preskill, H. (2005). Bridging two disciplines: Applying appreciative inquiry to evaluation practice. *AI Practitioner: The international journal of AI best Practicioner.* Available at: http://www.aipractitioner.com
- Webber, C. (2018). *International Study of Teacher Leadership* conducted in Australia, Canada, China, Colombia, Mexico, Romania, South Africa, Spain, Tanzania, and Turkey. The multi-stage study commenced in 2018. For more information, contact Charles Webber at cfwebber@mtroyal.ca and see https://sites.google.com/mtroyal.ca/istl/
- Wiyono, B. B., & Triwiyanto, T. (2018). The effective development techniques in teacher working group meeting to improve teacher professionalism. *International Journal of Engineering and Technology(UAE)*, 7(3), 295–298. https://doi.org/10.14419/ijet.v7i3.25.17585
- Wong, Y. L. (2017). Staff management in privatized education systems and the professionalism of teachers: The case of macao. *Research in Educational Administration and Leadership*, 2(2), 195– 218. https://doi.org/10.30828/real/2017.2.4

About the author

Edith J. Cisneros-Cohernour is the Head of research and graduate programs and a full Professor at the Autonomous University of Yucatan, in the College of Education. Her work focuses on the quality of education, primarily through evaluation and development of academic personnel, school organizations and programs.

Email: ecohernour@gmail.com

Research in Educational Administration & Leadership

Volume: 6, Issue: 1/March 2021

Α

Book Review

Reading Educational Research and Policy

Key Issues in Teaching and Learning

By: David Scott

Routledge Publishing 2000, 156 pages ISBN: 978-0750709934 [Translation Editor: Ahmet Aypay] [Nobel Akademik Yayıncılık] [2014, 138 pages]

[ISBN: 978-605-133-854-5]

Arzu Akkaya

Samsun University, Samsun, Turkey

Mithat Korumaz Yıldız Technical University, Istanbul, Turkey

Book Review

The book "Reading Educational Research and Policy" claims that educational literacy provides individuals with critical thinking and reading, which gives individuals the chance of relocating themselves in the way that arguments, policies, and instructions may not request. Educational literacy allows individuals to improve their



implementation and make their implementations transferable (Lankshear, 1997). As control mechanisms in education -by policies and educational goals- are increasing day by day, the educational literacy of teachers specifically gains importance. It is because educational literacy gives teachers the competence to analyze the structure of educational texts, such as research reports, political texts, newspaper reports, and media, and to place them in historical, social, and literal contexts.

The book suggests that teachers read different types of documents to learn and expertise in relevant fields. It helps them to improve the capacity of acting alternatively and having a critical approach towards teaching. The book which focuses on strategies on how to read political texts in education depicts the political texts as formal texts intending to lead perceptions of the public related to a political agenda. That's why political texts are in the quest of changing practitioners' way of accepting the policies. According to the book, policies can be prescriptive or non- prescriptive, open or concealed ideologically, a single author or multi-authored, large-scaled, or narrow scaled. Moreover, the book suggests that political texts can be placed in one of three political processes. One of those processes is controlled by the center and directive. This political process supports certain values in policies. The second one is the pluralistic process in which various interests are taken into consideration in each step. The last one is not a linear process; the policies are not applied in practice as they are planned at the beginning.

After political processes, the book mentions various ways to read research reports. Researchers carry out studies to comprehend the world better and find appropriate strategies for presenting the findings and making plenty of decisions about methods and strategies. These decisions are based on certain information bases such as positivism, empiricism, critical theory, and postmodernism. The book suggests its readers to ask questions to understand the relationship between the information bases and the reality that the researcher wants to describe. Functions of written media in the education field are also tackled in the book. Media can adapt and control specific education agendas. National media generally supports the education agenda, as it is stated by the government. The readers should pay attention to the techniques that journalists take benefit from to prepare their articles because news is perceived as different than the truths. Besides, visual media has similar effects on written media; however, the former is stronger in the education area than the latter in terms of thoughts. The book also claims that it is difficult to put a model that identifies a relationship between political texts and media and research reports. The reason for this is that this model will not be able to explain that political texts are already more effective on their own.

The book envisions educationally literate teachers' characteristics, as well. The main point is that teachers should deal with educational texts critically. To do this, they are supposed to perceive the effects of educational texts on them. At this point, the book highlights the importance of symbols, oriented cognitive approach, and active, reflexive, and contextual aspects vis-a-vis learning theories, which explain the process of becoming an educationally literate teacher. The book alleges that policies, media, and reports must be thought indivisible from each other. If teachers want to interpret the educational texts properly, they should be able to notice the underlying principles of news. For instance, all media means use "our" schools, "our" citizens. In this way, people tend to internalize the embedded values in the news. Therefore, teaching and learning how



to read educational research and policy are essential to the authorities in the education field.

Overall, this book can contribute to its audience since it provides valuable information regarding the ways that political texts and media are constructed. It is useful for teachers to analyze which techniques are used in educational texts and to figure out the real purposes and ideologies of those educational texts, policies, or reports. The book helps its audience to interrogate how they interpret the educational texts counting policies, reports, and media. The book also gives real educational texts such as an annual report of a head auditor submitted in 1998, a report published in the Times Educational Supplement, and Chibnall's (1977) positive and negative values which legitimize the media. Hence, as the book gives the status quo with new perspectives to its readers and with sample texts in practice reinforcing the topics covered in each chapter, it broadens its readers' horizon in terms of reading and analyzing educational texts.

References

Chibnall, S. (1977). Law-and-order news. London: Tavistock.

- Lankshear, C. (1997). *Changing literacies*. Buckingham: Open University Press.
- Scott, D. (2014) Egitim Araştırma ve Politikalarının Eleştirel Degerlendirilmesi - Öğretme ve Öğrenmede Temel Sorunlar (Translation Editor: Ahmet Aypay). Ankara: Nobel Akademik Yayıncılık.

Cite as:

 Akkaya, A. & Korumaz, M. (2021). [Review of the book: Reading Educational Research and Policy Key Issues in Teaching and Learning by David Scott]. *Research in Educational Administration & Leadership*, 6 (1), 342-346.
 DOI: 10.30828/real/2021.1.11

About the authors

Arzu Akkaya is a Ph.D. student in the Educational Administration Department at Yıldız Technical University and a lecturer at the Foreign Languages Department, Samsun University. She has a special interest in educational policies and higher education in the context of administration in doctoral research.

Authorship credit details: Book selection, the original draft preparation, review and editing.

E-mail: akkayaarzu.aa@gmail.com

Mithat Korumaz is an Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Education at Yıldız Technical University. His research interests include education policy, education sociology, and curriculum designing in education. He has written books and book chapters about educational policy.

Authorship credit details: Book selection, the original draft preparation, review and editing.

E-mail: mithatkorumaz@gmail.com